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         1                          PROCEEDINGS 
 
         2           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Good mor ning, ladies and  
 
         3  gentlemen.   
 
         4           The reason for the delay is we  have several Board  
 
         5  members who are trapped at airports bec ause of de-icing of  
 
         6  planes.  And so they had asked us if we  could make an  
 
         7  adjustment in this schedule, which we'r e in the process of  
 
         8  trying to do.   
 
         9           So before we formally begin th e meeting, just so  
 
        10  you all can plan accordingly, what we a re going to do is  
 
        11  to open the meeting, take care of the c onsent calendar,  
 
        12  and move up the item on refrigerants, w hich is a  
 
        13  rulemaking item.  And then after that, we hope that we  
 
        14  will have at least a couple of the dela yed Board members  
 
        15  here and we can get started on the truc k item, which I  
 
        16  assume is what most of you are here for .   
 
        17           The other thing I want to expl ain is that  
 
        18  although we don't generally take testim ony out of order --  
 
        19  we take testimony in the order that peo ple signed up -- we  
 
        20  make one exception for that, and that's  for the people who  
 
        21  pay our salaries, and that's the Legisl ature.  So we are  
 
        22  expecting a couple of legislators to sh ow up.  And when  
 
        23  they do, we will take them out of order , regardless of  
 
        24  what the item is that we're considering  so they can get  
 
        25  back to their jobs.   
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         1           So that's about as much as I c an tell you for  
 
         2  purposes of planning.  Obviously, every one is welcome to  
 
         3  stay.  But if you have some other erran d that you need to  
 
         4  do or some other business that you need  to do and you  
 
         5  wanted to step out, you would be very s afe in coming back  
 
         6  no earlier than an hour from now.   
 
         7           And with that, I think we're j ust getting our  
 
         8  chairs settled here, and we'll get star ted in just a  
 
         9  minute.   
 
        10           I want to welcome everyone to the December 9,  
 
        11  2009, public meeting of the Air Resourc es Board.  The  
 
        12  Board will come to order.   
 
        13           And we will begin, as we norma lly do, by saying  
 
        14  the Pledge of Allegiance.  So would you  please rise? 
 
        15           (Thereupon the Pledge of Alleg iance was 
 
        16           Recited in unison.) 
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  All righ t.  The Clerk will  
 
        18  please call the roll.   
 
        19           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Dr. Bal mes?   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  Here.   
 
        21           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Ms. Ber g?   
 
        22           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  Here.   
 
        23           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Ms. D'A damo?   
 
        24           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Here.   
 
        25           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Ms. Ken nard?   
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         1           Mayor Loveridge?   
 
         2           Ms. Riordan?   
 
         3           Supervisor Roberts?   
 
         4           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Here.   
 
         5           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Profess or Sperling?   
 
         6           BOARD MEMBER SPERLING:  Here.   
 
         7           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Dr. Tel les?   
 
         8           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  Present.    
 
         9           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Supervi sor Yeager?   
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER YEAGER:  Here.   
 
        11           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Chairma n Nichols?   
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Here.   
 
        13           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  Madam C hair, we have a  
 
        14  quorum.   
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Very goo d.  Thank you.   
 
        16           Before we get underway, I want  to mention one  
 
        17  change which has been recently implemen ted.  I believe it  
 
        18  was begun at the last meeting.  And tha t is the use of a  
 
        19  consent calendar for items which we bel ieve there is no  
 
        20  public comment called for where we have n't heard the  
 
        21  public wants to comment on issue.  And it's just designed  
 
        22  to make our work more efficient by spar ing us the lengthy  
 
        23  staff presentation that we used to norm ally get on these  
 
        24  items.   
 
        25           So at the beginning of each Bo ard hearing, we  
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         1  will consider and vote on the consent i tems as a group.   
 
         2  And so what I would do is just call up the item, and then  
 
         3  assuming that we don't hear from anybod y who wishes to  
 
         4  speak on it, we would close the item, a sk members to  
 
         5  disclose any ex parte communications, r eview the  
 
         6  resolution, and then take a vote.  All the items on the  
 
         7  consent calendar would then be consider ed as a group  
 
         8  rather than separately.  And there woul d not be any time  
 
         9  for staff presentation or further discu ssion.   
 
        10           However, this is not intended to preclude the  
 
        11  possibility that someone might wish to discuss an item.   
 
        12  And so if any Board member wishes to ta ke an item off of  
 
        13  the consent calendar, they are welcome to do so.   
 
        14           We've described this process i n the public  
 
        15  agenda.  And so if there is anybody in the audience who's  
 
        16  here to testify on either of the two it ems on today's  
 
        17  consent calendar, I would appreciate it  if you would  
 
        18  please notify the clerk right away, bec ause otherwise,  
 
        19  we're going to be voting on the first c onsent items in  
 
        20  about two minutes.   
 
        21           For your information, the firs t two items on  
 
        22  today's consent calendar are eight rese arch proposals and  
 
        23  consideration of proposed amendments to  the regulation for  
 
        24  limiting ozone emissions from indoor ai r cleaning devices.   
 
        25           So I'm not seeing anybody movi ng, so I'm assuming  
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         1  nobody is actually here to testify on e ither of those two  
 
         2  items.   
 
         3           Now are the remainder of my ge neral  
 
         4  announcements.   
 
         5           I hope that you will sign up i f you intend to  
 
         6  testify.  There were staff outside the auditorium -- there  
 
         7  still are I believe -- with cards.  And  although you're  
 
         8  not required to, we strongly encourage you to include your  
 
         9  name on the speaker card.   
 
        10           And just as a little tip or sa ving time for  
 
        11  everybody, if you will put your name on  the card, I will  
 
        12  have it in front of me.  I will call yo ur name when you  
 
        13  come up to the podium, and then you don 't have to repeat  
 
        14  your name because we'll already know yo ur name because  
 
        15  we'll have it on the card and in the re cord.   
 
        16           We are going to be imposing a three-minute limit  
 
        17  to begin with.  If we have really overw helming numbers of  
 
        18  speakers, we might limit the testimony even more so.  But  
 
        19  normally we are able to give everybody three minutes.   
 
        20           And we really do appreciate it , if you have  
 
        21  written testimony, you not read the wri tten testimony,  
 
        22  because we can read it much faster than  you can say it.   
 
        23  So it's easier if you just speak in you r own words and try  
 
        24  to summarize your main points rather th an to read a  
 
        25  lengthy statement.  The written testimo ny will be entered  
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         1  into the record.   
 
         2           Now, I also am required to tel l you that there  
 
         3  are emergency exists in the rear of the  room.  And if  
 
         4  there is a fire alarm, we are required to evacuate the  
 
         5  room and go downstairs and out of the b uilding where we  
 
         6  are supposed to assemble in the park ac ross the street and  
 
         7  wait until we get an all-clear signal.  This has happened  
 
         8  in the past, so please be aware.   
 
         9           Otherwise, I think staff are a vailable to direct  
 
        10  you to rest rooms, cafeteria, et cetera , if you're not  
 
        11  familiar with our procedures.   
 
        12           Do we have any other staff ite ms that we need  
 
        13  before we begin with the consent calend ar?   
 
        14           Well, actually, there is one i tem that we have to  
 
        15  do before we get to the consent calenda r.  And that is a  
 
        16  Resolution.   
 
        17           This is an important transitio n time in the life  
 
        18  of the Air Resources Board, because we are in the process  
 
        19  of going through a major demographic sh ift I would say,  
 
        20  speaking as one of those who's on the s enior end of this  
 
        21  shift.  A lot of people who came to wor k for State  
 
        22  government back in the 70s are now reti ring.   
 
        23           And one of the key people who is retiring from  
 
        24  the Air Resources Board is somebody who 's been a very key  
 
        25  member of our staff for quite some time  now, and that's  
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         1  Mike Scheible, who happens to be sittin g at the table  
 
         2  right in front of us this morning.  So I have a Resolution  
 
         3  that I want to read about Mike.  And I' m hoping that my  
 
         4  fellow Board members will be willing to  endorse it.   
 
         5           "Whereas, Michael H. Scheible has officially  
 
         6       announced his retirement from publ ic service  
 
         7       after a successful 36-year career with the Air  
 
         8       Resources Board, faithfully servin g six Governors  
 
         9       and every Chairman.   
 
        10           "Whereas, Mike began his caree r as a Peace  
 
        11       Corps volunteer in Brazil after gr aduating from  
 
        12       the University of Maryland with a Bachelor's  
 
        13       degree in chemical engineering and  a Master's  
 
        14       degree in air pollution control.   
 
        15           "Whereas, Mike represented a n ew breed of  
 
        16       engineers that brought an awarenes s of both the  
 
        17       environmental and social implicati ons of his work  
 
        18       to ARB in 1973 and quickly develop ed a reputation  
 
        19       for finding practical solutions to  vexing  
 
        20       problems and seemingly impossible mandates, with  
 
        21       innovative analyses and tenacity o f purpose.   
 
        22           "Whereas, Mike quickly rose th rough the ranks  
 
        23       and, in 1982, was appointed to be Chief of the  
 
        24       infamous Office of Program Plannin g, Evaluation,  
 
        25       and Control, ensuring that the age ncy spent not  
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         1       one dime more than necessary."   
 
         2           There are people who will test ify to that.   
 
         3           "Whereas, in recognition of hi s keen  
 
         4       intellect and outstanding leadersh ip qualities,  
 
         5       Mike was appointed as a Deputy Exe cutive Officer  
 
         6       in 1987 where he has faithfully se rved for over  
 
         7       20 years, earning admiration for h is devotion to  
 
         8       the mission of cleaning up the air  and reducing  
 
         9       public health risk.   
 
        10           "Whereas, Mike has consistentl y made sound  
 
        11       technical and policy recommendatio ns to this  
 
        12       Board on a variety of air pollutio n control  
 
        13       programs, including, but not limit ed to, State  
 
        14       Implementation Plans, transportati on fuels, air  
 
        15       toxics, identification and control , diesel risk  
 
        16       reduction, consumer products, good s movement,  
 
        17       energy, public health research, an d most recently  
 
        18       played a critical role in developi ng California's  
 
        19       Scoping Plan for reducing greenhou se gas  
 
        20       emissions and was the co-founder a nd primary  
 
        21       architect of the low-carbon fuel s tandard.   
 
        22           "Whereas, Mike personified the  can-do  
 
        23       attitude of the Board, motivating staff to go  
 
        24       above and beyond the norm, never a ccepting no for  
 
        25       an answer when staff pleaded there  was a lack of  
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         1       data and insisting they go out and  find them;  
 
         2       using elegant calculations to inev itably and  
 
         3       annoyingly prove that his analysis  was correct.   
 
         4           "Whereas, Mike was a one-man e missions  
 
         5       inventory machine, routinely findi ng the one  
 
         6       error in hundreds of pages of numb ers or quickly  
 
         7       estimating emissions for any categ ory.   
 
         8           "Whereas, Mike retires with a tremendous  
 
         9       respect of Board members and staff , regulated  
 
        10       industry, environmental advocates,  the air  
 
        11       pollution control community, and e very  
 
        12       Californian who breathes cleaner a ir.   
 
        13           "Whereas, Mike always took tim e to visit his  
 
        14       colleagues, especially those with dark chocolates  
 
        15       on their desk, often parting with a famous, 'bye,  
 
        16       bye, farewell.'  
 
        17           "Whereas, Mike walked the talk  in his  
 
        18       personal life, commuting to work b y a bicycle,  
 
        19       bus, carpool, or train for his car eer at ARB,  
 
        20       except for the one year he had acc ess to free  
 
        21       parking because he was on a grand jury.   
 
        22           "Whereas, Mike has prepared we ll for this  
 
        23       transition in his life, having dev eloped many  
 
        24       personal and professional friendsh ips, a golf  
 
        25       game that includes four holes in o ne, and a  
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         1       bright new red MINI Cooper.   
 
         2           "Now, therefore be it resolved , that the  
 
         3       Board gives tribute to Michael H. Scheible for  
 
         4       his contributions to the people of  California and  
 
         5       extends a heartfelt thank you for his  
 
         6       accomplishments and the significan t role he  
 
         7       played in shaping ARB into the inn ovative and  
 
         8       effective world leader in air poll ution control  
 
         9       that it is today.   
 
        10           "Be it further resolved, that the Board  
 
        11       directs Mike to enjoy his retireme nt, traveling  
 
        12       the world, sampling culture cuisin e, and of  
 
        13       course the regional brews of many interesting  
 
        14       locales.   
 
        15           "Executed at Sacramento, Calif ornia, this  
 
        16       30th day of December" --  which is  when he  
 
        17       actually retires -- "2009."   
 
        18           So I hope that I can get a sec ond for this  
 
        19  resolution --  
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER SPERLING:  Second .   
 
        21           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  Second.   
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  -- and t hat you will join  
 
        23  me in making this a unanimous resolutio n of thanks to  
 
        24  Mike.   
 
        25           Mike, thank you.   
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         1           (Applause) 
 
         2           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Yes, you  are allowed to  
 
         3  speak for three minutes.   
 
         4           (Laughter) 
 
         5           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER SCHEI BLE:  Need to turn  
 
         6  the timer on.   
 
         7           Thank you very much, Chairman Nichols.  It was an  
 
         8  honor to have you as Chair and Board me mbers various times  
 
         9  in my career.   
 
        10           As you mentioned, I had the ho nor of working for  
 
        11  every Chair of the Air Resources Board that's been  
 
        12  appointed, starting with Dr. Haagen-Smi t, when I tried to  
 
        13  cause trouble coming out of college in the late 60s.   
 
        14           I can't think of any better wa y I could have  
 
        15  spent 36 years as a professional career  other than here in  
 
        16  California at the Air Resources Board.  I thought I would  
 
        17  come to California, be here for a coupl e years, explore  
 
        18  the mountains and the coast, and go do other things.   
 
        19           But the job of trying to clean  up the air,  
 
        20  especially in southern California, the innovativeness of  
 
        21  the Air Board, and mostly the teamwork of the hundreds and  
 
        22  hundreds and hundreds of staff people t hat I've worked  
 
        23  with, hopefully inspired -- I heard tha t many of them  
 
        24  feared me for a while but that lately I 've mellowed and  
 
        25  it's been more of a collaborative relat ionship in terms of  
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         1  challenging them intellectually.  And a ll of you and all  
 
         2  of them have my utmost respect.   
 
         3           And we were just able over tim e to have a  
 
         4  tremendous, tremendous accomplishment w hen you see how  
 
         5  clean the air is now.  It's not clean e nough; but relative  
 
         6  to what it was when I started.   
 
         7           And little things, like when I  walked into my  
 
         8  garage in the 70s, it smelled like gaso line.  Hasn't  
 
         9  smelled like gasoline for a long time b ecause of the  
 
        10  efforts of this Board.  We've led the n ation.  I've  
 
        11  traveled around the world, and we've se en many of the  
 
        12  innovations going on there.   
 
        13           And just thank you very much f or all the kind  
 
        14  words.   
 
        15           (Applause) 
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I want t o add for anybody  
 
        17  who thinks they may have seen the last of Mike, he has  
 
        18  agreed to make himself available as a c onsultant to us on  
 
        19  some matters he has worked on before.  So I expect we're  
 
        20  going to actually have a chance to see him around.  He may  
 
        21  be getting away from the day-to-day res ponsibilities of  
 
        22  managing a large organization, but he's  still going to be  
 
        23  giving us the benefit of his very large  brain, which is  
 
        24  really something that is unique.   
 
        25           So thanks again, Mike.   
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         1           Okay.  We now turn to the cons ent calendar.  The  
 
         2  first item on the consent calendar is A genda Item Number  
 
         3  09-10-1, consideration of eight researc h proposals.   
 
         4           I'd like to ask the Board Cler k if there are any  
 
         5  witnesses who signed up to testify on t his item.   
 
         6           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  No, the re are not.   
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Are ther e any Board members  
 
         8  who want to remove this item from the c onsent calendar and  
 
         9  have further discussion on it?   
 
        10           Seeing none, then we don't nee d to close the  
 
        11  record, because there's no need to clos e the record.  If  
 
        12  all the Board members have had an oppor tunity to review  
 
        13  the proposals, could I please have a mo tion --  
 
        14           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  So move d.   
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  -- to ad opt the Resolutions  
 
        16  57 through 64.   
 
        17           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  Second.   
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  So moved  and seconded. 
 
        19           All in favor please say -- oh,  comment.   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER SPERLING:  I need  to recuse myself,  
 
        21  because several of those are from U.C. Davis.   
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
        23           Are there any others who have ex parte  
 
        24  communication?   
 
        25           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  I think U.C. Berkeley also  
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         1  is involved with one or more.   
 
         2           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  That lea ds us then -- we  
 
         3  will hear then from everybody other tha n Dr. Balmes and  
 
         4  Dr. Sperling.   
 
         5           All in favor, please say aye.   
 
         6           (Ayes)   
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Any oppo sed?   
 
         8           Great.  Well, that works prett y well.   
 
         9           The next item on the consent c alendar is Agenda  
 
        10  Item Number 09-10-2, proposed amendment s to the regulation  
 
        11  for limiting ozone emissions from indoo r air cleaning  
 
        12  devices.   
 
        13           This is a matter that we've re viewed extensively  
 
        14  in the past, and these are minor techni cal amendments.   
 
        15           Have any members of the public  signed up?   
 
        16           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  No one has signed up.   
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Any Boar d members want to  
 
        18  be taking this off the calendar?   
 
        19           All right.  Then I will close the record on this  
 
        20  item, but I will indicate that the reco rd will be reopened  
 
        21  when the 15-day notice of public availa bility is issued  
 
        22  and that any written or oral comments r eceived after this  
 
        23  date, but before the notice, will not b e accepted.   
 
        24  However, when the record is reopened, t he public may  
 
        25  submit written comments on the proposed  changes, and they  
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         1  will be considered and responded to in the Final Statement  
 
         2  of Reasons for the regulation.   
 
         3           Are there any ex parte communi cations that any  
 
         4  Board members need to disclose?   
 
         5           Seeing none, we have before us  Resolution 09-65.   
 
         6  Could I have a motion and a second?   
 
         7           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  So moved.   
 
         8           BOARD MEMBER YEAGER:  Second.   
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  All in f avor, please say  
 
        10  aye.   
 
        11           (Ayes)   
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Any oppo sed?   
 
        13           Very good.  And it passes.   
 
        14           All right.  We now turn then t o Item 09-7, which  
 
        15  is a greenhouse gas regulation focusing  on reducing  
 
        16  refrigerant leaks from commercial stati onary refrigeration  
 
        17  systems.   
 
        18           The refrigerants that are used  in these systems  
 
        19  are typically thousands of times more p otent than carbon  
 
        20  dioxide, with leaks adding up to millio ns of tons of  
 
        21  carbon dioxide equivalent emissions.   
 
        22           Of all of the measures that ar e in the Scoping  
 
        23  Plan, this one stands to achieve the fi fth largest  
 
        24  reduction in total greenhouse gas emiss ions.  So it is a  
 
        25  very important step towards meeting our  2020 target that  
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         1  is called for in AB 32.   
 
         2           Mr. Goldstene, would you pleas e introduce this  
 
         3  item?   
 
         4           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  Thank you, Chairman  
 
         5  Nichols.   
 
         6           The high global warming potent ial sector is the  
 
         7  fastest growing sector on a percentage basis, thus  
 
         8  strategies to reduce emissions from exi sting and new  
 
         9  sources were an important feature of th e Scoping Plan.   
 
        10  The Board has already considered and ap proved some early  
 
        11  actions for this sector.   
 
        12           Today, we will focus on existi ng commercial and  
 
        13  industrial refrigeration systems and ho w they are  
 
        14  serviced.  This category represents one  of the largest  
 
        15  sources of emissions in the high global  warming sector.   
 
        16  The staff proposal is based on the use of best management  
 
        17  practices to reduce leaks and was devel oped through  
 
        18  extensive public process over the past year and a half.   
 
        19           Mr. Chuck Seidler from the Res earch Division will  
 
        20  provide the Board with the details of t he proposal.   
 
        21           Chuck.   
 
        22           (Thereupon an overhead present ation was  
 
        23           presented as follows.) 
 
        24           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Thank you, Mr.  
 
        25  Goldstene.   
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         1           Good morning, Madam Chairman a nd members of the  
 
         2  Board.   
 
         3           The regulation we are proposin g today is the  
 
         4  Refrigerant Management Program, which a ddresses existing,  
 
         5  non-residential, stationary refrigerati on systems.   
 
         6           I will begin with a brief over view of what we  
 
         7  will cover in this presentation, and a summary of key  
 
         8  points of the proposal.   
 
         9                            --o0o-- 
 
        10           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The  
 
        11  presentation is organized according to the topics listed  
 
        12  on the slide.  We will present a summar y of the proposed  
 
        13  regulations, give a brief background of  the high global  
 
        14  warming potential sector, and discuss t he extensive  
 
        15  stakeholder process used to develop the  proposed  
 
        16  regulation.   
 
        17           We will also look at key provi sions of the  
 
        18  proposed regulation, the environmental and economic  
 
        19  impacts, proposed modifications, rule i mplementation  
 
        20  steps, and finish with conclusions and a recommendation. 
 
        21                            --o0o-- 
 
        22           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The proposed  
 
        23  rule is one of the highest emission red uction strategies  
 
        24  from the AB 32 Scoping Plan.  The goal of the proposed  
 
        25  regulation is to reduce leaks of high-g lobal warming  
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         1  potential refrigerants by requiring ref rigerant leak  
 
         2  inspection and repair of large commerci al refrigeration  
 
         3  systems.   
 
         4           The proposed regulation is cos t-effective and  
 
         5  results in an overall net savings of ab out $2 per metric  
 
         6  ton of CO2 equivalent reduced.   
 
         7           And we are developing a compre hensive  
 
         8  implementation plan that includes outre ach and training. 
 
         9                            --o0o-- 
 
        10           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Before we  
 
        11  discuss the proposed regulation, I will  provide some  
 
        12  background on the high-GWP sector. 
 
        13                            --o0o-- 
 
        14           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  High-GWP gases  
 
        15  are compounds that are typically thousa nds of times more  
 
        16  potent as global warming agents than an  equivalent weight  
 
        17  of carbon dioxide.   
 
        18           The proposed regulation addres ses high-GWP  
 
        19  refrigerants, such as hydroflourocarbon , or HFC  
 
        20  refrigerants, which are greenhouse gase s covered under the  
 
        21  Kyoto protocol and identified under AB 32.   
 
        22           The proposed regulation also a ddresses  
 
        23  ozone-depleting refrigerants that are a lso potent  
 
        24  greenhouse gases that have been used fo r decades but are  
 
        25  being phased out of production in respo nse to the Montreal  
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         1  Protocol due to concerns of their impac t on stratospheric  
 
         2  ozone.   
 
         3           There are other high-GWP gases  that make up the  
 
         4  sector.  But as indicated, they are not  used for  
 
         5  refrigeration and are therefore not add ressed under this  
 
         6  proposal. 
 
         7                            --o0o-- 
 
         8           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Greenhouse gas  
 
         9  emission sources in the high-GWP sector  include  
 
        10  refrigerants, halon fire suppressants, foam expansion  
 
        11  agents, and aerosol propellants. 
 
        12                            --o0o-- 
 
        13           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Large  
 
        14  commercial refrigeration systems, the c ategory that the  
 
        15  proposal focuses on and shown in dark r ed, represents  
 
        16  about 34 percent of the emissions from the high-GWP sector  
 
        17  based on current business as usual, or BAU, estimates.   
 
        18           The other categories shown wil l be addressed  
 
        19  through separate measures that the Boar d has already  
 
        20  adopted or will be considering over the  next two years. 
 
        21                            --o0o-- 
 
        22           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Under the  
 
        23  business as usual scenario, high-GWP gr eenhouse gases will  
 
        24  play an increasingly significant role i n the future.  This  
 
        25  is because we are used as substitutes f or ozone-depleting  
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         1  refrigerants, which are being phased ou t. 
 
         2                            --o0o-- 
 
         3           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Next, we will  
 
         4  summarize the extensive stakeholder pro cess used to  
 
         5  develop the proposed regulation. 
 
         6                            --o0o-- 
 
         7           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  For  
 
         8  approximately two years, staff has work ed with a broad  
 
         9  spectrum of stakeholders to develop the  proposal,  
 
        10  including facility owners and operators , refrigerant  
 
        11  manufacturers and distributors, the U.S . EPA, CAPCOA,  
 
        12  non-governmental organizations, trade a ssociations,  
 
        13  technicians, and contractors.   
 
        14           We held five technical work gr oup meetings and  
 
        15  seven public workshops throughout the s tate.   
 
        16           Technician and service contrac tor surveys,  
 
        17  numerous site visits, and many independ ent stakeholder  
 
        18  meetings were also conducted to ensure that we receive the  
 
        19  input needed to develop an effective re gulation. 
 
        20                            --o0o-- 
 
        21           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Stakeholder  
 
        22  outreach included top-down strategies f ocusing on  
 
        23  contacting trade associations to discus s the proposal  
 
        24  throughout its development.   
 
        25           Trade associations and affecte d sectors contacted  
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         1  included small business associations, a griculture, state  
 
         2  and local governments, as well as super markets and retail  
 
         3  food, medical facilities, manufacturing  facilities, and  
 
         4  property management.   
 
         5           Stakeholders helped distribute  information about  
 
         6  the proposed regulation, including freq uently asked  
 
         7  questions and a refrigerant best manage ment practices  
 
         8  brochure that ARB developed.   
 
         9           Bottom-up strategies were also  employed and  
 
        10  included technician and contractor surv eys, business  
 
        11  surveys, and a facility outreach pilot study conducted in  
 
        12  the city of Industry and city of Merced . 
 
        13                            --o0o-- 
 
        14           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Four key  
 
        15  themes emerged from stakeholder input a nd are reflected in  
 
        16  the proposed regulation, which are:   
 
        17           To focus on obtaining the grea test emission  
 
        18  reductions at the least cost;  
 
        19           Limit rules to common-sense be st management  
 
        20  practices;  
 
        21           Create a level playing field b y requiring that  
 
        22  all businesses use refrigerant best man agement practices  
 
        23  that have proven to be effective;  
 
        24           And, compliment existing feder al rules and the  
 
        25  South Coast Air Quality Management Dist rict Rule 1415,  
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         1  which are specific only to ozone-deplet ing refrigerants. 
 
         2                            --o0o-- 
 
         3           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Now we will  
 
         4  look at the specifics of the proposed r egulation. 
 
         5                            --o0o-- 
 
         6           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The regulation  
 
         7  focuses on refrigeration systems contai ning more than 50  
 
         8  pounds of a high-GWP refrigerant as the y result in the  
 
         9  greatest refrigerant leaks.   
 
        10           These are big systems.  To put  this into  
 
        11  perspective, that's as much refrigerant  as used in  
 
        12  approximately 100 household refrigerato r freezers or 23  
 
        13  stand-alone produce coolers.  Thus, eve n the small systems  
 
        14  impacted by the regulation are actually  quite large. 
 
        15                            --o0o-- 
 
        16           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The types of  
 
        17  businesses affected by the proposed reg ulation are those  
 
        18  with refrigeration systems containing m ore than 50 pounds  
 
        19  of a high-GWP refrigerant, which genera lly include  
 
        20  supermarkets and grocery stores, food a nd beverage  
 
        21  processors, cold storage warehouses, an d industrial  
 
        22  process cooling.   
 
        23           These same businesses are alre ady affected by  
 
        24  federal rules and/or the South Coast Ai r Quality  
 
        25  Management District Rule 1415 requireme nt, including leak  
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         1  inspection, repair, and fees, although those rules are  
 
         2  specific only to ozone-depleting refrig erants and do not  
 
         3  address the growing problem of HFC refr igerant emissions.   
 
         4           Other types of businesses use smaller  
 
         5  refrigeration systems that typically us e less than 50  
 
         6  pounds of refrigerant, and these busine sses would not be  
 
         7  subject to the proposed regulation, oth er than required  
 
         8  service practices.   
 
         9           These businesses would include  bars and  
 
        10  restaurants, gas stations, liquor store s, bakeries, as  
 
        11  well as office buildings.   
 
        12           Additionally, the rule would n ot apply to any  
 
        13  ammonia or carbon-dioxide-based refrige ration systems. 
 
        14                            --o0o-- 
 
        15           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Staff's  
 
        16  regulatory proposal has four main compo nents.  Those are:   
 
        17  Refrigerant leak inspection and repair;  required service  
 
        18  practices; refrigerant sale, use, and d isposable; and  
 
        19  facility, registration, reporting, and fees. 
 
        20                            --o0o-- 
 
        21           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The leak  
 
        22  detection and monitoring requirements e nsure that leaks  
 
        23  are identified early.  The systems with  the greatest  
 
        24  potential emissions require more freque nt oversight.  For  
 
        25  example, automatic leak detection syste ms are required for  
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         1  large systems, quarterly inspection for  medium systems,  
 
         2  and annual inspection for small refrige ration systems.   
 
         3           As illustrated on the slide, r equirements of the  
 
         4  proposed regulation are based on catego ries of  
 
         5  refrigeration systems defined by the am ount of refrigerant  
 
         6  they use as small, medium, or large, wi th the smallest  
 
         7  category containing more than 50 pounds  of a high-GWP  
 
         8  refrigerant. 
 
         9                            --o0o-- 
 
        10           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Refrigerant  
 
        11  leak detection is not complicated.  It can be done with a  
 
        12  portable leak detector known as a sniff er or by visually  
 
        13  inspecting for oil leaks under refriger ation system  
 
        14  components.  Refrigerant leaks may also  be indicated by  
 
        15  the need to add refrigerant. 
 
        16                            --o0o-- 
 
        17           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Refrigerant  
 
        18  leaks must be repaired under the propos ed regulation  
 
        19  within 14 days of detection by a U.S. E PA certified  
 
        20  technician.   
 
        21           However, the proposal does rec ognize there may be  
 
        22  some situations in which a leak repair is not possible  
 
        23  within 14 days.   
 
        24           Conditions that allow addition al time to complete  
 
        25  a leak repair include if a certified te chnician or parts  
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         1  are not available, or if it requires th e shut down of an  
 
         2  industrial process.   
 
         3           Consistent with existing feder al regulations  
 
         4  covering ozone-depleting refrigerants, after a leak repair  
 
         5  is conducted, verification tests are re quired to ensure  
 
         6  the success of the leak repair.  And if  the system cannot  
 
         7  be repaired within the maximum time fra me, a retrofit or  
 
         8  retirement plan is required. 
 
         9                            --o0o-- 
 
        10           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Consistent  
 
        11  with federal regulations, covering ozon e-depleting  
 
        12  refrigerant required service practices apply to any person  
 
        13  installing or servicing any appliance t hat uses a high-GWP  
 
        14  refrigerant.   
 
        15           Requirements specific to leak repair by a  
 
        16  certified technician, a prohibition on refrigerant  
 
        17  venting, and proper refrigerant recover y are modeled from  
 
        18  existing federal rules specific to ozon e-depleting  
 
        19  refrigerants.   
 
        20           To reduce emissions from refri gerant leaks, no  
 
        21  topping off or adding refrigerant is al lowed without first  
 
        22  repairing the leaks.   
 
        23           Spent cylinders often contain a significant heel,  
 
        24  which is leftover refrigerant.  Cylinde rs must be  
 
        25  evacuated prior to disposal or recyclin g. 
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         1                            --o0o-- 
 
         2           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The proposed  
 
         3  regulation also extends existing federa l rules specific to  
 
         4  the sale, use, and disposal of refriger ants to all  
 
         5  high-GWP refrigerants, not just ozone-d epleting  
 
         6  refrigerants.  These restrictions inclu de who may purchase  
 
         7  refrigerants and the refrigerants that may be sold.   
 
         8           Recordkeeping and reporting of  sales, recovery,  
 
         9  and disposal are required for distribut ors, wholesalers,  
 
        10  and reclaimers. 
 
        11                            --o0o-- 
 
        12           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The chart on  
 
        13  this slide provides the annual average emissions in metric  
 
        14  tons of CO2 equivalent by facility base d on the  
 
        15  refrigeration systems used as well as t he equivalent  
 
        16  emissions in the context of vehicle mil es traveled.   
 
        17           As systems increase in size, t heir potential  
 
        18  emissions increase.  Facilities with la rge refrigeration  
 
        19  systems on average emit significantly m ore than facilities  
 
        20  with medium or small refrigeration syst ems.   
 
        21           A facility's potential emissio ns are reflected in  
 
        22  the development of the proposed require ments, including  
 
        23  the facility registration, reporting, a nd annual fee  
 
        24  requirements. 
 
        25                            --o0o-- 
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         1           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Registration  
 
         2  requirements have been phased in to all ow for outreach and  
 
         3  training and development of a web-based  system for  
 
         4  reporting.   
 
         5           For facilities with large refr igeration systems,  
 
         6  registration and reporting is required by March 1, 2012;  
 
         7           March 1, 2014, for facilities with medium  
 
         8  systems;  
 
         9           And registration only is requi red by March 1,  
 
        10  2016, for facilities with small systems  only.   
 
        11           The fee structure was develope d in coordination  
 
        12  with CAPCOA and ARB enforcement staff a nd is based on  
 
        13  their size of the refrigeration systems  used at a  
 
        14  facility.  Facilities with only small r efrigeration  
 
        15  systems pay no fee and submit no annual  reports. 
 
        16                            --o0o-- 
 
        17           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The success of  
 
        18  this program depends on outreach, train ing, and  
 
        19  enforcement and will require revenue to  support these  
 
        20  activities.  The majority of revenue is  expected to be  
 
        21  passed through to air districts to supp ort enforcement  
 
        22  activities.   
 
        23           The proposed fee amounts are b ased on the  
 
        24  frequency of inspections and average ti me per inspection  
 
        25  per refrigeration system required for e ffective  
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         1  enforcement, determined through a surve y of air districts  
 
         2  and ARB enforcement staff.   
 
         3           The proposed fee amounts were compared to other  
 
         4  existing fees and determined to be well  under the cost of  
 
         5  a typical air permit.   
 
         6           High-GWP gases are not subject  to the AB 32  
 
         7  administrative fee.  However, a small n umber of very large  
 
         8  facilities, such as electrical power pl ants and petroleum  
 
         9  refineries that are subject to the AB 3 2 administrative  
 
        10  fees, may also be subject to the Refrig erant Management  
 
        11  Program fee. 
 
        12                            --o0o-- 
 
        13           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Success of the  
 
        14  Refrigerant Management Program will be based on extensive  
 
        15  outreach, and that will begin immediate ly upon approval.   
 
        16           All leak detection and monitor ing and leak repair  
 
        17  requirements become effective January 1 , 2011.   
 
        18           Any person servicing an applia nce that uses a  
 
        19  high-GWP refrigerant will be required t o follow required  
 
        20  service practices.   
 
        21           There is a gradual phase in of  registration,  
 
        22  annual reporting, and fees from 2012 to  2016. 
 
        23                            --o0o-- 
 
        24           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  We will now  
 
        25  present the environmental and economic impacts of the  
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         1  proposed regulation. 
 
         2                            --o0o-- 
 
         3           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The  
 
         4  Refrigerant Management Program will res ult in a reduction  
 
         5  of emissions of 8.1 million metric tons  of CO2 equivalent  
 
         6  in 2020, which is the fifth largest gre enhouse gas  
 
         7  reduction measure. 
 
         8                            --o0o-- 
 
         9           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Understanding  
 
        10  it is difficult to visualize eight mill ion metric tons of  
 
        11  CO2 equivalent, as a comparison, a redu ction of eight  
 
        12  million metric tons of CO2 equivalent w ill be similar to  
 
        13  removing 1.4 million vehicles from the road in a year or  
 
        14  saving the energy used in 1.5 million a verage California  
 
        15  homes for a year, or saving 18 million barrels of oil. 
 
        16                            --o0o-- 
 
        17           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Leak detection  
 
        18  and repair does add cost to businesses,  but the added cost  
 
        19  to be offset by savings from reduced re frigerant leaks,  
 
        20  which means less refrigerant needs to b e purchased.   
 
        21           The overall economic impact is  an average savings  
 
        22  of $2 per metric ton of CO2 equivalent reduced.  The  
 
        23  economic impact for a given facility wi ll vary.  Some will  
 
        24  see a greater savings, whereas others w ould see a net  
 
        25  cost.   
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         1           During outreach for the propos ed regulation,  
 
         2  staff identified several businesses alr eady following best  
 
         3  management practices required by the pr oposed regulation,  
 
         4  so the proposed regulation will help cr eate a level  
 
         5  playing field for all businesses in reg ards to refrigerant  
 
         6  management. 
 
         7                            --o0o-- 
 
         8           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Based on  
 
         9  concerns raised by military agencies, w e are proposing to  
 
        10  revise the draft regulation to exempt m ilitary tactical  
 
        11  equipment.  And based on comments made during the 45-day  
 
        12  public comment period, we are proposing  clarifying edits.   
 
        13                            --o0o-- 
 
        14           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The success of  
 
        15  the proposed regulation after approval will require  
 
        16  effective implementation.  Implementati on will focus on  
 
        17  continued work with trade associations and facilities, the  
 
        18  U.S. EPA, CAPCOA, as well as the develo pment of an  
 
        19  Implementation Advisory Work Group.   
 
        20           We will continue our efforts t o directly reach  
 
        21  out to affected businesses.  Staff will  develop a training  
 
        22  program for technicians, enforcement st aff, and  
 
        23  businesses.   
 
        24           We have already developed some  outreach documents  
 
        25  and will continue to refine these and c reate new ones.   
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         1  And they will be widely distributed.   
 
         2           Lastly, we are currently devel oping an on-line  
 
         3  reporting database to facilitate annual  reporting. 
 
         4                            --o0o-- 
 
         5           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  Staff has  
 
         6  determined that the proposed regulation  will reduce  
 
         7  greenhouse gas emissions associated wit h existing,  
 
         8  non-residential, stationary refrigerati on systems.   
 
         9           The proposed regulation is bot h technologically  
 
        10  and commercially feasible and is based on currently used  
 
        11  best management practices.  It is cost effective.  It  
 
        12  meets all legal requirements under AB 3 2.   
 
        13           Staff therefore recommends tha t the Board approve  
 
        14  the proposed regulation.   
 
        15           This concludes our presentatio n.  We'll be happy  
 
        16  to answer any Board member questions.   
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u, Mr. Seidler.   
 
        18           Do Board members have any ques tions before we  
 
        19  proceed with the testimony?   
 
        20           Yes, Dr. Telles.   
 
        21           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  In readi ng the report, it  
 
        22  wasn't clear to me exactly how much it will cost to do the  
 
        23  enforcement as far as checking for leak s and things like  
 
        24  that.  Do you have a figure for that?   
 
        25           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The total in  
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         1  annual fees in the report will actually  be used for  
 
         2  enforcement.  And is that amount just o ver $2 million per  
 
         3  year once we have fees completely phase d in after 2016.   
 
         4           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  That's t he number of costs  
 
         5  collected.  But is that the cost for th e enforcement?   
 
         6           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The fees are  
 
         7  based on the work with CAPCOA and enfor cement staff and  
 
         8  are balanced with the need for enforcem ent.  So they are  
 
         9  set to be approximately equal.   
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  And what  mechanism do you  
 
        11  have to get the fees out to the air dis tricts which will  
 
        12  be doing the enforcement?   
 
        13           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  To date, we  
 
        14  have been working with them for general  agreements, and  
 
        15  there will have to be agreements schedu led and prepared  
 
        16  prior to the implementation in 2011 to formalize those  
 
        17  agreements.   
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Other Bo ard members?   
 
        19           Yes, Ms. Berg.   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  Good morni ng.  I just have  
 
        21  one quick question for the recordkeepin g and see that  
 
        22  we're also doing recordkeeping for sale s, use, and  
 
        23  disposal.   
 
        24           And on the recordkeeping for s ales, what's our  
 
        25  thinking?  Why do we need that informat ion specifically  
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         1  from those that are selling the refrige rants?   
 
         2           AIR POLLUTION SPECIALIST SEIDL ER:  The primary  
 
         3  purpose is for the requirement for emis sions verification.   
 
         4  Emissions will be verified based on wha t facility's report  
 
         5  is being produced with a broad comparis on to statewide  
 
         6  sales.  So the primary reason is for em ission  
 
         7  verification.   
 
         8           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  Thank you.    
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  W e do have a list of  
 
        10  witnesses who have signed up on this it em.  But as I  
 
        11  indicated earlier, we were expecting to  have visits from  
 
        12  several members of the Legislature who have taken the  
 
        13  trouble to come across the way to speak  us on the item  
 
        14  we're taking up later on trucks.  A cou ple of them have  
 
        15  indicated they're willing to wait until  the item is  
 
        16  called, but one is not able to stay.  A nd so I would like  
 
        17  to call now and interrupt our presentat ion on the  
 
        18  refrigerant rule -- just put that aside  for a moment --  
 
        19  and focus your mind on trucks instead.   
 
        20           And we will hear from Assembly member Jim Nielsen.   
 
        21  Mr. Nielsen, good morning.   
 
        22           ASSEMBLYMAN NIELSEN:  Good mor ning, Chairwoman  
 
        23  Nichols.  And I thank you very much for  the indulgence and  
 
        24  the courtesy, honorable members of the Air Board.   
 
        25           I appear here to intrigue your  fastidious  
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         1  adherence to weighing of economic as we ll as environmental  
 
         2  considerations of regulation.   
 
         3           Little historical perspective.   As a new Senator  
 
         4  30 years ago, I worked with then Speake r of the Assembly  
 
         5  Leo McCarthy on something that was crea ting the Office of  
 
         6  Administrative Law, a means and a way t o make sense of the  
 
         7  regulatory process in the state of Cali fornia to allow  
 
         8  input.  There is input here, of course,  today.  But one of  
 
         9  the key elements of that way back then was the  
 
        10  consideration of economic impacts of re gulation.   
 
        11           One of the former leaders of t hat organization,  
 
        12  one of the formative leaders and I, hav e agreed over the  
 
        13  years that economic considerations have  been given the  
 
        14  short shrift in terms of consideration of all agency's  
 
        15  regulations.   
 
        16           This particular one that you a re entertaining  
 
        17  here a little bit later today has and w ill have profound  
 
        18  impacts.  Driving down the Sacramento V alley this morning,  
 
        19  I passed some 80 trucks.  And I was str uck that may be a  
 
        20  little sad that maybe there weren't mor e trucks because  
 
        21  the economy is in dire straits.   
 
        22           So what I'm entreating the Boa rd today is as you  
 
        23  deliberate and consider advancing your regulations that  
 
        24  those regulations be tailored and weigh ed -- not just  
 
        25  consider the economic impact, but actua lly weigh them and  
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         1  consider all best economic regulations,  that would ensure  
 
         2  that whatever we do does not displace b usinesses, does not  
 
         3  disemploy workers in the state of Calif ornia.   
 
         4           And I don't argue just at this  moment of great  
 
         5  economic strife in the United States an d in California.   
 
         6  And I would argue that regulations have  been no small  
 
         7  measure, a bigger impact on what the st ate of California's  
 
         8  economy is today then the macro economi c imperatives that  
 
         9  we're dealing with.   
 
        10           And therefore we, as policy ma kers, must be  
 
        11  extraordinarily sensitive to those econ omic  
 
        12  considerations.  And I know you've put this thing over for  
 
        13  additional economic consideration for n early a year now.   
 
        14  But I would argue that it may well be i n order to put it  
 
        15  over for even yet more time to consider  that impact.  Just  
 
        16  to consider it, but to also weigh the e conomic impact.   
 
        17           I do appreciate my opportunity  to comment briefly  
 
        18  to you here today.  I do not want to in dulge you very  
 
        19  much, but I also would wish you a very Merry Christmas.   
 
        20  Thank you.   
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u very much.   
 
        22  Appreciate your input.   
 
        23           (Applause) 
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  W e will now --  
 
        25  sorry.  Did anybody else wish to be tak en out of order?   
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         1           Go ahead.  Good morning, Mr. L ogue.  I just saw  
 
         2  you yesterday.   
 
         3           ASSEMBLYMAN LOGUE:  Yes, thank  you.  Good to see  
 
         4  you again.  Thank you very much.   
 
         5           My name is Assemblyman Dan Log ue, and I'm  
 
         6  grateful for the opportunity to voice m y opinion in this  
 
         7  important hearing.   
 
         8           I do not disagree that we shou ld work  
 
         9  collectively to improve the state's air  quality and  
 
        10  provide a healthy environment for our f amilies and all  
 
        11  California.  However, in this current f orm, the Board  
 
        12  regulation places a significant economi c risk on the  
 
        13  businesses of today and jeopardizes the  future of the  
 
        14  viability of the trucking industry, whi ch is already  
 
        15  reeling from unprecedented financial tu rmoil and drastic  
 
        16  decline in business which has been brou ght about by a  
 
        17  natural decline in emissions.   
 
        18           There are several claims used to support the  
 
        19  implementation of the highly restrictiv e diesel  
 
        20  regulations, one of which is that diese l particulate  
 
        21  matter causes 4,000 premature deaths pe r year in  
 
        22  California.  There is substantial epide miological evidence  
 
        23  from six independent sources that there  is no current  
 
        24  relationship between the fine particula te matter and the  
 
        25  premature deaths in California.  The ev idence CARB relies  
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         1  on is not sufficient to establish the t rue casual  
 
         2  relationship in California.   
 
         3           Also, serious doubts have been  raised about the  
 
         4  professional qualifications of CARB sta ff members who  
 
         5  prepared the key reports on PM2.5 and p remature deaths.   
 
         6  Further, the final version of this repo rt and relevant  
 
         7  public comments were never shown to out side peer reviewers  
 
         8  as required by state law.  Diesel toxic ity and PM  
 
         9  pollution in California are at record l ow levels.   
 
        10  California is the fourth lowest total a djusted death rate  
 
        11  among United States and the fewest prem ature deaths in the  
 
        12  county.  Modifying diesel emission engi nes in the way  
 
        13  proposed by CARB may be of little value  because the  
 
        14  particulate matter fallacy and chemical  composition on PM  
 
        15  in California versus other states.  The  scientific issues  
 
        16  should be fully addressed by CARB befor e enacting  
 
        17  regulations which will cost upwards to $10 billion to  
 
        18  implement.   
 
        19           On a legal note, after histori cal review of  
 
        20  CARB's scientific review panel on toxic  air contaminants,  
 
        21  there was found substantial evidence th at the appointments  
 
        22  of nine members of the SRP as of 1998 w ere not made in  
 
        23  accordance with relevant provisions in Section 39670 of  
 
        24  the California Health and Safety Code w ith the intent of  
 
        25  the original legislative bills created by AB 1807 (Tanner  
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         1  and Laffeyette).  These legal issues sh ould be fully  
 
         2  addressed by CARB before implementing c ostly regulations  
 
         3  on the people of California.   
 
         4           In passing the December 12th, 2008, regulations,  
 
         5  CARB effectively ignored the economic a rguments and placed  
 
         6  about 500 written or verbal public comm ents.  One  
 
         7  California contractor gave particular t elling comments:     
 
         8           "The effect on my company is 1 00 percent of my  
 
         9  portable equipment will be illegal to u se or sell in  
 
        10  California, 100 percent of my trucks, 9 0 percent  
 
        11  off-highway.  These regulations all at once, this is a  
 
        12  destruction of my capital.  I spent 44 years in business  
 
        13  gaining this equity.  These regulations  have destroyed it  
 
        14  all at once, destroys the business midd le for the  
 
        15  entrepreneur who saves money, invests i t, and provides  
 
        16  employment for tax basis for our econom y."   
 
        17           I'd like to conclude that as a n Assemblyperson  
 
        18  who's the Vice Chairperson of Jobs and Economic Recovery,  
 
        19  this state is in an economic crisis, an d that this is not  
 
        20  the time to move forward on diesel emis sions when the  
 
        21  science has not been proven, that there  is so much  
 
        22  disagreement in the public's view that this is a time to  
 
        23  step back from this issue and allow the  science to be  
 
        24  provided to prove whether or not this i s an issue that is  
 
        25  damaging the health of Californians.   
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         1           I will say this.  If you look at people's life  
 
         2  expectancy being greatly reduced, it wi ll be because they  
 
         3  don't have jobs and through the stress of not being able  
 
         4  to pay for their bills and support thei r family.   
 
         5           I know that you have a tough t ask ahead of you.   
 
         6  I respect all the work that you do.  Bu t I'm urging you --  
 
         7  and I also have a letter here from 52 l egislators in the  
 
         8  State Assembly that are asking you to d o the same, to  
 
         9  please back off on this issue and give these truckers and  
 
        10  the businesses of California a break.   
 
        11           Thank you very much.   
 
        12           (Applause) 
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Mr. Logu e, I want to ask a  
 
        14  question.   
 
        15           Many of the points you made we  will be discussing  
 
        16  later when the item is before us on the  agenda.  But there  
 
        17  were A number of comments that I heard in your oral  
 
        18  testimony that I know have been discuss ed before or were  
 
        19  commented on in the record and in lette rs back and forth.   
 
        20           But there were a couple points  that you made that  
 
        21  I hadn't heard before, so I'm wondering  if you have a  
 
        22  written version of the testimony that y ou just gave us.   
 
        23  And if you could leave that with our st aff or give it to  
 
        24  us, we would appreciate it.   
 
        25           ASSEMBLYMAN LOGUE:  I will not  only be happy to  
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         1  leave it with you, but I'd like to have  your response on  
 
         2  it if you would.  Thank you very much.   
 
         3           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         4           (Applause) 
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We're no t dealing with this  
 
         6  issue at this time. 
 
         7           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  I wanted  to comment on --  
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay. 
 
         9           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  I wanted  to make a comment  
 
        10  on the letter that was sent to the Boar d members dated  
 
        11  September 9th, 2009.   
 
        12           This is a letter written by th e 52 legislators  
 
        13  you've referred to.  The Board didn't g et that letter  
 
        14  until November 17th.  And only after a request by Board  
 
        15  members did I have a copy of the letter .  It was not  
 
        16  forwarded by the staff to the Board.  I  just wanted to  
 
        17  make a public announcement of that.   
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        19           It was responded to, as is the  normal practice of  
 
        20  the Board, by the legislative staff.   
 
        21           We've got another member here.    
 
        22           ASSEMBLYMAN BERRYHILL:  Thank you, Chairman.   
 
        23           Assemblyman Bill Berryhill.  I  appreciate the  
 
        24  opportunity to come and speak before th e Board.   
 
        25           I'm here today to strongly urg e this Board to  
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         1  consider delaying the implementation of  the truck and bus  
 
         2  regulation and the in-use off-road dies el regulations.   
 
         3  The implications of these regulations a nd the questions  
 
         4  surrounding their formation are so grea t they desperately  
 
         5  require more time for review.  We're cu rrently, as  
 
         6  Assemblymember Logue eluded to, we're i n the greatest  
 
         7  recession since the Great Depression.  And the fact this  
 
         8  Board is considering adopting these reg ulations without  
 
         9  fully assessing the economic impact is simply appalling to  
 
        10  me.   
 
        11           CARB staff was asked last year  to monitor the  
 
        12  economy and assess its impact on the tr ucking industry and  
 
        13  the emissions.  However, what I believe  staff most  
 
        14  importantly failed to do is adequately assess how the  
 
        15  trucking industry could afford to compl y with these new  
 
        16  regulations at this time should they be  implemented.   
 
        17           My constituents have consisten tly informed me  
 
        18  that the $2 billion in proposed assista nce for compliance  
 
        19  with these new regs has failed to mater ialize and will  
 
        20  only be accessible for major companies,  if at all.   
 
        21           In some cases, some companies will be forced to  
 
        22  replace entire trucks, rather than repl acing or  
 
        23  retrofitting an engine at the cost of a bout 250,000 or  
 
        24  more.  During these economic times, tha t is simply  
 
        25  unattainable for most of these small bu sinesses.   
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         1           The recent study completed by Sacramento State  
 
         2  University on the economic impact of re gulations to the  
 
         3  State found that the total cost of regu lation in 2007 was  
 
         4  nearly half a trillion dollars, or more  than five times  
 
         5  our annual budget, and costs us nearly 4 million jobs.   
 
         6  You all know what our budget is like.  You all know what  
 
         7  the economy is like.   
 
         8           Folks, I want you to remember those numbers as  
 
         9  you consider whether or not to postpone  these regulations  
 
        10  and especially at a time when we strugg le harder than ever  
 
        11  to solve our budget crisis.   
 
        12           Let me say this in some uncert ain terms.  These  
 
        13  regulations will further imperil our st ate budget and  
 
        14  economy by causing us jobs and tax reve nue.   
 
        15           I also want you to consider an other cost that I  
 
        16  don't believe your staff has adequately  considered.  Your  
 
        17  staff was charged with assessing the he alth risk posed by  
 
        18  agricultural trucks exempted from the t ruck and bus  
 
        19  regulation.  Well, I would like you to ask your staff to  
 
        20  review the health risks of not exemptin g trucks from this  
 
        21  regulation.  But these health risks are  not measured by  
 
        22  particulate matter in the air.  These h ealth risks are  
 
        23  measured by more people on public assis tance, because they  
 
        24  have been laid off by their employers i n order so that  
 
        25  businesses can afford to comply with th ese regulations.   
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         1  Again, this is costing jobs, and it's p utting people in  
 
         2  food lines.  And we can't afford to do this right now.   
 
         3           I ask you, is this healthy for  this state?  Is it  
 
         4  healthy to have more children whose par ents can't provide  
 
         5  them adequate health care because we've  put them out of  
 
         6  business?   
 
         7           I also find it very troubling that this Board  
 
         8  would consider implementing regulations  based on the work  
 
         9  of a staffer who was fraudulent in asse rting the very  
 
        10  qualifications that they needed to do t he work.  This is  
 
        11  crucial to me.   
 
        12           I also find it extremely distu rbing that not all  
 
        13  members of this Board were informed of this fraudulent  
 
        14  activity when they convened to delibera te the truck rule.   
 
        15  In fact, it took nine months for the fu ll Board to learn  
 
        16  of this disaster, despite staff and the  Chair being aware  
 
        17  of it.  That's unconscionable to me.  I t is that kind of  
 
        18  closed-door policies and arrogant defia nce of a fair  
 
        19  process that has led to the public's cu rrent loss of faith  
 
        20  of government.   
 
        21           Dr. Telles further notes that the study in  
 
        22  question was not authored by a single p rofessional  
 
        23  statistician, a study that requires val id statistical and  
 
        24  scientific research.   
 
        25           I simply ask that these studie s conducted that  
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         1  lead to the development of these regula tions be given  
 
         2  sufficient time to be thoroughly peer r eviewed before the  
 
         3  regulations are implemented.  I urge yo u to do so for your  
 
         4  own credibility as a governing agency, if for nothing else  
 
         5  if you wish to be seen as a body with a ny sort of  
 
         6  scientific credibility and not a politi cal entity with a  
 
         7  skewed agenda.   
 
         8           Finally, members, I leave you with a reminder  
 
         9  that earlier this year nearly half of t he legislators --  
 
        10  as Assemblymember Logue pointed out, le gislators sent  
 
        11  letters to the Governor and CARB urging  them to delay  
 
        12  these regulations.  This is in addition  to the thousands  
 
        13  of comments the Board has received from  members of the  
 
        14  public protesting these regulations.   
 
        15           To implement these regs withou t further review  
 
        16  would send a very sad message to the pe ople of this state  
 
        17  and would mark a very low point of an u nelected  
 
        18  bureaucracy with a reputation of one th at is out of touch  
 
        19  with reality and unconcerned with the p light of this  
 
        20  state, willing to pursue their own pers onal agenda.   
 
        21           Ladies and gentlemen of this B oard, I implore you  
 
        22  not to let this happen for your own cre dibility and your  
 
        23  own reputation, if not for the welfare of the state.   
 
        24           And let me just further add th at the cloud that  
 
        25  is over this Board right now and this a gency by the  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                     45 
 
         1  fraudulent gentleman who did the study is a very bad  
 
         2  cloud, and it sends a bad message for a ll agencies and all  
 
         3  the scientific community.  You're talki ng about real  
 
         4  lives, real jobs, that you have the pow er to regulate one  
 
         5  of the few businesses in California tha t you can actually  
 
         6  lay down $20,000 and have your own busi ness.  And you are  
 
         7  on the edge of putting all these folks out of business at  
 
         8  a time when our state and our budget is  absolutely in the  
 
         9  tank and getting worse.   
 
        10           I implore you to not implement  these regulations  
 
        11  at this time, to do further peer review , and let's get it  
 
        12  right when we get it.  Thank you.   
 
        13           (Applause) 
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u, Mr. Berryhill. 
 
        15           I want you to know that when w e get to the point  
 
        16  where we're actually holding a hearing,  I'm not going to  
 
        17  let you interrupt the proceedings with either applause or  
 
        18  boos or anything else.   
 
        19           Mr. Berryhill, we appreciate y ou coming over.   
 
        20  I'm sorry that you can't stay, but I as sure you that we  
 
        21  will take your comments.  And I hope yo u will have  
 
        22  representatives here who will report ba ck to you on the  
 
        23  discussion and the consideration this B oard will go  
 
        24  through.  It will be extensive, I assur e you.   
 
        25           We had one other member of the  Legislature who  
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         1  was here who had indicated he could wai t.  But since we  
 
         2  heard from three of your colleagues, if  Mr. Niello is here  
 
         3  and would like to speak, we should prob ably do this all at  
 
         4  once.   
 
         5           BOARD CLERK ANDREONI:  He's no t here.   
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  He'll co me back later.   
 
         7  Very good.  Thank you.   
 
         8           Can we get back now to the ref rigeration rule  
 
         9  then?   
 
        10           We had a list of witnesses.  W e have ten of them  
 
        11  beginning with Randal Friedman represen ting the  
 
        12  United States Navy, followed by Larry A llen on behalf of  
 
        13  CAPCOA, and Janet Abshire from the Cali fornia Medical  
 
        14  Association.   
 
        15           Good morning. 
 
        16           MR. FRIEDMAN:  Good morning, C hairman Nichols and  
 
        17  Board members.   
 
        18           Randal Friedman on behalf of t he U.S. Navy.   
 
        19           Very quickly, we have no gener al issues with this  
 
        20  rule as it applies to our installation facilities and  
 
        21  stationary equipment used for buildings .   
 
        22           We did have concerns as it app lied to our  
 
        23  tactical equipment that services weapon  systems.  We've  
 
        24  worked with your staff.  We're very app reciative of their  
 
        25  open mind in looking at this and lookin g at some  
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         1  contractual issues with the rule.  I th ink we have  
 
         2  everything worked out, and I just want to again express  
 
         3  our appreciation for the work your staf f did.  Thank you.   
 
         4           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         5           Larry.   
 
         6           MR. ALLEN:  Good morning, Mada m Chair and members  
 
         7  of the Board.   
 
         8           I'm Larry Allen, Air Pollution  Control Officer  
 
         9  for San Luis Obispo Air Pollution Contr ol District, and  
 
        10  here today representing CAPCOA.   
 
        11           And I'd like to start by comme nding your staff on  
 
        12  the very comprehensive evaluation analy sis that they've  
 
        13  performed on this regulation for over t wo years now.  They  
 
        14  first came to CAPCOA to talk about the need for this  
 
        15  regulation back in early 2008, and they 've worked with us  
 
        16  throughout the process.  They kept us a pprised every step  
 
        17  of the way.  I would say it's a model o f collaboration  
 
        18  between ARB and the districts.  They've  worked with us in  
 
        19  estimating the number of sources that w ould be affected  
 
        20  and the size range of those sources and  in developing a  
 
        21  fee structure that could support the co mpliance efforts  
 
        22  that the air districts will undertake i n implementing this  
 
        23  regulation.   
 
        24           So CAPCOA believes that the re gulation is quite  
 
        25  an important piece in implementing AB 3 2.  It will provide  
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         1  significant emission reductions of very  high global  
 
         2  warming potential pollutants.  It's hig hly cost effective.   
 
         3  And it's going to keep us moving down t he path of reducing  
 
         4  greenhouse gases and protecting the cli mate in California  
 
         5  and actually our economic future that d epends on keeping  
 
         6  temperatures at a certain level here.   
 
         7           So we look forward to continui ng to work with the  
 
         8  Air Resources Board and with your staff  in implementing  
 
         9  this regulation.  We would urge your Bo ard's adoption of  
 
        10  it.   
 
        11           And if I could take just a mom ent more, I'd like  
 
        12  to offer my personal congratulations to  Mike Scheible on a  
 
        13  well-deserved retirement.  And on behal f of CAPCOA, thank  
 
        14  him for all of the work that he has don e for the Air  
 
        15  Resources Board and working with the ai r districts in  
 
        16  helping to maintain the partnership tha t we enjoy with  
 
        17  ARB.   
 
        18           He leaves behind a tremendous breadth of  
 
        19  knowledge that will be sorely missed in  the state of  
 
        20  California.  And he has an incredibly h igh level of  
 
        21  integrity that we appreciate.  You alwa ys know where you  
 
        22  stand with Mike.  And we appreciate tha t and wish him well  
 
        23  in his retirement.   
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u very much.   
 
        25  Appreciate that.   
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         1           Janet Abshire, are you here, C alifornia Medical  
 
         2  Association?   
 
         3           Barry Wallerstein from the Sou th Coast Air  
 
         4  Quality Management District.   
 
         5           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  Good morning , Chairman Nichols,  
 
         6  member of the Board.   
 
         7           I'm here also to lend our agen cy's support to the  
 
         8  proposed regulation that is before you.    
 
         9           As you heard in the staff repo rt, we actually  
 
        10  have a similar regulation that we estab lished back in  
 
        11  1991, and we have worked very closely w ith your staff on  
 
        12  the development of the proposal that is  in front of you.   
 
        13           We intend upon your approval o f the staff  
 
        14  proposal to conform our local regulatio n to the State  
 
        15  regulation.  And we will move forward a lso as proposed  
 
        16  with some sort of memorandum of agreeme nt or something of  
 
        17  that nature to work on the compliance s ide of implementing  
 
        18  this program.  We think it's a very, ve ry important  
 
        19  program and also believe that this has really been a model  
 
        20  for the air districts working with the State Air Resources  
 
        21  Board on climate change and something w e hope to duplicate  
 
        22  as we hope to move forward.  So we urge  your yes vote.   
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u, Dr. Wallerstein.   
 
        24           This is one area where the Sou th Coast has moved  
 
        25  forward on its own.  And you've already  accomplished a  
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         1  lot.  So we're building on your good wo rk as well.  Thank  
 
         2  you.   
 
         3           Okay.  Tim O'Connor from the E nvironmental  
 
         4  Defense Fund, and then Don Anair from t he Union of  
 
         5  Concerned Scientists.   
 
         6           MR. O'CONNOR:  Hi.  Good morni ng.   
 
         7           My name is Tim O'Connor, an at torney with the  
 
         8  Environmental Defense Fund located here  in Sacramento.   
 
         9           We've been participating in th is rulemaking  
 
        10  since -- probably for about a year, yea r and a half now.   
 
        11  I'd just like to tell the Board the sta ff has done a great  
 
        12  job on putting this together working wi th both the  
 
        13  environmental community -- actually, ou treaching to the  
 
        14  environmental community to say we'd rea lly like for you  
 
        15  guys to take part in this.  And we've t ried to step up to  
 
        16  that challenge and become versed in thi s issue.   
 
        17           I think the reg before you doe s achieve some  
 
        18  really important things.  Not only is i t going to reduce  
 
        19  costs on businesses through reduced lea ks that are leaving  
 
        20  their equipment that they're paying eve ry month or every  
 
        21  year to be refilling their refrigerant that's leaking, but  
 
        22  it's also saving a tremendous amount of  emissions.  Eight  
 
        23  million metric tons by 2020 is obviousl y nothing to laugh  
 
        24  at.   
 
        25           It is important to note that t his industry will  
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         1  still have another eight million metric  tons that it's  
 
         2  still going to be emitting after full i mplementation of  
 
         3  this rule.  We'd like to urge the Board  not to check the  
 
         4  box this sector is taken care of once w e hopefully pass  
 
         5  this rule at the end of the day today.   
 
         6           There is one important improve ment that the  
 
         7  environmental community, EDF, aligned w ith many other  
 
         8  NGOs, which you'll probably be hearing after me, would  
 
         9  like to bring to your attention.  And I 've spoken to a few  
 
        10  of you about this important change that  we feel is  
 
        11  necessary and would achieve both increa sed emission  
 
        12  reductions and cost savings on a statew ide basis.   
 
        13           The easiest thing that busines ses can do under  
 
        14  this regulation is to go online and fil e a small report  
 
        15  with the agency about where they're loc ated, what type of  
 
        16  equipment they have, and sort of what b usiness they are.   
 
        17           Right now, it's important to n ote that the  
 
        18  numbers we have for affected business i s really an  
 
        19  estimate based on an extrapolation of d ata from South  
 
        20  Coast, as we heard both from Barry and from Larry.  And  
 
        21  that really means that we don't necessa rily know where all  
 
        22  the businesses that are affected by thi s particular  
 
        23  regulation are going to be located, whe re we need to focus  
 
        24  our outreach efforts, where the enforce ment programs need  
 
        25  to be developed and implemented.  And c reating a reporting  
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         1  tool like the staff is going to be doin g is going to be  
 
         2  key to doing that.   
 
         3           However, what we're looking at  is a delay of that  
 
         4  reporting framework for the majority of  businesses for  
 
         5  four and six years down the road.  By c reating a reporting  
 
         6  tool and requiring businesses to actual ly take part in it  
 
         7  in the early stages of the program, wha t we do is provide  
 
         8  information to enforcement programs and  public awareness  
 
         9  programs to help create an outreach cam paign, which is  
 
        10  necessary, as well as we create a dedic ated interaction  
 
        11  between businesses and the State that's  going to improve  
 
        12  the non-compliance rate that we've seen  by South Coast's  
 
        13  program as being possible when we don't  have active  
 
        14  oversight.   
 
        15           There, after a decade of imple mentation of the  
 
        16  rule, we had a 20 percent compliance ra te.  We can't have  
 
        17  that here.  If we have a six-year delay  in the  
 
        18  registration with businesses with the S tate, we could be  
 
        19  seeing a tremendous amount of non-compl iance and would be  
 
        20  undermining the ability of the regulati on to achieve both  
 
        21  reductions as well as emissions as well  as costs.   
 
        22           So we implore you to consider that when you're  
 
        23  considering final adoption of the regul ation.  And I  
 
        24  appreciate the time here today.  Thank you.   
 
        25           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
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         1           Mr. Anair.   
 
         2           MR. ANAIR:  Good morning, Chai rman Nichols,  
 
         3  members of the Board.   
 
         4           I just wanted to state our sup port for this  
 
         5  regulation that's been proposed on high -GWP gases.  Union  
 
         6  of Concerned Scientists obviously recog nizes that CO2 is  
 
         7  not the only greenhouse gas that's impo rtant.  And,  
 
         8  clearly, we support ARB's efforts in lo oking at all  
 
         9  sources of greenhouse gases and would o ffer our support  
 
        10  for this regulation today.   
 
        11           And we did submit comments alo ng with Mr.  
 
        12  O'Connor and other groups that state so me of our concerns  
 
        13  with the rule.  And basically we're sup portive of it, but  
 
        14  we would like you to consider accelerat ing some of the  
 
        15  reporting of the medium and small facil ities that Mr.  
 
        16  O'Connor mentioned just briefly before.    
 
        17           So I will just close with than k you again for  
 
        18  proposing this regulation and urge you to adopt the rule.   
 
        19  Thank you.   
 
        20           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        21           Bonnie Holmes-Gen.   
 
        22           MS. HOLMES-GEN:  Good morning,  Chairman Nichols  
 
        23  and Board members.   
 
        24           Bonnie Holmes-Gen with the Ame rican Lung  
 
        25  Association of California.   
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         1           And the American Lung Associat ion is also here to  
 
         2  join with our colleagues in support of this regulation and  
 
         3  the mitigation of high global warming p otential  
 
         4  refrigerant gases.   
 
         5           And we think this is an import ant component of  
 
         6  the State's efforts to meet AB 32 targe ts.  And we believe  
 
         7  this regulation has been well designed and it's a cost  
 
         8  effective regulation.   
 
         9           We do also support the recomme ndations of our  
 
        10  colleague from Environmental Defense Fu nd to strengthen  
 
        11  the regulation.   
 
        12           And, of course, the American L ung Association has  
 
        13  been very concerned about global warmin g because of the  
 
        14  increased temperatures that pose a sign ificant threat to  
 
        15  air quality and public health.  We're v ery concerned about  
 
        16  increases in ozone pollution, heat wave s, wildfires,  
 
        17  harmful smoke exposures.  And this meas ure, along with the  
 
        18  other package of measures you're adopti ng under AB 32,  
 
        19  will do a great deal to greatly mitigat e those impacts.   
 
        20           So we urge you to move forward , and we thank you  
 
        21  for the chance to testify.  Thank you.   
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        23           Before we go further, staff, d o you want to  
 
        24  report on your rational for the lengthy  delay for the  
 
        25  medium and smaller size units?   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                     55 
 
         1           RESEARCH DIVISION ASSISTANT CH IEF COREY:  Yes.   
 
         2  This is Richard Corey.   
 
         3           And very much appreciate Tim a nd the other  
 
         4  comments.  And this is something they'v e discussed with  
 
         5  us.  And it's about the moving up the r egistration  
 
         6  reporting.  And they've been very helpf ul throughout the  
 
         7  process, constructive.  
 
         8           But with respect to this issue , here's the  
 
         9  primary concerns we've had.  They relat e to the phased-in  
 
        10  nature.  We looked at the number of bus inesses impacted,  
 
        11  the need to conduct outreach, the need to train those  
 
        12  ultimately impacted by the businesses, we arrived at a  
 
        13  phased-in approach.  We think we need t he time to, one,  
 
        14  have the initial large facilities; they  come in first.   
 
        15  All facilities repair leaks -- conduct inspections and  
 
        16  repair leaks from the outset.   
 
        17           What is staggered are the regi stration reporting;  
 
        18  large coming first in 2012, and 2014 me dium.  We think we  
 
        19  need, one, that time to conduct the tra ining and outreach  
 
        20  necessary.  We want to make sure the we b-based reporting  
 
        21  system is in place and effective, which  is really a  
 
        22  critical element to make the reporting effective.  And,  
 
        23  two, we think we can learn from that in itial reporting  
 
        24  phase and maybe make adjustments if the y're necessary  
 
        25  before the much larger number of busine sses come in.   
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         1           This is opposed to having them  all come in, due  
 
         2  date, on a single day.  We think using a phased-in element  
 
         3  will allow for more effective implement ation of the  
 
         4  program, which we think is critical to ultimately making  
 
         5  this thing work.   
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         7           Ron Berkan representing techni cians.   
 
         8           MR. BERKAN:  Good morning.   
 
         9           I've been involved with, let's  say, the technical  
 
        10  side and explaining how refrigeration s ystems and so forth  
 
        11  work with the counterparts on this part icular project.   
 
        12  And I think they've been doing a pretty  good job.   
 
        13           One of the things that I think  has been missed is  
 
        14  responsibility of the manufacturers of the refrigerants,  
 
        15  because a lot of these things are blend ed refrigerants and  
 
        16  they have to be destroyed, because they  won't allow people  
 
        17  to reconstitute them into a new product , like the R-22.   
 
        18  And that's one of the big problems is i t could cost  
 
        19  two-and-a-half dollars a pound to destr oy it.  And during  
 
        20  these economic times -- and I handle a lot of  
 
        21  refrigerants.  I know that my handling has gone down 90  
 
        22  percent.  So people are just dumping it .   
 
        23           So I think the manufacturers s hould, since they  
 
        24  make it, actually be responsible to tak e it back at no  
 
        25  charge since they formulated it.  And t his would increase  
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         1  the recycling or proper handling of the  refrigerants.   
 
         2           There's other things that happ en.  Like, they're  
 
         3  constituting new refrigerants all the t ime.  And these  
 
         4  guys make billions of dollars.  And, yo u know, refrigerant  
 
         5  probably can sell for $0.89 a pound and  make money.  It's  
 
         6  ten bucks a pound now.  And with no jus tification.  Nobody  
 
         7  argues about it, like, why does the che mical composition  
 
         8  cost this and this?  And it costs more to destroy it than  
 
         9  what it costs them to make it.   
 
        10           So I think one of the things t hat should be added  
 
        11  to your effort is a responsibility -- l ike the tire  
 
        12  industry, the television industry, they  have a cost.  Does  
 
        13  that --  
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Built in  for the take back.   
 
        15           MR. BERKAN:  Built in.  So tha t was my thought,  
 
        16  that -- forget the leak.  The guy that' s recovering it is  
 
        17  probably dumping more gas than grandma' s refrigerator is  
 
        18  leaking.   
 
        19           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thanks.  This rule won't  
 
        20  yet get us to grandma's refrigerator, b ut still it's some  
 
        21  pretty big --  
 
        22           MR. BERKAN:  Well, they got a law that the  
 
        23  refrigerant that's in your hose is call ed de minimous and  
 
        24  you can destroy that.  Most hoses have more refrigerant  
 
        25  than grandma's refrigerator and it cost s her 100 bucks to  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                     58 
 
         1  -- anyway, that's my point.   
 
         2           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u, sir.   
 
         3           Jill Why not, did you want to testify on this  
 
         4  item?   
 
         5           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  She left for  another meeting.   
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  And Bill  Magavern.   
 
         7           MR. MAGAVERN:  Good morning, M adam Chair and  
 
         8  Board members.   
 
         9           Bill Magavern, Director of Sie rra Club,  
 
        10  California in support.   
 
        11           We don't hear a lot about refr igerants as a  
 
        12  source of greenhouse gas emissions.  Bu t it's a reminder I  
 
        13  think that getting our greenhouse gas e missions reduced is  
 
        14  going to take not just the solar panels  and electric  
 
        15  vehicles that people are justifiably ve ry excited about,  
 
        16  but also some more mundane measures lik e plugging leaks in  
 
        17  refrigerants.  This, as you know, is a significant source  
 
        18  of greenhouse gas.   
 
        19           And also reminder that carbon dioxide is not the  
 
        20  only greenhouse gas, and we need to tak e action across a  
 
        21  range of them.   
 
        22           So we appreciate the staff's w ork on this.  We do  
 
        23  support the strengthening proposal from  Environmental  
 
        24  Defense Fund that we speed up the imple mentation of the  
 
        25  reporting, because we can't afford to l ose a lot of time  
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         1  in bringing people into compliance.   
 
         2           I also really second the propo sal by Mr. Berkan  
 
         3  that manufacturers be required to take back the  
 
         4  refrigerants.  Extended producer respon sibility is a  
 
         5  policy adopted by the Integrated Waste Management Board.   
 
         6  It's part of the safer alternatives leg islation for toxic  
 
         7  in products that's being implemented by  the Department of  
 
         8  Toxic Substances Control, and I think i t really makes a  
 
         9  lot of sense that the entities that are  producing should  
 
        10  be responsible for end-of-life disposit ion.   
 
        11           So we recommend that you adopt  and hope that  
 
        12  addressing this problem will also go to  the national  
 
        13  level, because we've got cost savings h ere as well as  
 
        14  greenhouse gas reductions.  And we cann ot lose the  
 
        15  opportunity to do the kind of common se nse good  
 
        16  housekeeping that would be called for b y this rule.   
 
        17           Thank you.   
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u, Mr. Magavern.   
 
        19           That concludes the list of wit nesses that was  
 
        20  presented to me.   
 
        21           Is there anybody else who was here who wanted to  
 
        22  comment?   
 
        23           Seeing none, I think we can th en close the  
 
        24  record.   
 
        25           But, Mr. Goldstene, did you ha ve any further  
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         1  comments?   
 
         2           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  Well, Chairman  
 
         3  Nichols and Board members, I want to re cognize staff's  
 
         4  work with stakeholders to arrive at a b alanced proposal  
 
         5  that delivers very large reductions cos t effectively.   
 
         6           I also want to note staff's wo rk with the South  
 
         7  Coast AQMD and U.S. EPA to ensure the p roposal harmonizes  
 
         8  with the existing requirements.   
 
         9           And in addition, I want to ack nowledge the very  
 
        10  important role that our partnership wit h CAPCOA has  
 
        11  played.  I know that was already mentio ned by Larry and  
 
        12  Barry.  But that really was very good w ork and effort.   
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        14           I would be interested in some further staff  
 
        15  response on the take back concept.  As indicated by Mr.  
 
        16  Magavern, this is a policy that's being  increasing  
 
        17  utilized in other areas of handing chem icals, especially  
 
        18  toxic chemicals.  And I'm curious about  why that wasn't  
 
        19  pursued here.   
 
        20           RESEARCH AND ECONOMIC STUDIES CHIEF ANDREONI:   
 
        21  Hi.  This is Tony Andreoni.  I'll try t o go ahead and  
 
        22  respond to that.   
 
        23           The comment that Ron Berkan ma kes is very timely.   
 
        24  It's something we would like to conside r, and it's  
 
        25  something we have kind of started the d iscussion on.   
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         1           Two areas that we think are al ready in existence  
 
         2  is the fact that we have a number of Ca lifornia-based  
 
         3  reclaimers, recyclers.  They're in busi ness to actually  
 
         4  take this refrigerant, go through a pro cess of reusing it,  
 
         5  and being able to reestablish that refr igerant for  
 
         6  specific uses.   
 
         7           We think those businesses are in place to be able  
 
         8  to handle that.  And as we look forward  to working on  
 
         9  further efforts on new systems working with the California  
 
        10  Energy Commission, that's something we may look very  
 
        11  closely at on establishing new refriger ants for those  
 
        12  specific purposes and including those a s part of maybe a  
 
        13  take-back program.   
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
        15           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Madam C hair.   
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Sorry.  I didn't see your  
 
        17  hand. 
 
        18           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Well, I  would encourage  
 
        19  staff to do that.  That really makes se nse.  And I'm just  
 
        20  wondering why such a lengthy phase-in p eriod.  It's a  
 
        21  total of six years from today's date to  a four-year  
 
        22  period.  We've adopted entire rules tha t mandate much more  
 
        23  than reporting to be completed in that kind of time frame.   
 
        24  So I'm just thinking, you know, maybe a  three-year period  
 
        25  instead of a four-year period.  I'd lik e your comments on  
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         1  that.   
 
         2           RESEARCH AND ECONOMIC STUDIES CHIEF ANDREONI:   
 
         3  Thank you for that comment.   
 
         4           What we're trying to do in dev eloping this is  
 
         5  balance the fact that we're impacting a  large number of  
 
         6  businesses.  As was mentioned in Chuck' s opening report,  
 
         7  26,00 facilities is our estimate.  And one of the biggest  
 
         8  challenges we've had and what we've lea rned from doing the  
 
         9  initial rule is getting out and outreac hing to every  
 
        10  single company is very difficult.   
 
        11           So what we initially focused o n were the larger  
 
        12  leaks.  And that's what was presented t oday is going after  
 
        13  those first.   
 
        14           There is a fee associated to h elp us with  
 
        15  enforcement, which is vital.  And so wh at we've been able  
 
        16  to do is allow a little bit more time t o let the industry  
 
        17  know what's coming, what they're going to have to be  
 
        18  responsible for, and for paying for the  rule itself.   
 
        19           So without us being able to sp end time initially  
 
        20  doing the outreach, versus going after facilities that may  
 
        21  or may not know to report, was kind of the balance that we  
 
        22  were walking under in developing the ti me frame needed.   
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  I would  think, though, we  
 
        24  can use the manufacturers to assist us.   How many are  
 
        25  there?   
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         1           RESEARCH AND ECONOMIC STUDIES CHIEF ANDREONI:   
 
         2  There's a number of different manufactu res in systems.   
 
         3  And systems are normally designed for s pecific  
 
         4  applications.  So depending on the size  of the  
 
         5  refrigeration system, they're normally application  
 
         6  specific, and there's not only the manu facturers involved  
 
         7  but also the contractors.  So we're goi ng to have to work  
 
         8  very closely with the manufacturers, bu t focus on the fact  
 
         9  that there are so many entities involve d in bringing those  
 
        10  folks forward so we can collect the inf ormation.  It's  
 
        11  important.   
 
        12           As we also looked at through t he South Coast  
 
        13  rule, we found that a number of facilit ies were not  
 
        14  necessarily reporting.  So we had a sma ll number of  
 
        15  facilities that actually came forward w ith the report.  So  
 
        16  we're trying to improve that.   
 
        17           We also see that the largest n umber of facilities  
 
        18  that we're going after initially which are the 2,000 are  
 
        19  90 percent of the emissions and cover 4 1 percent of the  
 
        20  facilities statewide.  So we're really focusing our big  
 
        21  effort on the biggest portion of it and  allowing more time  
 
        22  to outreach to smaller facilities that don't have as big  
 
        23  of an impact as the large facilities.   
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Dr. Tell es.   
 
        25           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  I'm stil l concerned about  
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         1  the enforcement.  It was mentioned by T im O'Connor from  
 
         2  Environmental Defense Fund that the com pliance with the  
 
         3  South Coast rule was only 20 percent.  And I would  
 
         4  wonder -- and we're contributing about $200 per facility  
 
         5  to do this enforcement.  Is that going to be enough to get  
 
         6  a higher compliance rate than the 20 pe rcent that South  
 
         7  Coast -- or maybe the South Coast Air P ollution Control  
 
         8  Officer can comment on that, too.   
 
         9           RESEARCH AND ECONOMIC STUDIES CHIEF ANDREONI:   
 
        10  Those are good questions.  If they woul d like to comment,  
 
        11  that's fine.   
 
        12           Right now, they're reporting e very other year on  
 
        13  facilities.  We would be requiring an a nnual report which  
 
        14  is certainly a higher frequency.   
 
        15           One of the things that we did notice in going  
 
        16  through the development of the rule aga in is not everybody  
 
        17  recognizes the fact they needed to repo rt.  And so our job  
 
        18  is going to really be to focus on letti ng folks know  
 
        19  what's required.   
 
        20           The database we're setting up is very different  
 
        21  than what South Coast is using.  They i nitially used a  
 
        22  paper form.  We're going to electronica lly transfer  
 
        23  information.  In some cases, some of th e businesses have  
 
        24  already recorded a lot of their informa tion  
 
        25  electronically.  So we're going to make  it easier for them  
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         1  to report to us once that's up and runn ing.   
 
         2           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  It's kin d of interesting  
 
         3  that we're dealing with, as has been po inted out here, a  
 
         4  very diverse set of businesses here cha racterized by a  
 
         5  larger number of rather small businesse s, even though they  
 
         6  may have a large refrigerant unit as we ll as a smaller  
 
         7  number of larger businesses.   
 
         8           I gather the smaller ones have  not been organized  
 
         9  in the trade associations that speak on  their behalf  
 
        10  either, which is unlike, for example, t he truckers who  
 
        11  have very well developed networks of ge tting information  
 
        12  out.  This may be a group that's going to be a little  
 
        13  harder for us to get to.   
 
        14           We have our Small Business Omb udsman here, La  
 
        15  Ronda Bowen.  Do you want to comment on  this issue?   
 
        16           OMBUDSMAN BOWEN:  Thank you, C hairman Nichols.   
 
        17           I have been informed and able to work with the  
 
        18  staff on this particular rule.  And I k now that the small  
 
        19  business owners and operators are a muc h more difficult  
 
        20  group to reach.  And I think the fact t hat staff is  
 
        21  targeting 90 percent of the facilities with this rule and  
 
        22  the largest portion of the emissions an d that they're  
 
        23  setting up a new process -- so the proc ess is one that  
 
        24  they'll be able to prove the reporting and the outreach,  
 
        25  is it effective with this group?  They' re the largest  
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         1  group, and they're the ones that are mo st able to absorb  
 
         2  any errors or mistakes that staff might  make in that  
 
         3  process.   
 
         4           Then moving out to the larger number of small  
 
         5  businesses, I think that the staff has taken a very  
 
         6  rational approach.  Perhaps they can re port back as they  
 
         7  implement this to accommodate some of t he concerns of  
 
         8  other Board members.  And if it's possi ble to move up the  
 
         9  deadline, then work on it that way.   
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think this is an  
 
        11  interesting case study.  When I first l earned about this  
 
        12  rule being under development, I have to  say, you know, I  
 
        13  was concerned just that we were taking on a whole new  
 
        14  group of businesses and business owners  that had never had  
 
        15  to deal with the ARB before.  And that' s not normally a  
 
        16  welcome experience when people hear the y've got a new set  
 
        17  of regulations to deal with, regardless  of whether you're  
 
        18  in a good economy or not.   
 
        19           And we wanted to try to do som ething that would  
 
        20  really be a model for how ARB can inter act with sectors of  
 
        21  the economy that we haven't traditional ly dealt with  
 
        22  before.   
 
        23           I don't know if this is going to be the perfect  
 
        24  solution, but it seems like it's a pret ty good way to  
 
        25  begin to balance the interests that are  at stake here.  So  
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         1  I think we ought to at least give it a try to get started  
 
         2  and maybe ask for a report back on how it's going, either  
 
         3  formally or informally, to see if we co uld speed up the  
 
         4  compliance.   
 
         5           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Yeah.  I think that's a  
 
         6  good idea.  And also as staff considers  the role of  
 
         7  manufacturers, maybe considering the la bel on refrigerants  
 
         8  that indicate that in California there is a requirement  
 
         9  that they report.   
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  I 'm going to close  
 
        11  the record on this item and remind anyb ody in the audience  
 
        12  who's here to follow this item that the  record will be  
 
        13  reopened when the 15-day notice of publ ic availability is  
 
        14  issued.  And that written or oral comme nts received after  
 
        15  this hearing date but before that notic e are not accepted  
 
        16  as part of the record.  But then when t he record is  
 
        17  reopened, we will except written commen ts on the proposed  
 
        18  changes.  And they will be responded to  as part of the  
 
        19  Final Statement of Reasons.   
 
        20           I'm now going to remind our Bo ard members about  
 
        21  our policies concerning ex parte commun ications with the  
 
        22  public.  We are encouraged actually to communicate with  
 
        23  people outside of the Board meetings, b ut we're required  
 
        24  to report on the record the nature and contents of any  
 
        25  information that we've received outside  of the public  
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         1  hearing process after there's been an a genda.   
 
         2           Are there any ex partes?   
 
         3           Yes, Ms. Berg.   
 
         4           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  Thank you.    
 
         5           On December 4th, I had a phone  call with Tim  
 
         6  O'Connor from the Environmental Defense  Fund.   
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         8           Anybody else?   
 
         9           Dr. Sperling.   
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER SPERLING:  On Dec ember 7th, similar  
 
        11  phone call with Tim O'Connor from EDF w hich reflected his  
 
        12  testimony.   
 
        13           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Same he re.  Tim was very  
 
        14  busy on December 7th.   
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Anybody else?   
 
        16           No.   
 
        17           Then I'm ready to proceed on t his item.  We have  
 
        18  before us Resolution 09-68.   
 
        19           Do I have a motion?   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  So move d.   
 
        21           BOARD MEMBER SPERLING:  Second . 
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Seconded .   
 
        23           Any further discussion?   
 
        24           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Just on e point.   
 
        25           Being with a local Air Board, I'm don't know what  
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         1  the nature of this agreement is going t o be.  Will we have  
 
         2  that to look at at some point?   
 
         3           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  In terms  of how the  
 
         4  enforcement will work?  Mr. Goldstene, do you want to  
 
         5  respond to that?   
 
         6           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  In agreements, for  
 
         7  example, that we entered into recently with the Bay Area  
 
         8  Air Quality Management District to help  us with  
 
         9  enforcement, we did not bring it to you  directly.  But we  
 
        10  certainly could if you'd like to see it  beforehand.   
 
        11           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  At the local level,  
 
        12  there's a fear of having agreements wit h the State that  
 
        13  seems to divert funds that are marked f or special things,  
 
        14  State programs, and don't arrive down t o the local level.   
 
        15  I'm just wondering what protections are  going to be in  
 
        16  there.   
 
        17           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER SCHEI BLE:  Maybe I can  
 
        18  add.   
 
        19           What's envisioned is it's ente red involuntarily  
 
        20  by the district, and we agree that for a set amount of  
 
        21  assistance the district will conduct a defined amount of  
 
        22  enforcement activity.   
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  So you' re really  
 
        24  contracting and they're free to --  
 
        25           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER SCHEI BLE:  It's like a  
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         1  contract -- 
 
         2           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  If you or somebody above  
 
         3  you does not pay the bills --  
 
         4           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  You don't have to  
 
         5  do the work.   
 
         6           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  -- the local agency can  
 
         7  opt out of the program.  Okay.  Thank y ou.   
 
         8           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  You're welcome.   
 
         9           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I don't  want to sound  
 
        10  distrustful of the State, heaven forbid .   
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Right.  But you'll be  
 
        12  presenting the bill in person.   
 
        13           Okay.  I think we will do this  on a voice vote  
 
        14  then.  All in favor, please signify by saying aye.   
 
        15           (Ayes)   
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Opposed?    
 
        17           All right.  The regulation is adopted.  I think  
 
        18  we need about a five-minute break here to change staff at  
 
        19  the front here.  And I believe Board me mbers could use a  
 
        20  break as well. 
 
        21           (Thereupon a recess was taken. )   
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Our next  item is a report  
 
        23  on the truck rule.  This is not a regul atory item.  It's a  
 
        24  report by staff that was requested by t he Board.   
 
        25           And I'm going to make a couple  of comments before  
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         1  we begin the discussion this morning, b ecause obviously  
 
         2  with the interest that we've received i n this matter, the  
 
         3  audience that's here today, legislators  who have come and  
 
         4  so forth, I think it's important that w e set what we're  
 
         5  doing in some kind of context.   
 
         6           So want to make it clear that we're here today to  
 
         7  receive information and give directions  to staff regarding  
 
         8  the heavy-duty truck rule, and in parti cular, the affect  
 
         9  of the economy on that rule.   
 
        10           I know that there are probably  some of you who  
 
        11  are here to talk about other diesel reg ulations such as  
 
        12  the construction equipment rule or the port truck rule,  
 
        13  and since this isn't a formal public he aring, we're going  
 
        14  to let people comment on whatever they want to comment on  
 
        15  that's relevant to this rule.  But we w ould appreciate  
 
        16  it -- and I asked the staff to try to f igure out when  
 
        17  people signed up if you're here to talk  about some other  
 
        18  rule versus the one that we're actually  trying to focus on  
 
        19  today.   
 
        20           But I want to make a couple of  comments.  First  
 
        21  of all, it's been terrific so far.  You 've been very  
 
        22  polite and very patient.  And I really appreciate that.   
 
        23  We had heard rumors and comments coming  out of the  
 
        24  workshop and elsewhere that there were going to be all  
 
        25  kinds of demonstrations, there were goi ng to be people  
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         1  making all kinds of threats and attacki ng staff and  
 
         2  attacking others.  I will very much app reciate it if you  
 
         3  don't do that.  It's not very effective .  It doesn't  
 
         4  really make the Board respond very well  to whatever it is  
 
         5  you're saying.   
 
         6           We are here because we care.  Our job is to  
 
         7  listen and to pay attention and try to reflect.  Every  
 
         8  single person here is an appointee of t he Governor.  We  
 
         9  come from diverse regions of the state.   We have different  
 
        10  political affiliations and different ba ckgrounds.  But  
 
        11  we're all here because we took an oath to protect and  
 
        12  defend the constitution of the State of  California as well  
 
        13  as U.S.  We really believe in that.  An d that means we all  
 
        14  should behave respectfully.   
 
        15           And so if I sound like a kinde rgarten teacher,  
 
        16  it's because I actually believe in thos e values that we  
 
        17  all learned in kindergarten.   
 
        18           So one of the things that I've  learned along the  
 
        19  way is that if you need to slow down an d take a deep  
 
        20  breath, you should do that.   
 
        21           And the other thing is -- one of the other things  
 
        22  that I've learned, having been involved  in government off  
 
        23  and on for quite a while, is that if yo u make a mistake,  
 
        24  you should apologize for it.  And so I' m going to be doing  
 
        25  that in just a minute.  But I need to g ive you a little  
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         1  bit of background here before I get to that point.   
 
         2           A year ago this month, the ARB  adopted a rule  
 
         3  that was designed to cut the health-har ming emissions from  
 
         4  heavy-duty trucks over a period of 13 y ears.  This rule  
 
         5  plays out over a period of 13 years req uiring that we  
 
         6  retrofit the oldest and dirtiest trucks  with particles,  
 
         7  particles traps, and requiring turnover  of the fleet to  
 
         8  cleaner engines.   
 
         9           This rule is a very expensive rule.  We knew that  
 
        10  at the time, and we tried to draft it i n a way that would  
 
        11  make sure that the smallest owners and operators would not  
 
        12  face any obligations at all in the begi nning of this rule  
 
        13  for the first three years, and that oth ers would be able  
 
        14  to phase into it gradually.  Nobody was  facing any  
 
        15  requirements to do anything to any truc k before 2011.   
 
        16           This rule came more than a dec ade after the  
 
        17  United States Environmental Protection Agency adopted its  
 
        18  first national ambient air quality stan dard for fine  
 
        19  particles.  I know about that, because I was there.  I was  
 
        20  the Assistant Administrator for Air, an d we were  
 
        21  immediately sued by the American Trucki ng Association  
 
        22  challenging the science about diesel pa rticulate.  That  
 
        23  standard was upheld by the United State s Supreme Court in  
 
        24  2001 and remanded to a lower court and later went into  
 
        25  effect.   
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         1           In the mean time, the State Ai r Resources Board,  
 
         2  which was also acting under California law that requires  
 
         3  us to reduce exposures to toxic air con taminants declared  
 
         4  diesel particulate to be a toxic air co ntaminant in 1998.   
 
         5  And in that same year, they adopted a r isk factor for  
 
         6  diesel particulate.   
 
         7           Two years later, the Board ado pted a risk  
 
         8  reduction plan also as required by law.   That plan  
 
         9  required a 75 percent reduction in risk  by 2010 and an 85  
 
        10  percent reduction by 2020.   
 
        11           We're going to miss that 2010 deadline no matter  
 
        12  what we do as of now.  But in fairness,  the Air Resources  
 
        13  Board was also working under a federal law that required  
 
        14  us to reduce both nitrogen oxides and p articulate matter  
 
        15  in the San Joaquin Valley and the South  Coast air basin  
 
        16  and was driven by the need to meet the national standards  
 
        17  by 2014.   
 
        18           One reason why this has been s o hard, of course,  
 
        19  is, as I said before, because the rule is costly and  
 
        20  cleaner new diesel engines are only beg inning to come on  
 
        21  line for the 2010 model year.   
 
        22           Of course, if Congress or the Legislature has  
 
        23  simply followed Dr. Telles' advise as h e recommended last  
 
        24  December and imposed a small tax on die sel fuel, we would  
 
        25  have been able to fund the fleet turnov er.  As it is,  
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         1  we've had to put together grants and lo ans from various  
 
         2  bond and other sources, and we know tha t the money is not  
 
         3  sufficient to cover the full cost of co mpliance with this  
 
         4  rule.   
 
         5           Now, let me bring us back here  for a minute to  
 
         6  what we are here to do today.   
 
         7           When we adopted this rule, we asked the staff to  
 
         8  return in a year to report on condition s in the industry  
 
         9  and in the economy and to make recommen dations for any  
 
        10  needed changes to the rule.  We will be  hearing from staff  
 
        11  in a moment.  But I believe I can speak  for the entire  
 
        12  Board when I say that we're well aware of the fact that  
 
        13  the bad economy has hurt the trucking i ndustry worse than  
 
        14  many others and that we are prepared to  direct staff to  
 
        15  make adjustments to reflect those facts , including the  
 
        16  fact that emissions have also declined at the same time  
 
        17  that business activity has declined.   
 
        18           We are particularly sensitive to the impact on  
 
        19  small business, and we've been reminded  of that in recent  
 
        20  days again by the Governor.   
 
        21           But what we are not going to d o is to back away  
 
        22  or back down from the need to make prog ress on reducing  
 
        23  the single most serious cause of health -harming air  
 
        24  pollutants in this state.  The Governor  and I remain  
 
        25  committed to the pledges we've made to improve air  
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         1  quality, especially in the poorest comm unities that are  
 
         2  often the most impacted by the engine o f goods movement.   
 
         3           What we must do, however, is t o continually  
 
         4  assure that the scientific basis for ou r rules is up to  
 
         5  date and that the process by which it i s reviewed is as  
 
         6  open and transparent as possible.   
 
         7           For that reason, I have asked staff to organize a  
 
         8  special review of the science on the he alth effects of  
 
         9  diesel emissions to be convened in Febr uary.  This will be  
 
        10  done in open session with all Board mem bers encouraged to  
 
        11  attend.   
 
        12           I'm also going to invite the m embers of our  
 
        13  Research Screening Committee, and I'm h oping that all  
 
        14  Board members, especially those with sc ientific or  
 
        15  technical backgrounds, will be present and participate  
 
        16  actively.  We will be inviting research ers whose work has  
 
        17  been sited in our various staff reports , as well as those  
 
        18  who disagree or who feel their work has  been ignored to  
 
        19  participate.  And when it's all over, w e will use that  
 
        20  information to either support or modify  our overall  
 
        21  strategy.   
 
        22           In the mean time, the long, we ighty, and powerful  
 
        23  record of health research that forms th e basis for the  
 
        24  current truck rule and other rules affe cting diesel  
 
        25  equipment has been challenged once agai n, this time  
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         1  because of the ethical lapse of an ARB employee.  This is  
 
         2  a serious matter.   
 
         3           A single employee, whose name has been now  
 
         4  mentioned in the press many times, Hien  Tran, a  
 
         5  statistician who has compiled or contri buted to portions  
 
         6  of several ARB health reports, includin g the most recent  
 
         7  review and analysis of the effects of d iesel particulate  
 
         8  on mortality, falsely claimed to have a  Ph.D. from U.C.  
 
         9  Davis.   
 
        10           It was brought to ARB's attent ion that he did  
 
        11  not.  And although initially he denied it, he finally  
 
        12  admitted that he did have a Ph.D., but it was in a  
 
        13  non-recognized institution.   
 
        14           A disciplinary hearing was con ducted.  He  
 
        15  forfeited two months of salary and was demoted.  He has  
 
        16  been removed from the Health Effects Re search Section.   
 
        17  And as a practical matter, his professi onal reputation is  
 
        18  ruined.   
 
        19           But the stain he cast over the  work he  
 
        20  participated in can't be so easily eras ed.  And for that  
 
        21  alone, we need to expedite the public r eview and bring in  
 
        22  as many independent experts as we can m uster to speak  
 
        23  about the state of the science.   
 
        24           The Tran episode has caused AR B to institute some  
 
        25  changes in personnel practice, includin g a formal degree  
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         1  review, but the harm does not stop ther e.   
 
         2           The facts of the situation wer e brought to my  
 
         3  attention during the December Board mee ting.  And having  
 
         4  concurred with the recommendation that immediate  
 
         5  disciplinary action and review of Mr. T ran's work by an  
 
         6  independent peer review panel was requi red, I did not  
 
         7  promptly inform my fellow Board members  about this issue.   
 
         8           I would note that the independ ent reviewers who  
 
         9  completed their work in April concluded  that Mr. Tran had  
 
        10  used approved EPA statistical models, h ad done no  
 
        11  independent work of his own, and that t here was no way he  
 
        12  could have manipulated the results.  Ne ver the less, the  
 
        13  harm was done.   
 
        14           There are excuses:  We're in t he middle of a  
 
        15  hearing; I believed that the remedial a ctions I've  
 
        16  described were adequate.  And I knew th at the tainted  
 
        17  report was only one piece of a very ext ensive body of  
 
        18  evidence that supports the need for red uction in exposure  
 
        19  to diesel particulates.   
 
        20           But the fact is that this was a mistake on my  
 
        21  part.  I should have shared this inform ation with my  
 
        22  fellow Board members as a matter of cou rse.  If I were in  
 
        23  their shoes, I would want to have all t he relevant  
 
        24  information myself, even if at the end of the day I  
 
        25  decided it did not call for any change in the truck rule  
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         1  or in the timing of the hearing.   
 
         2           My mistake in judgment, althou gh honestly  
 
         3  intended, led the others making some wi ld and I frankly  
 
         4  think unjustified claims that call into  question the  
 
         5  Board's hard-earned reputation for open  and deliberative  
 
         6  process.  All I can say is I apologize.    
 
         7           Now I understand that there ar e others who may  
 
         8  wish to comment before we begin the sta ff presentation,  
 
         9  and I will call on any Board member who  wishes to be  
 
        10  recognized for the purpose of making pr eliminary comments  
 
        11  before we go to the staff report today.    
 
        12           Recognize Dr. Telles.   
 
        13           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  Thank yo u for your words  
 
        14  there.   
 
        15           In your comments, you mentione d that the lead  
 
        16  author compiled the report, he particip ated in the report,  
 
        17  and he had no work done himself.   
 
        18           But let me just read to you th e part of the  
 
        19  report that he actually wrote.  He wrot e the introduction.   
 
        20  He wrote the methodology.  He wrote the  USPA elicitation  
 
        21  process.  He wrote the applicability of  U.S. EPA expert  
 
        22  elicitation results California.  He did  the methodology.   
 
        23  He did the peer review process.  He did  the results.  He  
 
        24  did the discussion.  He did the uncerta inties and  
 
        25  limitations.  He did the conclusion.  H e did the  
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         1  references.  He did Appendix 1, Appendi x 2, and Appendix  
 
         2  4.   
 
         3           If you look the report, the re port was written  
 
         4  over 50 percent of it by an author whic h had  
 
         5  misrepresented his education.  To me, t hat means the  
 
         6  report is not acceptable.  And basicall y this is a report  
 
         7  written by a fraudulent person.   
 
         8           I do not think that, despite e verything that has  
 
         9  been recently said, that this report ca n be accepted by  
 
        10  this Board or by the people of the stat e of California.   
 
        11           And I, as mentioned in the las t meeting, propose  
 
        12  that we set aside the rule until this r eport be redone,  
 
        13  not in a process where we invite people  to come in and  
 
        14  review the science.   
 
        15           I've read many of the scientif ic papers in  
 
        16  regards to the 78 scientific papers sup porting this, and  
 
        17  I, of all people on the Board, am proba bly more aware of  
 
        18  the health impacts of PM2.5.   
 
        19           But I think the acceptance of a fraudulent report  
 
        20  by this Committee kind of trumps that, and it has to be  
 
        21  done correctly by someone who has not f alsified his  
 
        22  credentials.   
 
        23           And I think it needs to be don e quickly, and we  
 
        24  can probably do this process rather qui ckly.  I don't  
 
        25  think having a meeting in February, inv iting a bunch of  
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         1  scientists, is going to satisfy the pub lic's desire for  
 
         2  transparency here.   
 
         3           And I think we need to move in  a different  
 
         4  process and basically redo the report, set aside the rule  
 
         5  until the report be completed.  And I w ould anticipate  
 
         6  that not take too long.  And it be done  by someone who has  
 
         7  the credentials that are not falsified.    
 
         8           Thank you.   
 
         9           (Applause) 
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Addition al comments by  
 
        11  Board members?   
 
        12           Yes.   
 
        13           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Yeah, f irst of all, I  
 
        14  would compliment you on what you've had  to say here that  
 
        15  you've recognized that an error was mad e, that you're  
 
        16  scheduling a research review in Februar y.   
 
        17           I'm a little maybe confused by  wild and erroneous  
 
        18  statements that may have been made by B oard members.  At  
 
        19  the risk of assuming I might be one of them, I'd like to  
 
        20  go over the record and some of the thin gs that haven't  
 
        21  been said here today.   
 
        22           What this researcher did I thi nk goes well beyond  
 
        23  the leniency with which he's been dealt .  That's an issue  
 
        24  for others to decide and not for me.  B ut I can tell you  
 
        25  at the County of San Diego, using a fra udulent credential  
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         1  for such a ranking official engaged in such an important  
 
         2  analysis would have been grounds for im mediate dismissal.   
 
         3           Number two, it wasn't just the  Chairman that knew  
 
         4  about this prior to the meeting.  What has been  
 
         5  conveniently left out is that a number of staff members  
 
         6  knew without question that these creden tials were false  
 
         7  and fraudulent, and that was not mentio ned.  And also knew  
 
         8  that few Board members had that informa tion, and that was  
 
         9  not brought up at any time until during  the hearing or  
 
        10  shared with any of us for months.   
 
        11           This Board has had a history I  think of operating  
 
        12  with a great deal of transparency, and I'd like to think  
 
        13  in the almost 15 years I've served here  that I have been  
 
        14  faithfully a part of that.   
 
        15           I can't remember an instance i n all of that time  
 
        16  where staff and Board members were in p ossession of what  
 
        17  proved to be such important information  that not only was  
 
        18  not shared, but the meetings that led u p to that were not  
 
        19  disclosed as part of the public record.   I'm not sure what  
 
        20  our disclosure rules are or even mean a nymore.   
 
        21           The fact that this happened I think gave us a  
 
        22  major issue to deal with.  And I think the events that  
 
        23  transpired since then have given me eve n greater concern.   
 
        24  At no point did anyone say let's have a  full and open  
 
        25  hearing and find out what happened and why it happened.   
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         1           I've been on this Board for lo ng enough to have  
 
         2  been a key part of declaring diesel a t oxic contaminant,  
 
         3  and I'm not going to have to apologize for my being  
 
         4  concerned about the dishonesty that's i nvolved in this  
 
         5  issue.   
 
         6           Some of us have struggled with  this.  We haven't  
 
         7  been given a good solution and an accep table path.   
 
         8           This Board is dependent on a p ublic trust, a  
 
         9  public trust not only of those people t hat agree with us  
 
        10  when we have a regulation, but a public  trust for those  
 
        11  people who may be the regulated and dis agree with us.  And  
 
        12  I think that the actions of Mr. Tran, o f members of this  
 
        13  Board, and members of the staff have do ne a disservice and  
 
        14  have injured that public trust.   
 
        15           I think there should be a hear ing, but there  
 
        16  should be a full hearing where all the information who  
 
        17  knew what is put on the table.  And to read editorials,  
 
        18  there's no dishonesty, nothing has happ ened, this is okay,  
 
        19  it was only a small part of what was go ing on I think is  
 
        20  an attempt to defuse and to make far le ss important  
 
        21  something that I think is terribly sign ificant and needs  
 
        22  to be addressed.   
 
        23           Dr. Telles in his original com ments thought maybe  
 
        24  the only way is to go back to ground ze ro, and that seemed  
 
        25  to me to be a reasonable solution.   
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         1           I understand the economic issu es that we have yet  
 
         2  to consider.  And those are important, absolutely  
 
         3  important.  And as important as those a re, there is  
 
         4  something far more fundamental here in the way this public  
 
         5  process was conducted and the informati on that was not  
 
         6  shared.   
 
         7           In good conscious, I can't jus t simply set that  
 
         8  aside and say nothing happened.  At a t ime when the  
 
         9  science on an international level is be ing questioned, it  
 
        10  seems to me we need to do everything po ssible to make sure  
 
        11  whatever our decision is that it's been  arrived at openly  
 
        12  and with full information flowing to ev ery one of these  
 
        13  Board members.  Didn't happen.  And the re seems even to  
 
        14  this point be an attitude that we don't  have to share  
 
        15  everything that's happened and when it happened and why it  
 
        16  happened.   
 
        17           With that, I'll be quiet. 
 
        18           (Applause) 
 
        19           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Is there  any further  
 
        20  comment by any other Board members befo re we turn to the  
 
        21  staff?   
 
        22           Yes, Dr. Balmes.   
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  Well, fi rst of all, I do  
 
        24  share with Chairman Nichols the need fo r a public apology  
 
        25  about the way this matter was handled.   
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         1           As has been put forth in the m edia, I was one of  
 
         2  the Board members that knew in advance of the  
 
         3  misrepresentation by Mr. Tran of his la ck of a Ph.D.  I  
 
         4  learned about it I think the day before  the vote, but I  
 
         5  can't be precise about -- it was close to that time.   
 
         6           And I personally didn't feel t hat the  
 
         7  misrepresentation was a problem with re gard to the  
 
         8  science, because the science I believe stands on its own.   
 
         9           When we do a re-evaluation of the science to  
 
        10  create a new report, which I think we s hould do -- I agree  
 
        11  with Dr. Telles we need a new report, a  new analysis of  
 
        12  the science -- I think we'll come up wi th pretty much the  
 
        13  same thing that Mr. Tran did.  There ma y be a shifting of  
 
        14  the number of deaths related to fine pa rticulate matter  
 
        15  and diesel exhaust particles in particu lar, but they'll  
 
        16  still be deaths related to this, and th ere will still be a  
 
        17  public health imperative to do somethin g about it.   
 
        18           That said, I think this agency  does have a  
 
        19  reputation for being science based, and  therefore we have  
 
        20  to be squeaky clean about our science.  So I do support a  
 
        21  re-doing of the Tran report.   
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  A ny other comments?   
 
        23           All right.  We will then move to the staff report  
 
        24  and then to public comment.   
 
        25           Mr. Goldstene.   
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         1           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  Thank you, Chairman  
 
         2  Nichols.   
 
         3           The Board directed staff to ad dress a number of  
 
         4  items in today's update.  At the hearin g last December,  
 
         5  when the Board approved the regulation,  the Board asked  
 
         6  staff to come back with an update on th e implementation  
 
         7  status with the regulation, the localiz ed risk associated  
 
         8  with the agricultural truck provisions,  the information on  
 
         9  changes in school bus transportation, t he impact of the  
 
        10  economy on emissions, and information o n funding  
 
        11  assistance for trucks.  Clearly, the mo st significant item  
 
        12  is the impact of the economy.   
 
        13           But before I address that, I'l l briefly summarize  
 
        14  staff's responses to other items the Bo ard raised so we  
 
        15  can spend most of the time discussing t he economic impact.   
 
        16           The first issue I'll address r elates to off-road  
 
        17  construction equipment.  Earlier this y ear, you asked  
 
        18  staff to provide an update on construct ion activity of  
 
        19  fleets subject to the in-use off-road v ehicle regulation  
 
        20  and to come back in the summer with an emissions analysis  
 
        21  that accounts for changes in activity a nd the impact on  
 
        22  emissions.   
 
        23           Large construction fleets will  be reporting their  
 
        24  fleet information in March.  And staff will use the new  
 
        25  information to perform the analysis.   
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         1           In short, recent indicators of  construction  
 
         2  activity show that overall activity is down more than 30  
 
         3  percent from the peak.   
 
         4           Now I'll address the items reg arding trucks and  
 
         5  buses.  You asked us to provide an upda te on  
 
         6  implementation and outreach activities.   Staff has made  
 
         7  significant progress in getting the wor d out and  
 
         8  recognizes that much more needs to be d one.  Staff has  
 
         9  taken steps to improve access to inform ation by  
 
        10  coordinating information about multiple  regulations in one  
 
        11  place.  Fleet owners can now call a sin gle toll-free  
 
        12  number in English, Spanish, or Punjabi before we head up  
 
        13  to 12 separate lines or visit our user- friendly website  
 
        14  called the "truck stop" that helps truc k owners find  
 
        15  information about several ARB regulatio ns and funding  
 
        16  opportunities and helps them learn what  compliance  
 
        17  trajectory they're on.  The "truck stop " website is also  
 
        18  available in Spanish now.   
 
        19           Staff is working to improve aw areness by mailing  
 
        20  postcards directly to 150,000 diesel ve hicle owners by  
 
        21  giving presentations at 86 different ev ents so far and  
 
        22  meetings.  And we've been holding class es in multiple  
 
        23  locations throughout the state.  We vis ited more than  
 
        24  2,000 individual fleets at their busine sses and have been  
 
        25  distributing outreach material and othe r locations such as  
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         1  truck stops.   
 
         2           Also because of the national i nterest in the  
 
         3  rule, we've been working the satellite radio stations and  
 
         4  participating in interviews on those st ations as often as  
 
         5  we can.  And we plan to do so next year .   
 
         6           Staff is also working through an informal  
 
         7  committee comprised of 70 members repre senting a diverse  
 
         8  group of businesses to further improve outreach efforts  
 
         9  and to address implementation issues.   
 
        10           You've also asked us to evalua te the potential  
 
        11  localized risk associated with the agri cultural truck  
 
        12  provisions and to return with any recom mendations.  Staff  
 
        13  has collected information about first p rocessors and has  
 
        14  performed roadside counts in three area s in the San  
 
        15  Joaquin Valley, but we don't yet have s ufficient  
 
        16  information to make a recommendation at  this time.   
 
        17  Qualifying agricultural vehicles must r eport by the end of  
 
        18  March and must be labeled.  Staff is pr oposing to collect  
 
        19  that additional information and to repo rt back later next  
 
        20  year.   
 
        21           You also asked us to determine  whether school bus  
 
        22  services were being curtailed as a resu lt of the  
 
        23  regulation.  We surveyed 139 school dis tricts, and only  
 
        24  three responded they were reducing tran sportation services  
 
        25  because of the regulation.  The majorit y of school  
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         1  regulations say the decrease in transpo rtation services is  
 
         2  due to budget constraints or decreasing  ridership.   
 
         3           Finally, you requested informa tion about funding  
 
         4  assistance for trucks.  Although the st ate does not have  
 
         5  enough money to pay for all compliance costs, our goal is  
 
         6  to achieve the greatest emission reduct ions possible with  
 
         7  the available funding.   
 
         8           At previous Board hearings, st aff has described  
 
         9  financial assistance of over one billio n dollars to  
 
        10  support on-road and off-road fleets.  I n 2009, $570  
 
        11  million has already been provided for e arly compliance  
 
        12  with the regulations.  Over the next tw o years,  
 
        13  approximately $760 million could be ava ilable depending on  
 
        14  State revenue and bond sales.   
 
        15           Now Mr. Erik White will presen t the analysis on  
 
        16  the impacts of the economy on emissions  from fleets  
 
        17  affected by the truck and bus regulatio n.  Erik.  
 
        18           (Thereupon an overhead present ation was  
 
        19           presented as follows.) 
 
        20           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        21  WHITE:  Thank you, Mr. Goldstene.   
 
        22           Good morning, Chairman Nichols  and members of the  
 
        23  Board.   
 
        24           Today, I will present staff's assessment of the  
 
        25  current recession on emissions from the  trucking sector.   
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         1  I will provide a discussion of staff's approach, the data  
 
         2  sources evaluated, and staff's findings . 
 
         3                            --o0o-- 
 
         4           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         5  WHITE:  Before I begin my discussion of  staff's analysis,  
 
         6  it is important to highlight the signif icant benefits the  
 
         7  rule provides.   
 
         8           Overall, the rule is expected to avoid 9400  
 
         9  premature deaths, as well as significan tly reduce  
 
        10  asthma-related symptoms and result in f ewer lost work  
 
        11  days.   
 
        12           The rule will also significant ly reduce the  
 
        13  cancer risk from the public's exposure to diesel  
 
        14  particulate matter.   
 
        15           These reductions are essential  to meeting the  
 
        16  Board's goals to reduce exposure to die sel PM, as laid out  
 
        17  in the Diesel Risk Reduction Plan.   
 
        18           The emission reductions from t he rule are also  
 
        19  critical towards meeting the combined P M 2.5 and NOx State  
 
        20  Implementation Plan targets in the San Joaquin Valley and  
 
        21  the South Coast regions.  The SIP is Ca lifornia's  
 
        22  federally-mandated plan to meet federal  clean air  
 
        23  standards, and no other measure in the SIP is able to  
 
        24  achieve the same level of reductions.  Simply put, these  
 
        25  regions cannot attain the federal deadl ines without the  
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         1  rule. 
 
         2                            --o0o-- 
 
         3           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         4  WHITE:  When the Board approved the rul e in December 2008,  
 
         5  it directed staff to report back this m onth on the effects  
 
         6  of the economy on emissions.   
 
         7           We all recognize that the econ omic climate for  
 
         8  the trucking industry today is differen t than what was  
 
         9  expected when the rule was approved, an d this has had an  
 
        10  impact on emissions from the trucking s ector.  To better  
 
        11  understand this impact, over the last 1 2 months, staff has  
 
        12  evaluated changes in a number of key tr ucking activity  
 
        13  indicators in order to evaluate the imp act these changes  
 
        14  could have on emissions.  Staff then de veloped revised  
 
        15  emission estimates, both for the curren t year and out to  
 
        16  2014, to evaluate the impact of these c hanges in activity  
 
        17  on the SIP.  Staff then shared these fi ndings with  
 
        18  stakeholders at a workshop last week in  order to obtain  
 
        19  their input. 
 
        20                            --o0o-- 
 
        21           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        22  WHITE:  The results of staff's assessme nt show that both  
 
        23  activity and emissions are below the le vels previously  
 
        24  estimated when the rule was adopted.  H owever, despite the  
 
        25  downturn in activity, these resulting e missions are still  
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         1  higher than the emission levels achieve d by the rule.   
 
         2           Simply put, the recession will  not provide the  
 
         3  emission reductions necessary to meet c lean air goals.   
 
         4  Because of this, the rule is still nece ssary towards  
 
         5  meeting the state's 2014 SIP obligation s in the South  
 
         6  Coast and San Joaquin Valley air basins . 
 
         7                            --o0o-- 
 
         8           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         9  WHITE:  I will now discuss in more deta il staff's analysis  
 
        10  of the impact of the recession on truck ing emissions. 
 
        11                            --o0o-- 
 
        12           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        13  WHITE:  Staff's approach was to begin w ith the original  
 
        14  emission estimates that were developed in 2008 to support  
 
        15  the development of the rule.   
 
        16           Staff then evaluated nearly a dozen different  
 
        17  trucking economic indicators to estimat e the effect of the  
 
        18  recession on emissions in 2009.   
 
        19           There are a number of forecast s predicting how  
 
        20  and when the California economy will re cover.  Staff  
 
        21  developed two truck activity growth sce narios in an  
 
        22  attempt to bound the potential range of  2014 emissions.   
 
        23  These scenarios modeled both slower gro wth in truck  
 
        24  activity and faster growth based on cur rent and historical  
 
        25  data. 
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         1                            --o0o-- 
 
         2           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         3  WHITE:  Staff first looked at available  economic data to  
 
         4  evaluate how the recession has reduced California trucking  
 
         5  activity.  Overall, staff's assessment found that trucking  
 
         6  activity in the state is down between 1 0 and 18 percent  
 
         7  since 2007, with some individual fleets  experiencing  
 
         8  greater reductions.   
 
         9           Nationally, new truck sales ar e at their lowest  
 
        10  level in 25 years and are 64 percent lo wer than they were  
 
        11  in 2005.   
 
        12           This reduction in new truck sa les is consistent  
 
        13  with data from the California Departmen t of Motor Vehicles  
 
        14  which shows that there has been no grow th in the number of  
 
        15  registered trucks in California since 2 007, and that the  
 
        16  fleet is getting older due to fewer new  truck replacements  
 
        17  coming into the fleet.  This has result ed in fewer new  
 
        18  cleaner trucks in the statewide fleet t han originally  
 
        19  projected. 
 
        20                            --o0o-- 
 
        21           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        22  WHITE:  Here is a more detailed listing  of data sources  
 
        23  staff evaluated as part of this assessm ent.  The data  
 
        24  sources included the most up to date fu el sales, traffic  
 
        25  and container counts, and activity indi ces that are  
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         1  available.   
 
         2           In taking a broad view in this  assessment, staff  
 
         3  utilized data that represents regional,  statewide, and  
 
         4  national trends.  As you can see, while  there was quite a  
 
         5  bit of variability in the data sets, th ey all show a  
 
         6  decline since 2007. 
 
         7                            --o0o-- 
 
         8           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         9  WHITE:  As I previously mentioned, one aspect of the  
 
        10  recession has been the significant slow  down in the  
 
        11  purchase and registration of new trucks  in California.   
 
        12           As you can see on this chart, since peeking at  
 
        13  6.8 percent in 2006, annual new truck r egistrations have  
 
        14  declined 2.7 percent of truck registrat ions in 2009.  A  
 
        15  consequence of this has been that the a verage age of the  
 
        16  California fleet has increased from abo ut nine years old  
 
        17  in 2005 and in 2006 to nearly ten years  old in 2009. 
 
        18                            --o0o-- 
 
        19           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        20  WHITE:  Overall, changes in specific ec onomic activities  
 
        21  will have differing effects on emission s.   
 
        22           Some factors, such as reduced vehicle miles  
 
        23  traveled and fuel consumption, will ten d to reduce  
 
        24  emissions.   
 
        25           Other factors, such as purchas ing and operating  
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         1  fewer new vehicles, will tend to increa se emissions  
 
         2  because older, higher polluting trucks will be operating  
 
         3  in California longer.   
 
         4           The relative magnitude of each  factor in  
 
         5  affecting emissions is different.  But as can be seen on  
 
         6  the next graph, the overall impact of e ach of these  
 
         7  changes has been to reduce emissions be low what staff  
 
         8  expected. 
 
         9                            --o0o-- 
 
        10           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        11  WHITE:  Here, you can see 2009 emission s, based on last  
 
        12  year's staff report, compared to staff' s updated emission  
 
        13  estimate.  Staff's original emission es timate is shown in  
 
        14  blue, and staff's updated estimate is s hown in orange.   
 
        15           On the left, you can see that 2009 NOx emissions  
 
        16  are about 170 tons per day less than wh at was originally  
 
        17  expected.   
 
        18           On the right, you can see that  PM 2.5 emissions  
 
        19  have been reduced, from 32 tons per day  to about 25 tons  
 
        20  per day.   
 
        21           Overall, staff estimates that 2009 emissions are  
 
        22  about 20 percent lower than what was or iginally estimated. 
 
        23                            --o0o-- 
 
        24           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        25  WHITE:  Looking forward to 2014 and the  next key federal  
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         1  attainment deadline, there is no single  metric or forecast  
 
         2  that is a direct indicator for projecti ng future emissions  
 
         3  from trucks and buses in California.   
 
         4           To perform this work, staff re lied on existing  
 
         5  economic and fuel consumption forecasts  to develop two  
 
         6  bounding scenarios of truck activity an d new truck  
 
         7  purchases.  Staff used these scenarios to project future  
 
         8  emissions through 2014 and compared the m to the expected  
 
         9  emissions originally estimated in last year's staff  
 
        10  report.  Staff then compared the result s to the SIP  
 
        11  obligations for 2014. 
 
        12                            --o0o-- 
 
        13           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        14  WHITE:  One of the challenges in foreca sting truck  
 
        15  emissions is that California-specific f orecasts generally  
 
        16  do not project more than a few years in to the future and  
 
        17  that these projections differ by source .   
 
        18           In comparison, nationwide fore casts extend  
 
        19  further into the future than California -specific  
 
        20  forecasts, but generally do not provide  enough  
 
        21  California-specific information to be u sed in an emission  
 
        22  analysis.   
 
        23           Because of this, no one foreca st was used to  
 
        24  estimate future emissions.  Rather, sta ff's update derives  
 
        25  two potential truck activity growth sce narios that rely on  
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         1  multiple economic forecasts and histori cal data to bound  
 
         2  potential emissions projections. 
 
         3                            --o0o-- 
 
         4           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         5  WHITE:  The first scenario staff develo ped was a slower  
 
         6  growth scenario.  This scenario was con sistent with  
 
         7  California employment growth forecasts from the California  
 
         8  Legislative Analyst's office, UCLA, and  the University of  
 
         9  the Pacific, which show little or no gr owth in overall  
 
        10  employment through 2010 and then slow g rowth in the job  
 
        11  sector after that.   
 
        12           Under this scenario, Californi a truck activity  
 
        13  doesn't begin to recover until 2011 and  then grows at  
 
        14  pre-recession averages thereafter.   
 
        15           Also under this scenario, truc k sales do not  
 
        16  recover until 2012 and then grow modest ly through 2014. 
 
        17                            --o0o-- 
 
        18           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        19  WHITE:  The other scenario staff develo ped was a faster  
 
        20  growth scenario.  The activity growth r ates in this  
 
        21  scenario are based on growth forecasts from the  
 
        22  Congressional Budget Office, with an as sociated two-year  
 
        23  lag for California.   
 
        24           This scenario models an eight- year recovery  
 
        25  period, which is consistent with growth  rates experienced  
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         1  as the United States pulled out of the Great Depression.   
 
         2  This eight-year period is substantially  longer than any  
 
         3  recovery period observed in the United States since then.   
 
         4  Under this scenario, a recovery in Cali fornia truck  
 
         5  activity slowly begins to 2010, such th at by 2017 activity  
 
         6  has returned back to estimated pre-rece ssion levels.   
 
         7           Also, this scenario models a r ebound in truck  
 
         8  sales in 2011 and 2012 representing inc reased demand for  
 
         9  newer trucks with an associated slow do wn in truck sales  
 
        10  between 2012 and 2014 as the pent-up de mand for new trucks  
 
        11  is satisfied. 
 
        12                            --o0o-- 
 
        13           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        14  WHITE:  Using the two bounding scenario s I just described,  
 
        15  staff projected emissions without the r ule forward to 2014  
 
        16  for both PM2.5 and NOx.  This graph sho ws how PM2.5  
 
        17  emissions would change.   
 
        18           The blue bar represents the em ission projections  
 
        19  with the faster growth scenario, and th e tan bar  
 
        20  represents the estimated emissions usin g a slower growth  
 
        21  scenario.   
 
        22           As you can see, emissions are going down between  
 
        23  2011 and 2014 under both scenarios. 
 
        24                            --o0o-- 
 
        25           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
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         1  WHITE:  The black line overlaid on the graph shows the  
 
         2  staff report estimate of how PM2.5 emis sions were expected  
 
         3  to change with implementation of the ru le.   
 
         4           Looking at 2011, you can see t hat the updated  
 
         5  emission estimate is below what we expe cted with the rule.   
 
         6           However, in 2012, the rule pro vides more  
 
         7  reductions than without the rule.   
 
         8           And by 2014, the rule results in substantially  
 
         9  lower emissions than would be achieved under either  
 
        10  scenario.   
 
        11                            --o0o-- 
 
        12           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        13  WHITE:  I will now focus on staff's 201 4 emission  
 
        14  estimates.   
 
        15           As I discussed earlier, 2014 i s the federal  
 
        16  attainment deadline for PM2.5.  The rul e was designed to  
 
        17  achieve the emission reductions needed to meet our SIP  
 
        18  obligations in that year.  The dashed r ed line represents  
 
        19  the SIP obligations for PM2.5 reduction s that must be met  
 
        20  by 2014.   
 
        21           As can be seen, the economy al one does not meet  
 
        22  our PM2.5 SIP targets.  Because of this , the next question  
 
        23  is what are the revised emission estima tes combining the  
 
        24  rule and the recession under the two gr owth scenarios?   
 
        25                            --o0o-- 
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         1           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         2  WHITE:  As can be seen under the faster  growth scenario  
 
         3  shown in blue, the rule would result in  slightly lower  
 
         4  remaining PM2.5 emissions compared to t he original 2008  
 
         5  staff estimate.  And under a slower gro wth scenario, the  
 
         6  resulting emissions are lower.   
 
         7           While under either scenario th e rule is still  
 
         8  needed to be able to meet SIP obligatio ns in 2014, the  
 
         9  economy plus the rule provides greater PM2.5 reductions  
 
        10  than expected.   
 
        11           Next I will discuss the result s for staff's  
 
        12  assessment of NOx emissions. 
 
        13                            --o0o-- 
 
        14           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        15  WHITE:  The story for NOx is similar to  that of PM2.5.   
 
        16  However, since NOx emission reductions are not required by  
 
        17  the rule until 2013, I will focus on 20 13 and 2014.   
 
        18           As was done for PM2.5, the fas ter growth scenario  
 
        19  is shown in blue and the slower growth scenario is shown  
 
        20  in tan.  As you can see, emissions with out the rule  
 
        21  projected forward through 2014 are expe cted to decline  
 
        22  under either scenario. 
 
        23                            --o0o-- 
 
        24           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        25  WHITE:  And similar to PM2.5, under bot h growth scenarios,  
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         1  the rule provides for lower NOx emissio ns than with either  
 
         2  scenario alone. 
 
         3                            --o0o-- 
 
         4           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         5  WHITE:  Similar to the earlier PM 2.5 s lide, the dashed  
 
         6  red line represents the SIP goal for NO x.  Like PM2.5, the  
 
         7  rule was designed to achieve the emissi on reductions  
 
         8  needed to meet our SIP obligations in 2 014.  As can be  
 
         9  seen under either scenario, the economy  alone does not  
 
        10  meet our NOx SIP targets. 
 
        11                            --o0o-- 
 
        12           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        13  WHITE:  However, as we calculate the be nefits of the rule  
 
        14  with reduced activity, we see that unde r the faster shown  
 
        15  in blue, the rule would result in simil ar remaining  
 
        16  emissions compared to the original staf f report estimate.   
 
        17  Under the slower growth scenario, the r esulting emissions  
 
        18  would be somewhat lower.  Because of th e range of  
 
        19  emissions associated using the two scen arios, it is  
 
        20  unclear at this time if there are any e xcess NOx emission  
 
        21  benefits in 2014 associated with the ef fect of the economy  
 
        22  on the rule.  However, similar to what we observed for  
 
        23  PM2.5, under either scenario, the rule is needed to meet  
 
        24  our SIP obligations in 2014.   
 
        25                            --o0o-- 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    102 
 
         1           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         2  WHITE:  Overall, staff's assessment has  shown that the  
 
         3  impact of the recession on activity and  emissions is  
 
         4  significant, and that it may be possibl e to utilize some  
 
         5  lower than expected emissions towards a dditional near-term  
 
         6  flexibility.  However, for both PM2.5 a nd NOx, staff's  
 
         7  assessment has also shown that the rece ssion alone cannot  
 
         8  be relied upon as an effective emission  control strategy  
 
         9  and that the rule is still needed to me et our SIP targets.   
 
        10           In addition, the rule is also needed to ensure  
 
        11  that each year we continue to reduce th e cancer risk from  
 
        12  diesel PM in highly impacted communitie s, consistent with  
 
        13  the goals of the Diesel Risk Reduction Plan.  Any  
 
        14  flexibility options must be balanced ag ainst the  
 
        15  substantial public health benefits the rule provides.   
 
        16                            --o0o-- 
 
        17           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        18  WHITE:  As part of staff's assessment, staff presented our  
 
        19  preliminary findings with the stakehold ers at a workshop  
 
        20  held in Sacramento on December 3rd.  Mo re than 150 people  
 
        21  attended the workshop.  At the workshop , industry  
 
        22  associations and fleets commented that greater reductions  
 
        23  in vehicle miles traveled than have bee n recognized by  
 
        24  staff are occurring.  Because of this, revenues have been  
 
        25  reduced such that fleets no longer have  the economic  
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         1  ability to comply with the requirements  of the rule and  
 
         2  that additional time is needed for them  to obtain the  
 
         3  capital necessary for compliance.   
 
         4           On the other hand, health base d and environmental  
 
         5  organizations commented that the rule i s needed to  
 
         6  maintain and preserve the substantial h ealth benefits that  
 
         7  provides and that any delay of the rule  would be  
 
         8  detrimental to the health of all Califo rnians.   
 
         9                            --o0o-- 
 
        10           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        11  WHITE:  Based on staff's assessment and  the comments  
 
        12  received at the workshop, reduced requi rements in the  
 
        13  first few years may be possible due to lower than  
 
        14  predicted emissions from their recessio n.  However, any  
 
        15  deferred actions would need to be made up by 2014 so that  
 
        16  we can continue to meet our SIP targets  and must be  
 
        17  balanced against the public health bene fits of the rule.   
 
        18  Staff has begun to evaluate several pos sible options, but  
 
        19  more assessment is required, and additi onal stakeholder  
 
        20  input is needed. 
 
        21                            --o0o-- 
 
        22           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        23  WHITE:  Three possible options to refle ct the current  
 
        24  state of the economy have been identifi ed by staff.  The  
 
        25  first option would provide a two-year d eferral for  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    104 
 
         1  mid-sized fleets.  Under this option, m id-sized fleets  
 
         2  could be fleets in the range of 20 to 5 0 trucks.   
 
         3           The second option would provid e a two-year  
 
         4  deferral for about ten vehicles in any size fleet.   
 
         5           The third option would defer a ll of the first  
 
         6  year cleanup requirements for all vehic les in all fleets.   
 
         7           Staff is currently evaluating the emission and  
 
         8  economic impacts of these three options .  Because of the  
 
         9  need to workshop any proposal, implemen t new rulemaking  
 
        10  procedures required under the AB 1085, and provide for a  
 
        11  public comment period, the earliest any  such flexibility  
 
        12  could be considered by the Board is at its April 2010  
 
        13  hearing.   
 
        14           This concludes my presentation .  Thank you.   
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Are ther e any questions at  
 
        16  this time for staff before we go to the  witnesses?  If  
 
        17  not, then let's proceed.  And -- 
 
        18           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  Chairman Nichols,  
 
        19  Ms. D'Adamo has a question.   
 
        20           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Sorry, M s. D'Adamo. 
 
        21           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  I know we're going to be  
 
        22  talking in detail as the day progresses , but the last  
 
        23  slide that was up on possible solutions , under any of  
 
        24  them, I think it would be useful for us  to have identified  
 
        25  an emissions budget.  It seems there's some type of  
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         1  cushion as a result of the reduced econ omic activity.  So  
 
         2  I know it would be impossible for us to  make a decision  
 
         3  today on how many trucks and what type of actual deferral.   
 
         4  So I would favor an approach where we d etermine what that  
 
         5  budget is so that there might be some r oom for staff to  
 
         6  look at the flexibility, but at the sam e time preserving  
 
         7  the emissions benefit of the rule.   
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Do you w ant to respond,  
 
         9  please?   
 
        10           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        11  WHITE:  I would say that as we looked f or how we approach  
 
        12  this, that was exactly the approach we were looking to  
 
        13  take.   
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  All righ t.  We have 86  
 
        15  witnesses so far.  And my plan is that we will go until  
 
        16  1:00 and then take a lunch break, becau se I think we're  
 
        17  all going to need it, at least a walkin g around break at  
 
        18  that point.  So let's begin.   
 
        19           I'm going to first recognize A ssemblymember  
 
        20  Niello, since he's taken the trouble to  come over and  
 
        21  speak to us.  Why don't you kick this o ff, please?   
 
        22           And he'll be followed by Doris  Lo from the U.S.  
 
        23  Environmental Protection Agency.   
 
        24           ASSEMBLYMAN NIELLO:  Thanks, C hair Nichols and  
 
        25  members of the Board.  I very much appr eciate the  
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         1  accommodation.   
 
         2           I'm Roger Niello, a member of the California  
 
         3  State Assembly, and I represent Distric t 5 here in  
 
         4  Sacramento.   
 
         5           I come here this morning to re peat and reinforce  
 
         6  the request that I coordinated, signed by over 50 members  
 
         7  of the Legislature, to delay implementa tion of the diesel  
 
         8  regulations until the economy recovers.   We don't do this  
 
         9  without considerable consideration of t he intent of the  
 
        10  regulations, public health.   
 
        11           While some experts might quest ion the true  
 
        12  severity of the public health risks, I' m not here to argue  
 
        13  that point.  My point today is economic  health.  Economic  
 
        14  health threatened by a terribly weak ec onomy that actually  
 
        15  temporarily contributes to a lessening of the threat to  
 
        16  public health.  At least temporarily, d iesel emissions are  
 
        17  down significantly as trucking activity  has declined with  
 
        18  the economy.   
 
        19           I've often actually sort of pe rversely joked that  
 
        20  unfortunately a lot of the ills of grow th in modern  
 
        21  society with which we struggle could be  easily cured if we  
 
        22  just destroyed the economy.   
 
        23           Now, I agree that's kind of a sick joke, but it  
 
        24  unfortunately is in a way being realize d by the sick  
 
        25  economy.   
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         1           I would urge your Board to con sider the actual  
 
         2  contribution to your emission reduction  mission while you  
 
         3  consider the fatal damage these regulat ions can impose  
 
         4  under the same circumstances of our col lapsed economy,  
 
         5  especially -- and I really want to emph asize this --  
 
         6  especially on small and medium-sized tr ucking companies.   
 
         7           As you consider this, of cours e, you must also  
 
         8  consider the practical impacts of the n ow all too well  
 
         9  known digressions of your Mr. Tran.   
 
        10           And I know Ms. Nichols had sai d something before  
 
        11  that before.  I wasn't here.  But Twitt er is a wonderful  
 
        12  thing these days.  We find out immediat ely lots of things  
 
        13  we wouldn't otherwise know.  At the ver y least, it would  
 
        14  seem to me wise to provide a temporary accommodation for  
 
        15  the doubts that his unfortunate involve ment have created.   
 
        16           But I respectfully suggest, re gardless of the  
 
        17  confidence that you otherwise have in t he science,  
 
        18  economic health, given the very real te mporary reduction  
 
        19  in emissions due to the same economic w eakness that  
 
        20  threatens the economic health, should l oam dominant in  
 
        21  your consideration.   
 
        22           To repeat from our letter, giv en the  
 
        23  multi-billion dollar cost associated wi th the  
 
        24  implementation of this regulation and t he current economic  
 
        25  environment, I would urge you to delay this regulation and  
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         1  also allow for a stay of enforcement at  least until the  
 
         2  economy recovers.   
 
         3           Again, I thank you very much f or the opportunity  
 
         4  and wish you well in the other 85 items  of testimony that  
 
         5  you have, which will probably grow.  Th at's how important  
 
         6  the issue is.  Thanks for your consider ation.   
 
         7           (Applause) 
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         9           Ms. Lo. 
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  Excuse me,  Chairman.  This is  
 
        11  Sandy.   
 
        12           If the audience would like to clap, and I  
 
        13  understand they would like to do that, maybe we should  
 
        14  consider a reduction to two minutes and  that way we can  
 
        15  accommodate.  So we can either make a d ecision that we  
 
        16  want to clap or we want to have three m inutes, if  
 
        17  possible?   
 
        18           You had an excellent hand wavi ng that works  
 
        19  really well and allows people to visual ly let us know.  So  
 
        20  if we could decide -- could you try it?   And then  
 
        21  otherwise we might have to look at a re duction in time.   
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We do ha ve to get through  
 
        23  today's agenda.  We really do want to h ear from everybody  
 
        24  who wishes to be heard.   
 
        25           So my recommendation for you, if you wish to  
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         1  express enthusiasm for somebody's remar ks, instead of  
 
         2  clapping, if you'll just raise your han ds in the air like  
 
         3  that.  We get to see you, and we know y ou're enthusiastic,  
 
         4  but it doesn't interrupt the flow.  Tha nk you.   
 
         5           If you don't feel like clappin g, just don't do  
 
         6  anything.  Thank you.   
 
         7           Ms. Lo.   
 
         8           MS. LO:  Good morning, Chairma n Nichols and  
 
         9  Chairman of the Board. 
 
        10           I'm Doris Lo.  I'm a Senior Ai r Program Policy  
 
        11  Advisor in the EPA Region 9 Office.   
 
        12           EPA appreciates the opportunit y to come here and  
 
        13  provide support to the end-use truck an d bus rule and  
 
        14  appreciate the efforts the Board has ma de in addressing  
 
        15  all the public concerns.   
 
        16           As you all know, meeting the s tandards of the  
 
        17  Clean Air Act is the joint responsibili ty between EPA and  
 
        18  the states.  EPA sets the health-based standards that the  
 
        19  states must then go out and develop pla ns to achieve.   
 
        20           As you probably also know, Cal ifornia has  
 
        21  submitted to EPA an 8-hour ozone and a PM2.5 plan for the  
 
        22  South Coast and San Joaquin Valley.  Th ese plans show that  
 
        23  both areas, which are home to more than  19 million of the  
 
        24  state's residents, need significant emi ssions reductions  
 
        25  in NOx and PM2.5 to get to clean air.   
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         1           The plans also show the reduct ions from in-use  
 
         2  truck and trucks and buses are essentia l to achieving  
 
         3  these needed reductions.  We understand  that by the year  
 
         4  2014 the rule will achieve approximatel y 60 tons of NOx  
 
         5  reductions and approximately four tons of PM2.5 reductions  
 
         6  in the San Joaquin Valley and South Coa st.  Without these  
 
         7  reductions from the rule, the Californi a SIPS that EPA has  
 
         8  before it will not be able to demonstra te attainment of  
 
         9  the health standards.  Thus, we believe  it's critically  
 
        10  important that any changes made to the rule not impact the  
 
        11  needed reductions from these plans.   
 
        12           And finally, just like Califor nia Congress gave  
 
        13  EPA very limited authority in the Clean  Air Act to control  
 
        14  emissions from in-use mobile sources, E PA has issued  
 
        15  national rules that cut emissions from new on-road and  
 
        16  non-road engines.  And while EPA's rule s help to ensure  
 
        17  progress in getting reductions from the se new engines, it  
 
        18  doesn't get at most of the trucks that are already on the  
 
        19  road.   
 
        20           So we believe that the benefit s from the in-use  
 
        21  truck rule are timely and vital to the State's efforts  
 
        22  meeting the Clean Air Act requirements and to improve and  
 
        23  protect public health.   
 
        24           Thank you for the opportunity to comment.   
 
        25           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
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         1           And appreciate your not booing , especially when  
 
         2  someone is here in an official capacity .  She's delivering  
 
         3  a message from the U.S. EPA.  Okay.   
 
         4           Christina Ramorino from Roadst ar Trucking.   
 
         5           And Robert Ramorino from Roads tar Trucking, you  
 
         6  are next, followed by William Miner, Jr . 
 
         7           MS. RAMORINO:  Good morning, C hairman Nichols and  
 
         8  Board.  I'm third generation owner of R oadstar Trucking.   
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Your lig ht hasn't come on.   
 
        10           I don't know how we're doing t he timing.  When  
 
        11  someone comes up, start the light.  You  should be  
 
        12  following it.  So if it turns from gree n to yellow, you  
 
        13  know it's time to stop and I don't have  to cut you off.   
 
        14           MS. RAMORINO:  So I'm third ge neration owner of  
 
        15  Roadstar Trucking.  We are based in Hay ward, California.   
 
        16  We provide service throughout the state  of northern  
 
        17  California.  We deliver goods from food  stuff, clothing  
 
        18  items, military supplies, packaging mat erials.   
 
        19           We employ 50 Californians with  full-time jobs,  
 
        20  health benefits of 401(k) package.   
 
        21           Since 2007, we've had to reduc e our number of  
 
        22  drivers by 19 percent, our administrati ve staff by 33  
 
        23  percent, which includes two of our high est paid senior  
 
        24  staff employees.  And this is all due s olely to the  
 
        25  economy, nothing in regards to what the y had done at work.   
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         1           I'm here today mainly because I'm 26 years old.   
 
         2  I'm starting my career.  And I'm concer ned that these  
 
         3  regulations could very well put us out of business,  
 
         4  strictly because of the time line that is involved.   
 
         5           A year ago, when you passed th is regulation, I  
 
         6  was in the middle of reading Thomas Fri edman's book, "Hot,  
 
         7  Flat, and Crowded."  I think some of yo u may be familiar  
 
         8  with it.   
 
         9           I understand and agree with th e need and value to  
 
        10  cleaning up our air and switching to cl eaner technologies.   
 
        11  However, I strongly disagree with the s tringent time line  
 
        12  set forth by the staff the Board approv ed.   
 
        13           His book stresses the need for  us to go green, to  
 
        14  have clean technologies, but he also st resses the fact  
 
        15  that we need to all be on board.  We ne ed to consider all  
 
        16  parties affected, whether you be enviro nmentally  
 
        17  concerned, in a business, having health  impacts.   
 
        18           Throughout the two-day Board m eeting last year,  
 
        19  we were continually told there's plenty  of funding  
 
        20  available to pay for these mandatory pu rchases.  With  
 
        21  everyone hurting for business, it's har d for us to pass  
 
        22  the cost along to our customers.  They have come to us  
 
        23  this year saying we need two and three- year contracts at  
 
        24  lower rates.   
 
        25           We were proactive and last yea r applied for five  
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         1  trucks to get funded.  We were approved .  And then it came  
 
         2  out we could not get the money.   
 
         3           On behalf of my family busines s, I'm asking this  
 
         4  Board to consider the current state of the economy, the  
 
         5  inability to get funding, and the effec ts this regulation  
 
         6  will have on the state.   
 
         7           I urge you to seriously consid er all the  
 
         8  testimony and help to create a fair bal ance for everyone  
 
         9  involved.   
 
        10           Thank you.  
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u for your  
 
        12  testimony.   
 
        13           I agree. 
 
        14           Robert Ramorino, followed by W illiam Miner and  
 
        15  Janet Abshire, if you're here.   
 
        16           MR. RAMORINO:  Good morning, M adam Chairwoman and  
 
        17  staff and Board members.   
 
        18           My daughter did a pretty good job of giving a  
 
        19  recap of our business.   
 
        20           A few other things.  Our vehic le miles traveled  
 
        21  is down 20 percent.  Revenue is down 20  percent.  The  
 
        22  equity in our family business, down 41 percent.  That  
 
        23  doesn't take into account the assets of  our trucks, which  
 
        24  is primarily most of our assets, have v ery little resale  
 
        25  value because of this regulation.   
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         1           One of the things that I'm rea lly proud of is out  
 
         2  of our 50 employees, we provided medica l and dental  
 
         3  benefits for 79 lives; 79 men, women, a nd children.  That  
 
         4  cost $250,000 a year.  Now, if I was ab le and willing to  
 
         5  get rid of medical payments, I could fi nance ten brand-new  
 
         6  trucks.  I won't make that trade-off.   
 
         7           A lot of my competitors are co nverting their  
 
         8  fleets to owner-operators and getting r id of employees so  
 
         9  they can save their medical expense.   
 
        10           I'm not going make the trade-o ff on the people  
 
        11  that have made our company successful f or 50 years.   
 
        12           The problem for us is not the clean air  
 
        13  initiative.  We 100 percent support tha t.  What we need to  
 
        14  do is we need to have a few more years to roll in  
 
        15  equipment.   
 
        16           By 2014, we have to replace 10 0 percent of our  
 
        17  30-truck fleet.  About a three-and-a-ha lf million dollar  
 
        18  price tag.  No bank is going to loan a small business like  
 
        19  ours money to replace 100 percent of yo ur assets in a very  
 
        20  short period of time, not to grow the b usiness, but to  
 
        21  just maintain the business.   
 
        22           We're also at a disadvantage, because  
 
        23  out-of-state trucking companies can eas ily comply with  
 
        24  this regulation by moving their newer t rucks into  
 
        25  California and taking trucks exactly li ke mine and moving  
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         1  them across state lines and continuing to utilize those  
 
         2  assets.  We don't have that benefit.   
 
         3           Now a couple other quick stati stics.  We spend  
 
         4  three-and-a-half million dollars in wag es and benefits.   
 
         5  We spend another million-and-a-half dol lars in services.   
 
         6  When a local company like Roadstar buys  a truck, we buy it  
 
         7  in Alameda County or Santa Clara County .  Those  
 
         8  out-of-state truckers are going to buy it across state  
 
         9  lines.  They're not going to pay any ta xes to the State  
 
        10  and they're not going to provide money to all the vendors  
 
        11  that we support.   
 
        12           I urge you, extend it out a co uple years.  I want  
 
        13  to buy new trucks.  I need to buy the n ew trucks, and I  
 
        14  want to provide more jobs.  Thank you v ery much.   
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.  And thank for  
 
        16  following the light.   
 
        17           William Miner, Jr., followed b y Janet Abshire and  
 
        18  John Yandell.   
 
        19           MR. MINER:  Good morning.   
 
        20           I'm the owner, William Miner, of a small tow  
 
        21  company in Morgan Hill, California.  An d I represent quite  
 
        22  a few operators in the area.  And it ch anged when I came  
 
        23  in this morning about the Board here.  I mean, I don't  
 
        24  know if you're confused or if you had b ad information or  
 
        25  you have a misdirection.  But I'm confu sed listening to  
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         1  you about the information that you rece ived and the laws  
 
         2  you're implementing on these people wit h trucks  
 
         3  according to the amount of bad pollutan ts they put in the  
 
         4  air.   
 
         5           Do you have the records to pro ve these  
 
         6  allegations?  I mean, we're hurting peo ple left and right.   
 
         7  We're in a bad economy.  But we need go od cleaner air.  We  
 
         8  understand that.   
 
         9           But, you know, we built these trucks here in the  
 
        10  United States.  We bought them under yo ur standards.  And  
 
        11  now you're telling us, well, they don't  meet your  
 
        12  standards anymore.   
 
        13           So, you know, what are we doin g?  Shooting  
 
        14  ourselves in the foot here?   
 
        15           I mean, we got -- work with us .  I mean, this  
 
        16  thing should be resolved.  I agree.  Th ere's smoking  
 
        17  trucks that need to be fixed.  But the guys that are  
 
        18  running clean operations, clean trucks -- tow companies,  
 
        19  emergency vehicles, we're there to help  you.  And you guys  
 
        20  are killing us.  That's the bottom line .  We're going to  
 
        21  die off.  And we're emergency.  We're h ere to help.   
 
        22           We bought these in good faith,  these vehicles,  
 
        23  with stamps on that pass emissions.  An d now you're  
 
        24  telling us, well, they don't pass emiss ions.  We need  
 
        25  2010s.  Well, that's fine.  I wish we a ll had money trees  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    117 
 
         1  that we could go out and purchase these  vehicles, but we  
 
         2  don't.   
 
         3           And in this economy, it's bad.   But we got to  
 
         4  live with it.  I understand.  I appreci ate what you're  
 
         5  doing.  But I hope that you understand where I'm coming  
 
         6  from.  I'd like to see some really soli d data that we're  
 
         7  creating the problem that you're going to create with this  
 
         8  law.   
 
         9           Thank you for your time.   
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        11           Janet Abshire.   
 
        12           MS. ABSHIRE:  Hello.  Thank yo u for hearing us  
 
        13  today.   
 
        14           I'm Dr. Abshire.  I have over 13 years of  
 
        15  experience in occupational environmenta l medicine.  I  
 
        16  treat injured workers, including toxic exposures.  I've  
 
        17  seen patients that were healthy young w orkers go to  
 
        18  chronic lung patients that actually tot ally changed  
 
        19  permanently their quality of life, thei r occupational  
 
        20  options, and also painfully their self image.   
 
        21           So I also understand the mecha nisms of the  
 
        22  irreversible toxic lung injury that hap pens with diesel  
 
        23  exhaust.  And I'm concerned -- and admi ttedly, personally,  
 
        24  it's for my five precious grandchildren .  So the damage is  
 
        25  worse with children, because their lung s are developing.   
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         1  And it's permanent.  It leads to life-l ong increased  
 
         2  incidences of lung problems.   
 
         3           Over half a million children i n California in the  
 
         4  last year experienced asthma symptoms, and it was strongly  
 
         5  correlated with communities that have a  high level of air  
 
         6  pollution from diesel exhaust.  The die sel pollution is  
 
         7  highly toxic and it's carcinogenic, and  it can cause  
 
         8  short-term and long-term effects.  It c an trigger asthma  
 
         9  attacks, heart attacks, and other respi ratory problems.   
 
        10           Truckers are one of the high r isk groups.  A  
 
        11  recent Harvard study concluded that tru ckers exposed to  
 
        12  diesel soot on a daily basis have a muc h higher rate of  
 
        13  lung and heart disease than most people .  And long haul  
 
        14  truckers face up to two times the risk of developing lung  
 
        15  cancer.   
 
        16           There's compelling data for CA RB to move forward  
 
        17  with diesel regulation on trucks, buses , and construction  
 
        18  equipment.  Any delay means increased d isease among  
 
        19  children, the elderly, those with exist ing lungs and heart  
 
        20  diseases, and other vulnerable populati ons, such as  
 
        21  truckers and those who simply live or w ork in close  
 
        22  proximity to freeways and other diesel hot spots.   
 
        23           The cost of State rules to cle an up the diesel  
 
        24  trucks will be far outweighed by saving s in public health  
 
        25  benefits, over $48 billion from reduced  medical and health  
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         1  costs and reduced premature deaths.   
 
         2           Inaction will really not help the economy,  
 
         3  because health costs from exposure to d iesel exhaust and  
 
         4  the burdens on the California health ca re system from  
 
         5  pollution-related illness will continue  to rise.   
 
         6           I urge you to move forward wit h implementing this  
 
         7  life-saving regulation.  Thank you.   
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         9           John Yandell and then Jeffrey Becker.   
 
        10           Have you posted a list of the order that people  
 
        11  are?   
 
        12           If you could be ready.  The li st is outside.   
 
        13           But it's going to go Yandell, Becker, and then  
 
        14  Richard Lee.   
 
        15           MR. YANDELL:  Good morning, me mbers of the Board. 
 
        16           My family has been in the tran sportation business  
 
        17  solely in the state of California for 6 5 years.  As we  
 
        18  have gone through many issues with the unions and the  
 
        19  Public Utilities Commission, I don't th ink we have seen  
 
        20  anything as devastating as what we're s eeing right now.   
 
        21           The equipment has been devalue d.  You hate to as  
 
        22  you're going forward looking for financ ing, you can't get  
 
        23  that because of the devaluation.   
 
        24           You know, we're looking ahead to trying to get  
 
        25  the grant money you've asked us to get.   We can't seem to  
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         1  get that.  And, of course, in our case,  and so many in the  
 
         2  room, we've got not only the truck/bus rule to deal with,  
 
         3  but the greenhouse gas emissions with r etrofitting the  
 
         4  training equipment where there is no fu nding.   
 
         5           So we do ask with that -- and of course I think  
 
         6  the industry is very concerned about cl eaning up the air.   
 
         7  But I think at the same time we would c ertainly rather be  
 
         8  in a position -- since our sales, we're  probably down 30  
 
         9  percent in our revenue and have laid of f 30 people since  
 
        10  September of '08 that I think that you would rather see  
 
        11  the industry be able to be healthy, put  these people back  
 
        12  to work.  So we would ask that the ARB look very favorably  
 
        13  on suspending/delaying, to again with A ssemblyman Niello,  
 
        14  that we can get some financial support to be able to  
 
        15  continue on with this program.   
 
        16           Thank you.   
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        18           Jeffrey Becker, Richard Lee.   
 
        19           MR. BECKER:  Good afternoon.   
 
        20           Thank you for the opportunity to speak here  
 
        21  today.   
 
        22           We're a family owned/managed c ompany in business  
 
        23  since 1965.  This year, in 2009, Royal Trucking was  
 
        24  awarded the prestigious Board of Direct ors grand trophy  
 
        25  for safety by the California Trucking A ssociation, an  
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         1  award I thought we would never be able to obtain.  Very,  
 
         2  very pleased that we were able to do th at.   
 
         3           In order to qualify for this a ward, we're  
 
         4  required to maintain our fleet's annual  miles.   
 
         5           In 2006, our fleet mileage was  11.6 million  
 
         6  miles.   
 
         7           In 2009, we're projected to op erate 7.1 million  
 
         8  miles.   
 
         9           That's a reduction of four-and -a-half million  
 
        10  miles out of our one little fleet.   
 
        11           And I appreciate Erik White's slide.  I think it  
 
        12  was number 25 that showed the input fro m last week's  
 
        13  meeting that he had that there was redu ction in the  
 
        14  California fleets.  I just think it rea lly needs to be  
 
        15  considered.  Everybody is talking about  slowing down and  
 
        16  doing something that will allow us to r ecover.  I think  
 
        17  it's very, very important.   
 
        18           I just wanted to share that in formation with you  
 
        19  from a family-operated second generatio n.  Don't think  
 
        20  we'll make the third generation, like t he young lady  
 
        21  talked about here earlier, because I do n't see this  
 
        22  something I want my children to be faci ng in ten or 15  
 
        23  year from now.   
 
        24           The only other question I had is we talk about a  
 
        25  target in 2014 for the SIP.  Is anybody  talking about  
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         1  delaying?  Can we go -- will the federa l government  
 
         2  talk -- listen to anybody in the state of California  
 
         3  about -- we have a pretty big economy h ere.  And we need  
 
         4  some help.  And we need to slow down.  We're trying to  
 
         5  obtain a goal.  And I don't know if any body on staff has  
 
         6  gone back to the feds to say California  needs a little bit  
 
         7  more time.  Sure like to get an answer to that question  
 
         8  sometime later on today.   
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We'll as k staff to address  
 
        10  that.  Thank you.   
 
        11           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Madam C hairwoman, I wonder  
 
        12  if that could be addressed, because it seems so  
 
        13  fundamental to everything that was a ma jor part of the  
 
        14  staff report.   
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think actually that may  
 
        16  be a question for --  
 
        17           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  I think Ms. Terry.   
 
        18           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  We're h aving numerous  
 
        19  people ask for a delay, and nobody has suggested what the  
 
        20  implications of a delay are.   
 
        21           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY :  The direct  
 
        22  question is:  Can we ask for more time?    
 
        23           And, actually, the deadlines a re established in  
 
        24  the Federal Clean Air Act.  And then EP A adopts  
 
        25  regulations to implement those deadline s.  And so we are  
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         1  given a 2014 deadline for compliance fo r PM2.5.  And so  
 
         2  while we certainly can inform EPA staff  of the difficulty  
 
         3  in achieving the reductions in that tim e frame, that is  
 
         4  the mandatory time frame.   
 
         5           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  So it w ould be a matter of  
 
         6  going back to the EPA?   
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  It's Con gress. 
 
         8           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY :  It would be a  
 
         9  change to the Federal Clean Air Act.  I t would be a change  
 
        10  to the Federal Clean Air Act, the struc ture that's set up  
 
        11  in the Act.   
 
        12           And, obviously, California is not the only state  
 
        13  in the country that has problems with P M2.5.  We're one of  
 
        14  many.  And I suppose Congress will be t hinking about this,  
 
        15  but they haven't shown any inclination to take up any  
 
        16  amendments to the Clean Air Act.   
 
        17           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Are you  saying any delay  
 
        18  in this would have to be made up in som e other sector in  
 
        19  California?   
 
        20           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY :  The deadline  
 
        21  could only be changed by Congress essen tially.  So  
 
        22  therefore, the --  
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I under stand that Congress  
 
        24  is setting a deadline.  I'm wondering w hat are the options  
 
        25  here.   
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         1           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY :  And when we went  
 
         2  through a very extensive process in dev eloping the South  
 
         3  Coast particulate SIP, it became very c lear because diesel  
 
         4  engines dominate the emissions inventor y, and same thing  
 
         5  goes for the San Joaquin Valley, that t here are no other  
 
         6  ways to achieve the tons when the emiss ions are dominated  
 
         7  by the diesel sector.   
 
         8           So two major rules were essent ial to attainment  
 
         9  and are by far and away the new emissio ns reductions to be  
 
        10  achieved between now and 2014 are the c onstruction rule  
 
        11  and the truck rule.  And all of the oth er measures that we  
 
        12  have in place, light-duty vehicles, all  the stationary  
 
        13  source, regulations on the books by the  districts are  
 
        14  continuing to reduce emissions and cont ributing to the  
 
        15  downward trend.  But when you look at t he inventory -- so  
 
        16  perhaps we might provide an inventory s lide to illustrate  
 
        17  the significance of trucking and constr uction in terms of  
 
        18  the attainment demonstration.   
 
        19           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  And, aga in, the staff was  
 
        20  trying to look at potential for delay t hat would still  
 
        21  meet the 2014 deadline.  They weren't s aying there was no  
 
        22  opportunity for adjustment in the rule.   They were just  
 
        23  saying that that 2014 deadline was a ha rd target that they  
 
        24  had to meet.   
 
        25           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I guess  that's my  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    125 
 
         1  question:  Is there an opportunity for adjustment or is  
 
         2  there not?  It sounds like you're sayin g the federal  
 
         3  government has set a rule that we have to meet and there  
 
         4  is no other way of meeting it.  Is that  what we're saying?   
 
         5           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY :  In the year  
 
         6  2014.  And so between now and 2014 is r eally the area  
 
         7  where the recommendations of staff to l ook at the three  
 
         8  different concepts for flexibility woul d have to be made  
 
         9  whole by the year 2014.  But there is r oom to look at the  
 
        10  interim years between now and then.   
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  And I'm not hearing --  
 
        12  well, I shouldn't say that.  I've heard  some people say  
 
        13  they think the whole rule should be tos sed out.   
 
        14           But I think most of the witnes ses we heard have  
 
        15  said, including the legislators, say th ey are not opposed  
 
        16  to the rule, per se, but they want dela y.  The question  
 
        17  is:  What kind of delay is legitimate?   
 
        18           While we're having this conver sation, we can  
 
        19  continue on I guess for a while.   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  I'm just  trying to  
 
        21  understand this.  It seems to me that i n the past air  
 
        22  districts have asked for extensions of their SIP plans,  
 
        23  because they haven't been able to meet them.  And they've  
 
        24  been approved by the federal government  without Congress  
 
        25  acting on that.  I'm a little confused on what exactly  
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         1  you're saying.   
 
         2           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY :  That's a very  
 
         3  good question.   
 
         4           We're talking about the SIP fo r particulate  
 
         5  pollution, which is addressed by a diff erent section of  
 
         6  the Federal Clean Air Act.  You're prob ably remembering  
 
         7  the ozone plan for the San Joaquin Vall ey.  And so what  
 
         8  happens is there are a number of -- the re's a series of  
 
         9  deadlines based on the severity of the problem.  The San  
 
        10  Joaquin Valley and the South Coast were  bumped up to get  
 
        11  more time by becoming extreme ozone are as.   
 
        12           Now for particulate pollution,  there's a  
 
        13  different section of the Clean Air Act that applies.  And  
 
        14  so once an area is designated, they ess entially have five  
 
        15  years with another five-year extension.   So there is not  
 
        16  the same series of extensions possible as there is for  
 
        17  ozone.  And that's just a matter of the  way the law was  
 
        18  constructed.   
 
        19           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  Is there  still available a  
 
        20  five-year extension then?   
 
        21           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER TERRY :  The 2014  
 
        22  includes the five-year extension.   
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We got t he five-year  
 
        24  extension already to get to 2014 I thin k is the answer to  
 
        25  that one.   
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         1           Okay.  We'll continue on.   
 
         2           Sorry.  You're Mr. Lee?   
 
         3           MR. LEE:  Yes, I'm Richard Lee .  Thank you.   
 
         4           As a fourth generation Califor nian, I've seen  
 
         5  what a great job your agency has done t o clear the air in  
 
         6  California over the years and how profo undly our lives  
 
         7  have been touched by your decisions.   
 
         8           I'm a business consultant work ing with a  
 
         9  family-owned business with 50 employees  operating 33  
 
        10  on-road dump trucks and various off-roa d equipment.   
 
        11  Despite the fact that they've never see n worse economic  
 
        12  conditions in the past 42 years, the ow ner believes he can  
 
        13  survive this economic downturn.  Person ally, I don't think  
 
        14  they got a snowball's chance of staying  in business if he  
 
        15  has to comply with the truck and bus ru le.   
 
        16           Over the next four years, comp liance with the  
 
        17  truck and bus rule will cost this small  business over four  
 
        18  million dollars.  These are dollars the y do not have and  
 
        19  never planned on spending.  These are d ollars far and  
 
        20  above any profits they can make.  And t hese are dollars  
 
        21  well over what they we need just to sta y in business in  
 
        22  the foreseeable future.   
 
        23           Everybody wants to breathe cle aner air, but truck  
 
        24  owners should not have to pay for it.  It makes no sense  
 
        25  to saddle the trucking industry with a regulation that  
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         1  absolutely assures the collapse of thou sands of tax-paying  
 
         2  businesses and the loss of so many jobs .  Implementing the  
 
         3  truck and bus rule at the current stage  in the development  
 
         4  of the technology plus the present depr essed state of the  
 
         5  economy is simply nuts.  You'll hear a huge sigh of relief  
 
         6  in this room if you will simply vote to  put a five-year  
 
         7  hold on the implementation of the truck  and bus rule.   
 
         8           As an alternative to an arbitr ary five-year hold,  
 
         9  an economic event based in reality migh t be employed to  
 
        10  trigger the implementation.  If there a re indications that  
 
        11  the economy is actually recovering, imp lementation might  
 
        12  be triggered in less than five years' t ime.   
 
        13           With my written submission, I suggested a short  
 
        14  list of economic recovery indicators th at might be useful  
 
        15  in creating such a trigger, such as emp loyment returning  
 
        16  to normal around five percent or housin g prices starting  
 
        17  to rise.  There is a longer list.   
 
        18           But as you assess the impact o f this rule on the  
 
        19  California economy, please understand t hat the diesel  
 
        20  engine is to the state's economy much l ike the fuel pump  
 
        21  is to the engine in your car or that he art in your body  
 
        22  pumping the life blood of our economy.  
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Excuse m e, Mr. Lee, your  
 
        24  time is up.  But if you have submitted written testimony,  
 
        25  we will have a chance to look at that.   
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         1           MR. LEE:  Implementing the tru ck and bus rule  
 
         2  will be like stabbing a knife into the heart of the  
 
         3  California economy.   
 
         4           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         5           Jane Warner, followed by Peggy  Reynolds, and  
 
         6  Robert Tennies. 
 
         7           MS. WARNER:  Thank you.   
 
         8           My name is Jane Warner.  I'm t he president of the  
 
         9  American Lung Association California.   
 
        10           I want to thank this Board for  allowing us to  
 
        11  speak today, and I'd also like to thank  you for the hard  
 
        12  job that you do and that you have been doing for many  
 
        13  years.   
 
        14           You have been making tough dec isions for many  
 
        15  years, unpopular decisions, and in many  cases, thankless  
 
        16  decisions.  But I want to thank you for  the good work that  
 
        17  you've done and for the many lives that  you have saved.   
 
        18           You've remained strong to your  mission.  Your  
 
        19  mission is to promote and protect publi c health, welfare,  
 
        20  and ecological resources.  Your major g oals are to provide  
 
        21  safe, clean air for all Californians, t o protect the  
 
        22  public from toxic exposure.  These are your goals.   
 
        23           The facts about diesel polluti on are clear.   
 
        24  There is no question.  There is compreh ensive research  
 
        25  that shows the link between diesel poll ution, cancer,  
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         1  heart attacks, stroke, and numerous lun g diseases and  
 
         2  conditions.   
 
         3           We know that diesel pollution causes 4500  
 
         4  premature deaths every year.  And our r esearch also shows  
 
         5  that, as been stated before today, that  truckers who are  
 
         6  exposed to this pollutant are up to twi ce as likely to  
 
         7  develop lung cancer.   
 
         8           I grew up in the south, as you  may be able to  
 
         9  tell.  And I saw many families who had tobacco farm that  
 
        10  their families had run tobacco farms fo r generations.  And  
 
        11  many of my friends and their families l ost their homes,  
 
        12  their livelihoods and their farms.  Why ?  Because laws  
 
        13  changed.  Research showed that tobacco kills.   
 
        14           While none of us in this room -- and I know this  
 
        15  goes for those of you on the Board -- n one of us want to  
 
        16  see anyone lose a job, a home, or a liv elihood.  But we  
 
        17  must protect our health first.  If we d on't have health,  
 
        18  we don't have anything.   
 
        19           I commend you for your job tha t you are doing.   
 
        20  You are protecting our health.  You are  protecting our  
 
        21  children, and for many generations to c ome, the lives of  
 
        22  the people in California.  Thank you.   
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u, Ms. Warner.   
 
        24  Appreciate that.   
 
        25           Peggy Reynolds from the Americ an Cancer Society,  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    131 
 
         1  and then Robert Tennies from the Wester n Truck Center.   
 
         2           DR. REYNOLDS:  Good afternoon.    
 
         3           I'm Dr. Peggy Reynolds.  I'm a  cancer  
 
         4  epidemiologist here representing the Am erican Cancer  
 
         5  Society California Division.   
 
         6           The American Cancer Society su pports the  
 
         7  California Air Resources Board regulati on to reduce diesel  
 
         8  exhaust emissions from heavy-duty diese l trucks and  
 
         9  busses.  And we urge these important pu blic health  
 
        10  protections not be reversed.   
 
        11           As you know, diesel exhaust is  classified as a  
 
        12  probable or likely carcinogen by the In ternational Agency  
 
        13  for Research on Cancer, the U.S. Nation al Toxicology  
 
        14  Program, the U.S. Environmental Protect ion Agency, and the  
 
        15  National Institute of Occupational Safe ty and Health.  It  
 
        16  is classified as the substance known to  the state of  
 
        17  California to cause cancer and as a tox ic air contaminant  
 
        18  by the California Air Resources Board.   
 
        19           Lung cancer is the main cancer  to have been  
 
        20  linked to diesel exhaust, but there's a lso suspicion that  
 
        21  other cancers, especially those of the larynx, pancreas,  
 
        22  bladder, and kidney, as well as non-Hod gkin lymphoma may  
 
        23  be associated with diesel exhaust expos ure.   
 
        24           In addition, constituents of d iesel exhaust, such  
 
        25  as soot and polycyclic aromatic hydroca rbons, have been  
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         1  shown to cause cancer.   
 
         2           The American Cancer Society's concern also  
 
         3  pertains to the communities in Californ ia most exposed to  
 
         4  diesel exhaust emissions.  There's good  evidence that  
 
         5  exposure is highest near ports, rail ya rds, and along  
 
         6  volume truck traffic, thus preferential ly affecting  
 
         7  low-income communities and communities of color already  
 
         8  disproportionately impacted by the canc er burden.   
 
         9           The American Cancer Society ur ges the Board to  
 
        10  continue leading the country with its h ealth-based  
 
        11  strategies to reduce diesel emissions i n the state.   
 
        12           Thank you for the opportunity to comment.   
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        14           Mr. Tennies.   
 
        15           MR. TENNIES:  Good morning.   
 
        16           My current occupation is truck  sales.   
 
        17           I thank you for the opportunit y to speak today.   
 
        18           We all want clean air and heal thy environments.   
 
        19  But we are really screwed today.  These  new regulations  
 
        20  will affect every single person in the state.   
 
        21           I come before you today as a 5 4-year-old resident  
 
        22  and concerned citizen.  My wife and I h ave raised three  
 
        23  boys.  And I have four grandchildren.  I've been in the  
 
        24  world of trucks for 36 years.  As a mid dle-class resident  
 
        25  of this state, I'm tired of trying to k eep up with the  
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         1  government.  The economy has swallowed retirement savings  
 
         2  and dreams of even living my entire lif e in this state.   
 
         3           My customers, trucking compani es, are going out  
 
         4  of business every day.  They're all loc ally owned and  
 
         5  supported companies.  This has a domino  effect on this  
 
         6  evidence in the 12 percent unemployment  we're seeing  
 
         7  today.   
 
         8           I work for a dealership.  We h ave no trucks  
 
         9  sales.  As you saw earlier in the staff  report, truck  
 
        10  sales are down 64 percent.  Could you t ake a cut in pay of  
 
        11  64 percent to your wages?   
 
        12           No part sales.  Trucks aren't moving in this  
 
        13  economy.  Half the truck fleets are par ked.  We are  
 
        14  destined for a $400,000 loss at our dea lership this year.   
 
        15           In addition to that, you've of fered funding,  
 
        16  funding of $50,000 per truck.  But peop le can't get  
 
        17  financed for the balance.  The banks ar e offering interest  
 
        18  rates of 11, 16.  As of yesterday, I sa w one for 36  
 
        19  percent.   
 
        20           As long as the State continues  to dump more  
 
        21  regulation on this industry and busines s in general, the  
 
        22  economy will suffer.  Fifty-four percen t of all state's  
 
        23  goods are transported by owner-operator s and small  
 
        24  business.  They have all lost the equit y on their  
 
        25  equipment.   
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         1           Our dealership itself has made  a commitment this  
 
         2  year that we're going to take a million -dollar loss in  
 
         3  used equipment that we have offered for  sale due to the  
 
         4  impact all based around those regulatio ns.   
 
         5           Chairman Nichols, you and I me t 14 months ago.   
 
         6  We talked about this specific issue.  I  shared my concern  
 
         7  for the economy and what effects these regulations would  
 
         8  have on the trucking industry.  We are getting closer to a  
 
         9  meltdown than ever before.  Are you and  the Board prepared  
 
        10  for the results if, indeed, this regula tion goes forth?   
 
        11           Speaking of life, liberty, pur suit of happiness,  
 
        12  the Declaration of Independence second paragraph says that  
 
        13  whenever any form of government becomes  destructive of  
 
        14  these ends, it is the right of the peop le to alter or  
 
        15  abolish it.   
 
        16           Thank you.  I don't have the a nswers, but I wish  
 
        17  we could find them. 
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u for mostly  
 
        19  following the rules there.   
 
        20           We will now hear from Dr. Wall erstein, then  
 
        21  Albert Batteate, and Grant Stickney.   
 
        22           (Thereupon an overhead present ation was 
 
        23           presented as follows.) 
 
        24           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  Good afterno on, Chairman  
 
        25  Nichols, members of the Board.   
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         1           What I'd like to do is supplem ent some of the  
 
         2  information provided by your staff rela tive to air  
 
         3  quality, goods movement, and then an up date on some of our  
 
         4  joint efforts to provide incentives. 
 
         5                            --o0o-- 
 
         6           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  This is the data for the close  
 
         7  of the smog season.  As shown under the  column "days  
 
         8  exceeding the 8-hour ozone standard," i t shows in South  
 
         9  Coast for about a third of the days we exceeded the  
 
        10  federal 8-hour ozone standard in South Coast.   
 
        11           The next slide, however --  
 
        12                            --o0o-- 
 
        13           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  -- really tr ies to relate our  
 
        14  ozone levels to goods movement.   
 
        15           The black line is the number o f containers moved  
 
        16  through the twin ports of Los Angeles a nd Long Beach and  
 
        17  shows the effect of the recession in te rms of container  
 
        18  thru-put.   
 
        19           The yellow line is the peak oz one concentration.   
 
        20           The red bars are numbers of da ys of violation.   
 
        21  As you can see from that slide, there i sn't a real strong  
 
        22  correlation between a decrease in goods  movement and our  
 
        23  ozone values. 
 
        24                            --o0o-- 
 
        25           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  Now when we turn to PM2.5,  
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         1  which has been most of the discussion h ere today, we do  
 
         2  see some effects of the downturn in the  economy in terms  
 
         3  of PM2.5 level.  But if we look at the next --  
 
         4                            --o0o-- 
 
         5           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  -- slide, wh at we see is the  
 
         6  most dramatic impact if we're looking a t the actual  
 
         7  elemental carbon portion of the PM2.5.  And what I think  
 
         8  is most frankly impressive about this s lide in terms of  
 
         9  direct correlation is that it occurs th roughout the  
 
        10  southern California region.  It isn't j ust in Long Beach,  
 
        11  but it's also in the Inland Empire.   
 
        12           So clearly there has been an i mpact on the  
 
        13  recession on our current air quality le vels, at least with  
 
        14  respect to directly emitted particulate , which is the  
 
        15  surrogate for toxic emissions.  And the n also there has  
 
        16  been a correlation of sorts relative to  our overall  
 
        17  particulate levels. 
 
        18                            --o0o-- 
 
        19           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  The next sli de, however, I  
 
        20  think may be one of the more important slides I'm going to  
 
        21  share with you this morning.  This is f rom the port of Los  
 
        22  Angeles's most recent presentation to i ts Board last  
 
        23  summer regarding a revision to the fore cast.  And that red  
 
        24  circle indicates they expect in around 2014, that year  
 
        25  that's so critical for us for attaining  the annual average  
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         1  standard in 2015, that the cargo thru-p ut will in their  
 
         2  estimation achieve levels that matches their previous high  
 
         3  of 2007. 
 
         4                            --o0o-- 
 
         5           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  Now I'd like  to quickly turn to  
 
         6  just a brief update on some of the join t work we've done  
 
         7  on funding clean trucks.  This shows th at most recently  
 
         8  we've accepted 1,600 applications.  Abo ut 42 percent of  
 
         9  the trucks being funded will be to sing le owner-operators.   
 
        10  And it's also important to note that CA RB has shown some  
 
        11  flexibility here in terms of four-month  leeway to allow  
 
        12  those trucks to come into the fleet. 
 
        13                            --o0o-- 
 
        14           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  The next sli de is an update on  
 
        15  the SOON Program.  Bottom line is we ha d a $120 million  
 
        16  goal, and we have in essence funded abo ut a third of that  
 
        17  goal. 
 
        18                            --o0o-- 
 
        19           DR. WALLERSTEIN:  Lastly, I wo uld just say that  
 
        20  we will clearly work with your staff ov er the next few  
 
        21  months to identify flexibilities for th is Board as you  
 
        22  work on this issue relative to attainme nt in 2015, but  
 
        23  let's not lose site.  There is a 24-hou r particulate  
 
        24  standard in 2019 we have to obtain, and  we have to be on  
 
        25  the right glide path.   
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         1           Thank you.   
 
         2           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         3           Our next witness is Albert Bat teate and then  
 
         4  Grant Stickney and Jay McKeeman.   
 
         5           MR. BATTEATE:  Good morning.   
 
         6           I'm Albert Batteate.  I own Ba tteate Livestock  
 
         7  and Batteate Livestock Transportation.   
 
         8           And with the new CARB laws for  the cab-over truck  
 
         9  and trailers, which I need to buy new e quipment, that  
 
        10  equipment is not available and won't be  available.  So  
 
        11  that's one of my problems I have with t hat.   
 
        12           And the reason that cab-over i s such a big deal  
 
        13  is truck and trailer combination, you n eed those to get in  
 
        14  and out of the mountain allotments for service allotments  
 
        15  and things like that.  So the only truc k that can get in  
 
        16  there to get the cattle in and out, fal l and spring, and  
 
        17  they're not going to be any of those le ft if this law goes  
 
        18  through.  And we're working with the st aff and will  
 
        19  continue to work with the staff to try to come up with  
 
        20  some sort of deal that works for everyb ody.   
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        22           MR. BATTEATE:  Thank you.   
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Grant St ickney and then Jay  
 
        24  McKeeman.   
 
        25           MR. STICKNEY:  Greetings, Chai rman Nichols,  
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         1  members of the Board.   
 
         2           My name is Grant Stickney, and  I'm the emissions  
 
         3  specialist for Peterson Tractor.   
 
         4           Peterson Tractor is a Caterpil lar machine  
 
         5  dealership providing machine sales, mac hine rentals,  
 
         6  product support, and service here in no rthern California.   
 
         7  We work with customers every day who ar e challenged with  
 
         8  complying with the new California diese l emissions  
 
         9  regulations.  We, too, are trying to me et these  
 
        10  challenges.   
 
        11           For example, Peterson Tractor has 865 machines  
 
        12  with a total of 105,000 horsepower regi stered in the  
 
        13  off-road fleet.  This fleet is made up of all types of  
 
        14  Tier 2 and Tier 3 construction equipmen t with an average  
 
        15  vehicle age of two-and-a-half to 2.7 ye ars.  This fleet is  
 
        16  compliant through 2013 for particulate matter.   
 
        17           As you can tell by the vehicle  age, we normally  
 
        18  turn these machines over in sales to cu stomers mainly in  
 
        19  California.  This has been a good optio n for our customers  
 
        20  to purchase newer cleaner machines.  Wi th the new off-road  
 
        21  regulation coming into play, the sale o f these machines  
 
        22  will bring a lower value in the Califor nia market because  
 
        23  of the current demand of machines with engines certified  
 
        24  to the highest tier level.   
 
        25           This is a current problem with  dealer inventories  
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         1  of new and newer equipment.  California  equipment dealers  
 
         2  are struggling with this.  How can we s ell Tier 2 machines  
 
         3  when Tier 3 machines are available?  Wh at is new enough?   
 
         4           Shifting gears over to on-high way truck  
 
         5  regulation, Peterson Tractor also has a  fleet of 142  
 
         6  on-highway medium-duty trucks servicing  customers in  
 
         7  California.  Most of these trucks are s pecialized utility  
 
         8  service trucks with a PTO operated and compressor.   
 
         9  Average model year in this fleet is 200 0.  These trucks  
 
        10  are costly to own, operate, and maintai n, and are  
 
        11  essential for providing customer suppor t.  You just don't  
 
        12  send a tow truck out to haul a piece of  equipment into the  
 
        13  shop.  These trucks provide emergency r epairs and  
 
        14  maintenance on the spot from all our te n service locations  
 
        15  in California.   
 
        16           The new on-highway regulation will require  
 
        17  replacement of these trucks sooner than  anticipated due to  
 
        18  the fact they cannot be retrofit becaus e of the  
 
        19  specialized operations they perform.  T he engines in these  
 
        20  trucks run at PTO speeds for most of a daily shift and  
 
        21  more in times of emergency.   
 
        22           We have been struggling with h ow to meet the new  
 
        23  on-highway truck regulation and turn ov er the required  
 
        24  amount will cost Peterson Tractor much more than ever in a  
 
        25  time when we cannot afford.   
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         1           Peterson Tractor and its emplo yees have been  
 
         2  supporting customers in California sinc e 1936 and have  
 
         3  endured tough times in the past years.  Our goal is to  
 
         4  continue to provide the level of suppor t needed by  
 
         5  retaining our dealer excellence at a le vel that meets the  
 
         6  demands of our customers.   
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I'm sorr y.  Excuse me.  I'm  
 
         8  sorry to interrupt, but I didn't see th e light go off, but  
 
         9  you are well over your time.  So just f inish your  
 
        10  sentence.   
 
        11           MR. STICKNEY:  Well, I used a couple of seconds.   
 
        12  I apologize.  And thank you for allowin g us to speak  
 
        13  today.   
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Of cours e.  We appreciate  
 
        15  it.  It's your right and our pleasure.  But we do have  
 
        16  trouble with the time limits.   
 
        17           Jay McKeeman and then Dr. Stev en Maxwell and  
 
        18  Brandon Kitigawa.   
 
        19           MR. MC KEEMAN:  Good morning.   
 
        20           I'm Jay McKeeman with the Cali fornia Independent  
 
        21  Oil Marketers Association.  We represen t fuel distributors  
 
        22  in the state.  Basically, our members a re small  
 
        23  family-owned business having fleets of -- several up to 50  
 
        24  vehicles.   
 
        25           A problem that our members are  having in terms of  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    142 
 
         1  the financial assistance is that for ma ny reasons,  
 
         2  including the number of trucks, the mil eage, their  
 
         3  location, they're not eligible for the financial  
 
         4  assistance.  And I think we need to tak e a real good look  
 
         5  at the financial assistance package and  determine whether  
 
         6  it's providing the assistance that's ne cessary for small  
 
         7  to medium-size fleets.   
 
         8           Really, what you have today is  an issue before  
 
         9  you of affordability.  I think I can sp eak for many  
 
        10  trucking associations and truckers in t his state.  We've  
 
        11  never had an argument against the regul ation.  We've had  
 
        12  an argument with the timing of the regu lation.  That's the  
 
        13  issue.   
 
        14           And I understand that the SIP commitment drives  
 
        15  this whole conversation, but it may be that the State has  
 
        16  to look at the federal government in th e eye and say we  
 
        17  cannot do this.  The people that are ob ligated to do this  
 
        18  cannot afford this regulation.  And if that's the case, I  
 
        19  hope the State is the one that's lookin g the federal  
 
        20  government in the eye.  If it's not the  State, the  
 
        21  truckers will look the federal governme nt in the eye and  
 
        22  there will be civil disobedience.  I gu arantee that.   
 
        23           So I think it's really importa nt that we look at  
 
        24  the affordability of the regulation.  I  would task staff  
 
        25  with taking a look at how various secto rs in the economy  
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         1  are going to be able to afford this, de velop some good  
 
         2  cost information about problems people are having in  
 
         3  affording this regulation, and take a l ook at the  
 
         4  affordability of the regulation as well  as the commitment.   
 
         5           A year ago, Driving Towards a Cleaner California  
 
         6  put a proposal in front of this Board t hat basically got  
 
         7  you the emissions reductions at the end  of the period.   
 
         8  There was flexibility in the middle of the regulation.   
 
         9  But at the end of the day, everybody wa s on the same page.   
 
        10  And I think that's kind of where we hav e to look at as a  
 
        11  template for going forward with this.   
 
        12           Thank you very much.   
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u for your  
 
        14  testimony.   
 
        15           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Madam C hair?   
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Yes.   
 
        17           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  I'd lik e to thank the  
 
        18  witness for his testimony.  And it remi nds me as we move  
 
        19  forward we need to be mindful of Carl M oyer and incentive  
 
        20  funds.  Because if we change compliance  dates, it might  
 
        21  result in some unintended consequences.   So just staff  
 
        22  could add this to the laundry list of t hings that we look  
 
        23  at.   
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  The whol e financing issue  
 
        25  is a big part of any discussion about c hanges to the rule.   
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         1           Steven Maxwell and then Brian Kitigawa.   
 
         2           DR. MAXWELL:  Thank you, Chair man Nichols and  
 
         3  distinguished Board members.   
 
         4           My name is Steven Maxwell.  I' m a thoracic  
 
         5  surgeon and lung cancer specialist here  in Sacramento.  I  
 
         6  also serve on the Leadership Board of t he Sacramento  
 
         7  Region of the American Lung Association  of California.   
 
         8           Every day, I see the impacts o f lung disease and  
 
         9  lung cancer up close.  I know suffering  caused by toxic  
 
        10  air pollution and strongly support thes e life-saving  
 
        11  regulations to remove cancer-causing di esel soot from our  
 
        12  air.   
 
        13           Diesel exhaust is well known t o be the largest  
 
        14  single source of airborne toxins in Cal ifornia and is  
 
        15  recognized by the United States Environ mental Protection  
 
        16  Agency, the World Health Organization, and International  
 
        17  Agency for Research on Cancer as a thre at to human health.   
 
        18           We've waited too long to addre ss this issue.   
 
        19  CARB's truck and bus rule will cut 80 p ercent of the  
 
        20  carcinogenic diesel soot from all big r ig trucks on  
 
        21  California roads and highways over the next decade.  I  
 
        22  know we can't afford further delay.  Th e construction  
 
        23  equipment regulation will also result i n large reductions  
 
        24  in diesel soot.   
 
        25           I'm also here representing the  Health Network for  
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         1  Clean Air, a statewide group of medical  and health  
 
         2  organizations deeply concerned about th e health impacts of  
 
         3  air pollution.  The Health Network for Clean Air has  
 
         4  submitted a letter signed by 22 state a nd local public  
 
         5  health and medical associations, includ ing the American  
 
         6  Heart Association, the American Cancer Society, the  
 
         7  California Medical Association, and the  American Academy  
 
         8  of Pediatrics.  We strongly urge moving  forward  
 
         9  particularly with the implementation, b ecause any delay  
 
        10  will cause significant harm to public h ealth.   
 
        11           The science demonstrating the toxicity of diesel  
 
        12  particles is not in question.  And the actions of a single  
 
        13  researcher are reprehensible and inexcu sable.  But please  
 
        14  don't throw out the science in spite of  the scientist.   
 
        15  Disregarding this one study has no bear ing on the  
 
        16  conclusion of scores of previous report s.  A large body of  
 
        17  perspective independently peer reviewed  studies developed  
 
        18  over the last 20 years has clearly esta blished that diesel  
 
        19  soot increases cancer risks and contrib utes to thousands  
 
        20  of premature deaths each year, as well as asthma attacks  
 
        21  and other respiratory symptoms, acute b ronchitis, and  
 
        22  hospitalizations for respiratory and ca rdiac illnesses.   
 
        23           We know that making this decis ion is a difficult  
 
        24  one in light of the economy.  The sensi ble rules proposed  
 
        25  by this Board to reduce toxics over tim e will protect  
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         1  lives and save California far more in t he long run than it  
 
         2  will cost.   
 
         3           The bottom line is that Califo rnia must move  
 
         4  forward to reduce debilitating illnesse s through  
 
         5  transitioning to cleaner trucks, buses,  and construction  
 
         6  equipment, and implementing the statewi de diesel  
 
         7  regulations.   
 
         8           Thank you for your time and co nsideration.   
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        10           Brandon Kitigawa, followed by Pamela Tapia.  And  
 
        11  Pamela is actually part of a group I se e listed here of  
 
        12  high school students from Mandela High School.  So perhaps  
 
        13  if they could get ready the come as a g roup, that would  
 
        14  help.  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
        15           MR. KITIGAWA:  Good afternoon,  Chair and Board  
 
        16  members.   
 
        17           My name is Brandon Kitigawa.  I'm a policy  
 
        18  associate with Regional Asthma Manageme nt and Prevention.   
 
        19  We coordinate a statewide network of as thma coalitions  
 
        20  called Community Action to Fight Asthma , or CAFA.   
 
        21           This network allows local coal itions to  
 
        22  collectively advocate for regional and state policies that  
 
        23  reduce the burden of asthma in their co mmunities.   
 
        24           First, we want to thank you fo r making the  
 
        25  difficult decision last year to adopt t his rule, knowing  
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         1  that we're in the middle of an ailing e conomy.   
 
         2           And second, recognizing that m any are still  
 
         3  struggling economically, we want to rem ind you that what  
 
         4  was true last year is still true today.   The diesel  
 
         5  regulations represent the best opportun ity for California  
 
         6  to improve some of the dirtiest air in the nation and  
 
         7  reverse the trend that has seen the rat e of asthma  
 
         8  prevalence in the state rise by 25 perc ent between 1995  
 
         9  and 2005.   
 
        10           We know that diesel trucks and  buses are the  
 
        11  single largest source of diesel polluti on in the state,  
 
        12  accounting for some 40 percent of diese l soot.  Curbing  
 
        13  these emissions is vital to meeting fed eral air quality  
 
        14  standards and removing the health and e conomic burdens of  
 
        15  dirty air.   
 
        16           CAFA members deal with the eff ects of diesel  
 
        17  pollution every day.  We see kids force d indoors for  
 
        18  recess.  We see kids missing school and  parents missing  
 
        19  work due to asthma attacks.  And we see  families spending  
 
        20  money on preventable health care costs.    
 
        21           One of our members, the Long B each Alliance for  
 
        22  Children with Asthma, collected 122 sig natures from  
 
        23  members in their community urging you t o continue to  
 
        24  support this rule and protect our healt h.   
 
        25           Thank you.   
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         1           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         2           Okay.  So I called on Pamela T apia.  I don't know  
 
         3  how you folks want to organize your pre sentation.   
 
         4           UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  I think  there are three  
 
         5  students who are going to speak and oth er students -- why  
 
         6  don't we all come and stand up together ?  And then we  
 
         7  don't have to feel so lonely up here.   
 
         8           MS. TAPIA:  Good morning, Boar d members.   
 
         9           My name is Pamela Tapia.  I at tend Excel High  
 
        10  School in west Oakland.   
 
        11           Thank you for letting me speak  to you again.   
 
        12           I live in west Oakland.  I was  born with asthma,  
 
        13  and I've been in and out of hospitals m y whole life.   
 
        14           I'm not the only one whose hea lth has been  
 
        15  affected by pollution.  These people ha ve watched their  
 
        16  kids go through the pain of an asthma a ttack.  They have  
 
        17  watched their friends and neighbors die  from cancer and  
 
        18  other diseases that have been caused by  the killer impact  
 
        19  of pollution from different sources, in cluding diesel  
 
        20  particulate pollution from the trucks o n the freeways and  
 
        21  other trucks routes that go through to west Oakland.   
 
        22           Please use your authority to e nforce the truck  
 
        23  rule as scheduled to protect the health  of all residents  
 
        24  of all areas disproportionately impacte d by diesel  
 
        25  pollution.   
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         1           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  N ext.   
 
         2           MS. ALEJANDRE:  My name is Yes sica Alejandre.   
 
         3  I'm a student Mandela High School.   
 
         4           Having a diesel reduction is i mportant because it  
 
         5  will reduce the pollution that is in th e air and prevent  
 
         6  deceases in our community.   
 
         7           In my community, we live close  to truck roads.   
 
         8  We are located near the freeways and th e port of Oakland.   
 
         9  This means there is a lot of pollution in the air.  Asthma  
 
        10  is one of the problems caused by diesel  because of the  
 
        11  small partical matters that is in the a ir which causes  
 
        12  people to have a hard time breathing.   
 
        13           My mom and sister both have as thma, and they have  
 
        14  to take medication every day to control  it.  Every time  
 
        15  they go outside for a walk, they have a  hard time  
 
        16  breathing because the air is so pollute d.   
 
        17           Also, the people that live clo se to the truck  
 
        18  route is being affected, because the yo uth from ages zero  
 
        19  to 14 have a large rate of asthma hospi talizations in the  
 
        20  Alameda County.   
 
        21           We need a truck rule that prot ects the community  
 
        22  health, because that way we can reduce the asthma  
 
        23  hospitalization rate in the community.   
 
        24           MR. ROCHA:  Hello.  My name is  Miguel Rocha, and  
 
        25  I'm a student at Mandela High School in  Oakland.   
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         1           I believe the diesel reduction  program is  
 
         2  important because, first of all, I live  in Oakland, which  
 
         3  has a lot of trucks that pass by our sc hools and homes,  
 
         4  which these truck cause air pollution t hat results in  
 
         5  citizens in those areas to have high ri sk of having asthma  
 
         6  and other health problems.  Asthma is a  really big problem  
 
         7  here in California.   
 
         8           In order to stop the pollution  caused by diesel  
 
         9  trucks, we need to put filters in truck s to stop the  
 
        10  particles from coming out into the air that we breathe in.   
 
        11  Therefore, we can try to make every cit y in California a  
 
        12  cleaner environment to live and breathe  in.   
 
        13           Thank you.   
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        15           And did we have one more speak er?   
 
        16           MR. ALEJANDRE:  My name is Mig uel Alejandre.  I'm  
 
        17  a student at Mandela High School in wes t Oakland.   
 
        18           I think the diesel engine truc ks have a big  
 
        19  impact on my city of Oakland.  I live n ear a truck route  
 
        20  area in which the asthma rate is very h igh and is 49.6  
 
        21  percent of the neighbors that are Latin o.   
 
        22           I think trucks should not be l et near busy areas,  
 
        23  because it only cause asthma problems.  The biggest  
 
        24  problem is with the trucks.  The owners  wouldn't want to  
 
        25  change the diesel engines with new one,  because it is  
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         1  expensive and some people cannot afford  that.   
 
         2           Cleaner engines would improve truck drivers'  
 
         3  health, too.  The best way would be to put filters on  
 
         4  truck engines to capture the pollution that make us sick.   
 
         5  Filters are cheaper. 
 
         6           I suggest that the government should help,  
 
         7  because it will also be hard to spend m oney for every  
 
         8  truck to have a filter when the economy  is bad.  Our  
 
         9  health cannot wait.   
 
        10           Thank you.   
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  W ell, thank you for  
 
        12  coming all of you.  I feel like we're p articipants in a  
 
        13  civics project.  And I'm happy to have played a role in  
 
        14  that and appreciate the fact that you h ave worked on this  
 
        15  issue.  Thank you.   
 
        16           Our next witness is Don Anair and then Bonnie  
 
        17  Holmes-Gen.   
 
        18           MR. ANAIR:  Hi, again.  Don An air, senior analyst  
 
        19  with the Union of Concerned Scientists.    
 
        20           Good afternoon.  Thank you for  visiting this rule  
 
        21  and looking at the economic impacts on truck emissions.  I  
 
        22  think this is an important step forward .   
 
        23           I just want to offer some comm ents today in  
 
        24  support of the Board's long history in addressing diesel  
 
        25  emissions which have started over a dec ade ago.  And the  
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         1  body of evidence that prompted this Boa rd to do so has  
 
         2  not, in fact, gotten weaker but gotten stronger over the  
 
         3  past decade with additional research, s cience, studies  
 
         4  showing stronger links between health e nd points such as  
 
         5  premature death, asthma, heart and lung  disease, et  
 
         6  cetera.  So I encourage you to continue  with your efforts  
 
         7  to reduce diesel emissions.   
 
         8           In addition, as Chairman Nicho ls mentioned, ARB  
 
         9  adopted a goal to reduce diesel polluti on 85 percent based  
 
        10  on the need for public health protectio n in all of  
 
        11  California's communities.  We know this  level of  
 
        12  protection will not be achieved without  steady investment  
 
        13  in cleaner technologies, cleaner trucks , and other diesel  
 
        14  sources.   
 
        15           And, in addition, the economic  benefits of  
 
        16  controlling diesel pollution are real.  Time and again,  
 
        17  efforts to clean up diesel pollution sh ow that through  
 
        18  reduced asthma attacks, hospitalization s, premature  
 
        19  deaths, the societal savings outweigh t hose costs.  That  
 
        20  doesn't negate the issue of actually ha ving to invest in  
 
        21  these technologies.  And I understand t hat.  And I think  
 
        22  that today the Board is being presented  with a potential  
 
        23  to give some relief to the trucking ind ustry based on the  
 
        24  emission reductions that have occurred due to the slow  
 
        25  economy.   
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         1           And I just want to offer my su pport for Board  
 
         2  Member D'Adamo's comments earlier about  looking at a  
 
         3  potential emissions budget that has bas ically been created  
 
         4  by the slowing economy and to design an y options going  
 
         5  forward that essentially would use that  budget as guidance  
 
         6  in terms of how those options are desig ned.  I would hate  
 
         7  to see any option to really increase th e burden on  
 
         8  communities that are already suffering from the severe  
 
         9  health impacts of diesel pollution and in addition to the  
 
        10  economic impacts that they are sufferin g.  There are job  
 
        11  losses and economic uncertainty in all of these  
 
        12  communities across the state, and they shouldn't be the  
 
        13  ones who have to carry the burden of th e changes.   
 
        14           So again, thank you for your s upport and your  
 
        15  continued efforts to reduce this public  health threat.   
 
        16  Thank you.   
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        18           Bonnie Holmes-Gens, and then J enny Bard and Dr.  
 
        19  Joseph Kubsh.   
 
        20           MS. HOLMES-GEN:  Chairman Nich ols and Board  
 
        21  members, Bonnie Holmes-Gen, Senior Poli cy Director,  
 
        22  American Lung Association.  Thank you f or the opportunity  
 
        23  to make a few comments.   
 
        24           I wanted to say clearly that t he Board's  
 
        25  regulations on diesel trucks and buses and the regulations  
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         1  on construction equipment are two of th e most important  
 
         2  regulations you have adopted over this decade, because  
 
         3  they will save thousands of lives every  year and protect  
 
         4  vulnerable populations.  And we are ext remely concerned  
 
         5  about those with asthma, emphysema, and  chronic  
 
         6  bronchitis.   
 
         7           Your Board has demonstrated tr emendous leadership  
 
         8  and courage in adopting these regulatio ns, and now we need  
 
         9  you to continue that leadership in movi ng forward to  
 
        10  implement them and ensuring that the pu blic does receive  
 
        11  the public health protection they're ex pecting.   
 
        12           You adopted these rules to add ress the public  
 
        13  health crisis created by diesel polluti on and to ensure  
 
        14  that we meet our Federal Clean Air Act requirements for  
 
        15  reducing partical pollution.  While the  public health  
 
        16  crisis has not changed since you adopte d these  
 
        17  regulations, they will not be solved by  the economy.  And,  
 
        18  clearly, those deadlines are still loam ing under the  
 
        19  Federal Clean Air Act.   
 
        20           We're very aware of the econom ic problems that  
 
        21  you're hearing about today and faced by  businesses and the  
 
        22  hardships of these difficult times have  caused.  But we're  
 
        23  also very concerned about the hardships  experienced by  
 
        24  those who are suffering daily from lung  health problems,  
 
        25  like asthma and chronic bronchitis and other lung  
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         1  illnesses.  We believe their voices nee d to be heard.   
 
         2           And I like to remember the wom an I talked to with  
 
         3  long-time asthma who said there are ret rofits available  
 
         4  for these trucks, but there are no retr ofit device  
 
         5  available for my lungs.  People are exp eriencing very,  
 
         6  very severe problems, and they want to be heard.   
 
         7           We appreciate that the Board h as put tremendous  
 
         8  efforts toward helping truckers to comp ly with this  
 
         9  regulation, and we strongly support you r efforts to ensure  
 
        10  that the one billion dollars in State m oneys and State  
 
        11  incentive funds gets out the door.  We think this would  
 
        12  help ease the implementation.  And we c ertainly urge you  
 
        13  to do everything possible to make sure these funds are  
 
        14  distributed as quickly as possible.   
 
        15           And I did want to comment.  Yo u were presented  
 
        16  some options this morning by staff, and  we wanted to  
 
        17  comment.   
 
        18           As you are reviewing these opt ions, we urge you  
 
        19  to carefully investigate the public hea lth impacts of each  
 
        20  of these options.  How will these optio ns effect the  
 
        21  reductions in premature death and illne ss?  How will they  
 
        22  effect the reductions in asthma attacks  and illnesses and  
 
        23  hospitalizations expected from these re gulations?  Because  
 
        24  we don't believe we can afford to give up any of those  
 
        25  public health benefits, and we would en courage you to not  
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         1  make any specific recommendations until  you get a very  
 
         2  clear understanding of those public hea lth impacts.   
 
         3           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.  Your time is  
 
         4  up.   
 
         5           Jenny Bard, Joseph Kubsh, Davi d Blohm, and then  
 
         6  we're going to break for lunch.   
 
         7           MS. BARD:  Good afternoon, Cha irman Nichols and  
 
         8  members of the Board.   
 
         9           I'm reading a statement for An drea Rico.  She's  
 
        10  Associate Professor of Preventative Med icine at the Keck  
 
        11  School of Medicine of the University of  Southern  
 
        12  California.   
 
        13           She'll be focusing the brief c omments on the peer  
 
        14  review of the ARB document concerning m ortality related to  
 
        15  particulate matter, on the known resear ch findings showing  
 
        16  diesel particulate is a cancer-causing material, and on  
 
        17  USC's southern California research.  Th ese are all  
 
        18  relevant to any discussion of the ARB d iesel truck rule.   
 
        19           "At USC, we have a team of sci entists who conduct  
 
        20  research on the effects of air pollutio n on children's  
 
        21  respiratory health.  From that study, w e know that  
 
        22  children who grow up in communities wit h higher PM2.5  
 
        23  levels are more likely to have reduced lung function than  
 
        24  if they grew up in less polluted commun ities.  We know  
 
        25  that children who live close to busy ro ads and traffic are  
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         1  more likely to have reduced lung functi on and a higher  
 
         2  prevalence of asthma."   
 
         3           Now turning to the studies abo ut PM and mortality  
 
         4  and diesel and cancer, first, the PM mo rtality document  
 
         5  prepared by ARB had several independent  scientific  
 
         6  advisors and was also peer reviewed by a team of  
 
         7  scientists with impeccable credentials who are widely  
 
         8  recognized as experts on the topic of m ortality from PM.   
 
         9  Each of them has published independent research on the  
 
        10  health effects of particulate matter.   
 
        11           I'll site just a few recent pa pers.  A January  
 
        12  2009 published paper of which ARB scien tific advisor Dr.  
 
        13  C. Arden Pope was lead author concluded , "A reduction in  
 
        14  exposure to ambient fine particulate ai r pollution  
 
        15  contributed to significant and measurab le improvements in  
 
        16  life expectancy in the United States."   
 
        17           Second, peer reviewer Dr. Jill  Schwartz concluded  
 
        18  in a June 2009 paper, "Our analysis sho wed that a  
 
        19  reduction in exposure to ambient fine p articulate air  
 
        20  pollution contributed to significant an d measurable  
 
        21  improvements in life expectancy in the United States."   
 
        22           Turning to the U.S. EPA and re cent statements  
 
        23  about diesel exhaust, the EPA reviewed effects of diesel  
 
        24  in its rule on locomotive and marine en gine issues in 2008  
 
        25  and concluded "These pollutants, PM, co ntribute to serious  
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         1  public health problems that include pre mature mortality,  
 
         2  aggravation of respiratory and cardiova scular disease, and  
 
         3  aggravation of existing asthma, acute r espiratory systems,  
 
         4  and chronic bronchitis.  Exposure to di esel exhaust has  
 
         5  been classified by EPA as being likely carcinogenic to  
 
         6  humans.   
 
         7           Finally, I would ask that we r emember the groups  
 
         8  that U.S. EPA says are most at risk:  O ur children, people  
 
         9  with heart and lung diseases, and the e lderly.   
 
        10           Thank you.   
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
        12           Dr. Joseph Kubsh and David Blo hm.   
 
        13           DR. KUBSH:  Good morning, Mada m Chair, members of  
 
        14  the Board.   
 
        15           Joe Kubsh with the Manufacture rs of Emissions  
 
        16  Controls Association.   
 
        17           My member companies have worke d with your staff  
 
        18  to verify most of the retrofit filter t echnologies that  
 
        19  are available for both highway and off- road equipment here  
 
        20  in the state of California as well as a pplications outside  
 
        21  of California and in other marketplaces  around the world.   
 
        22  Many of these companies have been invol ved with the  
 
        23  development of retrofit technologies fo r more than 10  
 
        24  years.  And in some cases, some of thes e companies have  
 
        25  worked on these technologies for more t han 20 years.   
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         1           More than 100,000 filters have  been installed on  
 
         2  trucks, buses, and off-road equipment a round the world and  
 
         3  with more than 10,000 filters installed  here in the state  
 
         4  of California already.  And the experie nce with those  
 
         5  filters have been largely good.  There certainly have been  
 
         6  some isolated instances of problems, bu t more often than  
 
         7  not those problems are associated with the way the actual  
 
         8  engine has been operating and not the d esign of the way  
 
         9  the filter has been put on those vehicl es.   
 
        10           Retrofit filters are very simi lar to the  
 
        11  particulate filters that have been inst alled on new  
 
        12  heavy-duty vehicles here in the United States since 2007.   
 
        13  There are about a million of these filt er-equipped trucks  
 
        14  now running on the highways of the Unit ed States.  And  
 
        15  again the experience with these filters  has been very  
 
        16  good.   
 
        17           Diesel particulate technologie s that have been  
 
        18  installed either as retrofits or on new  heavy-duty trucks  
 
        19  have been very successful in reducing d iesel particulate  
 
        20  emissions by at least 85 percent.  And they also reduce  
 
        21  black carbon emissions by more than 99 percent.  And as we  
 
        22  know, black carbon is also an important  climate change  
 
        23  agent.  So these filters have impacts n ot only with  
 
        24  respect to the emissions and health ben efits associated  
 
        25  with diesel particulate emissions, but also impact climate  
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         1  change in a positive way.   
 
         2           Today's economic environment h as put a  
 
         3  significant strain on businesses of all  sizes, including  
 
         4  some of my members.  But despite these severe economic  
 
         5  downturn, MECA members continue to make  investments in  
 
         6  verifying retrofit technologies.  A sur vey of our members  
 
         7  indicated that 65,000 green jobs in the  United States are  
 
         8  associated with our industry and more t han a thousand of  
 
         9  those jobs are here in California.  And  that doesn't even  
 
        10  include the growing number of jobs asso ciated with the  
 
        11  installation and maintenance of retrofi t technologies here  
 
        12  in California.   
 
        13           Our industry completed an inde pendent economic  
 
        14  analysis recently that indicates that t he compliance cost  
 
        15  of the truck rule provides significant green job  
 
        16  opportunities here in California.  The truck and bus rule  
 
        17  alone, the annual compliance costs will  create  
 
        18  approximately 20,000 jobs, and many of those jobs would be  
 
        19  here in California.  And our industry s trongly supports  
 
        20  your continued efforts in this regard.   
 
        21           Thank you.   
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.  Appreciate the  
 
        23  fact that you speak for the people who have the business  
 
        24  and actually helping people comply.   
 
        25           Okay.  David Blohm, and you wi ll be the last  
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         1  witness before our break.   
 
         2           MR. BLOHM:  Thank you, ladies and gentlemen of  
 
         3  the Board.   
 
         4           I'm David Blohm with Golden St ate Bridge.  We're  
 
         5  an engineering and contractor firm here  in California.  We  
 
         6  build bridges, and our science is very important.   
 
         7           I stand before the Board, in f ront of my  
 
         8  colleagues, with an engineering marvel:   A rat trap.  I  
 
         9  ask anybody on the Board to put their f inger in the rat  
 
        10  trap, because my colleagues and myself feel these on-road  
 
        11  and off-road regulations are a rat trap .  They will make  
 
        12  us bleed.  They will break our bones.  And they will kill  
 
        13  in the state of California.   
 
        14           Our fleet is a large fleet.  I t will cost us one  
 
        15  million dollars per year for the next t en years to comply  
 
        16  with these regulations.  Our fleet aver age age is 6.5  
 
        17  years, and our engine age is 5.3 years.   It's sad that we  
 
        18  do not comply with these regulations wi th such a new  
 
        19  fleet.   
 
        20           So I just want to thank you fo r your time and  
 
        21  letting me speak in front of the Board.    
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Excuse m e.  I had a  
 
        23  question for you, since you've still go t time.   
 
        24           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  How m any trucks in your  
 
        25  fleet?   
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         1           MR. BLOHM:  In our on-road fle et, we have 17.  In  
 
         2  our off-road fleet, there's 39 pieces o f equipment.   
 
         3           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
         4           All right.  I think we can try  to be back here  
 
         5  promptly in our seats and ready to go a gain at 2:00.   
 
         6           (Thereupon a recess was taken. )   
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I'm maki ng an announcement  
 
         8  right now both for those in the room an d those who are  
 
         9  watching us on the web that we are goin g to cut off the  
 
        10  ability for people to sign up.  We are up to number 91.   
 
        11  We've gotten through number 30.  Anybod y who hasn't signed  
 
        12  up can just give their comments to some body else.  I don't  
 
        13  believe there's anything that we would hear if we left  
 
        14  this list open that we're not going to hear by listening  
 
        15  to 91 witnesses.   
 
        16           So if you happen to be a perso n who's here  
 
        17  because you want to show your support f or other people  
 
        18  from your group, whatever your group is , and you just want  
 
        19  to let them speak for you, that would b e great.  You can,  
 
        20  of course, speak and we will stay here as long as we have  
 
        21  witnesses to listen to.   
 
        22           We're going to call next on Ma nuel Cunha from the  
 
        23  Nisei Farmers League, followed by Grant  Campbell and Chris  
 
        24  Shrader.   
 
        25           MR. CUNHA:  Good afternoon.  T hank you very much  
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         1  Madam Chair, Board members; members of the San Joaquin  
 
         2  Valley Board, DeeDee D'Adamo, Dr. Telle s.  Thank you very  
 
         3  much for representing our valley in pro bably the most  
 
         4  important times that are going on in th e country right  
 
         5  now.  I thank you for all your help on the Board.   
 
         6           Again, Manuel Cunha, President , Nisei Farmers  
 
         7  League.  I've been up for the last 48 h ours trying to keep  
 
         8  my citrus grove alive in Fresno County.   If I make it  
 
         9  through tonight, I think with enough co ffee, I will be  
 
        10  able to make it tomorrow to a court hea ring for one of my  
 
        11  growers.  It's been a long 48 hours for  those of us that  
 
        12  have to keep our groves alive and even our nursery stock.   
 
        13  It's been really cold.  Thank you again .   
 
        14           I'm here today to emphasize th e importance of  
 
        15  economics.  I do see a role of how much  of our businesses  
 
        16  across this country -- as I play a roll  in the Federal  
 
        17  Reserve Board of the economics across t he country.  But  
 
        18  this state is a key pivotal part of thi s entire economy  
 
        19  and this country.  The economics are im portant.   
 
        20           You've heard all the comments from the truck  
 
        21  dealers and several people who will spe ak even beyond  
 
        22  today.  We need to figure out a way to move this out  
 
        23  because of the economics.  It's great t o say go ahead and  
 
        24  enforce the rule.  But if you don't hav e businesses,  
 
        25  people are going to lose their jobs, an d then they're  
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         1  going to have health problems that are not going to be  
 
         2  heard about because people won't talk a bout a person going  
 
         3  into the clinic or to the hospital with  a heart attack and  
 
         4  a heart attack was because of not havin g a job and  
 
         5  figuring out how to pay their house pay ment.  So I'm  
 
         6  hoping that we do or the Board does som ehow in the very  
 
         7  short term move this rule out.   
 
         8           Number two -- and I hope for t he part on the ag,  
 
         9  I think that's important as well.  Many  of our farmers  
 
        10  don't know what's going down as far as the paperwork in  
 
        11  their hands of knowing how to register their trucks,  
 
        12  knowing that mileage has to be recorded  on January 1 of  
 
        13  this coming year, 2010.  That informati on is not out there  
 
        14  yet.   
 
        15           And I just think I'm having en ough calls already  
 
        16  about what's going on with the Air Reso urces Board.  And I  
 
        17  think we need to get over this thing an d move forward,  
 
        18  because I think it's important to deal with the issues at  
 
        19  hand.   
 
        20           But I hope that we can move so mething of the ag  
 
        21  part of it for the registration part of  it.  I understand  
 
        22  the importance of it, and I know staff has worked hard  
 
        23  with us to try to figure out that infor mation.   
 
        24           But right now there's enough p ressure out there  
 
        25  in my industry.  The water crisis is en ough of a problem,  
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         1  but now this freeze is even causing mor e problems.   
 
         2  Adrenaline is rising.  There isn't enou gh coffee to make  
 
         3  that stop.   
 
         4           I just will say this in my las t 13 seconds.   
 
         5  Responsibility, credibility, honesty, i ntegrity are the  
 
         6  most important fabrics of this agency.  And I've worked  
 
         7  with your agency for 20 years, and we h ave got to keep  
 
         8  that on track.  If we lose that, we wil l have lost  
 
         9  everything.   
 
        10           So I would hope that we try to  learn from things  
 
        11  in the future to go forward with honest y and work together  
 
        12  to achieve what we have to.   
 
        13           And thank you again for listen ing to me.   
 
        14           Dr. Telles, thank you for all the work you do on  
 
        15  our Board and the San Joaquin Valley.   
 
        16           DeeDee as well for coming and taking care and  
 
        17  addressing our issues in agriculture ac ross the state.   
 
        18           Thank you so much, Madam Chair .   
 
        19           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        20           We'll hear next from Grant Cam pbell, Chris  
 
        21  Shrader, and Spencer Defty.   
 
        22           MR. CAMPBELL:  Good afternoon,  Chairman Nichols,  
 
        23  esteemed Board members, and the men and  women that have  
 
        24  taken time away from their businesses t o be here today.   
 
        25           My name is Grant Campbell.  I represent Lee  
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         1  Jennings Target Express and its 130 emp loyees.  We are a  
 
         2  California-based trucking company.  Hav e been in business  
 
         3  for four decades and operate four termi nals in California.   
 
         4  Our company is struggling with ever inc reasing fee  
 
         5  schedules from State oversight agencies  and is limping  
 
         6  through the worst economy in our busine ss history.   
 
         7           Although we are a small voice in the  
 
         8  transportation industry, our troubles a re indicative of  
 
         9  the industry as a whole, and I thought you might like to  
 
        10  hear from us before this regulation for ces us out of  
 
        11  business.   
 
        12           While CARB's goal to meet part iculate matter and  
 
        13  nitrous oxide emission targets is notab le, your  
 
        14  environmental policies are having the u nfortunate side  
 
        15  effects of decimating the California tr ucking industry,  
 
        16  and the methods employed to accomplish it will put  
 
        17  thousands of people out of work.   
 
        18           Reduced to its lowest denomina tor, the truck and  
 
        19  bus rule calls for the wholesale replac ement of existing  
 
        20  truck fleets at an unbearable cost to b usiness and also  
 
        21  makes current equipment worthless on th e used truck  
 
        22  market.  This regulation alone will cos t our company  
 
        23  almost $8 million and create a debt ret irement ratio of 24  
 
        24  percent over the first three years.  As  anyone with any  
 
        25  business experience will recognize, a 2 4 percent debt  
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         1  retirement ratio is unsustainable.   
 
         2           Ironically, as we lay awake at  night trying to  
 
         3  formulate a plan to save 130 jobs, CARB 's website is  
 
         4  actively recruiting 22.   
 
         5           It is becoming increasingly di fficult to do  
 
         6  business in California, and many compan ies we work with  
 
         7  are pursuing relocation strategies to b usiness-friendly  
 
         8  states.   
 
         9           While out-of-state carriers wi ll fill the void  
 
        10  and continue moving freight from ports and manufacturers  
 
        11  of our state, these same carriers will take payroll,  
 
        12  registration, payment for services, and  other California  
 
        13  dollars from our weakened economy, exte nding the economic  
 
        14  meltdown and forcing thousands of middl e income wage  
 
        15  earners onto unemployment rolls.   
 
        16           The inconvenient truth is simp ly this:  The  
 
        17  creation of revenue from services and m erchandise is what  
 
        18  pays for everything.  And as this reven ue dries up, so  
 
        19  will the state.   
 
        20           From the viewpoint of an organ ization that does  
 
        21  not have to make a profit, $5.4 billion  may not seem a  
 
        22  burdensome amount.  However, the totali ty of taxes, fees,  
 
        23  and onerous regulation has become unbea rable for many  
 
        24  companies.   
 
        25           We respectfully request consid eration of an  
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         1  extension of two years from the propose d implementation  
 
         2  date of the truck and bus rule to assis t our industry in  
 
         3  helping you to meet emission reduction goals while helping  
 
         4  to ensure the continued existence of a California  
 
         5  domiciled trucking infrastructure.  Thi s minor delay will  
 
         6  allow trucking companies to re-capitali ze their fleets at  
 
         7  a realistic debt retirement ratio and w ill save thousands  
 
         8  of jobs.   
 
         9           Thank you. 
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        11           Chris Shrader.   
 
        12           MR. SHRADER:  Good afternoon.  Thank you for  
 
        13  letting me speak today.   
 
        14           I work for a company that's a global based  
 
        15  company and has a green policy in effec t worldwide.  We  
 
        16  were awarded an Energy Star award for o ur completeness  
 
        17  this year in California for burning bio solids and  
 
        18  alternative fuels to run our plants.   
 
        19           We have over 700 pieces of equ ipment that operate  
 
        20  in California.   
 
        21           I've been in this trucking bus iness since I was  
 
        22  15 years old, and I'm 53 now.  I starte d out as a young  
 
        23  man washing gasoline tankers in high co ol and have been  
 
        24  able to reach the position I'm in today .   
 
        25           This economic impact that you' re about to put on  
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         1  the trucking industry is unfathomable.  It's going to  
 
         2  damage -- as one gentleman has spoken, it's going to put a  
 
         3  knife through the heart of the trucking  industry.   
 
         4           There's one last thing I would  like to address --  
 
         5  it was Supervisor Roberts -- that the i ntegrity of my past  
 
         6  in the business that I'm in, had I ever  sent in a resume  
 
         7  that had been falsified by me, I would have been  
 
         8  terminated from my job.  It would not b e a furlough.   
 
         9  There would not be a demotion.  It woul d be a total  
 
        10  termination.  And I totally agree with your thoughts on  
 
        11  Dr. Tran.   
 
        12           Thank you very much.   
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  S pencer Defty and  
 
        14  then Joe Crummett and then Kevin Shanah an.   
 
        15           And I'd appreciate it if you w ould be ready to  
 
        16  speak when your name is called, because  it takes times to  
 
        17  get here.  Thanks.   
 
        18           MR. DEFTY:  I'll be taking Joe  Crummett's three  
 
        19  minutes as well.   
 
        20           Good afternoon, members of the  Board.  Thank you  
 
        21  for allowing all of us to come and spea k.   
 
        22           I'm Spencer Defty with Diamond  D General  
 
        23  Engineering.   
 
        24           I was in this building just ov er a week ago to  
 
        25  receive the California Cool Green Award  of the year for  
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         1  small businesses.  And upon receiving t hat award, I was  
 
         2  asked to speak as part of the receiving  that award.  And  
 
         3  I'm sure Chairman Nichols remembers.   
 
         4           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I rememb er it well.   
 
         5           MR. DEFTY:  And I'd like to th ank you for that  
 
         6  award.   
 
         7           The thesis of my speech was th at we as small  
 
         8  business are out there trying to do the  right thing.  That  
 
         9  was acknowledged by the award that we d id receive from the  
 
        10  Air Resources Board and the Cal/EPA.  B ut that we cannot  
 
        11  continue to do the right thing unless w e are profitable.   
 
        12  As well as with all the noble intention s that this  
 
        13  regulatory agency has, it is my belief after viewing what  
 
        14  the policies that are being implemented  and are due to be  
 
        15  implemented are going to be flawed in t heir  
 
        16  implementation.  And they're actually g oing to create  
 
        17  higher greenhouse gas emissions than we  could actually  
 
        18  achieve if this Board would direct staf f to engage small  
 
        19  business, business and industry at larg e, as well as allow  
 
        20  us to have a voice on your Board.   
 
        21           There is only one Board member  to my knowledge  
 
        22  that is in the business industry.  And that's Ms. Berg;  
 
        23  correct?  Two.  Okay.  So there's two.   
 
        24           Are any of you -- do any of yo u have anything to  
 
        25  do with the diesel industry at all?  Ju st you.  You have  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    171 
 
         1  some trucks on the road.  So it's imper ative in my opinion  
 
         2  that we as industry have a place on the  Board.   
 
         3           A little example is last week I was here after  
 
         4  receiving the award for staff's present ation.  Quite  
 
         5  frankly, I was quite set back by staff' s presentation and  
 
         6  quite infuriated by it.  And I say this  without malice or  
 
         7  disrespect to staff.  I felt it was ver y arrogant in their  
 
         8  presentation of telling us in industry how it was and how  
 
         9  there is no dissent, that this science is conclusive.  And  
 
        10  it isn't.   
 
        11           I keep hearing from industry i nsiders here today  
 
        12  how the trucking industry has a higher propensity for lung  
 
        13  cancer.  Well, yeah, they do.  Most tru ckers smoke when  
 
        14  they're driving down the road.  So of c ourse they would.   
 
        15  But nobody is talking about that.  We'r e putting it into  
 
        16  the diesel regulation category.  So we need to inject a  
 
        17  little common sense into this equation.    
 
        18           And we want to collaboratively  have a voice at  
 
        19  the table with all of you so that we ca n lower greenhouse  
 
        20  gas emissions, we can continue to have a sustainable  
 
        21  economy.  Because as the guy before me spoke of, if we  
 
        22  don't have these revenues, if we're not  generating the  
 
        23  revenues, we can't afford to buy the cl ean technology and  
 
        24  we also cannot afford to pay the revenu es to the  
 
        25  government so that all of this can exis t.  So --  
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         1           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Excuse m e, I'm sorry.  You  
 
         2  know, I know you're here to engage in a  conversation with  
 
         3  us, and we're not talking back.  But if  you could just  
 
         4  finish up your testimony, I would appre ciate it.  We don't  
 
         5  let people double their time and switch  --  
 
         6           MR. DEFTY:  Fine.  Thank you v ery much.   
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         8           Kevin Shanahan.   
 
         9           Same goes for everybody else h ere.   
 
        10           MR. SHANAHAN:  Good afternoon,  Chair Nichols,  
 
        11  Board, and staff.   
 
        12           My name is Kevin Shanahan.  I' m the principle  
 
        13  owner of Cleaire Advanced Emission Cont rols.   
 
        14           Cleaire is headquartered in Sa n Leandro,  
 
        15  California.  And Cleaire manufacturers all six of our  
 
        16  retrofit designs in San Diego, Californ ia.   
 
        17           Our company was formed almost ten years ago under  
 
        18  response to CARB's diesel reduction rul es.  Cleair's  
 
        19  designs, manufactures, verifies, and se lls advanced  
 
        20  emission control systems for diesel eng ines.  More  
 
        21  commonly referred to as diesel retrofit  systems.   
 
        22           The value of the diesel retrof it system is clear.   
 
        23  It offers an economic advantage over tr uck replacement,  
 
        24  because it reduces ultra fine PM emissi ons to the levels  
 
        25  of a brand-new truck for a fraction of the price.   
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         1           Cleaire has sold more than 8,0 00 diesel retrofit  
 
         2  systems over the past eight years.  The se systems have  
 
         3  been installed in any number of challen ging applications,  
 
         4  yet continue to meet and exceed CARB's very stringent  
 
         5  reliability standards.   
 
         6           Unfortunately, I find myself h ere today with the  
 
         7  future of my business at risk.  My busi ness is at risk,  
 
         8  because it appears the on-highway fleet  rule may be  
 
         9  deleted.  If this delay occurs, this wi ll be the third  
 
        10  time a rule has been delayed.  Past del ays have had  
 
        11  devastating effects on our California-b ased business.   
 
        12           A third delay could well put t he entire diesel  
 
        13  retrofit industry at risk of going out of business.   
 
        14  Should Cleaire and possibly the entire retrofit industry  
 
        15  fail to survive as a result of this thi rd delay in the  
 
        16  rules, an unintended consequence is the re will not be  
 
        17  diesel retrofit systems available to co st effectively  
 
        18  bring diesel engines into compliance in  any on- or  
 
        19  off-road applications, whether they are  currently under  
 
        20  rule or not.  This will leave truck and  equipment  
 
        21  replacement as the only option availabl e for rule  
 
        22  compliance.   
 
        23           Another delay will mean our in dustry will be ill  
 
        24  prepared to provide diesel retrofit sys tems when they will  
 
        25  be needed the most.  We will be unable to respond to the  
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         1  compressed time lines created by contin ued delays.  Truck  
 
         2  and equipment owners will have few, if any, options to  
 
         3  cost effectively comply with the rules.    
 
         4           However, having said all this,  I'm well aware of  
 
         5  the effects of the economic downturn ou r state and nation  
 
         6  are experiencing.  I'd like to just ack nowledge we're in a  
 
         7  complex situation that's going to take a lot of creative  
 
         8  thinking and collaborative effort.   
 
         9           And should you be forced to de lay the rule, I  
 
        10  think there is a number of things that I would really  
 
        11  encourage you to consider.   
 
        12           First would be to provide trip le credit for  
 
        13  diesel retrofit systems installed durin g calendar year  
 
        14  2010.   
 
        15           The second one would be to pro vide double credit  
 
        16  for diesel retrofit systems installed d uring calendar year  
 
        17  2011.   
 
        18           Third would be to provide eith er extended life or  
 
        19  lifetime exemptions for a number of tru cks or buses  
 
        20  retrofitted in either 2010 or 2011.  Si milar to Mr.  
 
        21  Batteate's cab-over livestock hauling t rucks, those are  
 
        22  unique trucks, possibly he would be abl e to get a lifetime  
 
        23  exemption if he retrofitted the truck.   
 
        24           Also, number four, direct the State's current  
 
        25  incentive funds, Prop. 1B and Carl Moye r, to reduce the  
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         1  costs of these retrofit systems install ed in 2010 and  
 
         2  2011.   
 
         3           And, finally, we've talked abo ut it earlier  
 
         4  today.  I think we have really been put  in a complex  
 
         5  situation because of what's happened wi th the economy.   
 
         6  And I think we really need to go to Con gress to request a  
 
         7  delay in the federal ozone standard.  I  think we can then  
 
         8  take all of the State's incentive money  and direct it to  
 
         9  retrofitting the State's fleet.  That t akes the economic  
 
        10  burden off of everyone that's been shar ing their situation  
 
        11  today.  It will eliminate the financial  impact of the  
 
        12  entire on-road fleet and restores the e quity in the  
 
        13  existing fleets, while reducing toxic P M by over 85  
 
        14  percent, sooner than projected.   
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I'm sorr y.  Your time is  
 
        16  up.  We appreciate your suggestions and  --  
 
        17           MR. SHANAHAN:  And the added b enefit is black  
 
        18  carbon reduction that would come along with that as it  
 
        19  contributes to climate change.   
 
        20           Thank you.   
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Very val uable.  Thank you  
 
        22  very much.  And please give us your wri tten testimony if  
 
        23  you haven't already.   
 
        24           We've got Rodney Michaelson, J oe Rosa, David  
 
        25  McDawell. 
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         1           MR. MICHAELSON:  Afternoon, Bo ard.   
 
         2           I'll just get right into it, b ecause I have five  
 
         3  minutes worth to say in three minutes.   
 
         4           First page I'll just put off t o the side and get  
 
         5  right to the meat.   
 
         6           I'm a member of the Off-Road A dvisory Committee  
 
         7  representing one of three large fleets.   There were four,  
 
         8  but one went bankrupt.  There's three o f us left in the  
 
         9  state.   
 
        10           Come here quarterly to advise Erik and his crew,  
 
        11  and I've advised for many months to CAR B against the idea  
 
        12  of equipment retrofits.  The current of f-road emission  
 
        13  program is unmanageable, unenforceable,  unworkable in its  
 
        14  current configuration.  That, along wit h the on-road and  
 
        15  portable equipment regulations, creates  the perfect storm  
 
        16  for the destruction of California-based  construction  
 
        17  firms.   
 
        18           I predict in the near future t he only one  
 
        19  standing will be national and multi-nat ional civil  
 
        20  engineering firms that can move equipme nt in and out of  
 
        21  the state as they need to comply with t he regulations.   
 
        22           Our company, at my guidance, h as invested a  
 
        23  quarter million dollars of its own mone y with no  
 
        24  government assistance to retrofit nine horsepower machines  
 
        25  at a cost of $105 per horsepower.  We o nly did this,  
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         1  because we were limited to -- by having  it done at the end  
 
         2  of this year to get double horsepower c redit.   
 
         3           Our fleet average is a relativ ely young 6.1  
 
         4  years.  From my estimations working wit h the most accurate  
 
         5  data available to me, we can take all a nd any profits for  
 
         6  the next six years and invest it all in  equipment and  
 
         7  still not reach CARB's emissions target s.   
 
         8           SCR technology is coming along  on-line now and  
 
         9  will develop strongly over the next cou ple years actually.   
 
        10  SCR was actually discounted by the U.S.  EPA as being  
 
        11  questionable technology just two years ago.  And it is now  
 
        12  the leading technology to meet the 2010  on-highway  
 
        13  emission standards.   
 
        14           I don't know how many of you k new that, but  
 
        15  actually International was suing EPA be cause they said,  
 
        16  "Well, you told us it wasn't going to w ork, so we didn't  
 
        17  go that way."  But it is now the leadin g technology that  
 
        18  they're going forward with.   
 
        19           If the Board still insists on retrofits, let me  
 
        20  advise the following:   
 
        21           There are currently only 711 r etrofits in the  
 
        22  state of California on construction equ ipment, total.   
 
        23           At the last count, there was 1 32,000 machines  
 
        24  registered in the state.  Many of these  would require  
 
        25  retrofits in the near future to be comp liant with the  
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         1  current regulation.   
 
         2           Of the 711 installed up to thi s point, many have  
 
         3  had and continue to have maintenance pr oblems and unsolved  
 
         4  safety issues.  Large fleets were estim ated 85 percent of  
 
         5  the total fleet horsepower in 2005.  No w, after the  
 
         6  off-road diesel registration has been c ompleted, the  
 
         7  number is down to 70 percent and still shrinking.   
 
         8           There could be fewer than 400 non-governmental or  
 
         9  PUC large fleets in the state.  By the end of next year,  
 
        10  the number may be down to 300.   
 
        11           I could go on, but I'm out of time. 
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  You prob ably could.  Thank  
 
        13  you.   
 
        14           MR. MICHAELSON:  Thank you ver y much.  And I  
 
        15  hope -- according to Erik White, you al l got a copy of  
 
        16  this from AGC, a fresh look.   
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think we have one  
 
        18  question for you before you depart.   
 
        19           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  In 20  seconds, what's  
 
        20  your recommendation?   
 
        21           MR. MICHAELSON:  What is my re commendation?  Let  
 
        22  SCR technology take its course.  It is a great technology.   
 
        23  It's new.  But it actually takes care o f NOx, PM, allows  
 
        24  the engines to run well.  And it will w ork.  But we don't  
 
        25  have the infrastructure to do it.  It t akes that special  
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         1  ingredient that we all have to get used  to.  We can do it.   
 
         2  We have to have time.   
 
         3           But retrofits do not work.  Th ey work in long  
 
         4  distance trucking.  That's it.   
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         6           Joe Rosa -- lots of waves.  Du ly noted. 
 
         7           Joe Rosa, David McDawell, Mich ael Steel, come on  
 
         8  down.   
 
         9           MR. ROSA:  Good morning, Board .   
 
        10           I represent a family-owned bus iness, 63 years of  
 
        11  business in northern California.  We're  an independent oil  
 
        12  marketer.   
 
        13           I'd just like to tell you a li ttle bit about our  
 
        14  situation in the rural counties of nort hern California.   
 
        15  Sometimes this gets overlooked, the imp act that these  
 
        16  kinds of things have on rural counties.    
 
        17           In our fleet of 16 power units , at any given time  
 
        18  now, you can drive by our yard and 25 p ercent of our fleet  
 
        19  is stationary and parked in our yard.   
 
        20           We have reduced our miles due just to the  
 
        21  economic impact on our business.  The a verage local trucks  
 
        22  from around 50,000 miles a year to down  well into the 30s.   
 
        23  Just that alone in our area has caused some decreases in  
 
        24  the emissions.   
 
        25           We service all of our customer s out of a terminal  
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         1  in Eureka, California.  It is the only terminal up in that  
 
         2  area.  The closest terminal to us is Ch ico, California and  
 
         3  the Bay Area.   
 
         4           So I would suggest to you that  virtually all of  
 
         5  diesel fuels that go out to our custome rs in those five  
 
         6  rural counties that we service and some  others come out of  
 
         7  that terminal.   
 
         8           We went back and got some numb ers, the thru-put  
 
         9  for diesel in that terminal, and those numbers were  
 
        10  provided to Mr. Brasil earlier here.  A nd we went through  
 
        11  to August I believe of this year.  From  2007 through 2009,  
 
        12  that terminal has reduced in volume in diesel sales by 52  
 
        13  percent.  I know on your slide it says 15 percent.  But in  
 
        14  rural counties, we're getting hit very hard by the  
 
        15  economy.   
 
        16           The retrofit devices and the m oney for those  
 
        17  devices do not make it to our neck of t he woods.  There is  
 
        18  no Prop. 1B money available to us in no rthern California.   
 
        19  The Moyer fund is approximately $300,00 0 for that area,  
 
        20  which is just a drop in the bucket if y ou start  
 
        21  retrofitting trucks with that amount of  money.  And the  
 
        22  DERA money that was part of the federal  stimulus program  
 
        23  never did come by.  We were awarded fiv e retrofits on  
 
        24  that, and we were turned down because t he money was not  
 
        25  there.   
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         1           The other issue that I have is  I notice in your  
 
         2  slides there the analysts that came up with the numbers  
 
         3  for your recession and economic impact of that were  
 
         4  obviously mostly overestimated by those  guys and staff's  
 
         5  admission -- those are still the same a nalysts that gave  
 
         6  us the number we're looking at for reco very of the  
 
         7  economy.  And I'm not so sure they're a ble to look into  
 
         8  any glass crystal ball and tell us exac tly when our  
 
         9  economy is going to actually come back and give us the  
 
        10  opportunity to start generating the rev enues that we need  
 
        11  to comply with this bill.   
 
        12           I strongly urge the Board to d elay and rescind  
 
        13  this legislation for a period of one ye ar and put a stay  
 
        14  on the enforcement of it for an additio nal year.  Thank  
 
        15  you.   
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        17           David McDawell, is that who's next?   
 
        18           Michael Steel, and then Bill A pplebee and Sean  
 
        19  Edgar.   
 
        20           MR. STEEL:  Good afternoon, la dies and gentlemen  
 
        21  of the Board.   
 
        22           I'm Michael Steel.  I'm here o n behalf of the  
 
        23  Associated General Contractors of Ameri ca and their 33,000  
 
        24  members.   
 
        25           I was last here before you in January of 2009  
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         1  when we reported to you on the very dra matic effects of  
 
         2  the recession on the construction indus try.  And at that  
 
         3  hearing, you directed staff to work wit h us to further  
 
         4  evaluate the economic impact.  And we h ave done that over  
 
         5  the last year at AGC.  I don't believe staff has actually  
 
         6  accomplished the review, but we met wit h them last week  
 
         7  and presented the results of modeling.   
 
         8           What we did was took the same exact model that  
 
         9  ARB staff used when it developed the of f-road rule and we  
 
        10  used all the same assumptions, assumpti ons of growth and  
 
        11  so on.  All we did was plugged in the c urrent inventory  
 
        12  data that comes from the staff's rule, the data that was  
 
        13  reported in April through August of thi s year.  By  
 
        14  plugging that real life data in place o f the projections,  
 
        15  the predictions that were made back whe n the rule was  
 
        16  adopted, we came up with the two slides  that I have handed  
 
        17  around to you, which compare the result s of the analysis.  
 
        18           If we can start with the previ ous one, NOx --  
 
        19  it's kind of hard to see, but the red l ine is the  
 
        20  projection staff came up with in 2005 f or NOx emissions  
 
        21  over time without the rule.   
 
        22           The white line is the benefits  that the rule was  
 
        23  to achieve.   
 
        24           And the green line at the bott om is the actual  
 
        25  2009 inventory without the rule.   
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         1           So what you can see if you use  Commissioner  
 
         2  D'Adamo reference to a budget, and do w e have a budget for  
 
         3  something that we can work with in orde r to provide relief  
 
         4  under this rule, you can see that for N Ox and PM there is  
 
         5  a budget available.  NOx in particular,  even without the  
 
         6  rule, you never really need the NOx rul e.  You can see  
 
         7  that that green line on the NOx page st ays below the rule  
 
         8  line, the white line, throughout the li fe of the rule.   
 
         9           For PM, the lines actually cro ss in a couple  
 
        10  years.  And so the PM rule would yield additional benefits  
 
        11  beyond the current recession beginning in a couple of  
 
        12  years.  But you don't need as draconian  measures in order  
 
        13  to achieve the goals that you had.  You  can scale back the  
 
        14  requirements of the PM rule and still a chieve everything  
 
        15  that the original rule was designed to achieve.   
 
        16           When we were here back in Janu ary, we said we're  
 
        17  not opposed to the concept of achieving  these goals that  
 
        18  you need to achieve for the SIP.  What we want to  
 
        19  determine is, is there a buffer availab le?  Is there room  
 
        20  to work?  And this analysis clearly sho ws that there is  
 
        21  using your own data and your own models .   
 
        22           I think I'm out of time.   
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think you are.  Thank you  
 
        24  for that chart.  Okay.   
 
        25           Bill Applebee, Sean Edgar, and  Dave Harrison.   
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         1           Bill Applebee?   
 
         2           Sean Edgar.   
 
         3           MR. EDGAR:  Chair Nichols and Board members, Sean  
 
         4  Edgar.  I'm the Executive Director of t he Clean Fleets  
 
         5  Coalition.  Thanks for the opportunity to speak with you.   
 
         6           We'll miss Mr. Scheible.  This  is only my tenth  
 
         7  year testifying in front of your Board.   So hopefully I'll  
 
         8  be able to keep a few hairs on top as I  proceed forward.   
 
         9           But actively over the last six  years I've spent  
 
        10  implementing the fleet rules that you'v e handed the  
 
        11  members of our Coalition.  I serve on t he Truck  
 
        12  Regulations Advisory Committee, TRAC.  And so a few of the  
 
        13  comments that I'll offer in my limited time will be geared  
 
        14  really toward how we can make some of t he principles that  
 
        15  staff has laid out and in the light of day with  
 
        16  transparency do the fine tuning that is  going to be needed  
 
        17  to determine -- or rather to make sure that what staff is  
 
        18  laying out will actually get some relie f to those folks  
 
        19  who are requesting relief.   
 
        20           And in particular, Ms. D'Adamo 's budget concept  
 
        21  was very advisable.  And in light of wh at Mr. Steel just  
 
        22  spoke to you about, there may be a bank  in there.  So it's  
 
        23  going to take the next several months, and in  
 
        24  January/February, we'll redouble our ef forts.  I'm sure  
 
        25  the other vocational truck associations , including my  
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         1  group, will also do that.   
 
         2           Just to touch very quickly on the two-year  
 
         3  deferral, staff had mentioned 20 to 50 trucks.  I'm not  
 
         4  sure how that would apply as an example .  Devil is always  
 
         5  in the details on some of these things.   What does that  
 
         6  mean for fleets four to 19 trucks?  I'm  not sure.   
 
         7           If you look in particular at t he construction  
 
         8  sector -- and we just heard a little bi t from Mr. Steel  
 
         9  about their membership's concerns on th e cumulative  
 
        10  impacts and, as an example, constructio n trucking which is  
 
        11  part of our segment is subject to the s ame really  
 
        12  tremendous downturn that AGC has noted.   In the context of  
 
        13  understanding who's mid-size, I'll use the analogy  
 
        14  whenever I happen to get into a rental as I fly around the  
 
        15  state of California talking to fleet ow ners about your  
 
        16  rules, I ask for a mid size car and oft entimes it doesn't  
 
        17  seem to fit me very well.  So I'd love to work with you on  
 
        18  the issue of what the deferral needs of  who's a mid size  
 
        19  fleet.   
 
        20           Secondly, the provision about ten trucks in any  
 
        21  fleet could be deferred.  I guess the g oal would be to  
 
        22  give some partial relief.  However, how  does that  
 
        23  interplay with the existing compliance options that you  
 
        24  gave out there.  So working with staff,  we'll need to work  
 
        25  through several of those items.   
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         1           And on the last item, I would just ask your  
 
         2  indulgence on deferring the first year requirements.  I  
 
         3  would ask that we've had a recent exper ience with the  
 
         4  off-road fleets with the DOORS aspect.  You have reporting  
 
         5  that's due next year.  In the case of D OORS, that's  
 
         6  actually allowed you and industry to ma ke some conclusions  
 
         7  off the information that's submitted in  there.   
 
         8           So I would encourage you if at  all possible to  
 
         9  keep some reporting in 2010, even if th at means deferring  
 
        10  by a short amount of time.  I would enc ourage you to  
 
        11  consider keeping that, because I think it can be valuable  
 
        12  as we participate in track and the work shops that will  
 
        13  come during 2010 on rolling out this ru le.   
 
        14           So thank you for your time.   
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.  Good timing.   
 
        16           Dave Harrison and Jim Jacobs a nd then Corey  
 
        17  Wardlaw.   
 
        18           MR. HARRISON:  Members of the Board, staff, my  
 
        19  name is Dave Harrison.  I'm the directo r of safety for the  
 
        20  Operating Engineers Local 3, the larges t construction  
 
        21  union in the state and the country.   
 
        22           I'm here today to speak about the current  
 
        23  regulation and how they're affecting ou r members and the  
 
        24  companies that employ them.   
 
        25           Mr. Goldstene reported earlier  that construction  
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         1  equipment off-road usage has decreased by 30 percent.   
 
         2  First, I'd like to say that from 2006 u ntil now our hours  
 
         3  are down 40 percent, considerably more than what Mr.  
 
         4  Goldstene reported.  Way above the stat e's unemployment  
 
         5  rate as well.  We've been hit very hard  in the  
 
         6  construction industry through this econ omy.  Those hours  
 
         7  are in direct relations to the emission s created by the  
 
         8  equipment we run.   
 
         9           Local 3 has been intimately in volved in the  
 
        10  off-road Implementation Advisory Firm G roup from its  
 
        11  inception, for obvious reasons.  The of f-road rule is and  
 
        12  will continue to directly affect our me mbers.   
 
        13           The most current issue with th e off-road group is  
 
        14  safety.  I heard a lady from the Califo rnia Lung  
 
        15  Association state earlier today that wi thout our health,  
 
        16  we have nothing.   
 
        17           The retrofits that CARB is req uiring to be  
 
        18  installed on the off-road equipment is creating some huge  
 
        19  safety hazards, burn and fire hazards, as well as the  
 
        20  obstruction of vision of the people run ning this  
 
        21  equipment.   
 
        22           Now, less than three months fr om our March 1st  
 
        23  deadline for our large fleets, in an ec onomy that we  
 
        24  haven't seen since the Great Depression  and after our  
 
        25  fleets have spent millions of dollars t o comply on time,  
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         1  CARB is attempting to mitigate the bloc kage of vision  
 
         2  hazard with an immeasurable safety exem ption.  They  
 
         3  proposed just two days ago to issue a s afety exemption  
 
         4  based on methodology that not even Cal/ OSHA has approved.   
 
         5  I'd like to add that Cal/OSHA and the d ivision of the  
 
         6  president had a meeting on Monday and h ad no comment on  
 
         7  the methodology that was proposed.   
 
         8           When I asked who's going to pa y for all this, the  
 
         9  initial install, the re-install based o n the new  
 
        10  methodology, and then the possible re-r e-install after  
 
        11  Cal/OSHA has their way with this method ology, nobody had  
 
        12  an answer.  Less than three months.   
 
        13           So I would ask that before we rush our fleets  
 
        14  into compliance and out of business, th e same thing we  
 
        15  asked two years ago, to add three years  to all compliance  
 
        16  dates for the off-road.   
 
        17           Thank you  
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
        19           Mr. Jacobs, are you here?   
 
        20           Corey Wardlaw.   
 
        21           MR. JACOBS:  Madam Chair, memb ers of the Board,  
 
        22  my name is Jim Jacobs.  I'm a business representative for  
 
        23  the Operating Engineers.  More specific ally, I work  
 
        24  directly with the crane industry and th e operators that  
 
        25  run them.   
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         1           Like to take a minute to thank  you and your staff  
 
         2  for working with the crane industry, li stening to our  
 
         3  specific problems, and creating languag e for us that would  
 
         4  help us and our unique and specialized industry meet the  
 
         5  regs and still get reductions of emissi ons.  And we really  
 
         6  appreciate that.   
 
         7           That being said, I'd like to t ake this  
 
         8  opportunity to also ask you to please d o the same with the  
 
         9  construction industry and the trucking industry,  
 
        10  especially with the current economic ti mes that we're  
 
        11  facing.  It's one of those deals if you  bought it at a  
 
        12  store, it got there by a truck.  If you 're in a building,  
 
        13  it got built by construction workers.  And we don't want  
 
        14  to shut these people down.  Keep that i n mind.   
 
        15           And thanks for your time.   
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        17           Corey Wardlaw -- how come when  somebody says  
 
        18  something nice about ARB -- okay, we go t a wave.  Thank  
 
        19  you.  We never get a wave when someone says anything good. 
 
        20           Corey Wardlaw.   
 
        21           MR. WARDLAW:  Like most other people here, I just  
 
        22  have one truck.  My wife and I own one truck.   
 
        23           Because of the economy, I have  not worked that  
 
        24  much this year.  And I'm not going to b e putting any money  
 
        25  into savings, and it's going to be a ve ry hard winter.  So  
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         1  going through and figuring by 2014 I'll  need to do  
 
         2  something with my truck, I might not ha ve the money for a  
 
         3  down payment and also moving my boxes a round and such.  So  
 
         4  I would say I'd like to see this held o ff.   
 
         5           But also the other thing that has been brought up  
 
         6  by the Assembly people that have been h ere and Supervisor  
 
         7  Roberts and I'm wondering about, is the re any room for you  
 
         8  to delay or not?  It sounded like there  is not, that the  
 
         9  federal government is holding it over y our head or the  
 
        10  State's head that this has to be done b y 2014.  If that's  
 
        11  the case, then you guys have no room to  delay.  So we  
 
        12  wouldn't be -- there's no room for disc ussion on that.   
 
        13  You have to do it or you don't.   
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think what the staff was  
 
        15  trying to say is they did have room in 2010 and 2011.   
 
        16  What they didn't have room for was to r each the goal by  
 
        17  2014, unless the law was changed.   
 
        18           But what I want to ask you, si nce you're up here,  
 
        19  is given your situation, that you're on e guy with one  
 
        20  truck, why would you ever have -- I mea n, what is the year  
 
        21  that would somehow make this okay?  Ass uming you were in  
 
        22  favor of it.  You see what I'm saying?   
 
        23           MR. WARDLAW:  What would make me in favor of  
 
        24  doing this -- 
 
        25           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Are you saying you don't  
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         1  want to ever comply?  Or are you saying  you want to comply  
 
         2  some day?  How do we ever find a day wh en you could  
 
         3  comply?   
 
         4           MR. WARDLAW:  I think that fal ls back to the  
 
         5  economics that we're going through.  Yo u know, a couple  
 
         6  years ago, I was making enough money.  I was actually  
 
         7  putting into savings or retirement or s omething like that.   
 
         8  But especially with the economics right  now -- I just got  
 
         9  done making my last payment in July for  my new dump box  
 
        10  back from 2004.  I don't want to take o n another payment  
 
        11  now.  I just -- things are that tight, personal budget and  
 
        12  all. 
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Sure.  N o.  I get what  
 
        14  you're saying.  I'm just trying to figu re out how we  
 
        15  factor that into a bigger rule.   
 
        16           MR. WARDLAW:  I think one of t he Assemblypersons  
 
        17  said something about delaying it until the economy picks  
 
        18  up -- unemployment goes back to 5.5 per cent and is that  
 
        19  way for four quarters. 
 
        20           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  That's w hat's in their  
 
        21  initiative to relates to AB 32.  And in terestingly, we've  
 
        22  looked back and tried to see when emplo yment has ever been  
 
        23  below 5.5 for consecutive quarters.  I think in 30 years,  
 
        24  that's happened a handful of times.  Th at basically never  
 
        25  happens.  California routinely runs une mployment above  
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         1  five-and-a-half percent.  It's more lik e seven,  
 
         2  seven-and-a-half all the time, even in boom times.   
 
         3           MR. WARDLAW:  Maybe that's a n umber that needs to  
 
         4  be looked at.  I mean, something needs to be done.  But  
 
         5  some kind of trigger. 
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.   
 
         7           MR. WARDLAW:  Or you can call me in a couple  
 
         8  years when the economy picks up and go I can afford it  
 
         9  now, I can do it.   
 
        10           But I still think it comes bac k to like  
 
        11  Supervisor Roberts is if the 2014 is an  absolute deadline  
 
        12  by the federal government that you have  to meet that  
 
        13  standard regardless --  
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Well, we  have to get the  
 
        15  tons out of the air is the law, somehow .  But we're trying  
 
        16  to figure out how to do it.  Okay.  Tha nks.   
 
        17           IN-USE CONTROL MEASURES SECTIO N MANAGER BRASIL:   
 
        18  To clarify, the regulation as approved for a one truck  
 
        19  owner with a 2004 engine would need to install a  
 
        20  particulate filter by January of 2014 a nd could continue  
 
        21  to operate that until January of 2019 b efore needing to  
 
        22  upgrade. 
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  So they put the filter on,  
 
        24  and then they got another five years be fore they actually  
 
        25  have to change trucks.  
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         1           IN-USE CONTROL MEASURES SECTIO N MANAGER BRASIL:   
 
         2  That's correct.   
 
         3           MR. WARDLAW:  Can I make a com ment?   
 
         4           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Yeah.   
 
         5           MR. WARDLAW:  It's a 1993 mode l year Kenworth.  I  
 
         6  put a 2000 model year engine in in 2008 .  When -- yes, by  
 
         7  2014, I would have to put another engin e in, 2004 or  
 
         8  newer, plus the particulate filter.  An d then would give  
 
         9  me until 2019.  Then I have to do NOx r eduction.  And your  
 
        10  staff's reports, if I remember right, t hey said nobody  
 
        11  will be able to afford a NOx reduction device or retrofit.   
 
        12  That's what I remember.   
 
        13           IN-USE CONTROL MEASURES SECTIO N MANAGER BRASIL:   
 
        14  To clarify, when we did our cost analys is, we used truck  
 
        15  replacement costs and stated in the sta ff report that if  
 
        16  NOx controls were available and a lower  cost option, we  
 
        17  would obviously expect people to use th em.  We did not  
 
        18  include them because of the uncertainty  of their  
 
        19  availability. 
 
        20           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Kind of sounds like there's  
 
        21  some individual discussion that needs t o take place here.   
 
        22           MR. WARDLAW:  But as he said, that no NOx  
 
        23  reduction retrofits are available yet. 
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Right.   
 
        25           MR. WARDLAW:  And I also remem ber saying it's  
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         1  going to be very prohibitively expensiv e.  So that number  
 
         2  is not thrown out.  So when 2014 comes along, I'll be  
 
         3  looking to see if NOx retrofit is avail able to see if I  
 
         4  would do a PM filter retrofit and an en gine.  But if it's  
 
         5  not available, then I'll be buying a ne w truck.   
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  You're a  good speaker and  
 
         7  we've spent a lot of time with you.  Th ank you.   
 
         8           Gale Lopopolo, and then Albert  Nunes and Dan  
 
         9  Souza.   
 
        10           MS. LOPOPOLO:  Good afternoon.    
 
        11           Jim Ganduglia and I are owners  of Ganduglia  
 
        12  Trucking, a 70-year-old trucking compan y.  Our revenue  
 
        13  over the last two years is down 53 perc ent, because we are  
 
        14  primary a construction and ag-related c arrier.  However,  
 
        15  staff's slide seven reports only a 10 t o 18 percent  
 
        16  downturn for the same time.   
 
        17           Our mileage is down 39 percent .  Two of our major  
 
        18  customers have cut our rates.  We have laid off seven  
 
        19  drivers.  That's 39 percent of our driv er pool.  We have  
 
        20  laid off one shop employee, one office employee.  That's a  
 
        21  25 percent reduction.  And all remainin g employees have  
 
        22  reduced hours.   
 
        23           Jim Ganduglia is our new dispa tcher, which  
 
        24  explains for his absence today.  Not on e of our customers  
 
        25  foresees an upturn in 2010, let alone r ate increases.   
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         1           Per the Bureau of Economic Ana lysis of the U.S.  
 
         2  Department of Commerce, California's GD P growth slowed to  
 
         3  four-tenths of a percent in 2008, a vir tual standstill.  I  
 
         4  do not believe the staff's report adequ ately reflects the  
 
         5  impact the economy has had on the truck ing industry.   
 
         6           The staff's faster growth scen ario of economic  
 
         7  recovery on slide 15 is doubtful at bes t.  On the  
 
         8  emissions side, due to less mileage, ou r PM contribution  
 
         9  has decreased 34 percent, a reduction o f two-tenths of a  
 
        10  ton.  NOx has decreased 45 percent, a r eduction of 11  
 
        11  tons.   
 
        12           As for the funds to help us pu rchase equipment,  
 
        13  we have been accepted for $100,000 of P rop. 1B funds.   
 
        14  These purchases will increase our debt load by $172,000.   
 
        15  Our lenders will not allow it.  And we were recently  
 
        16  offered $1500 for power units that prio r to the truck rule  
 
        17  were worth between five and $8,000 in t rade.   
 
        18           Lastly, I was going to address  the Tran issue,  
 
        19  but I think enough has been said about that.  My only  
 
        20  comment to you as a Board is that your personal  
 
        21  integrities are at stake if you except Mr. Tran's work  
 
        22  without review.   
 
        23           Thank you. 
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        25           Albert Nunes, Dan Souza, and S cott Blevins. 
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         1           MR. NUNES:  Al Nunes, AC Truck ing, operator of a  
 
         2  38-year-old trucking company.   
 
         3           Our business model has been do wn 23 percent just  
 
         4  since I was last here a year ago meetin g before this  
 
         5  Board.  Our mileage is down 23 percent.    
 
         6           We have done everything we can  possibly do at  
 
         7  this point to bring our fleet into comp liance.  Five of  
 
         8  our trucks have retrofit exhaust system s on them for PM.   
 
         9  We have five '07 or newer trucks that m eet your standards.   
 
        10  I'm waiting for awards from the San Joa quin Valley Air  
 
        11  District.  Have received contracts, but  no money  
 
        12  whatsoever.   
 
        13           The problem comes in 2014 when  the retrofits are  
 
        14  no longer acceptable and I cannot in my  business model put  
 
        15  together enough capital to buy the truc ks and make those  
 
        16  monthly payments that I would have to d o.   
 
        17           It is not a situation that I w ant to have happen.   
 
        18  I want to make clean air.  We feel very  strongly that this  
 
        19  rule can be accomplished.  But it needs  to be done over a  
 
        20  longer period of time.  You've up-front ed this thing so to  
 
        21  the front of it that none of us can com ply.  We all want  
 
        22  to.  We want clean air.   
 
        23           Thank you. 
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u, sir.   
 
        25           Dan Souza, then Scott Blevins,  and Doug Britton.   
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         1           MR. SOUZA:  Madam Chair, Board  members, thank you  
 
         2  for having us today, staff.   
 
         3           I've worked with many of your staff members in  
 
         4  the last couple of years at the worksho ps.   
 
         5           I do want to put out a thank y ou to one of the  
 
         6  Board members, Sandra Berg, for your in terest and support  
 
         7  with stakeholders trying to get informa tion from us and  
 
         8  attending the TRAC meetings.  It's very  encouraging and  
 
         9  I'd like to thank you for that.   
 
        10           I represent Mountain Valley Ex press.  We're a  
 
        11  California carrier.  We've been in busi ness over 30 years.   
 
        12  We run a fleet of 150-plus trucks and e mploy a little over  
 
        13  300 employees in the state of Californi a.   
 
        14           We believe cleaner air in Cali fornia is very  
 
        15  important, and we strive to do our part  with early  
 
        16  upgrades with our trucks and auto fleet s since 2007.   
 
        17  We've improved the average age of our f leets about five  
 
        18  years in that time frame.  We've been v ery proactive when  
 
        19  it comes to the environment, but we sti ll have a major  
 
        20  concern with the time line schedule of staff's proposal.   
 
        21           The aggressive time frame plac es a very heavy  
 
        22  economical burden on our company throug h 2014 as many of  
 
        23  the people here today have mentioned.  The cost will  
 
        24  exceed over $8 million through the next  five years for us  
 
        25  to comply with the regulation and still  have to incur more  
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         1  costs through that time frame, which I won't get into  
 
         2  today.   
 
         3           The most aggressive date will be 2013, and that  
 
         4  will require an over three million doll ar investment if we  
 
         5  elect to average our fleet using the fl eet calculator that  
 
         6  staff has given industry to use.   
 
         7           Incentive funds are out there,  and I just don't  
 
         8  feel there is going to be enough out th ere for all of us  
 
         9  to comply with this regulation obviousl y.   
 
        10           Staff has recommended that we raise our rates and  
 
        11  pass them onto our customers to help of fset the costs.   
 
        12  There's no hope for this offset.  We're  finding in the  
 
        13  current economic climate that we are ha uling more for  
 
        14  less.  The rates are so depressed that we are finding it  
 
        15  hard to make a profit on a simple shipm ent.  Do you truly  
 
        16  believe the shippers will be so willing  to give carriers  
 
        17  an increase to offset these types of co sts?  I don't think  
 
        18  so.   
 
        19           After working the numbers, we found that on  
 
        20  average we would have to ask for an eig ht to 12 percent  
 
        21  increase to our customers to help us of fset these costs.   
 
        22  Mountain Valley Express is asking that the Board consider  
 
        23  a one-year delay and a one-year stay of  enforcement as  
 
        24  proposed in the Niello letter to the Bo ard and to the  
 
        25  Chair.   
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         1           And we definitely support Dr. Telles and  
 
         2  Supervisor Roberts and your comments to  looking into the  
 
         3  health impact study of Dr. Tran.   
 
         4           Thank you. 
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         6           Scott Blevins, Doug Britton, a nd then Michael  
 
         7  Collier.   
 
         8           MR. BLEVINS:  Scott Blevins, p resident and owner,  
 
         9  Mountain Valley Express, California's o vernight freight  
 
        10  service, your go green trucking company .  Now you can do  
 
        11  the wave.   
 
        12           We just participated in a stat e distribution  
 
        13  program of surgical masks with General Services  
 
        14  Administration this past couple weeks.  These were masks  
 
        15  that were purchased by the State.  And by the way, we do  
 
        16  quite a bit of business with the State,  and we do  
 
        17  certainly appreciate that.  We were sum moned to GSA with  
 
        18  regards to helping to distribute the ma sks where there was  
 
        19  no money budgeted.  And we were asked t o do this free of  
 
        20  charge, and we obliged.   
 
        21           We were recognized in a press conference down in  
 
        22  southern California last Friday and one  this morning in  
 
        23  San Francisco.   
 
        24           So I say that because again go od stuff trucks  
 
        25  bring it.  And we all need trucks in ou r state.  And with  
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         1  diesel fuel, that's our only option to power those trucks.   
 
         2  Until somebody comes up with a better s olution, we're  
 
         3  certainly all for that.   
 
         4           We employ 385 families in our company statewide  
 
         5  as well as Nevada and Arizona.  We prov ide health care  
 
         6  coverage for those families, up to 200 insured lives, to  
 
         7  the tune of $2.1 million in annual prem ium costs.  That's  
 
         8  a huge cost for us.  Health care is a m ajor issue for our  
 
         9  company, as it is for anybody that prov ides for their  
 
        10  employees.   
 
        11           I beg to differ in some of the  testimony today in  
 
        12  regards to if we are not viable and pro fitable, we can no  
 
        13  longer provide those benefits.  And now  where do we go  
 
        14  with health care and sickness and illne ss and so on?   
 
        15  That's a huge issue for us going forwar d.  Maybe Mr. Obama  
 
        16  has the answer in national health care.    
 
        17           Our general commodity business  -- because we have  
 
        18  two operations:  LTL, that's less than truckload.  That's  
 
        19  general commodities.  A lot of stuff we  all buy and see in  
 
        20  this room, we haul.  That, year over ye ar, is down 24  
 
        21  percent in our total volume.   
 
        22           And in light of that reduction , we've reduced our  
 
        23  fleet size by eleven trucks since we we re standing here  
 
        24  last December in 2008.  Hard to believe  it's been a year  
 
        25  already.  But that netted out to a redu ction in mileage of  
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         1  1.2 million annual miles, resulting in 28.9 tons of NOx  
 
         2  reduced and 1.06 tons of PM not being p roduced.   
 
         3           One major hit that's coming in to California March  
 
         4  31st of 2010, which I'm sure most of yo u I hope are aware  
 
         5  of, is the closure of the only west coa st auto  
 
         6  manufacturing company in the state, New  United Motors,  
 
         7  Toyota.  It is our largest account.  Wh en it closes March  
 
         8  31st, 5,000 jobs from that factory alon e go away and  
 
         9  another 15,000 jobs statewide that supp ort that factory go  
 
        10  away, that will result in another 25 pe rcent of our volume  
 
        11  going away, with that business piece of  business, equating  
 
        12  to 24 drivers of diesel-powered trucks,  all stopped,  
 
        13  reducing 20,205 gallons of fuel unburne d in a month,  
 
        14  142,000 miles not driven in a month, eq uating to 3.42  
 
        15  metrics ton reduced of NOx and .13 tons  reduction of  
 
        16  particulate matter.   
 
        17           I would simply ask staff to co nsider the impact  
 
        18  of NUMMI's closure on the regulation.  We're not the only  
 
        19  trucker that goes in and out of there.   
 
        20           I thank you. 
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
        22           Doug Britton, Michael Collier,  Ron  
 
        23  Riemenschneider.   
 
        24           MR. BRITTON:  Doug Britton, Br itton Trucking.  I  
 
        25  have ten trucks in Farwell, California.    
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         1           Last spring, I received early grant money for  
 
         2  four trucks.  I had to sell three trail ers, 15 percent of  
 
         3  my trailer fleet, to make my down payme nt.  I now have an  
 
         4  extra 35,000 in truck payments per year .  I now have an  
 
         5  extra 15,000 in collision insurance cos t per year.   
 
         6           I just laid off my dispatcher,  my only  
 
         7  non-driving employee for the winter.   
 
         8           Anybody who thinks these numbe rs are  
 
         9  insignificant, anybody who wants to mov e forward with this  
 
        10  rule, I invite you to dig into your own  wallet and help us  
 
        11  out.  It's easy to tell somebody else t o dig into their  
 
        12  wallet, but it happens to be my wallet.   I'm tired of it.   
 
        13           I'll have to buy three more tr ucks before these  
 
        14  are paid for.  This is not just front l oaded.  This is all  
 
        15  loaded up front, 80, 90, 100 percent in  the next five  
 
        16  years.   
 
        17           I tell you this so you realize  that just because  
 
        18  someone gets grant money, there are oth er expenses that go  
 
        19  along with it.  I feel sorry for the pe ople who do not  
 
        20  qualify for grant money.   
 
        21           On the cost estimate to indust ry, $125,000 times  
 
        22  40,000 trucks is five million.  I think  there's more than  
 
        23  40,000 trucks affected by this rule, li ke hundreds of  
 
        24  thousands.   
 
        25           Enforcement, since I'm spendin g the money to  
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         1  comply with this rule that will go into  effect some day, I  
 
         2  hope you will come up with a good progr am to enforce it,  
 
         3  like tying it to the bid program or DMV  renewal.   
 
         4           After hearing the exemptions t hat were handed out  
 
         5  like Christmastime to questionable reas ons for the truck  
 
         6  drayage rule, my faith in your ability to enforce this  
 
         7  rule is shaken, to say the least.  I kn ow some of my  
 
         8  competitors will literally run for year s while I compete  
 
         9  against them.  They will run until they  are caught.  Then  
 
        10  they'll file bankruptcy.  In the mean t ime, they run two  
 
        11  or three years against me.   
 
        12           And comment on the retrofits.  The retrofits are  
 
        13  only for the newer trucks.  Trucks that  are 1993 or older,  
 
        14  no retrofits to apply to them.   
 
        15           Thank you.  Have a nice day. 
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        17           Michael Collier, Ron Riemensch neider, Bryan  
 
        18  Bloom.   
 
        19           MR. COLLIER:  My name is Micha el Collier, and I  
 
        20  represent C.D. Matthes Trucking in Fres no.  We're a small  
 
        21  company with 28 power units and 45/57-f oot trailers.   
 
        22  We're the only exclusive 50-foot traile r outfit in  
 
        23  California.   
 
        24           Your rule puts us out of busin ess in four years.   
 
        25  Our trucks are irreplaceable.  No one b uilds them anymore.   
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         1  Retrofit devices will not fit and allow  us to operate.   
 
         2  And new engines will not fit existing t rucks.   
 
         3           Over the last year, we've lost  30 percent of our  
 
         4  business.  I've been fortunate enough n ot to have to lay  
 
         5  off any drivers, but each of them is wo rking 30 percent  
 
         6  less than what they were this time last  year.   
 
         7           This business has been around for 26 years.  Jan  
 
         8  has worked very hard to build it.  She' s 73 years old.   
 
         9  She doesn't know what she's going to do .   
 
        10           We have bought four brand-new trucks to try to  
 
        11  expand to other areas of business.  Tho se four trucks we  
 
        12  took delivery of on December 1st.  They  will not survive  
 
        13  the length of your rule, because they w ill not meet NOx  
 
        14  requirements.  And they are brand-new a nd have never even  
 
        15  been hooked to a trailer.   
 
        16           We've got to do something.  We  agree that clean  
 
        17  air is absolutely necessary.  What we d on't agree on is  
 
        18  the process of getting there.  I don't think the trucking  
 
        19  industry in this state can survive this  rule, and I  
 
        20  definitely do not believe this is the b est way of going  
 
        21  about it.  There has to be some sort of  a compromise to  
 
        22  get there.   
 
        23           Your rule will create one comp any that will be a  
 
        24  monopoly for 57-foot trailers.  And und er the fleet  
 
        25  averaging rule, they won't retrofit any  piece of equipment  
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         1  for at least five years.   
 
         2           That all I have to say.   
 
         3           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  Your recommendation?   
 
         4           MR. COLLIER:  As far as our tr ucks go, Cleaire  
 
         5  builds the system, the Cleaire Longview  that will work  
 
         6  under both PM and NOx.  It will not cle an up NOx well  
 
         7  enough to accomplish the rule.  But it will fit on our  
 
         8  trucks.  It will do something, but it w on't do enough.   
 
         9  Maybe that is an option.   
 
        10           I believe I submitted a writte n comment to that  
 
        11  effect in September. 
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        13           Ron Riemenschneider and then B ryan Bloom and Nick  
 
        14  Pfeifer.   
 
        15           MR. RIEMENSCHNEIDER:  Ladies a nd gentlemen, thank  
 
        16  you.   
 
        17           I own a small business in west  Sacramento.  We  
 
        18  sell and rent out used construction equ ipment.  I know  
 
        19  most people here today are in the const ruction industry.   
 
        20           Some of the numbers on our ren tal fleet.   
 
        21           '08, we were down from our hig h of '06 over  
 
        22  50 percent.   
 
        23           '09 year to date, we're down o ver 30 percent from  
 
        24  '08.   
 
        25           Rental rates are down across t he board about 20  
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         1  percent from what they were.  It has us  back to almost  
 
         2  20-year-old rental rates, and our costs  are sure a lot  
 
         3  more than what they were there.   
 
         4           My sales in-state are down to about ten percent  
 
         5  of our total volume.  And in years past , they were over 60  
 
         6  percent.   
 
         7           Most of my local customers tha t I rented and sell  
 
         8  equipment to in years past, I'm selling  their fleet for  
 
         9  them.  It's going out of state.  They'r e trying to stay in  
 
        10  compliance with CARB regulations and to  keep payments made  
 
        11  on their other equipment, some they've just bought to  
 
        12  upgrade their fleets.   
 
        13           If I understand Mr. Goldstene correctly, you said  
 
        14  your numbers show the construction flee t usage is down  
 
        15  around 30 percent.  I think when your f indings come out in  
 
        16  March you said you're probably going to  see it's probably  
 
        17  close to double that.  At least most pe ople in the  
 
        18  business I know are closer to that.   
 
        19           My personal business, we've go t six employees.   
 
        20  I've had to lay off one.  Everybody els e is on furlough  
 
        21  days.  I've taken a big cut in my own s alary.   
 
        22           We do offer -- to get good hel p, we offer  
 
        23  benefits package.  The cost for that st ays almost  
 
        24  unchanged, even though I have people wo rking less days.   
 
        25  Most of our fixed costs/overhead stay t he same, even  
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         1  though there's less income to keep our bills paid.   
 
         2           Also, banks are very cautious in loaning money to  
 
         3  anyone in the construction industry.  B ut even if you can  
 
         4  borrow the funds to buy newer equipment , we currently  
 
         5  don't have the market to do it.  We hav e several pieces of  
 
         6  equipment that haven't been out of our yard the entire  
 
         7  season.  And we don't have income to ma ke the payments on  
 
         8  the newer equipment.   
 
         9           My personal opinion is I feel we need at least a  
 
        10  two-year stay from the implementation o f the AB 32  
 
        11  regulations.   
 
        12           But one thing, whatever you gu ys do, I would hope  
 
        13  that you keep it simple.  Most business es impacted by your  
 
        14  regulations are small businesses.  They  don't have the  
 
        15  resources to hire the staff or consulta nts to help keep  
 
        16  them so they understand the regulations  and keep their  
 
        17  fleets in compliance.  So again, whatev er you do, just  
 
        18  please keep it simple.   
 
        19           Thank you. 
 
        20           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        21           We have next Bryan Bloom, Nick  Pfeifer, Fran  
 
        22  Hammond.   
 
        23           MR. BLOOM:  Madam Chairman and  members of the  
 
        24  Board, my name is Brian Bloom.  I'm the  owner of Priority  
 
        25  Moving in San Diego.  My academic crede ntials include a  
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         1  degree in economics and chemistry from UCSD and an MBA  
 
         2  from Berkeley.  And I have a little bit  of different -- or  
 
         3  ability to understand the both science aspects and  
 
         4  economic impacts of the diesel rules.   
 
         5           I'm also today speaking on beh alf of the  
 
         6  California Moving and Storage Associati on.  In our  
 
         7  association, there are over 1100 permit ted movers in the  
 
         8  state employing in excess of 10,000 emp loyees with an  
 
         9  estimated economic impact of right arou nd $1.4 billion to  
 
        10  the state's economy.   
 
        11           My company is similar to other  moving companies  
 
        12  in the state.  A compliance cost to the  diesel rules done  
 
        13  for me by Sean Edgar, who spoke earlier , indicates a cost  
 
        14  over three years of one million dollars  to comply.  This  
 
        15  leaves me looking at losing my business  and leaving my 50  
 
        16  employees without jobs.  Multiply that upon thousands and  
 
        17  thousands of moving and similar busines ses, and you're  
 
        18  looking at the economic impacts of thes e rules.   
 
        19           Also I'd like to make a note t hat there is a  
 
        20  difference in trucking between high mil eage and low  
 
        21  mileage users.  The low mileage users a re the ones that  
 
        22  essentially go to the job site, do the work, and then just  
 
        23  drive home.  Local moving, lots of cons truction as opposed  
 
        24  to the high mileage users who are out o n the road every  
 
        25  day driving, driving, et cetera.   
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         1           There is an economic model tha t exists today that  
 
         2  works very well that whereby the high m ileage users are  
 
         3  consistently replacing their fleets for  obvious reasons.   
 
         4  And they're selling them to the low mil eage users like us  
 
         5  where we use them for a couple of years  and then  
 
         6  ultimately replace those.  We'd like to  see that economic  
 
         7  model stay in existence, because we fee l that speaks to  
 
         8  the rule in that the entire fleet is be ing renewed and  
 
         9  made younger.   
 
        10           What we're asking -- what the California Moving  
 
        11  and Storage Association and myself am a sking is:   
 
        12           One.  We would like staff to l ook at some kind of  
 
        13  exemption or special rule for trucks th at drive less than  
 
        14  30,000 miles a year.  Obviously, those are producing less  
 
        15  PM2.5.   
 
        16           Based on the state's economy, we need the rules  
 
        17  delayed two years plus.  And we need th e implementation  
 
        18  stretched out over a longer period.  It 's the only way our  
 
        19  industry and our members will be able t o comply with the  
 
        20  rule and stay in business at the same t ime.   
 
        21           Last, our organization would l ike to join the  
 
        22  growing course of academia, legislators , media, and  
 
        23  businesses in supporting the statements  by Supervisor  
 
        24  Roberts and Board Member Telles in the ongoing  
 
        25  investigation of Tran and that issue.   
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         1           And also lastly, I would like to thank Board  
 
         2  Member Berg for being heavily involved in trying to find a  
 
         3  way for us to -- am I going to blow up -- for us to  
 
         4  survive economically and come up with e conomic ways so  
 
         5  that we can survive this rule.   
 
         6           Thank you, Chairman.   
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         8           Nick Pfeifer, and then Fran Ha mmond and Charlie  
 
         9  Rea. 
 
        10           MR. PFEIFER:  I'm Nick Pfeifer  with Granite  
 
        11  Construction Corporate Equipment Depart ment.  I'm also a  
 
        12  member of the Truck Rule Advisory Commi ttee and the  
 
        13  Off-Road Implementation Advisory Group.    
 
        14           Granite owns and operates a di verse fleet of  
 
        15  equipment in California.  The two bigge st portions of that  
 
        16  fleet are off-road equipment and our di esel trucks.  We  
 
        17  currently own and operate 962 pieces of  off-road equipment  
 
        18  and 866 diesel trucks to support our Ca lifornia  
 
        19  operations.   
 
        20           We also own and operate equipm ent that falls  
 
        21  under the portable stationary and large  spark ignition  
 
        22  rules.   
 
        23           I want to share three points w ith you today:   
 
        24  Granite's reduced activity in Californi a; our concerns  
 
        25  about the retrofitability of our truck fleet; and the  
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         1  importance of strict and equitable enfo rcement.   
 
         2           I looked back to our records t hrough 2006 to  
 
         3  determine what our activity level was t his year.  Looking  
 
         4  back to last year, our equipment activi ty for our combined  
 
         5  fleets -- so this reflects both our off -road and on-road  
 
         6  activity -- is off by 30.7 percent.   
 
         7           Going back to 2007, we're off by 38.7 percent.   
 
         8           And going back three years to 2006, our activity  
 
         9  is off by 46 percent.   
 
        10           Couple this with the fact that  we park our oldest  
 
        11  equipment first and are running our new est equipment, and  
 
        12  our reduction in emissions is well over  50 percent by  
 
        13  2006.   
 
        14           To attach these numbers to peo ple, Granite had  
 
        15  3,545 employees in California in 2006.  Our peak  
 
        16  employment this year was 2,077.  That's  1,468 employees  
 
        17  out of work, or 41.4 percent of our wor kforce.   
 
        18           Next I want to talk about retr ofits.  We've  
 
        19  successfully completed 40 retrofits of our off-road  
 
        20  equipment.  I like to think that we kin d of know what  
 
        21  we're doing and we've been fairly proac tive in putting  
 
        22  these devices on.  So we're not just do dging the  
 
        23  technology.  But the majority of our tr uck fleet is  
 
        24  vocational in nature, runs at a very lo w load and is  
 
        25  fairly specified equipment.  It's boom trucks, utility  
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         1  trucks, fuel lube trucks.  And the natu re of their  
 
         2  operation just simply will not work wit h retrofits.  We've  
 
         3  even had issues with our 2007 and newer  trucks that come  
 
         4  with OEM filters and those filters plug ging.   
 
         5           And so the realistic option th at we're looking at  
 
         6  is turning these trucks over to new.  S o the 2014 deadline  
 
         7  for retrofits for us essentially means we have to have all  
 
         8  new trucks by 2014.  This will take our  average truck age  
 
         9  in California from 11 years to three ye ars.  I'm asking  
 
        10  you to consider rolling back the rule t o allow enough time  
 
        11  to replace our trucks.   
 
        12           Thank you. 
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u very much.   
 
        14           BOARD MEMBER YEAGER:  Madam Ch air, if I could ask  
 
        15  staff a question.   
 
        16           Erik, in your presentation in your slides, you  
 
        17  mentioned the economy alone does not ac hieve the expected  
 
        18  reductions in a number of areas.   
 
        19           Do you agree with some of the statistics that  
 
        20  we're getting from the speakers, partic ularly the  
 
        21  gentleman from Granite as far as what y ou've seen and what  
 
        22  you're comparing your analysis to?  Is everybody talking  
 
        23  about the same downturn in the economy?   And even with  
 
        24  those numbers we're still not going to be able to meet our  
 
        25  goals?   
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         1           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
         2  WHITE:  Yes.  I think we need to keep i n mind there's two  
 
         3  sets of numbers out there.  Mr. Goldste ne identified the  
 
         4  downturn in the construction industry.  We're not pegging  
 
         5  the number at 30.  The data shows it's at least 30 percent  
 
         6  down, if not higher.  So I think the nu mbers we're hearing  
 
         7  from the construction companies are ver y consistent with  
 
         8  the data we've seen regarding construct ion activity.   
 
         9           On the truck side, the 10 to 1 8 percent that I  
 
        10  sited was a statewide average.  And cer tainly that  
 
        11  includes a number of different sectors,  the trucking  
 
        12  industry, the construction trucking, gr ound support  
 
        13  equipment, retail, and those kinds of t hings.   
 
        14           So certainly we heard the same  thing last week at  
 
        15  the workshop that individual fleets are  experiencing more  
 
        16  significant downturns than that.  So th e numbers we have  
 
        17  are an average assessment of the indust ry.  We're going to  
 
        18  have some that are seeing less of an im pact and some  
 
        19  clearly we're hearing that today are ex periencing more of  
 
        20  an impact.   
 
        21           BOARD MEMBER YEAGER:  Thank yo u.   
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  So there  is anecdotal  
 
        23  information that is valid for the peopl e who give it to  
 
        24  us, and there is a few sources of stati stics like fuel  
 
        25  sales that you can look at that.  But t here is no  
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         1  independent third-party industry or ass ociation that just  
 
         2  tracks trucking activity, per se, which  just makes it more  
 
         3  challenging.   
 
         4           You're Fran Hammond, I bet.   
 
         5           MS. HAMMOND:  Yes, I'm Fran Ha mmond.  I represent  
 
         6  a small California dump truck company.  We've been in  
 
         7  business for over 40 years.   
 
         8           Like many of the people that h ave spoken today,  
 
         9  our business is off by at least 50 perc ent.  We've laid  
 
        10  off half our employees.  The employees we have left were  
 
        11  making between 40 and 50,000 a year and  now are only  
 
        12  making about 20 to 25.   
 
        13           We pay the health insurance, w hich we can barely  
 
        14  afford.  And with the economic downturn , we're pushed  
 
        15  between a rock and a hard place.   
 
        16           But aside from that, I have 20  vehicles.  They  
 
        17  are all older vehicles.  I've spent abo ut two hours this  
 
        18  morning outside talking to the grant pe ople.  I have been  
 
        19  turned down for Carl Moyer.  I have bee n -- when it was  
 
        20  available to larger fleets.  I have bee n turned down for  
 
        21  DERA.  Why?  Because I don't go enough miles.   
 
        22           So for companies like ours tha t only work  
 
        23  approximately 100 to 120 days a year an d keep the state  
 
        24  running by making sure you have viable roads to drive on  
 
        25  and drive your bicycles on, we just don 't know where we're  
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         1  going with this.   
 
         2           We can't get funding.  We can' t borrow money.   
 
         3  Our profit margin is down to nothing.  And we also feel  
 
         4  that the options that the government an d the country has  
 
         5  provided for new technology is very poo r.   
 
         6           The tow truck company we work with said that 80  
 
         7  percent of their tows this year for lar ge trucks have been  
 
         8  brand-new trucks going back to the deal ership with  
 
         9  problems with the particulate filters t hat are installed.   
 
        10  We have mechanics who say they install these particulate  
 
        11  filters on used vehicles and it blows t he engines up.   
 
        12  They don't work in all applications.  T rucking is  
 
        13  extremely varied.   
 
        14           So we feel that -- we know tha t you're trying.   
 
        15  We want to comply.  But we don't want t o buy a truck that  
 
        16  five years after we buy it or two years  after we buy it  
 
        17  somebody says this truck is producing m ore carcinogens  
 
        18  than the diesel truck was.  And we made  a mistake.  Now  
 
        19  you got to buy all new something else.   
 
        20           We don't feel the technology h as reached the  
 
        21  level of the regulation.  And I'd like to see some more of  
 
        22  that.  How about no diesel trucks?  If diesel is so bad,  
 
        23  give us something else we can use in my  application where  
 
        24  I'm traveling short distances, putting on low miles, that  
 
        25  will work where I can run my trucks dou ble shift so I can  
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         1  stay in business long enough to pay my taxes to pay for  
 
         2  the roads.   
 
         3           Thank you very much. 
 
         4           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         5           Charlie Rea, Mike Herron, John  Hakel.   
 
         6           MR. REA:  Hello.  Charlie Rea with California  
 
         7  Construction Industrial Materials Assoc iation.  We're a  
 
         8  trade association for aggregate and rea dy-mix concrete  
 
         9  producers throughout California.   
 
        10           Our member fleets are typified  by low mileage  
 
        11  vehicles that travel short distances.  For instance, like  
 
        12  a ready-mix concrete delivery truck usu ally delivers  
 
        13  material within 15 miles of the plant s ite.   
 
        14           They also tend to be somewhat complex vehicles,  
 
        15  and they have a longer turnover life, w hich causes some  
 
        16  difficulties in deploying the filter te chnology,  
 
        17  particularly in that they have the low mileage and low use  
 
        18  that makes it difficult to get the effi ciencies.   
 
        19           We're really here today to jus t ask that you try  
 
        20  to make some changes or flexibility in the rule to make it  
 
        21  easier for everyone to comply, given th e economic times  
 
        22  and the lower emissions that have resul ted.  So we're  
 
        23  really glad to see you're considering s ome proposals and  
 
        24  primarily want to encourage that -- hop efully that can  
 
        25  come together and we can get some thing s that work for  
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         1  everyone.   
 
         2           I know in our own comments we suggested several  
 
         3  ideas that we hope get considered possi bly to stretch out  
 
         4  some of the compliance dates for low-us e vehicles, maybe  
 
         5  more analysis or demonstration of some of the retrofit  
 
         6  technologies before they're applied.   
 
         7           And I think finally, too, I ju st add that we know  
 
         8  the SIP date is just a real tough one f or everyone and  
 
         9  maybe that is something that needs more  thought or more  
 
        10  priority put on to try to make a run at  that.  It seems  
 
        11  given the size of our state and everyth ing there may be a  
 
        12  reasonable chance.   
 
        13           That's it. 
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        15           Mike Herron, John Hakel, and S ophia Parino. 
 
        16           MR. HERRON:  Chair Nichols, me mbers of the Board,  
 
        17  and CARB staff, thank you for giving us  this opportunity  
 
        18  to speak today.   
 
        19           My name is Mike Herron.  I'm w ith the Engineering  
 
        20  and Utility Contractors Association.  W e represent over  
 
        21  250 general engineering and heavy civil  contractors in the  
 
        22  state of California who work primarily in public works.   
 
        23  Our contractors employ over 10,000 unio n craftsmen and  
 
        24  women.   
 
        25           Our members are subject to bot h the on-road,  
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         1  off-road, portable equipment, and vario us other rules  
 
         2  promulgated by this Board.   
 
         3           I want to first start by thank ing Board Members  
 
         4  Telles and Roberts for having the coura ge to do what  
 
         5  you're doing, to stand up and call a fo wl when you see a  
 
         6  fowl.  And in the order of the day, I'm  going to throw out  
 
         7  one of these and hope the guys behind m e are joining in.   
 
         8           This ties into my main point i s that there is a  
 
         9  public perception issue with the Air Re sources Board.  The  
 
        10  public's perception earned or otherwise  is that you have  
 
        11  an agenda and that you're going to driv e it through and  
 
        12  force it on industry, regardless of the  cost, regardless  
 
        13  of the process, and regardless of the e conomic impacts on  
 
        14  our state, on our workers, and on the b usinesses that are  
 
        15  represented behind me.   
 
        16           This perception is what causes  us to question the  
 
        17  honesty and the integrity of the rulema king process and  
 
        18  what we are left with once you provide us with the rule.   
 
        19           What my members want to know i s has the State of  
 
        20  California really gotten to the point w here we have to  
 
        21  come out and ask for transparency and h onesty in the  
 
        22  rulemaking process?   
 
        23           You know, the construction ind ustry has been hit  
 
        24  harder than any other industry in the s tate in this  
 
        25  economic downturn.  As a result, the pi e has shrunk.  The  
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         1  private market is gone.  Everybody is g oing to public  
 
         2  works.  That means there's less work fo r every contractor,  
 
         3  less money, less revenue.  And the work  that's out there,  
 
         4  there's no profit in it.  And the profi ts they make are  
 
         5  what pay for compliance with off-road, with on-road, with  
 
         6  portable equipment rules.   
 
         7           So as a result of this shrinki ng of the pie, our  
 
         8  members have experienced not the 30 per cent reduction that  
 
         9  we're hearing from staff, but more on t he order of 40 to  
 
        10  60 percent reduction in volume, in reve nue, and in work.   
 
        11           I have members who throughout the last year to  
 
        12  two years have spent hundreds of thousa nds of dollars in  
 
        13  compliance costs trying to meet both th e on- and off-road  
 
        14  compliance hurdles.  At that same time,  they've reduced  
 
        15  their staffs by half to two-thirds in s ome instances.  And  
 
        16  those are all -- every one of those sta ff is represented  
 
        17  by a spouse, by other dependants.  It's  not just that one  
 
        18  person.  And I think that it's a shame that those people  
 
        19  don't appear to have been taken into ac count when we talk  
 
        20  about the economics of this, when we ta lk about the health  
 
        21  effects, the health effects of unemploy ment.  What about  
 
        22  all those people what have gone off of their benefits?   
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Your tim e is up.   
 
        24           MR. HERRON:  Thank you. 
 
        25           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  John Hak el, Sofia Parino,  
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         1  Scott Kelleher.   
 
         2           MR. HAKEL:  Good afternoon, Ch airman, Board.   
 
         3           I'm John Hakel, Vice President , Government  
 
         4  Relations for the AGC of California.  I 'm really here just  
 
         5  to speak for a few moments on the off-r oad diesel  
 
         6  regulation.   
 
         7           Our association, our national association, AGC of  
 
         8  America, put together a study that you all have.  We made  
 
         9  sure each and every one of you have it.   We've shared this  
 
        10  with Erik and his staff.  I think what you ought to do is  
 
        11  take some time.  It's about 63 pages.  But it's striking  
 
        12  what we were able to do given the DOORS  data that Erik  
 
        13  gave us.  We ran our own modeling using  the same matrix  
 
        14  that Erik was using.  And I think you o ught to look at  
 
        15  that.  There is tremendous downturn in where I think Erik  
 
        16  and the staff thought we were going to be, but because of  
 
        17  the economy and because of the proactiv e contractors who  
 
        18  have cleaned up their fleets, a lot of the target dates  
 
        19  not only have been met, they've been bl own by.  I ask that  
 
        20  you look at this and take a really seri ously hard look at  
 
        21  this data.   
 
        22           What we're also asking if it's  possible to in the  
 
        23  January meeting to have an ongoing, ope n, transparent  
 
        24  meeting with this data, walk through it  for you so you can  
 
        25  see what we're able to find using the C ARB's DOORS data.   
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         1  I think it's an eye opener.  And I beli eve that the  
 
         2  opportunity to sit down with the staff again to go back  
 
         3  and look at these numbers will greatly show that we need  
 
         4  to get the foot off of the throat.   
 
         5           The number have already been m et and will be met  
 
         6  for tens of years.  And we want to sit down with the staff  
 
         7  again, reopen, and see where we can go with the data. 
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  I  think you can do  
 
         9  that.  The door is open.  I don't think  you have to do it  
 
        10  as a Board meeting that's noticed and a gendized where you  
 
        11  sit around with the entire Board sittin g there.  I think  
 
        12  you need to present your report and go through it with  
 
        13  staff.   
 
        14           But as far as I know, they've never refused to  
 
        15  look at a study.  And if you want to ha ve it open to the  
 
        16  world, have it open to the world.   
 
        17           BOARD MEMBER RIORDAN:  Madam C hair, if I might.   
 
        18           In talking to the staff during  the time that they  
 
        19  were briefing me, I think we have an op portunity later  
 
        20  when we come back to talk about some of  these construction  
 
        21  numbers.  And it might not be January t hat we do it.  But  
 
        22  it seems to me that -- and I know this is a long way away  
 
        23  for John to think about.   
 
        24           But clearly, in July, we are s cheduled for some  
 
        25  sort of review.  Prior to that time, we  need to have those  
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         1  meetings that really flush out the info rmation.  Now, it  
 
         2  may be that staff can come back earlier  than July.  But  
 
         3  we've got that target date of July to w ork on this.  And  
 
         4  so --  
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  That's a ll I was trying to  
 
         6  say.  We have time between now and July .   
 
         7           BOARD MEMBER RIORDAN:  And if there is something  
 
         8  that can be done prior to, we can aim f or that.  But at  
 
         9  least we have the target and the intera ction can take  
 
        10  place during that time.   
 
        11           MR. HAKEL:  Great.  Thank you.  
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Just a s econd.   
 
        13           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  I do think in addition  
 
        14  to that exchange with staff would be he lpful for the Board  
 
        15  members to get some kind of memo or som e kind of analysis  
 
        16  of what the data represents. 
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Yeah.  Y ou can send us  
 
        18  reports, and we can read them.  But tha t doesn't mean we  
 
        19  have a context to put them into.   
 
        20           MR. HAKEL:  We'd be open to do  whatever we need  
 
        21  to make this process work. 
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  I  think we are  
 
        23  definitely open to receiving informatio n and taking a look  
 
        24  at it.  So we will ask for review and h ave that be part of  
 
        25  the ongoing review that leads up to pot ential  
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         1  consideration of changes in the rule.   
 
         2           MR. HAKEL:  Thank you. 
 
         3           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.  Thanks for your  
 
         4  work on this.   
 
         5           Sofia Parino. 
 
         6           MS. SHARPE:  Good afternoon.  Actually, Sofia was  
 
         7  gracious to let me go instead.  My name  is Sarah Sharpe.   
 
         8  We're going to trade spots, because I w as supposed to be  
 
         9  on a call at 3:30.   
 
        10           Again, my name is Sarah Sharpe .  I'm the  
 
        11  Environmental Health Director with Fres no Metro Ministry,  
 
        12  and we're also a proud member of the Ce ntral Valley Air  
 
        13  Quality Coalition.   
 
        14           Once again, we've made a long trip up here to  
 
        15  come and remind you of the public healt h crisis that we  
 
        16  have in the San Joaquin Valley.  We are  very sensitive,  
 
        17  and my heart goes out to the trucking i ndustry and people  
 
        18  that have lost their jobs.  We know it' s hitting all of us  
 
        19  in many different ways.  And I think we  can almost  
 
        20  guarantee that the economy is not impro ving our public  
 
        21  health crisis that we have in the San J oaquin Valley.   
 
        22  Last I heard, almost one in three child ren in Fresno  
 
        23  County have asthma.   
 
        24           Last December, we came with a group of over 20  
 
        25  residents of Fresno to support a strong  truck regulation  
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         1  because we cannot achieve clean air in the San Joaquin  
 
         2  Valley without it.  If you remember the  2007 SIP, which  
 
         3  was a long, arduous process that many o f us participated  
 
         4  in, we realize that heavy-duty diesel t rucks are by far  
 
         5  the largest source of NOx in our region , and we really  
 
         6  can't reach our ozone standards, much l ess our PM2.5,  
 
         7  without cleaning up our trucks.   
 
         8           So even then, we probably won' t even reach clean  
 
         9  air until 2015.  We still have this hug e black box that we  
 
        10  don't know where it's going to come fro m.  If we stop  
 
        11  getting what we need from trucks, my to ddler son will be  
 
        12  at least 16 by the time we have federal ly defined clean  
 
        13  air, which in our opinion is not quite healthy in itself.   
 
        14           So we understand that the econ omy has affected us  
 
        15  all negatively.  And, in fact, I can sh are a personal  
 
        16  story.  As I heard many mention that, y ou know, our health  
 
        17  benefits have been cut because of the e conomy.  That's  
 
        18  happened to us at my organization.  And  my maintenance  
 
        19  inhaler that I normally use to keep my asthma controlled  
 
        20  has gone up in price with the new insur ance plan, probably  
 
        21  quadrupled.  So I've decided I can no l onger afford to pay  
 
        22  it, because I have a lot of other bills  and I'm the sole  
 
        23  provider for my family.  So I just rely  on my emergency  
 
        24  inhale or whatever else I can do.  I ha ven't had luckily  
 
        25  any asthma attacks that I need to go to  the hospital.   
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         1           But I'm still fortunate enough  to still have a  
 
         2  job.  Imagine those who are not fortuna te to have a job.   
 
         3  They're on unemployment or they have no  health insurance  
 
         4  and they are working hard.   
 
         5           So we honestly cannot afford d elays in cleaning  
 
         6  our air.  Unfortunately, that includes our diesel trucks.   
 
         7  We all know it.  Despite the state of o ur economy,  
 
         8  children in the San Joaquin Valley cont inue to get sick,  
 
         9  miss school, and ends up in the ER with  asthma attacks.   
 
        10  And despite the state of our economy, m y son's lungs may  
 
        11  develop with below-average lung capacit y.  My family  
 
        12  members may develop heart disease or ca ncer, and other  
 
        13  people in our valley may have shortened  lives due to  
 
        14  life-long exposure to unhealthy levels of air pollution.   
 
        15  These are all the reality we're living with.   
 
        16           As I mentioned before, the res idents of San  
 
        17  Joaquin Valley cannot afford any delay.   We urge you to  
 
        18  maintain the level of diesel emissions reductions that you  
 
        19  committed to last year.  And we look fo rward to working  
 
        20  with you until April to figure out what  kind of options  
 
        21  we're going to have.   
 
        22           Thank you. 
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        24           Scott Kelleher, are you here?  Yes, you are.   
 
        25           Richard Mello, Tim Fortier.   
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         1           MR. KELLEHER:  Good afternoon.    
 
         2           My name is Scott Kelleher.  I' m here with Redwood  
 
         3  Coast Petroleum, a petroleum distributo r out of Santa  
 
         4  Rosa, California.  We have plants in Ha yward and Benecia,  
 
         5  California as well and we employ 100 pe ople.   
 
         6           Currently, we operate a fleet of 43 units.  A  
 
         7  little less than half will have to be r eplaced.  A little  
 
         8  more than half will be able to be retro fitted.   
 
         9           Between here and 2014, it's es timated that we're  
 
        10  going to have to spend about three mill ion dollars in  
 
        11  order to accomplish this.  Currently, t he company's  
 
        12  capital structure is not capable of fin ancing a three  
 
        13  million dollar investment.  That doesn' t appear to be  
 
        14  changing any time between here and 2014 .   
 
        15           What that essentially means is  there is potential  
 
        16  that myself and the other 90-plus emplo yees of Redwood  
 
        17  Coast Petroleum will be unemployed.   
 
        18           I believe that there is some m iddle ground that  
 
        19  can be obtained here such as the regula tion can be written  
 
        20  where it is attainable.  As a business manager, I've  
 
        21  certainly been guilty of setting goals that were perhaps a  
 
        22  little bit beyond what was reality.  Th is goal here I  
 
        23  believe is beyond reality for not only my company, but  
 
        24  many of the people you see here.  If I miss one of my  
 
        25  business goals, perhaps I'm disappointe d.  It's just kind  
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         1  of a shame we didn't get to where we wa nted to go.  In the  
 
         2  event your goal is held to, it's going to be the demise of  
 
         3  my company, as well as many of the othe r people that are  
 
         4  here today.   
 
         5           So I do believe that by involv ing businesses and  
 
         6  coming up with a reasonable solution, b oth goals can be  
 
         7  met.  Thank you very much.   
 
         8           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  What is your reasonable  
 
         9  solution?   
 
        10           MR. KELLEHER:  Unfortunately, it's time.  I think  
 
        11  that the goal is attainable, but it's j ust impossible to  
 
        12  do from a financing basis.  That's what  we're talking  
 
        13  about here is financing the improvement s that are  
 
        14  necessary to reach the goal.  And in to day's economy,  
 
        15  capital as tight as it is, the money ju st simply is not  
 
        16  available to the trucking industry to m ake the goal by  
 
        17  2014. 
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        19           Richard Mello and then Tim For tier.   
 
        20           MR. MELLO:  Thank you.  Thank you, Madam Chair  
 
        21  and Board members.   
 
        22           I've had the pleasure of meeti ng several of you  
 
        23  before with our TRU Committee that we h ad with CTA.   
 
        24  Again, I thank you for time today and t hank you for the  
 
        25  time in the past.   
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         1           As I've stated in the past, an d I had in my  
 
         2  packet also that has been provided for you, is that our  
 
         3  companies both require -- want to have clean air in  
 
         4  California, and that we have actually d one some things on  
 
         5  our own to increase I guess the air qua lity on our own.   
 
         6           But like with our company as m any other  
 
         7  companies, times are tough right now in  California.  And  
 
         8  it has been a bit of a struggle as far as in our  
 
         9  particular business.   
 
        10           Some of the things that I got there on that  
 
        11  packet for you is just sort of a little  personal data on  
 
        12  our two companies that we have to suppo rt some of what  
 
        13  you've heard already.   
 
        14           Our overall revenue if you tak e away fuel is down  
 
        15  about 12 percent in this last year.  Ou r tonnage is down  
 
        16  about 9 percent.  Our miles are down 24  percent.  Our  
 
        17  gallons of fuel used are down 16 percen t.  And employees  
 
        18  are down approximately 20 percent.   
 
        19           As you can see, that's kind of  an effect as far  
 
        20  as our particular company.  Again, ther e is a lot of  
 
        21  information in that packet that we pres ented and there  
 
        22  certainly isn't time to talk about all that.   
 
        23           So I suppose that one thing, t oo, that we had  
 
        24  heard in the past is that perhaps what carriers might be  
 
        25  able to do is pass on some of this cost  to our shippers  
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         1  and let the general public pay for it, because it was  
 
         2  going to be a small amount of money.  U nfortunately,  
 
         3  that's not the case, especially in toda y's environment.   
 
         4  We have seen rates just get destroyed b ased on just the  
 
         5  shear competition right now.   
 
         6           My controller reported to me t he other day he had  
 
         7  a report showing that in the last six m onths the carriers  
 
         8  have given away over nine years worth o f increase.  I,  
 
         9  myself, have seen that our particular r ate structure has  
 
        10  dropped dramatically.   
 
        11           So in closing, I simply would ask that the Board  
 
        12  reconsider the time line, but not only on this particular  
 
        13  rule, but also on the upcoming TRU rule  and some of the  
 
        14  other rules that are coming into effect .   
 
        15           Thank you. 
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
        17           Tim Fortier, Miles Anderson, S ean Venables.   
 
        18           MR. FORTIER:  I'm with Commerc ial Transfer,  
 
        19  president of the company.  We've had fi ve generations work  
 
        20  in our trucking business in Fresno.  We  were established  
 
        21  in 1891.  I would have brought our orig inal team of horses  
 
        22  and buck board here, but I don't think we can get it into  
 
        23  the audience here.  So it seems that yo u want to go back  
 
        24  to those days where I guess there was j ust a little bit of  
 
        25  the methane gas that was exerted in tho se days.   
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         1           We've had a 35 percent reducti on in straight  
 
         2  across fuel usage, employees, overhead the last few years.   
 
         3           What I really want to address though is the  
 
         4  policy level and subjects that came up through the various  
 
         5  discussions here earlier.  The policy w ith regards to the  
 
         6  staff is that you seem to have ignored the industry, what  
 
         7  we have to offer in practical advice.  We're not your  
 
         8  enemy as you have insinuated in your op ening remarks with  
 
         9  regards to the demonstrations.  It's a negative comment.   
 
        10  There is a lot of good people here that  make an honest  
 
        11  living for years.  And I think to be ad dressed like some  
 
        12  hoodlum, like we're some gangbangers ou t here, I find it  
 
        13  insulting.  And some of my other friend s here were  
 
        14  insulted. 
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Excuse m e.  I --  
 
        16           MR. FORTIER:  I'll take your a pology.   
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  No.  No.   No.  You can take  
 
        18  whatever you like, but I just want to c larify here.  I  
 
        19  said --  
 
        20           MR. FORTIER:  You're wasting m y time now.   
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  No.  It will be deducted  
 
        22  from your time, sir.  Stop the clock ri ght this second.   
 
        23  All right.   
 
        24           I was not addressing the peopl e in the audience  
 
        25  as being gangbangers or demonstrators.  I was saying we  
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         1  had heard that there were going to be s uch people --  
 
         2           MR. FORTIER:  That's a negativ e remark.   
 
         3           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  -- and I  was appreciative  
 
         4  of the fact that that was not what was going on.   
 
         5           MR. FORTIER:  But that's how y ou perceive us.   
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  No, that 's not how I  
 
         7  perceive you. 
 
         8           MR. FORTIER:  You said it.  I didn't.  You didn't  
 
         9  have to bring it up.  You should have b een relieved there  
 
        10  wasn't any demonstration out here.   
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I was.  That was what I was  
 
        12  trying to say.   
 
        13           MR. FORTIER:  I found it insul ting as well as  
 
        14  several of my friends here. 
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  You're r eally --  
 
        16           MR. FORTIER:  Your statistics with regards to  
 
        17  your --  
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  You're a nxious to be  
 
        19  insulted, sir.   
 
        20           MR. FORTIER:  May I finish? 
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  You may finish right now.   
 
        22           MR. FORTIER:  Thank you.   
 
        23           Your statistics have a stated agenda.  It seems  
 
        24  that you go through the process of the end justifying the  
 
        25  means.  Your credibility has just been destroyed with this  
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         1  episode with this Tran.  That's deplora ble.   
 
         2           But what's more deplorable is that your own staff  
 
         3  and several members of the Board hid it  from the other  
 
         4  members.  That's shameful.  Something a s important to this  
 
         5  economy and this state you have omitted .   
 
         6           I have served on five differen t boards.  If that  
 
         7  happened to one of my staff or to the s taff that directed  
 
         8  that to me, I'd have fired them all.  Y our credibility is  
 
         9  absolutely destroyed in the eyes of the  public.  You live  
 
        10  with that. 
 
        11           (Applause) 
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I'm goin g to take a  
 
        13  five-minute break right now.  We'll com e back in five  
 
        14  minutes.   
 
        15           (Thereupon a recess was taken. ) 
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We're re ady to start now.    
 
        17  They do have access to the sound.   
 
        18           ASSEMBLYWOMAN HARKEY:  My comm ents are not going  
 
        19  to be that profound. 
 
        20           I'm Assemblywoman Diane Harkey .  I serve the 73rd  
 
        21  Assembly District, which includes north  San Diego County  
 
        22  and south Orange County.   
 
        23           I've been listening to some of  the testimony  
 
        24  that's gone on here today.  And without  getting very  
 
        25  technical, I appreciate your goals.  Yo ur goals are very  
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         1  laudable.  What we're having in the sta te right now is a  
 
         2  real meltdown in the financial system a s you all know.  We  
 
         3  are fundamentally bankrupt in the state  of California.  So  
 
         4  what many of us are trying to do is to find out how it is  
 
         5  that we encourage business to stay here , number one, to  
 
         6  remain profitable so that we may reap s ome taxes.  And so  
 
         7  anything that we can do to that end is going to be very  
 
         8  helpful.   
 
         9           Our revenues are down.  Person al income tax is  
 
        10  down by over a billion this last quarte r.  Corporate  
 
        11  income tax is down by over a half a bil lion.  Sales tax  
 
        12  revenues are down so low that we had to  restructure our  
 
        13  emergency revenue bonds that we placed as debt the last  
 
        14  time we were in the tailspin during the  dot-com bust.   
 
        15  That's how bad the state is.   
 
        16           We have billions of dollars co ming due in 2011  
 
        17  and no method in which to pay for it.  We are dependent  
 
        18  totally on the outside capital markets to help fund our  
 
        19  shortfall.  We have eight billion dolla rs in a deficit now  
 
        20  that we know about that could be up to 21 to 25 billion by  
 
        21  the time we get it corrected.   
 
        22           So that being said, on the Bio tech Committee, on  
 
        23  Jobs Committee and other things I've wo rking on, we're  
 
        24  trying very hard to figure out what it is that we can do  
 
        25  help alleviate some of the strain right  now that  
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         1  businesses are feeling.   
 
         2           We need to keep our people emp loyed.  It's an  
 
         3  absolute must.  We've got over -- what -- 10, 12 percent  
 
         4  unemployment, 20 percent in the central  valley.  I know  
 
         5  there's 9.-something percent in Orange County, san Diego.   
 
         6  It's devastating out there.  And these are some of the  
 
         7  better districts.   
 
         8           So what we're finding is that regulation is  
 
         9  really, really difficult right now.  Co mpliance would not  
 
        10  be a problem over time, but right now, there's just no  
 
        11  money to do so.  They're barely keeping  the doors open,  
 
        12  barely keeping people employed.  So wha tever you can do to  
 
        13  accommodate this will be in the general  welfare of the  
 
        14  state of California and general welfare  of continuing the  
 
        15  EPA's good work.   
 
        16           And all of our efforts in the Assembly to try to  
 
        17  cobble together something that will kee p education going,  
 
        18  basic fundamental services, public safe ty, and those other  
 
        19  things that we so much need, because we  are going to see  
 
        20  roughly 15 percent of our budget go for  debt and maybe  
 
        21  pension over the next couple of years.  That cuts into the  
 
        22  general fund tremendously.  We have to increase our  
 
        23  revenues.  Our revenues are just immens ely down.  And we  
 
        24  can't even afford to collect more taxes .  There's nothing  
 
        25  left.  We've hit a tax ceiling.   
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         1           So whatever you can do to help  in that.  If you  
 
         2  can extend, however, you can cooperate and work with us, I  
 
         3  would truly appreciate it.  I appreciat e your work.  Your  
 
         4  services are greatly appreciated.  This  is a fabulous  
 
         5  state.  And we need to keep it rolling.   Thank you so  
 
         6  much. 
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u for those  
 
         8  comments.   
 
         9           (Applause) 
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Very tho ughtful and helpful  
 
        11  remarks, especially in contrast to what  we just heard a  
 
        12  little earlier I have to say.   
 
        13           Back to the agenda.  Are you M iles Anderson?   
 
        14           MR. ANDERSON:  Yes, I am.  Tha nk you.   
 
        15           Rural California, attainment a reas, logging  
 
        16  trucks - three very hot topics last yea r in this room.  I  
 
        17  haven't heard it at all today from anyo ne.  I thought in  
 
        18  the economic analysis I would hear at l east one of them;  
 
        19  not a word.   
 
        20           Sitting in the room this year,  I would be led to  
 
        21  believe the entire state has exactly th e same air problem.   
 
        22  That's not the case.  In fact, our Air Quality Control  
 
        23  Officer in Mendocino County stated in a  letter, "We do not  
 
        24  need reductions from vehicles to meet o ur attainment  
 
        25  goals."  Yet, we have to comply with th e regulation as  
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         1  with everyone else.   
 
         2           One little difference, there i s no funding.  CARB  
 
         3  sent some people to Mendocino County th is year with some  
 
         4  information on a voucher program, Carl Moyer voucher  
 
         5  program.  We filled a room.  About a th ousand trucks in  
 
         6  our county.  They figured there was eno ugh money for three  
 
         7  trucks, until our Air Quality Managemen t District said  
 
         8  they don't have the matching funds.  An d that was it.   
 
         9  Zero funds in 2009 in Mendocino County.    
 
        10           I'm sorry that South Coast and  San Joaquin have  
 
        11  bad air.  But we don't.  And this regul ation, putting this  
 
        12  burden on us to replace all these truck s isn't going to  
 
        13  help the air down there.   
 
        14           I read some of the reports fro m OAL the answer to  
 
        15  some of our public comment that was pre pared by staff, and  
 
        16  it says emissions from attainment areas  could drift into  
 
        17  non-attainment areas and that's the rea son that we need to  
 
        18  have all these controls on trucks in at tainment areas.  If  
 
        19  that's true, I hope that next is adjoin ing states and  
 
        20  countries will also be putting on some of this that could  
 
        21  drift into places that have bad air.   
 
        22           I'm representing the hundred p eople that we  
 
        23  employed previous to this year.  In For t Bragg,  
 
        24  California, a town of 6,000 people, nex t closest town is  
 
        25  40 miles away, and it's smaller.  There  isn't a lot of  
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         1  employment opportunities.  In fact, we were the third  
 
         2  largest employer behind the government and the hospital.   
 
         3  Not anymore.  We're down 48 percent fro m last year.   
 
         4  That's truck mileage.  And I would hope  that anybody in  
 
         5  this room that's only down 10 to 18 per cent would say  
 
         6  that, because I haven't heard it yet.   
 
         7           If we were to comply with the PM portion with our  
 
         8  trucking fleet, it's going to cost us $ 500,000 a year to  
 
         9  meet that deadline.  Our gross revenue in 2009 was  
 
        10  $850,000.   
 
        11           Thank you. 
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        13           We've heard from -- I'd like t o actually  
 
        14  reference communication that I had, eve n though this is  
 
        15  not ex parte, per se, with Wes Chesbro who represents that  
 
        16  area and who has been an effective spok esperson for the  
 
        17  idea that the rural counties need to be  given special  
 
        18  consideration as we look at some change s to this rule.   
 
        19           So just want to note that that  input has been  
 
        20  received.  And I told him that we would  think long and  
 
        21  hard about what we could do to address that issue.   
 
        22           It is a complex set of rules t hat we're dealing  
 
        23  with here.  We are one state and don't have any fences at  
 
        24  the boundaries of our counties or our a ttainment areas.   
 
        25  And so what seems fair to one person ma y not look so fair  
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         1  to another person.  But I agree the eco nomies of these  
 
         2  areas are different and that we do need  to find ways to  
 
         3  try to address that.  So I just wanted to comment on that  
 
         4  right now.   
 
         5           Next hear from Sean Venables, Glen Ghilotti, and  
 
         6  Robert McClernon.   
 
         7           MR. VENABLES:  Madam Chair, es teemed Board,  
 
         8  staff, thank you for letting us talk to day.   
 
         9           I'm the president of Duran and  Venables, a  
 
        10  general engineering contractor in Milpi tas, Sacramento,  
 
        11  and Stockton.  We've been in business f or 30 years.   
 
        12           Eighteen months ago, we had a workforce of 150  
 
        13  people working for us and a fleet of 86 00 horsepower of  
 
        14  off-road.   
 
        15           Today, our reduced workforce i s only 60 people.   
 
        16  That's a 60 percent reduction.  In addi tion, we have  
 
        17  reduced our fleet 35 percent to 5600 ho rsepower, which  
 
        18  still leaves us as a large fleet.   
 
        19           We have less employees, becaus e of a 53 percent  
 
        20  drop in construction revenues over the last two years.   
 
        21  There is no profit margin in this envir onment that we can  
 
        22  figure out.  The fleet reduction was an  attempt in which  
 
        23  to comply with the impending regulation s for off-road.   
 
        24           The 90 former employees who ar e not working for  
 
        25  me -- and I might put a little spin on this.  About half  
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         1  the people in this room represent about  90 people.  And  
 
         2  other than our recent retiree, if you g ot a pink slip  
 
         3  today, it would impact you greatly.   
 
         4           I hear from them.  They're run ning out of banked  
 
         5  hours, union benefits, and health insur ance.  Many are  
 
         6  completely without health insurance.  S ome have lost their  
 
         7  homes.  Some are losing their homes.   
 
         8           We currently have spent over 5 00,000 trying to  
 
         9  comply with the regulations.  And we se e in the future to  
 
        10  comply with CARB regulations approximat ely $300,000 per  
 
        11  year in retrofits and $800,000 in repow ering per year.   
 
        12  And that's not even addressing the on-r oad.   
 
        13           We're faced with further reduc tions in business.   
 
        14  In the coming years, it's forecasted by  the Construction  
 
        15  Industry Research Board in their Novemb er 23rd, 2009,  
 
        16  report for California heavy constructio n, they forecasted  
 
        17  a drop in heavy construction.  And they  have reported a 60  
 
        18  percent drop in construction revenues s ince 2006 to 2009.   
 
        19           With future prospects of new w ork dimming and  
 
        20  profit margin non-existent, there's no source of money to  
 
        21  fund the kinds of costs for retrofits a nd repowers.   
 
        22           It's come to my conclusion tha t the only solution  
 
        23  for me is to sell my fleet in order to comply with the  
 
        24  regulations.  Not exactly the best long -term business  
 
        25  strategy.   
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         1           I want to comply because, like  you, I live in  
 
         2  California and I care about our environ ment.  I also want  
 
         3  my business to succeed.  Thank you. 
 
         4           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         5           Glen Ghilotti.   
 
         6           MR. GHILOTTI:  Thank you for a  chance to speak.   
 
         7           I'm a third generation contrac tor.  My  
 
         8  grandfather came to America 97 years ag o.  And he sought  
 
         9  fortuna.  His sought his fortune.  He b ecame a  
 
        10  United States citizen, and he had the A merican dream.   
 
        11           And I, too, have that American  dream.  I quit my  
 
        12  partner two-and-a-half years ago, and I  started my own  
 
        13  company.  No better time than a little downturn in the  
 
        14  economy to start a company.  But I had 25 percent growth  
 
        15  my second year, and I'll have five perc ent growth this  
 
        16  year.   
 
        17           I have about 135 pieces of rol ling stock between  
 
        18  off-road and on-road and broke 75 emplo yees couple weeks  
 
        19  ago, $150,000 a week.  That's something  to lose sleep  
 
        20  about.   
 
        21           And I thought, what am I going  to talk about  
 
        22  today?  But I wanted to take a little b it of time and my  
 
        23  time to talk about the one driver that has that American  
 
        24  dream.  I want to talk about the little  guy out there.   
 
        25  And the reality is that I have multiple  contracts with  
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         1  Caltrans, and what's a fair rate for a truck on the road.   
 
         2  Caltrans tells me.  I don't tell them.  They have a book  
 
         3  of rates out there.   
 
         4           And so the current on-highway rate for a  
 
         5  five-axle dump truck is $81.13 an hour.   That was with  
 
         6  markup on it.  And the driver clocks ou t at $71.34 an  
 
         7  hour.  I get $152.47 an hour working fo r Caltrans.  I use  
 
         8  that was a base rate.   
 
         9           I looked for a truck to fill o ne of my projects I  
 
        10  have in Vacaville yesterday, and I got a price of $80 an  
 
        11  hour, because that's what the competiti on is like out  
 
        12  there.  So supply and demand.   
 
        13           These poor drivers are getting  80 bucks an hour.   
 
        14  If you take the commission of five perc ent off of it, it's  
 
        15  $76 an hour.  If you take $30 away for fuel, they're down  
 
        16  to $46 left.   
 
        17           Now you start talking about ye arly cost quoted  
 
        18  this morning from 101 international and  my local area of  
 
        19  $525 for oil changes, for filters, fuel  filters, air  
 
        20  filters, oil changes, service, you do s ix of those years,  
 
        21  $3,150.   
 
        22           Costs $2700 to register that t ruck a year; 6,000  
 
        23  a year in tires; 4,000 a year in small repairs; $6,000 for  
 
        24  insurance.  That's $22,000 a year.   
 
        25           These guys working half time, a thousand hours a  
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         1  year, that's all they're banging out th ere.  That's 22  
 
         2  bucks an hour to take care of the hard costs that you're  
 
         3  dealt with owning a truck.   
 
         4           You take that away from the $4 6 left, and we have  
 
         5  just forced the average American dream into poverty level  
 
         6  of $24,000 a year income.   
 
         7           There is no replacement cost.  That replacement  
 
         8  cost if he was forced at one thousand h ours a year would  
 
         9  be 42 to $48 an hour to replace the tru ck.  It's not  
 
        10  there, folks. 
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        12           Is Roger Isom here?  Roger, ar e you here?  He was  
 
        13  before.  I just looked down on my list.   If you saw me  
 
        14  smile, it's because I was looking ahead .   
 
        15           You know, we've just finished hearing from 66  
 
        16  witnesses on this item, and we've got a nother page and a  
 
        17  half or so to go.   
 
        18           But Roger, who's appeared befo re us a number of  
 
        19  times, had his identification transpose d to be Cotton  
 
        20  Genius.  I just thought that was great.   So sorry.  Small  
 
        21  inside joke.  I apologize.  Okay.   
 
        22           We will now hear from Robert M cClernon. 
 
        23           MR. MC CLERNON:  Good afternoo n.   
 
        24           I own a business here in Sacra mento.  And I have  
 
        25  gone from nine trucks down to three tru cks.  Out of those,  
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         1  three trucks I'm barely able to keep on e truck working.   
 
         2  And this economy is sour.  Everybody he re knows that.   
 
         3           This regulation you have, guys  like me and  
 
         4  everybody else don't have the money to reinvest in all  
 
         5  these tricks of the trade that you guys  are coming up  
 
         6  with.   
 
         7           The Bank of America I do busin ess with won't even  
 
         8  entertain any idea of refinance anythin g.   
 
         9           I have employees I've had for 15 years.  I've  
 
        10  been in business since 1977.  And my ol d employees that  
 
        11  I've had, you know, they're going throu gh bankruptcies,  
 
        12  everything under the sun.  They never c ould put away, even  
 
        13  in the good years to weather this two y ears we've had so  
 
        14  far.   
 
        15           We're not going to invest in n ew stuff.  To stay  
 
        16  this thing for a couple of years, there 's fine.  We'll  
 
        17  keep going at it.  But you know what it  really needs to be  
 
        18  is we need the money to put the equipme nt back on the  
 
        19  road.  You guys are asking us for a big  ticket item and  
 
        20  with no way to pay for it.   
 
        21           If you took the money that you  guys put into all  
 
        22  the scientific studies and everything e lse you've done and  
 
        23  took that money away from UCLA and all these people and  
 
        24  gave it to us, we'd have trucks to run.   It's real simple  
 
        25  math.  You guys spend so much money on overhead, it's no  
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         1  wonder you don't run a business.   
 
         2           We run a business.  We're in s urvival mode for  
 
         3  the last couple years.  It hurts.  You guys need to  
 
         4  understand that.  You guys need to lear n how to do it,  
 
         5  too, like the Assemblyman that was just  here.  The state  
 
         6  of California is in survival mode.  Fig ure it out.  It  
 
         7  hurts everybody.   
 
         8           You need to make decisions.  A nd one of them is  
 
         9  that somebody that's working at the Lun g Association  
 
        10  telling me about how me, that's grown m y whole life  
 
        11  driving trucks and being around heavy e quipment -- you  
 
        12  know, if I've got some problem with my lungs, you know,  
 
        13  it's just what's out there.  I don't wa nt it for anybody  
 
        14  else.  But, you know, my mom smoked the  day she had me in  
 
        15  the hospital.  You know, things are a l ittle different  
 
        16  nowadays, and health is getting better and the skies are  
 
        17  getting better.  But you can't legislat e this stuff and  
 
        18  kill us in the mean time.  Thank you. 
 
        19           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        20           Eric Carleson, David Chidester , and Ron Dacus.   
 
        21           MR. CARLESON:  This will be on  point to the  
 
        22  Chair's remarks a short time ago.   
 
        23           I'm Eric Carleson, Associated California Loggers.   
 
        24           I'm reading from the transcrip t of the Board  
 
        25  hearing January 22nd, 2009, hearing of this Board.   
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         1  Chairperson Nichols directing staff wit h regard to  
 
         2  logging-related issues.   
 
         3           "CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We woul d like to ask  
 
         4       the staff in conjunction with the economic review  
 
         5       that they will be working on anywa y to put a  
 
         6       special focus on the issue of the logging trucks  
 
         7       and this industry and to come back  with  
 
         8       recommendations that would deal sp ecifically with  
 
         9       their situation."   
 
        10           So that was stated at the Air Board hearing back  
 
        11  in January.   
 
        12           Now, we did ask staff this wee k as to the status  
 
        13  of the Chair's request on the logging t rucks, given the  
 
        14  December 2009 economic report deadline is here.  Their  
 
        15  response, they were unable to complete work on our issue  
 
        16  by the Chair's deadline.  They had noth ing to offer us.   
 
        17           We are sympathetic to the staf f.  It's hard to  
 
        18  meet a deadline with a short time line,  limited resources,  
 
        19  and a horrible economy.  Staff missed t heir deadline, and  
 
        20  we feel that's all the better reason to  extend our  
 
        21  deadlines.   
 
        22           However, we believe Chair's re quest on logging  
 
        23  trucks and rural counties remain strong  and operative, and  
 
        24  backed, we believe, by quite a signific ant number of other  
 
        25  Board members.  And we look forward to the staff's  
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         1  completion of the plan for relief as re quested by the  
 
         2  Chair.   
 
         3           Thank you. 
 
         4           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         5           David Chidester.   
 
         6           MR. CHIDESTER:  I don't normal ly speak, so I'm  
 
         7  going to read.  I'm a terrible speaker.   I don't get out  
 
         8  much.   
 
         9           My name is Dave Chidester.  I' m the president of  
 
        10  Central Cal Transportation based in Fre sno.  Central Cal  
 
        11  Transportation is a drayage company fou nded 15 years ago.   
 
        12  We currently operate 139 trucks.  Our f leet's comprised of  
 
        13  100 owner-operators and 39 company-owne d trucks.  Out of  
 
        14  our company fleet of 39 trucks, 26 of t hem are 2009 and  
 
        15  2010 models that we purchased this year  to comply with  
 
        16  your 2010 date at an average cost of $1 20,000 per truck.   
 
        17           We're also taking delivery thi s week of an  
 
        18  additional 40 2010 trucks at an average  cost of $125,000  
 
        19  per truck.  This represents a total inv estment of $8.1  
 
        20  million.   
 
        21           We had applied for 1B funding replacement almost  
 
        22  two years ago for our eight non-complia nt trucks and were  
 
        23  approved for five.  This was later cut back to three due  
 
        24  to funding issues, and we have not rece ived any funding as  
 
        25  of today, all though supposedly it's st ill pending. 
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         1           I researched retrofitting our fleet of  
 
         2  non-complaint trucks, and with the addi tional NOx retrofit  
 
         3  loaming a few years out, the option doe s not pencil out.   
 
         4  To put $25,000 into a $5,000 truck for a couple years and  
 
         5  then have to retrofit it again at an un known cost does not  
 
         6  make sense, either using government or private funds.   
 
         7  It's proving difficult to even get insu rance on the  
 
         8  retrofit devices as our insurance compa ny does not view  
 
         9  them as adding any dollars to the value  of the truck.   
 
        10           I'm going to stop reading.   
 
        11           Our fleet of 100 owner-operato rs is not just  
 
        12  owner-operators.  It's Able Lopez.  It' s Ishmeal  
 
        13  Valenzuela.  It's Israel Flores.  It's Abraham Garcia.   
 
        14  It's Sargi Sang, Harbuta Ticar (phoneti c).   
 
        15           Out of these 40 trucks that we  just got financing  
 
        16  for and we've taken delivery, we're goi ng to release these  
 
        17  two, the owner-operators, to try to kee p 40 of them in  
 
        18  business.  I don't know how we got the financing.  I  
 
        19  wouldn't have lent me money.  We've los t money this year.   
 
        20           I'm a snapshot of where everyb ody else in this  
 
        21  room is going to be in two years.  I'm up against a  
 
        22  deadline of two-and-a-half weeks trying  to comply.   
 
        23           I'm torn.  As a member of the trucking community,  
 
        24  I would like it put off to give people time in this  
 
        25  economic situation to react.  As presid ent of Central Cal,  
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         1  I don't want it put off.  I've stepped up.  Somehow, I've  
 
         2  been able to come up with the $8 millio n financed  
 
         3  privately to do it, and I don't want to  compete on an  
 
         4  unlevel playing field after the first o f the year.   
 
         5           This would have been a very ea sy fix.  Madam  
 
         6  Chairman, you asked what is the way to get it fixed.  The  
 
         7  truck manufacturers have already steppe d up.  They made  
 
         8  the changes.  With this economic downtu rn, we're down 40  
 
         9  percent.  The new trucks that are comin g up -- we're  
 
        10  disrupting the total flow of the indust ry.  The normal  
 
        11  flow of the industry, it goes to cross- country truckers  
 
        12  for four years.  They filter down to pe ople like us, and  
 
        13  then they filter down to owner-operator s.  All we had to  
 
        14  do was let nature take it course and ba n the rebuilding of  
 
        15  the older horrible trucks.  It would ha ve been taken care  
 
        16  of.  No meetings.  No staff conferences .  No boards.  No  
 
        17  all of this other staff.  Nature would have taken its  
 
        18  course, and we would have saved billion s of dollars.   
 
        19           Thank you.   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  I have a question.  What  
 
        21  percentage of your trucks will be in co mpliance?  And you  
 
        22  probably already said this, but how man y in your fleet?   
 
        23           MR. CHIDESTER:  We will be in 50 percent  
 
        24  compliance, which means hopefully the r ates are going to  
 
        25  go up, because the drayage industry as a whole is only  
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         1  going to be 50 percent compliance in tw o-and-a-half weeks.   
 
         2           There was just a change that c ame out on your  
 
         3  site yesterday afternoon to where they' re granting a  
 
         4  four-month extension to people that hav e ordered trucks  
 
         5  and the trucks have not come in.  That was the third  
 
         6  phase.  Up until before yesterday, ther e was two phases.   
 
         7  There was the people that were 1B money , which we are  
 
         8  still waiting for.  And the retrofits d evices which to me  
 
         9  don't pencil out.  It's not a good use of money.  Now all  
 
        10  of a sudden, we've come up with a new w ay yesterday to  
 
        11  where we're going to allow people to or der trucks.   
 
        12           What's going to prevent some o f our less than  
 
        13  honorable people from buying a truck fr om their neighbor  
 
        14  and not taking delivery until the end o f April at the end  
 
        15  of this period and then having the sale  fall through?   
 
        16  I've got to compete with them for anoth er four months.   
 
        17  Just looking for a little level playing  field and  
 
        18  accountability.   
 
        19           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  You mak e a good point.   
 
        20           How many trucks in your fleet?    
 
        21           MR. CHIDESTER:  There's 139.  But we're down from  
 
        22  250 a year and a half ago.   
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Thank y ou. 
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you, sir.   
 
        25           Richard Dacus.   
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         1           MR. DACUS:  Ron Dacus.  Good a fternoon.   
 
         2           I'm here on behalf of the Nort hern California  
 
         3  Port and Rail Truckers Association.  We  have recently  
 
         4  established our association to speak fo r the issues of the  
 
         5  port drivers down in the port of Oaklan d.  We've also  
 
         6  joined together with the National Port Drivers Association  
 
         7  down in Long Beach.   
 
         8           And I think to bring a little perspective from  
 
         9  the port drivers, we have about 500 mem bers that we just  
 
        10  enrolled in the last three weeks, three -and-a-half weeks.   
 
        11  This morning, a caravan of about 300 tr ucks came from the  
 
        12  bay area -- we were all in here, so we didn't see it.  But  
 
        13  you'll probably see it on TV.  They cam e here to  
 
        14  Sacramento and to voice our opposition to the rule.   
 
        15           We've heard ad nauseam a lot o f statements from a  
 
        16  lot of different companies, a lot of tr uckers about the  
 
        17  financial impact.  You guys have no con cept of exactly  
 
        18  what's going to happen if you start tak ing trucks out of  
 
        19  circulation in the port area.   
 
        20           I remember at a port of Oaklan d meeting, there  
 
        21  was a statement made that the 800 truck s that received the  
 
        22  grant money and the retrofits could ser vice the whole  
 
        23  port.  That's laughable.  That would be  a neat trick.  Now  
 
        24  you have the port of Long Beach and the  drivers down south  
 
        25  facing the same problem.   
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         1           Now let's not talk about the t ruckers who  
 
         2  transport the stuff on the road.  A lot  of their stuff  
 
         3  comes from the port.  And so if you con gest that to where  
 
         4  these goods can't move, of course those  drivers are going  
 
         5  to be out of work, too.  It's just not feasible.   
 
         6           And I think it was a rush to i mplement something  
 
         7  to quiet the people who were making noi se about the  
 
         8  environment.   
 
         9           I want to remind everybody in this room about one  
 
        10  stellar success that the California gov ernment put into  
 
        11  play.  Four letters:  MTBE.  They impos ed this regulation.   
 
        12  Made people dig up their storage tanks to put in this  
 
        13  MTBE, and the tanks leaked into the gro undwater.  I go on.   
 
        14           But on another personal note, I'm sick of hearing  
 
        15  about the statistics of asthma and this , that, and the  
 
        16  other.  I care about the environment ju st like everybody  
 
        17  else.  I'm an advocate.   
 
        18           I'm 39 years old.  I've had as thma for 39 years.   
 
        19  When I came to visit my grandmother who  lived in west  
 
        20  Oakland, she was afraid to keep me beca use my asthma  
 
        21  attacks were so bad.  It had nothing to  do with the  
 
        22  outside.  We lived underneath the Cypre ss freeway.  Trucks  
 
        23  were going by all the time.  She had ro aches in her  
 
        24  apartment, lots of them.  When I was ol der, I moved to an  
 
        25  apartment in Richmond.  It had roaches and a mildew  
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         1  problem that kept me sick.   
 
         2           I've been a driver at the port  of Oakland since  
 
         3  2004.  Have not had one asthma attack s ince then.   
 
         4  Something to think about.  
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
         6           Richard Tognoli. 
 
         7           MR. TOGNOLI:  It's Tognoli. 
 
         8           I'm an independent owner-opera tor.  I had seven  
 
         9  trucks.  I'm down to two.  So that puts  my compliance way  
 
        10  out.   
 
        11           But the one thing that I haven 't really heard  
 
        12  about today, which is kind of interesti ng because you guys  
 
        13  have covered basically all the topics, where's the new  
 
        14  guys going to get their trucks?   
 
        15           I was able to start a company,  because I could  
 
        16  buy a truck for $14,000.  I don't know anybody that can go  
 
        17  out and buy a $125,000 truck to start a  company.  Are we  
 
        18  just going to stop starting new compani es in California?   
 
        19           On the second note, I bought a  trailer from Idaho  
 
        20  last year.  Took me four days to get it  delivered.  I  
 
        21  shouldn't say that.  After fours days, I couldn't get it  
 
        22  delivered.  I had to go get it.  Nobody  would bring it  
 
        23  into California.  They didn't want to d eal with  
 
        24  California.  They didn't want to deal w ith the  
 
        25  regulations.  They didn't want to deal with the higher  
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         1  fuel costs.  They didn't want to bring me my trailer.  I  
 
         2  had to go get it.   
 
         3           You guys are wrecking the econ omy.  Run  
 
         4  everything back a couple years.  Slow i t down a little  
 
         5  bit.  The new technology is coming arou nd.  You didn't do  
 
         6  this to the car industry.  You didn't f orce them to  
 
         7  retrofit.  You phased stuff out.  You b rought new stuff  
 
         8  in.  You guys are singling us out unfai rly.  Slow down.   
 
         9  Thank you. 
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Sofia Pa rino, are you here  
 
        11  now?  Yes.   
 
        12           And Michelle Garcia and Steve Brink.   
 
        13           MS. PARINO:  Good afternoon.   
 
        14           My name is Sofia Parino.  I'm with the Center on  
 
        15  Race, Poverty, and the Environment.   
 
        16           I'm actually going to comment on the localized  
 
        17  risk assessment of ag exemption.   
 
        18           Our organization works with co mmunities in the  
 
        19  San Joaquin Valley.  And last year, we were here with  
 
        20  those communities asking that the ag in dustry and the  
 
        21  diesel trucks in that industry were not  exempted or not  
 
        22  provisions for those trucks in this rul e and that they  
 
        23  would also have to do their fair share of cleaning up  
 
        24  their trucks.   
 
        25           This Board allowed that provis ion to go through,  
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         1  but also promised there would be a loca lized risk  
 
         2  assessment done of that provision for t hose communities to  
 
         3  make sure that that was the proper thin g for this Board to  
 
         4  do and to come back and to take a look at that rule and  
 
         5  that provision.  We're here a year late r when that  
 
         6  assessment was supposed to be done and we don't have  
 
         7  anything.  And we're told that may be n ext year.   
 
         8           This is unacceptable.  This is  a promise that  
 
         9  this Board made to come back a year for  these communities  
 
        10  and to take a look at this provision, b ecause they were  
 
        11  very concerned about their health.  And  every day that  
 
        12  passes, these communities are exposed.  And they are very  
 
        13  vulnerable communities.  And there is n o study that was  
 
        14  promised of what this exemption, this p rovision is doing  
 
        15  for these communities, is doing to thei r health.   
 
        16           And so I'm asking this Board t o direct staff to  
 
        17  come back and to come back as soon as p ossible with an  
 
        18  assessment, the assessment that was sup posed to be done in  
 
        19  this year along with this economic asse ssment.   
 
        20           And then I just also would lik e to support the  
 
        21  other health and environmental advocate s that have spoken  
 
        22  in support of this rule and understandi ng that while the  
 
        23  economy is a big problem for lots of pe ople, there is an  
 
        24  obligation of this Board to protect the  health of the  
 
        25  people of California.  And there is a f ederal obligation.   
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         1  And your staff has told you that this r ule is required to  
 
         2  meet that obligation.  And so I'm in su pport of the rule  
 
         3  and the process that it is now.   
 
         4           So thank you very much. 
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
         6           Michelle Garcia, Steve Brinks,  Bob Berry.   
 
         7           MS. GARCIA:  Good afternoon.   
 
         8           My name is Michelle Garcia, an d I'm the Air  
 
         9  Quality Director the Fresno Madera Medi cal Society.  And  
 
        10  I’m here today representing a group of physicians that I  
 
        11  work with who are very passionate about  air quality but  
 
        12  could not be here today because they're  seeing some of the  
 
        13  sickest people who are being affected b y diesel pollution  
 
        14  in the valley.   
 
        15           First, our thanks to Dr. Telle s for his work on  
 
        16  CARB and on the Board.  We know there i s no glory and lots  
 
        17  of time away from a physician's first p riority, our  
 
        18  patients.  We understand his concerns r egarding a CARB  
 
        19  staff member's misrepresentation of cre dentials and the  
 
        20  delayed involvement of the entire Board .  But we do not  
 
        21  feel that these issues warrant a suspen sion of the  
 
        22  proposed rule.  Delaying needlessly und ermines the years  
 
        23  of hard work on all sides that have gon e into the rule  
 
        24  development.   
 
        25           Secondly, we want to address w hether during a  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    256 
 
         1  down economy it is wise to enact a rule  which will further  
 
         2  challenge some businesses.  While we ca n't predict the  
 
         3  future, we know there will be ups and d owns.  We cannot  
 
         4  predict when the best economic time wou ld be for such a  
 
         5  rule.   
 
         6           We can, however, make firm sci entific estimates  
 
         7  of the adverse health consequences of d iesel pollution.   
 
         8  And there's always the right time from a health  
 
         9  perspective to choose healthier behavio rs, to choose rules  
 
        10  that lead to cleaner air, fewer cases o f cancer, fewer ER  
 
        11  visits and hospitalizations for asthma.    
 
        12           So, today, we are urge the Boa rd to continue  
 
        13  setting precedents in favor of improved  health by moving  
 
        14  forward with the rule as originally pla nned.   
 
        15           Thank you.   
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  S teve Brink, Bob  
 
        17  Berry, Michael Shuemake.   
 
        18           MR. BRINK:  Thank you, Chair N ichols, Board  
 
        19  members, and staff. 
 
        20           I'm Steve Brink, California Fo restry Association.   
 
        21  Our members are the wood products indus try of the state,  
 
        22  many of the biomass power plants, fores t landowners and  
 
        23  many forestry trucking fleets.  Twelve quick points.   
 
        24           Number one, you've heard testi mony previously the  
 
        25  Board directed staff to look specifical ly at the forestry  
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         1  fleet, which they haven't been able to do yet.  I would  
 
         2  remind the Board as we've previously co mmented in writing  
 
         3  about 98 percent of our VMT from forest  to first point of  
 
         4  processing is outside of the San Joaqui n and South Coast  
 
         5  air sheds.   
 
         6           Point two, our business is dow n 35 to 50 percent,  
 
         7  similar to what you've heard earlier in  the northern rural  
 
         8  counties.  And that parallels what you heard earlier about  
 
         9  fuel purchases in the northern counties  being down over  
 
        10  50 percent.   
 
        11           Third, what I think that may b e an indicator of  
 
        12  is staff's statewide analysis perhaps i s masking to some  
 
        13  extent what's going on in the rural nor thern California  
 
        14  counties.   
 
        15           Fourth, filter technology.  Th ere is no  
 
        16  improvement for high horsepower older m echanical fuel  
 
        17  injection engines.  The Hughes filter i s the only verified  
 
        18  filter that will work on most of the ol der mechanical  
 
        19  fuel-injected engines.  Since they're h igh horsepower in  
 
        20  our fleet, that means you have to have two filters.  It's  
 
        21  a $40,000 retrofit for a $10,000 truck.   You can imagine  
 
        22  what the banks have to say.  Forget it.   That part of the  
 
        23  rule is simply not implementable.   
 
        24           Fifth, that leaves our forestr y fleet owners with  
 
        25  the old trucks the only option is to us e the limited  
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         1  mileage exemption, which means they'll run their trucks  
 
         2  one or two months a year and then park them.   
 
         3           Six, as you heard all day, the  recession is such  
 
         4  that replacing the trucks is simply not  financially  
 
         5  possible in the current economic climat e.   
 
         6           Seventh -- and you heard this from us before,  
 
         7  too -- we think a PM2.5 analysis simila r to the NOx  
 
         8  analysis that lead to the 17 NOx-exempt  counties in the  
 
         9  rule would be a fruitful exercise.  And  we think there  
 
        10  should be some use of the monitoring me ters that are out  
 
        11  there actually measuring air pollution to supplement the  
 
        12  modeling being used.  Right now, as I u nderstand it,  
 
        13  everything you receive from staff is ba sed on modeling  
 
        14  only.  We believe you'll find there may  be some more  
 
        15  emissions flexibility with these additi onal analyses I've  
 
        16  outlined.   
 
        17           Point eight, we know staff and  Board probably  
 
        18  don't want to regionalize the rule.  Ho wever, we think if  
 
        19  you look at the rural counties, particu larly in northern  
 
        20  California, there may be ways to provid e substantial  
 
        21  relief without missing any of the emiss ion reduction  
 
        22  deadlines in San Joaquin and South Coas t Air Districts.   
 
        23           Number nine, we think a two-ye ar deferral is  
 
        24  probably appropriate given the economic  recession.   
 
        25           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
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         1           Bob Berry.   
 
         2           MR. BERRY:  Madam Chair and Bo ard, I appreciate  
 
         3  the time to come and speak in front of you.   
 
         4           I've been in business in west Oakland for 37  
 
         5  years -- or just shy of 37 years.  I do n't want to  
 
         6  misrepresent that.   
 
         7           I closed last year when I talk ed to you with a  
 
         8  quote from Mark Twain.  There are three  kind of lies.   
 
         9  There are white lies.  There are damn l ies.  And there's  
 
        10  statistics.  And I think now I think I' d add number four,  
 
        11  Mr. Tran, to that list.   
 
        12           The unfortunate thing is that this kind of has  
 
        13  put appall over everything that you're trying to do.  We  
 
        14  all understand that air needs to be cle aner, as clean as  
 
        15  possible.  We on this side are trying t o pay for it.  And  
 
        16  it's a very expensive proposition in my  business.   
 
        17           I own 16 tow trucks.  I have r eplaced six of my  
 
        18  light-duty tow trucks with 2008 or newe r.  I've taken  
 
        19  delivery this week of a 2010 with SCR a  Detroit diesel to  
 
        20  replace one of my heavy duties.   
 
        21           The problem is we've hit the w all economically.   
 
        22  We can't do any more.  And we have to h ave time to pay  
 
        23  this stuff off before we can buy more s tuff.   
 
        24           And the problem is we're repla cing equipment that  
 
        25  doesn't need to be replaced.  It's not worn out.  It's not  
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         1  in bad mechanical condition.  We do our  smoke tests each  
 
         2  year.  We do very good maintenance on o ur trucks.   
 
         3           And we want to do the right th ing.  We don't want  
 
         4  to hurt our neighbors in any way, shape , or form.  Our  
 
         5  city is our life.   
 
         6           And we would ask that you dela y the total  
 
         7  implementation on this at least two yea rs so that we can  
 
         8  finish our fleet off and not completely  devalue what we  
 
         9  own.   
 
        10           And I thank you very much for your time. 
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        12           Mike Shuemake.   
 
        13           MR. SHUEMAKE:  Madam Chair, me mbers of the Board,  
 
        14  I came here today -- I wrote a speech t hat was going to  
 
        15  last three minutes yesterday, and then I re-wrote it and  
 
        16  made it down to two, because I didn't k now where we were  
 
        17  going to be.  And all those things have  been said.  So I  
 
        18  re-wrote it, and I think it's been said  again.   
 
        19           But the economy is horrible.  This rule needs to  
 
        20  be looked at.   
 
        21           But the other thing I want to talk about today is  
 
        22  the fact that we're forgetting about th e two rules that go  
 
        23  into effect this January that are also going to affect a  
 
        24  number of people in this building, and that's the  
 
        25  greenhouse gas rule that was voted on l ast year and the  
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         1  TRU rule that was delayed in July of th is year for  
 
         2  six months for reasons that have not ch anged.  The economy  
 
         3  is still bad.  The technology is still lacking.  And so  
 
         4  nothing has really changed that's made that better, except  
 
         5  now we are at a hard deadline once agai n, and there's  
 
         6  still a lot of people that are not comp lying.   
 
         7           The greenhouse gas rule is goi ng to affect a  
 
         8  number of these people in -- it starts 2010.  They will be  
 
         9  retrofitting as far down the road as 20 12.  But we have  
 
        10  the opportunity I hope to at least look  at the rule one  
 
        11  more time.   
 
        12           And the other thing I've got t o do is ask this  
 
        13  side of the group to help this side of the group meet that  
 
        14  2014 SIP deadline.  We're calling it a goal.  If I give my  
 
        15  employee a goal, I'm going to sit down with him at the end  
 
        16  of the year and see if that goal can be  adjusted.  Did we  
 
        17  meet it?  Or if we didn't, how come?   
 
        18           This doesn't appear to be a go al.  We're looking  
 
        19  at the feds and letting them draw the l ine in the sand and  
 
        20  we're not going to cross it.  We need t o figure out what  
 
        21  it's going to take to sit down and tell  them, look, we  
 
        22  can't kill our economy in order to meet  your number.   
 
        23  We've got to look at that.  Things chan ge.  And every one  
 
        24  of us can address that, that it's all c hanged in our  
 
        25  business in the last couple of years, I 'm sure, except for  
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         1  the gentleman that has a five percent i ncrease.  I applaud  
 
         2  that.   
 
         3           Anyway, thank you very much fo r the time.  And  
 
         4  hopefully we can get a decision today. 
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u for spending the  
 
         6  day with us.   
 
         7           Okay.  Matthew Schrap from CTA , and Camille  
 
         8  Kustin from EDF, and Kevin Brown.   
 
         9           MR. SCHRAP:  Thank you, Madam Chair, Board  
 
        10  members.   
 
        11           My name is Matthew Schrap.  I' m the Director for  
 
        12  the California Trucking Association, al so the co-chair of  
 
        13  the TRAC Outreach Subcommittee.   
 
        14           Before me today, you have hear d me from dozens of  
 
        15  my friends and colleagues in our indust ry.  These stories  
 
        16  are not scripted, nor are they cherry-p icked anecdotes.   
 
        17  For every testimony you have heard toda y from our  
 
        18  industry, I can give you ten other comp anies in the same  
 
        19  fiscal crisis, resulting in thousands o f lost jobs across  
 
        20  the state.   
 
        21           We are here today, as you have  acknowledged, in  
 
        22  the midst of the worst economy since th e 1930s.   
 
        23  Unemployment is at least 12 percent.  A nd in our industry,  
 
        24  overall activity in VMT is down signifi cantly.  Our  
 
        25  equipment is worth pennies on the dolla r.  And  
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         1  complicating the matter, our rates are being cut down  
 
         2  faster than a Christmas tree farm after  Thanksgiving.   
 
         3           People are reeling in this eco nomy.  And while  
 
         4  job loss is a byproduct of any recessio n, the compounding  
 
         5  effects of this and several other ARB r egulations are  
 
         6  forcing companies to make hard decision s, not related to  
 
         7  equipment purchases, but to staffing le vels and total  
 
         8  overall employment.  Losing your job, a s Dr. Telles  
 
         9  pointed out almost one year ago, is the  worst thing that  
 
        10  can happen to your health.  This fact h as been ignored by  
 
        11  staff.   
 
        12           Furthermore, despite their har d work, staff's  
 
        13  rosy estimates for our economic recover y are, for lack of  
 
        14  a better term, balderdash.  Although em issions are lower  
 
        15  than previously estimated, the likeliho od that the  
 
        16  recessionary impacts is recessionary em issions reductions  
 
        17  assumed in this report are even greater .  No one disputes  
 
        18  emissions are down because of this econ omy.  The question  
 
        19  is how much.   
 
        20           At issue here also is the pote ntial emissions and  
 
        21  the methodology calculations that will never see the light  
 
        22  of day simply due to the fact that stak eholders have had  
 
        23  no access to the methods used to determ ine the inventory  
 
        24  impacts.  Despite staff claims that thi s info would be  
 
        25  available to us prior to the Board hear ing, it is not.   
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         1           Outside of these data sharing issues, it is  
 
         2  imperative that all findings associated  with this  
 
         3  regulation are reviewed and re-workshop ped before initial  
 
         4  requirements are slated to go into effe ct.  This includes  
 
         5  the economic impact analysis contained in the ISOR, which  
 
         6  by staff's own admission was done in a different economy,  
 
         7  as well as an additional economic impac t study for all  
 
         8  facets of the regulation, including exe mptions and other  
 
         9  provisions, of a study of any technolog ical limitations  
 
        10  for any retrofit, additional incentives  for early  
 
        11  compliance, and last but not least, add ressing the  
 
        12  potential emissions reductions 
 
        13  associated with the economic downturn.   
 
        14           To truly understand how the em issions reductions  
 
        15  are impacting our ability to meet the S IP requirements for  
 
        16  2014, a serious peer-reviewed study sho uld be embarked  
 
        17  upon to ensure that this is a sustainab le and legitimate  
 
        18  rulemaking that achieves its intended o utcome without  
 
        19  crippling an integral part of a Califor nia economy.   
 
        20           Today, staff is presenting a c omplicated overview  
 
        21  of their findings.  However, nowhere do  we see a staff  
 
        22  acknowledgement how this economy is imp acting our ability  
 
        23  to manage assets for compliance.   
 
        24           Incentive funding is few and f ar between and full  
 
        25  of unintended consequences, as you hear d.  Companies are  
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         1  struggling to survive.  Thousands of jo bs have disappeared  
 
         2  in our industry over the last year alon e.  If these  
 
         3  rulemakings are truly about protecting public heath, staff  
 
         4  needs to be directed to include health impacts related to  
 
         5  job loss and any other standards relate d to this rule. 
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         7           MR. SCHRAP:  Our industry and our families  
 
         8  deserve it.  Delay these requirements p er Assemblyman  
 
         9  Niello's request.  You owe it to us.  Y ou owe it to the  
 
        10  state of California.   
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Bravo.  Okay.  You're done.   
 
        12  Thank you.   
 
        13           Camille Kustin, Kevin Brown.   
 
        14           MS. KUSTIN:  Good afternoon.  I'm Camille Kustin  
 
        15  with the Environmental Defense Fund.   
 
        16           Even though today was supposed  to be simply a  
 
        17  report to the Board on economic conditi ons of the truck  
 
        18  rule, CARB has also presented three opt ions that may  
 
        19  undermine the health benefits of the re gulation.  I'm not  
 
        20  surprised these three options have been  proposed, given  
 
        21  the bleak economy and financial hardshi ps many are facing  
 
        22  and the resulting decreased vehicle use  and emissions.   
 
        23           I am surprised, however, that staff choose to  
 
        24  present such specific options with spec ific bounds and  
 
        25  numbers behind the dates that have esse ntially come out of  
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         1  thin air without any emissions or data behind them.   
 
         2           As the staff presentation has shown, there is a  
 
         3  great deal of speculation and uncertain ty to what will  
 
         4  happen in the coming years.   
 
         5           So I urge CARB to complete a t horough analysis of  
 
         6  each of the three options keeping the b ounds open and  
 
         7  first report to the Board in April on t he results of the  
 
         8  findings and not present a proposal to be adopted.  In the  
 
         9  mean time, stay the course with the rul e.   
 
        10           After April, staff should then  undergo a formal  
 
        11  rulemaking process and present the reco mmended option at a  
 
        12  later Board hearing.  Such analysis sho uld include health  
 
        13  and emissions impact, SIP compliance pr ogress, health  
 
        14  costs, and the effects on jobs as more than just trucking  
 
        15  jobs would be impacted by any of these three changes that  
 
        16  have been proposed.  The uncertainty in  the projections  
 
        17  and what the future will hold, the impo rtance this rule  
 
        18  has on health and lives, and the recent  questioning of  
 
        19  CARB's research and integrity provide e ven more reason for  
 
        20  CARB to be especially methodical and th orough in their  
 
        21  approach and not act hastily when it co mes to making  
 
        22  dramatic changes to such a critical rul e.   
 
        23           Thank you. 
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Kevin Br own and then Adrian  
 
        25  Martinez.   
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         1           MR. BROWN:  Good afternoon, me mbers of the Board.   
 
         2           I represent Engine Control Sys tems, a device  
 
         3  manufacturer.  We have numerous verifie d products in the  
 
         4  state of California.   
 
         5           We have always done our best t o support the Air  
 
         6  Resources Board emissions reductions in itiatives and at  
 
         7  several different times even to our own  detriment have  
 
         8  done this.   
 
         9           Our company is owned by Cataly tic Solutions  
 
        10  headquartered in Ventura, California.  We have gone  
 
        11  through, as everyone else in the room, the economic  
 
        12  decline, the crash in the automotive ma rket.   
 
        13           We're also going through anoth er economic unrest,  
 
        14  which is we are heavily invested in sup plying the  
 
        15  regulations that you have developed.  A nd I would ask you  
 
        16  to consider those companies that have p ut themselves in  
 
        17  that position.  It is very important no t just to halt  
 
        18  momentum, but to at least maintain a po sitive rate of  
 
        19  implementation.   
 
        20           Our supply chains are extensiv e.  They involve  
 
        21  many suppliers.  They stretch from Cali fornia across the  
 
        22  United States and over to Europe for ce rtain key  
 
        23  components and things like precious met als.  When we  
 
        24  suddenly have a big hiccup -- and we've  had several delays  
 
        25  in this program -- everything comes scr eeching to a halt.   
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         1  And it takes a long time and a lot of i nvestment to get it  
 
         2  back up and running.  We have invested in technology  
 
         3  development, product development, verif ication, and to put  
 
         4  the mechanisms in place to supply these  products and the  
 
         5  training.  And we indirectly have a lot  of people employed  
 
         6  in the state of California installing t hese devices and  
 
         7  selling these devices.  And, again, a b ig delay -- many of  
 
         8  these places are truck dealerships that  are supplementing  
 
         9  the loss of the economic benefit of sel ling new trucks by  
 
        10  providing the retrofits and installing them.   
 
        11           So again I would ask you to ke ep that in mind and  
 
        12  remember these companies that have inve sted to support and  
 
        13  to do your best to maintain a positive rate of  
 
        14  implementation so we don't have sudden abrupt changes in  
 
        15  this market.   
 
        16           Thank you. 
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        18           Adrian Martinez.   
 
        19           MR. MARTINEZ:  Good afternoon,  Chair Nichols and  
 
        20  members of the Board.   
 
        21           My name is Adrian Martinez.  I 'm here on behalf  
 
        22  of the Natural Resources Defense Counci l.   
 
        23           As your Board is intimately aw are, based on the  
 
        24  testimony from many of my colleagues in  the environmental  
 
        25  community and the EPA and the South Coa st Air Quality  
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         1  Management District and your own staff,  that this rule is  
 
         2  critical to the attainment of a federal  health-based clean  
 
         3  air standards.   
 
         4           But since everybody has the ec onomy on the mind  
 
         5  today, I will address two issues that I  think haven't  
 
         6  really been touched upon today.  And I think they're two  
 
         7  important issues moving forward.   
 
         8           And before I start that, I jus t want to note that  
 
         9  NRDC supports keeping the rule intact a nd specifically the  
 
        10  commitments made to achieve pollution r eductions to meet  
 
        11  clean air standards.   
 
        12           The first issue I want to addr ess are the  
 
        13  non-attainment fees that are assessed i n regions when  
 
        14  there is a failure to attain clean air standards.  Several  
 
        15  regions in California are going to face  these fees,  
 
        16  including the San Joaquin Valley and th e South Coast Air  
 
        17  Quality Management District.  These fee s are charged on  
 
        18  stationary sources of pollution.   
 
        19           I was at a recent meeting of t he working group in  
 
        20  the South Coast that assesses the fee.  And it was a  
 
        21  person who runs a fiberglass manufactur er and he was  
 
        22  complaining and he said, "Why are they charging these fees  
 
        23  on me?  It's really the mobile sources. "  He said, "Quit  
 
        24  busting my chops on this issue of attai nment.  Go reduce  
 
        25  pollution from mobile sources."  I assu red them we were  
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         1  working on all levels.  But I think any  analysis that  
 
         2  assesses delaying reductions from the t ruck rule needs to  
 
         3  look at how it impacts these stationary  sources that will  
 
         4  be paying this fee until San Joaquin Va lley and South  
 
         5  Coast attains clean air standards.   
 
         6           And the second issue related t o the economy is  
 
         7  the conformity issue, and specifically transportation.   
 
         8  The 1990 amendments to the Clean Air Ac t tied  
 
         9  transportation funding to air quality i mprovement.  The  
 
        10  truck rule is, quite simply stated, the  most important  
 
        11  rule to achieving conformity in the reg ion.  And any  
 
        12  analysis needs to look at missing any o f the interim  
 
        13  deadlines and the attainment deadlines,  because there is a  
 
        14  lot at stake here.  There's billions up on billions of  
 
        15  dollars in federal transportation dolla rs that could be  
 
        16  foregone if we can't show that we attai n federal clean air  
 
        17  standards.  And that would have a reall y large impact on  
 
        18  the economy.   
 
        19           Accordingly, we encourage that  any changes that  
 
        20  are proposed to the rule be looked at t he public health  
 
        21  impacts, and even more specifically, th e emission impacts  
 
        22  and related to the commitments made by CARB in the most  
 
        23  recent state implementation plan.  Than k you. 
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        25           Next hear from Betty Plowman a nd then Mike Lewis  
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         1  and then Sofia Quinonez.   
 
         2           MS. PLOWMAN:  Thank you, Chair man Nichols.   
 
         3           Dr. Telles, Supervisor Roberts , my deepest thanks  
 
         4  for the courage that you have had to co me forward.   
 
         5           To Cindy Berg, thank you so mu ch for helping get  
 
         6  the economic impact workshop going last  week.  I hope we  
 
         7  were able to enlighten staff.   
 
         8           Chairman Nichols, I wanted to address a statement  
 
         9  that an owner-operator here made today and you asked him  
 
        10  when he might be ready.   
 
        11           In our organization, the Calif ornia Dump Truck  
 
        12  Owners Association, we had 1,600 member s just three years  
 
        13  ago.  We are now just above 800.   
 
        14           The reason I say this, there's  been a lot of talk  
 
        15  here today on incentive funding that wa sn't available.  I  
 
        16  would like to tell you that we have had  some of our  
 
        17  members who have received grants up to the -- in fact,  
 
        18  here, in Sacramento, $64,000 to a young  gentleman who  
 
        19  salvaged his older truck.  That truck h as now been  
 
        20  repossessed, because even with incentiv e funding, he was  
 
        21  unable to make the payments.  In fact, one of the people  
 
        22  here in the audience is with College Oa k Towing, he's  
 
        23  towed many of these trucks back to the dealerships.   
 
        24           Unfortunately, a lot of them e nd up at the  
 
        25  auction now.  And while we thought ther e were great hopes  
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         1  for out-of-state buyers buying our equi pment, that has not  
 
         2  materialized.  In fact, the end of Sept ember, an auction  
 
         3  held at Ritchie Brothers, a 2009 comple te unit transfer  
 
         4  sold for $83,000.  This was a unit that  had been purchased  
 
         5  for $210,000 just one year before.  No work.   
 
         6           You also heard today we're bac k to operating at  
 
         7  about 1985 rates.  So it is a blood bat h out there.   
 
         8           On another note, I would just like to bring up  
 
         9  the effects of PM2.5 once again.  And I  took great joy I  
 
        10  guess at the gentleman with the ports w ho said he had  
 
        11  lived under the Cypress freeway and it ended up being the  
 
        12  roaches.   
 
        13           The fact is that I have learne d, as I'm sure many  
 
        14  of you are aware, are the effects of lo sing your job and  
 
        15  the fact that your health is more highl y impacted by the  
 
        16  loss of your job than it is from 2.5.  That is documented.   
 
        17  And I have copies of that.  Part of it was from your own  
 
        18  gentleman, Arden Pope.  So the loss of the job is  
 
        19  devastating on one's health.   
 
        20           And I thank you. 
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        22           I think we can all stipulate t o that one.   
 
        23           Michael Lewis and then Sofia Q uinonez. 
 
        24           MR. LEWIS:  Thank you.   
 
        25           The construction industry vehi cles represent  
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         1  about 80 percent of the off-road rule a nd about 20 percent  
 
         2  of the on-road rule.  Not only has the economy  
 
         3  significantly effected the industry, bu t new and accurate  
 
         4  data is clearly demonstrating significa ntly reduced  
 
         5  emissions from our fleets.   
 
         6           Construction employment has dr opped from 950,000  
 
         7  to 614,000 since July of '06.  That's t he lowest it's been  
 
         8  since 1998.  Thirty-five percent of the  workforce is out  
 
         9  of work.   
 
        10           It took eight years to recover  from the last  
 
        11  recession.  It's not going to happen ov ernight.  It's not  
 
        12  going to happen in two years.  We have the time to get  
 
        13  this right, and we should take advantag e of that.   
 
        14           Total construction value was o riginally projected  
 
        15  by your staff to be $70 billion this ye ar.  It's 38  
 
        16  billion, down from 96 billion in '06.   
 
        17           The size of the off-road fleet  was projected to  
 
        18  be 190,000 this year.  There are 135,00 0 vehicles  
 
        19  registered in the DOORS program.  We be lieve that is 95  
 
        20  percent or more of the fleet.  We belie ve that it will  
 
        21  shrink further as the retirement credit s have kicked in  
 
        22  and contractors will be selling that eq uipment in order to  
 
        23  comply with the rule.  When you have no  money, shrinking  
 
        24  your fleet is the only way to comply wi th these rules.   
 
        25           Lastly, the real measure of em issions is fuel  
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         1  consumption for off-road and vehicles m iles traveled for  
 
         2  on-road.  Red die diesel used by the of f-road equipment is  
 
         3  down better than 30 percent, probably m ore when you factor  
 
         4  out marine, ag, and railroads who actua lly had an increase  
 
         5  in diesel consumption.  Unemployment am ongst the operators  
 
         6  of this equipment is down greater than 40 percent.   
 
         7           When you adopted the on-road r ule, you relied  
 
         8  heavily on vehicles miles traveled to s et emission  
 
         9  estimates.  Yet, your staff made no eff orts to update VMT  
 
        10  for today's report.  I believe VMT numb ers would show  
 
        11  greater reductions than the 20 percent your staff seems  
 
        12  willing to accept.  You need to direct them to look at  
 
        13  that figure as the best indicator of em issions from the  
 
        14  on-road fleet.   
 
        15           Finally, AGC has spent conside rable dollars with  
 
        16  Sierra Research to document the current  state of the  
 
        17  construction industry and emissions.  T hat analysis  
 
        18  revealed some very interesting informat ion.   
 
        19           First, there's no need for a N Ox rule.  We will  
 
        20  get to your goal without it.   
 
        21           Second, the PM rule can take e ffect in 2015 and  
 
        22  still meet the 2025 goal with only half  the effort.   
 
        23           Given the cost of these rules,  you need to  
 
        24  evaluate them as soon as possible.  If they're being  
 
        25  written today with the information that  we have today,  
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         1  they would look completely different.   
 
         2           For the off-road rule, we want  the opportunity to  
 
         3  show your whole Board the presentation of this new data.   
 
         4  And you should direct the staff to begi n updating the  
 
         5  relevant on-road data before you consid er the de minimis  
 
         6  options that your staff has proposed to day.   
 
         7           We can't wait until July for a  decision.  Your  
 
         8  rule requires compliance on March 1st.  We need to know  
 
         9  before then if this is going to happen or not.  The relief  
 
        10  granted by the Legislature brought time  for many  
 
        11  contractors, but not for all of them.  Your staff has made  
 
        12  many hours of presentations to you abou t the health  
 
        13  effects of diesel.  Why can't we get eq ual time to talk  
 
        14  about the well-documented economic impa cts and what  
 
        15  they've done to get us to the goal that  you originally  
 
        16  set?   
 
        17           Thank you. 
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u, Mike.   
 
        19           We will now hear from Sofia Qu inonez and then  
 
        20  Anthony Patchett.   
 
        21           MS. QUINONEZ:  The reason I go t involved in this  
 
        22  campaign was I was asked to go down to the port and serve  
 
        23  as a translator at a meeting with a bun ch of truck  
 
        24  drivers.   
 
        25           And at that meeting I heard th ese words (in  
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         1  Spanish).  A man hung himself.  Another  man was murdered.   
 
         2  That voice within me said, listen, bloo d has been shed.   
 
         3  That's why I am here today.   
 
         4           As I sat through this meeting,  I heard story  
 
         5  after story of the injustices that were  taking place at  
 
         6  the port.  I couldn't believe what I wa s hearing.  I was  
 
         7  moved.   
 
         8           Then as an environmentalist, I  started hearing  
 
         9  about this green truck program.  I'm a member of the  
 
        10  Sierra Club.  I am no way here speaking  on their behalf.   
 
        11  But I said I have to see what's going o n here.   
 
        12           So I met with Tony, and we sta rted doing some  
 
        13  research.  Started as an activist.  I s aid, we have to  
 
        14  follow the money.  Because if you follo w the money, you  
 
        15  know how things roll in the system.  Pu lled up all the  
 
        16  grants and realized that most of the mo ney went to  
 
        17  millionaires and a billionaire.  We hav e a private eye.   
 
        18  We need to look into more of who these trucking companies  
 
        19  are.   
 
        20           I started reading the concessi on agreement, and I  
 
        21  thought, this can't be real.  This is u nconstitutional.   
 
        22  To me, it was only about truckers.  It was about the  
 
        23  American dream.  It was about all the l aws I saw being  
 
        24  violated and how you have sanctioned th is, that you are  
 
        25  part of a larger conspiracy taking plac e.   
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         1           There are violations of the Fe deral Aviation  
 
         2  Administration Act, the Commerce Clause , the Sherman Act,  
 
         3  the Clayton Antitrust Act, the Consumer  Protection Act,  
 
         4  the Civil Rights Act.   
 
         5           If there was going to be a ban , why didn't they  
 
         6  ban the sale of these trucks?  Why didn 't they ban the  
 
         7  registration the trucks?  Why didn't th ey ban the finance  
 
         8  of these trucks?  Why haven't you held the manufacturer  
 
         9  who makes these trucks, held them accou ntable?  More  
 
        10  importantly, why haven't you held the b ig oil accountable?   
 
        11           I start receiving phone calls from across the  
 
        12  United States and across the country an d outside of the  
 
        13  country.  When I found out that trucker s had contacted me  
 
        14  from Mexico saying they were using a ne w product, I said  
 
        15  you've got to talk to our scientists, b ecause I've heard  
 
        16  of this hot fuel that we burn at 100 pe rcent emissions,  
 
        17  but we have a 60 percent capacity.  And  here they put  
 
        18  something in their trucks right now tha t cost $45 that  
 
        19  will give them 100 percent capacity.  W e can reduce  
 
        20  emissions.  I said I want this product.   So when I started  
 
        21  looking into the green truck program, i t was nothing but a  
 
        22  Ponzi scheme.   
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Your tim e is up.   
 
        24           MS. QUINONEZ:  A Ponzi scheme.  
 
        25           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I hear y ou.   
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         1           MS. QUINONEZ:  I just want to say we are asking  
 
         2  for a federal investigation because of all the corruption  
 
         3  that has been taking place.   
 
         4           Although you guys are up here -- I ask you -- you  
 
         5  have all these reports.  We want you to  listen to what's  
 
         6  happening on the docks and how these tr uckers have been  
 
         7  singled out, how they can go to their c hassis ten times --  
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Your tim e is up, ma'am.   
 
         9           MS. QUINONEZ:  Yes.  And one m ore thing.   
 
        10           Dr. Tran, as a member of the p ublic, this is my  
 
        11  country.  This is my constitution.  You 're fired.  And I  
 
        12  will fire you, too, Ms. Mary Nichols.  The public trust  
 
        13  has been lost. 
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        15           Anthony Patchett.   
 
        16           MR. PATCHETT:  I want to first  read a letter to  
 
        17  you.   
 
        18           "Dear Board members, I'm writi ng this letter  
 
        19       in regards to the ARB's drayage tr uck regulation  
 
        20       from the perspective of my experie nce as the  
 
        21       ARB's Chief of Enforcement Divisio n for over  
 
        22       20 years.   
 
        23           "The primary principle of ARB' s regulation  
 
        24       has always been to allow a reasona ble transition  
 
        25       period for new regulations so the regulated  
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         1       community can come into compliance  without undue  
 
         2       economic harm.  In addition, there  has always  
 
         3       been a provision to allow the exte nsion of the  
 
         4       compliance data for individuals or  a class of  
 
         5       impacted sources based on changing  technical or  
 
         6       economic circumstances.   
 
         7           "My review of the drayage truc k regulations  
 
         8       shows it violates the above princi ples.  In  
 
         9       addition, it appears that the net effect of the  
 
        10       regulation thus far is to give pre ference to a  
 
        11       select group of trucking companies  for entry to  
 
        12       the ports and rail yards of Califo rnia or locking  
 
        13       out all other competition.  In tod ay's economic  
 
        14       climate, it is important that the ARB re-visit  
 
        15       this regulation to be sure it does  not violate  
 
        16       the above principles.   
 
        17           "Sincerely, James Morgister."   
 
        18           I'm requesting that you declar e under Section  
 
        19  22(c) of the regulation an emergency ev ent will occur if  
 
        20  the drayage truck regulatory activities  go into effect on  
 
        21  December 31st barring thousands of truc ks from our ports  
 
        22  and harbors.   
 
        23           I'm requesting that you issue an emergency decree  
 
        24  under Section 23 for determination by t he Executive  
 
        25  Officer that an emergency event will oc cur that requires  
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         1  immediate temporary operation of drayag e trucks at ports  
 
         2  and intermodal rail yard facilities.   
 
         3           Who am I?  I am your former sp ecial prosecutor in  
 
         4  1997.  I used to speak at your seminars  on conspiracy.   
 
         5  And you have joined the biggest conspir acy with the city  
 
         6  and the ports of L.A. and Long Beach.  You might not  
 
         7  realize it, but you're exposing the ARB  to huge potential  
 
         8  civil violations.   
 
         9           I have put together an exhibit  book.  I have  
 
        10  taken this to three major law firms.  O ne of them is going  
 
        11  to come and is going to sue you.   
 
        12           I have also written to Eric Ho lder and asked him  
 
        13  to start a civil rights investigation.   
 
        14           The only thing green about the  green truck  
 
        15  program is the millions of dollars that  have gone to the  
 
        16  major licensed motor carriers.  Twenty- four companies have  
 
        17  over 4,000 trucks.  The port of L.A. ga ve $21.5 million to  
 
        18  ten companies for 117 trucks.   
 
        19           If you follow the money and yo u look at what  
 
        20  you've done, this is going to be worse than any  
 
        21  earthquake, tsunami, or flood in Califo rnia.  Unemployment  
 
        22  is going to continue through 2015.  Rig ht now, it's 12  
 
        23  percent.  In the central valley, it's 2 5 percent.   
 
        24           I ask you, grant your own inju nction. 
 
        25           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  If you h aven't submitted a  
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         1  copy of that letter, I would request th at you do so,  
 
         2  please.   
 
         3           MR. PATCHETT:  I'll be glad to  give you that,  
 
         4  too, with my letter, too. 
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Good.  T hank you.   
 
         6           Doug Van Allen.  Are you here,  Doug Van Allen?   
 
         7           And then Robert Hassebrock and  James Thomas.   
 
         8           While you're coming up, I want  to let people know  
 
         9  in case you don't have these lists in f ront of you, we're  
 
        10  now at number 84, and we have ten more witnesses to hear  
 
        11  from before we conclude the witnesses a nd then have an  
 
        12  opportunity to have any kind of Board d iscussion.   
 
        13           I think that we may need after  this witness to  
 
        14  take a brief break just so people can s tretch and then see  
 
        15  where we are.  Thank you.   
 
        16           MR. VAN ALLEN:  Ladies and gen tlemen of the  
 
        17  Board, thank you for the opportunity to  speak, along with  
 
        18  the staff.   
 
        19           My name is Doug Van Allen.  I' m employed by BJ  
 
        20  Services Company.  BJ Services is a hig h-pressure pumping  
 
        21  service company for the oil field indus try.  Our company  
 
        22  was founded by Byron Jackson in Woodlan d, California, over  
 
        23  130 years ago.  It started off as a sma ll business.   
 
        24  Worked its way up to medium size busine ss, and now we're a  
 
        25  large business.  BJ is considered a lar ge fleet in all  
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         1  CARB rules the way they've got the rule s written.   
 
         2           I want to thank you for allowi ng me to speak to  
 
         3  you about the diesel particulate rules affecting  
 
         4  California business.   
 
         5           Last December, I testified bef ore your Board that  
 
         6  the diesel rules were having a negative  effect on  
 
         7  businesses, and I would like to explain  what that effect  
 
         8  has had on BJ Services, the company I w orked for.   
 
         9           In January of '09, we laid off  30 percent of our  
 
        10  employees here in the state of Californ ia.  That was  
 
        11  because of a turn down in business.  Th at was the first  
 
        12  layoff that we've had since the 1986 oi l recession that we  
 
        13  had back in '86.   
 
        14           The very sad part about the la yoff that we've had  
 
        15  this year is that over 20 percent of th ose employees we  
 
        16  laid off last January are still looking  for jobs.  They  
 
        17  haven't been able to find employment.  That really bothers  
 
        18  us.   
 
        19           Since December '08, we've redu ced our on-highway  
 
        20  truck fleet by 15 percent.  Those truck s are no longer in  
 
        21  the state of California.  They've left.    
 
        22           Since '08, we've reduced our d iesel engine  
 
        23  powered pumps, which are under the PERP  program, by 31  
 
        24  percent.  Those engines are no longer i n the state of  
 
        25  California.   
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         1           Since December '08, we've redu ced our customer  
 
         2  demand.  Our services has been reduced by 30 percent as  
 
         3  well.   
 
         4           Last December, I testified tha t BJ Services would  
 
         5  be affected by the on-highway and off-r oad rules, but  
 
         6  we're also paying for replacement of po rtable equipment  
 
         7  that we've been working on for the last  13 years to change  
 
         8  out.   
 
         9           BJ Services believes in doing the right thing and  
 
        10  cleaning up the air.  In the last eight  years, we've spent  
 
        11  over $20 million replacing engines on p ortable equipment  
 
        12  here in California.  With all these ver y expensive rules  
 
        13  in an industry that is faltering, maybe  this isn't the  
 
        14  right thing to do.  We need to consider  what's going on.   
 
        15           We'd like to have the Board pl ease consider  
 
        16  pushing all the regulations, not just t he truck fleet, but  
 
        17  the PERP rule, everything that has to d o with diesel, if  
 
        18  we can slide it two years, it gives bus inesses a chance to  
 
        19  recover.  And we'd also like considerat ion that large  
 
        20  businesses, small businesses, and mediu m fleets are all  
 
        21  having the same problems.   
 
        22           Merry Christmas.  And thank yo u. 
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.  Pretty much the  
 
        24  way we all feel right now.   
 
        25           I think I am going to call the  break right now.   
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         1  I'm sorry, but we haven't really had a break, except for a  
 
         2  five-minute stretch since 2:00.  This i s a long time to  
 
         3  sit.  And it's a long time to absorb an d to actually try  
 
         4  to think.  So I'm going to ask you to c ome back at 5:15  
 
         5  and we'll see where we are at that poin t.  Thank you.   
 
         6           (Thereupon a recess was taken. )  
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We're go ing to be losing  
 
         8  Board members.  I know everybody is ext remely anxious and  
 
         9  we are too.  So all right.   
 
        10           Robert.   
 
        11           MR. HASSEBROCK:  Thank you, Ch air Nichols and the  
 
        12  Board and the staff, too.   
 
        13           It's been a long day.  Thank y ou for the chance  
 
        14  to present some testimony.   
 
        15           My name is Robert Hassebrock.  I'm with a company  
 
        16  called Weatherford Oil and Service, geo thermal company.   
 
        17  And we, too, like the others you've see n, we've had about  
 
        18  a 30 percent reduction, about four-tier ed layoff system.   
 
        19  The remaining employees have had about a seven-and-a half  
 
        20  percent exactly furlough.  We've had la yoffs, furloughs,  
 
        21  and we're struggling through.   
 
        22           My first point that I would li ke to bring up is  
 
        23  in regards to the experts involved I've  heard so far in  
 
        24  the promulgation of the rule and the re vision of the rule  
 
        25  that as we are considering the potentia l, there appears to  
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         1  be somewhat of a lack of sound economic s in that we've  
 
         2  heard 30, 40, 50 percent in some cases and we have from  
 
         3  staff 15, 18.  I'm not sure how we arri ved at various  
 
         4  things.   
 
         5           I would like to suggest that t he economic experts  
 
         6  are the ones sitting in the crowd telli ng you the reality  
 
         7  of what's happened and what the impacts  are and what the  
 
         8  impact of the rule will be going forwar d.   
 
         9           And then to address the aspect  of health, because  
 
        10  we've heard various aspects of health.  And finally  
 
        11  towards the end of afternoon, we've hea rd various people  
 
        12  take the issues that I have, and that i s that there is  
 
        13  another impact that comes from air.  An d that is when we  
 
        14  cannot afford good dietary choices, med ical attention, we  
 
        15  live with roaches or various conditions , it has another  
 
        16  impact upon health that we have to live  with and should be  
 
        17  considered by the Board.   
 
        18           So I'll go from that to my sec ond point.  My  
 
        19  second point is that under rules of evi dence and procedure  
 
        20  and witnesses, there is a means for imp eaching a witness.   
 
        21  And I think they apply here.  And that is that with the  
 
        22  author of the report being impeached fr om lack of  
 
        23  character and a bias that the report it self is certainly  
 
        24  in question.  And I think the Board now  has no science  
 
        25  supporting the rule currently and that the Board needs to  
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         1  slide and slide implementation of this for at least  
 
         2  two years or in consideration of the ec onomy, in  
 
         3  consideration of the science that there  is a lack of  
 
         4  science to support going forward with t his.   
 
         5           And three minutes goes fast. 
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I know.   
 
         7           MR. HASSEBROCK:  But, you know , the importance of  
 
         8  the credibility for transparency, there  needs to be --  
 
         9  take action.   
 
        10           And the last thing is anybody else in the private  
 
        11  sector, when you lie on an application and you get caught,  
 
        12  you're gone.  You need to fire that guy .  This is  
 
        13  ridiculous.   
 
        14           Thank you for your time. 
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you.   
 
        16           James Thomas.   
 
        17           MR. THOMAS:  Hello.  My name i s James Thomas with  
 
        18  Nabors Well Services.   
 
        19           Our company provides work-over  rigs throughout  
 
        20  the state of California.  And we are a large fleet.   
 
        21           I'd like to thank the Board an d staff for taking  
 
        22  the time to review the impact of the do wnturn in the  
 
        23  economy.   
 
        24           And our company operates throu ghout all the  
 
        25  different states in the union.  But wha t I'd like to do  
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         1  today is share with you some informatio n about my company.   
 
         2  And it's going to be on our California operations.  And  
 
         3  I'm talking about from December of '08 to December of '09.   
 
         4           Working rigs have declined by 37 percent, which  
 
         5  is 68 rigs.  All of the support equipme nt, trucks, and the  
 
         6  portable equipment that work at these r igs are not working  
 
         7  as well.  And it has declined by the sa me percentage.   
 
         8           The utilization of these rigs has been reduced by  
 
         9  44 percent, and at the same time, our r ates to our  
 
        10  customers have declined by 24 percent t o remain  
 
        11  competitive in the marketplace.   
 
        12           And so we're talking about all  the good news.   
 
        13  Now I'd like to talk about the sad side  of the economy or  
 
        14  what the economy has done.   
 
        15           We have laid off 287 employees .  That's 32  
 
        16  percent of our workforce.  If you're fo rtunate to be one  
 
        17  of the ones that got to remain, you get  a salary reduction  
 
        18  of seven-and-a-half percent.   
 
        19           We have a training program in our company that we  
 
        20  take a high school graduate and we woul d train those  
 
        21  people on how to work in the oil indust ry.  And we  
 
        22  constantly kept 120 employees at all ti mes in that  
 
        23  program.  That program has been suspend ed due to the  
 
        24  economy.   
 
        25           Our capital budget has been re duced by 78  
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         1  percent.   
 
         2           Our company is proactive in re powering equipment.   
 
         3  We have done it for years.  This repowe ring activity was  
 
         4  funded by our company with our money.   
 
         5           And the PM reduction we have s een is 80 percent  
 
         6  in PM and 75 percent in NOx.  We are co mmitted to cleaning  
 
         7  up the air.  And we put our money where  our mouth is.   
 
         8           But this program of repowering  has been placed on  
 
         9  hold due to capital.  I just want you t o realize that  
 
        10  large fleets are experiencing the same problems that small  
 
        11  companies are experiencing.  The downtu rn is killing us.   
 
        12  We all need help.  So extend help to ev eryone.  Don't  
 
        13  carve out for medium fleets or small fl eets.  Do it for  
 
        14  all fleets.  We need it.   
 
        15           Thank you. 
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        17           Marty Lassen, and then Bill Ab oudi and Gordon  
 
        18  Downs.   
 
        19           MR. LASSEN:  Good afternoon, C hairman Nichols,  
 
        20  Board members, and staff.   
 
        21           My name is Marty Lassen.  I'm representing  
 
        22  Johnson Matthey today.  We're here in s upport of the  
 
        23  rules.   
 
        24           Johnson Matthey was founded in  1817, some  
 
        25  30-some-odd years before the Gold Rush and California's  
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         1  statehood.  We're a catalyst manufactur er, and we do  
 
         2  supply VDEC systems that are verified h ere for retrofit.   
 
         3  We supply diesel OE first fit systems, filters, and  
 
         4  catalysts.   
 
         5           We're very large in the gasoli ne automotive  
 
         6  market.  Our experience centers around about 150,000  
 
         7  retrofits since the mid-90s, including about 10,000  
 
         8  off-road pieces of equipment.   
 
         9           For the 2007 to 2009 model yea r on-road engines,  
 
        10  we've provided over a million filters a nd catalysts, and  
 
        11  we're approaching 500 million catalysts  for gasoline  
 
        12  automobiles since 1975.   
 
        13           The results from all of these products are very  
 
        14  positive on the retrofit side.  I guess  our warrantee  
 
        15  claim rate is less than a half a percen t.  So as long as  
 
        16  the filters are put in the right applic ation, they work  
 
        17  very well.   
 
        18           2007 to 2009 filters, the acti ve systems, there  
 
        19  was some initial hiccups.  But overall impression of the  
 
        20  industry is that the filters work very well.  And even the  
 
        21  American Trucking Association's transpo rt topic magazine  
 
        22  sites very positive results for the 200 7 systems.   
 
        23           We've already started supply f or 2010 on-road,  
 
        24  and we're in the beginning stages of wo rking on 2011  
 
        25  off-road work.   
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         1           From all of this, retrofit doe s provide about 21  
 
         2  jobs per million dollars spent.  And fo r new vehicles, new  
 
         3  machines, approximately 15 jobs per mil lion dollars spent.   
 
         4  So we do promote job growth with the ac tivities that we  
 
         5  undertake.   
 
         6           The economic impact no doubt h as been great.   
 
         7  Diesel is down 30 to 50 percent in sale s.  Gas is down 40  
 
         8  percent.  Retrofits are flat.  With our  market share,  
 
         9  we've taken a huge economic impact in b oth retrofit first  
 
        10  fit.  We've had layoffs.  We've had fur loughs.  So we have  
 
        11  actually seen big effect from the econo mic conditions.   
 
        12  But we do continue to invest.   
 
        13           But any delays in the Californ ia rules for  
 
        14  retrofit will have an impact on JM.  We  invested a lot of  
 
        15  money, a lot of time.  And it may influ ence our management  
 
        16  to decide where to put our future resou rces.   
 
        17           The rules need to be there for  health effects and  
 
        18  SIP attainment, but some flexibility is  probably  
 
        19  appropriate, not so much for my company  so much, but for  
 
        20  the marketplace.   
 
        21           So thank you. 
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hank you for that.   
 
        23           Bill Aboudi and then Gordon Do wns.   
 
        24           MR. ABOUDI:  Good evening.   
 
        25           Bill Aboudi with AB Trucking o ut of Oakland,  
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         1  California.   
 
         2           A little different here, becau se I fall under the  
 
         3  drayage truck rule.  We're actually her e to tell you not  
 
         4  to extend the deadlines anymore.  But w e want our money.   
 
         5  The money was promised to us.  The mone y needs to be  
 
         6  delivered to the Oakland truckers.   
 
         7           So I really don't have a Ph.D.  in common sense.   
 
         8  I have to declare that up front.  But I 'm going to give it  
 
         9  a shot.   
 
        10           We constantly get roadblocks.  And the roadblocks  
 
        11  are the rules that are made by human be ings.  Rules can be  
 
        12  changed.  The Carl Moyer is a perfect e xample of that.   
 
        13  Over the years, I have seen it come and  go where we've  
 
        14  spent thousands and thousands of dollar s trying to push a  
 
        15  Carl Moyer program onto people when it doesn't work.   
 
        16           But in this instance, for the port drayage,  
 
        17  you've got $12 million for the Bay Air district they can't  
 
        18  use for us to get us compliant.  You've  got us half ass  
 
        19  taken care of at the port of Oakland.  Half our fleet got  
 
        20  grants, is retrofitted, ready to work.  And then we have  
 
        21  1200 people, 1200 families that can't w ork at the  
 
        22  beginning of the year.   
 
        23           The protesters were very clear  today that they  
 
        24  weren't coming to clog up Sacramento.  They circled.   
 
        25  They're letting you know, we're out her e.  All of this is  
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         1  an example of what's going to happen in  port drayage.   
 
         2           So typically in industry you b uild a prototype.   
 
         3  You see how it works.  And then you pro duce it.  And  
 
         4  that's what needs to happen here.   
 
         5           We are the prototype at the po rt drayage.  Put  
 
         6  the money to us.  Let us take it, figur e out if it works.   
 
         7           Delay this rule until you're s ure it works, and  
 
         8  then you can implement it.  That's comm on sense.   
 
         9           So I urge you to ask staff to go ahead and  
 
        10  research and find out what needs to be done to get that  
 
        11  Carl Moyer money directed as quickly as  possible to the  
 
        12  Bay Area district to the port truckers.    
 
        13           Thank you. 
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        15           Gordon Downs, are you here?  G ordon Downs, going  
 
        16  once.  Going twice.   
 
        17           Roger Isom, I know you're here .   
 
        18           Followed by Lowell Robinson an d Nidia Bautista.   
 
        19           MR. ISOM:  Good evening.   
 
        20           Let me clarify for the record,  it's Roger Isom  
 
        21  with California Cotton Ginners Associat ion and Cotton  
 
        22  Growers Association and Western Agricul tural Processors  
 
        23  Association.   
 
        24           I just want to make sure that the 23 people that  
 
        25  have e-mailed me and texted me out ther e in the Internet  
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         1  world I'm not proclaiming myself a geni us.  Let me clarify  
 
         2  that for the record.   
 
         3           Two issues.   
 
         4           First one is about the science  issue, and I'll  
 
         5  just call it that for lack of a better term.  We spent a  
 
         6  year working with ARB staff and with me mbers of the Board  
 
         7  to develop what we considered a reasona ble rule under the  
 
         8  circumstances.  And it was very difficu lt to many of our  
 
         9  members.  To this day they still have a  hard time  
 
        10  accepting it.   
 
        11           We are in the midst of beginni ng a statewide  
 
        12  survey of farm equipment in a prelude t o the biggest rule  
 
        13  to affect agriculture in terms of air p ollution.   
 
        14           I personally have spent hours on behalf of the ag  
 
        15  industry working with your staff on the  health risk  
 
        16  assessment, lining up facilities to all ow ARB staff to  
 
        17  come on site, to count trucks.  And if you can imagine how  
 
        18  tough that is, it's been very difficult , especially from  
 
        19  members that aren't mine, other folks t hat aren't in the  
 
        20  cotton industry.  Been very, very diffi cult.  A lot of  
 
        21  trust there.   
 
        22           All I want to say is I would e ncourage you guys  
 
        23  to take whatever steps is necessary to preserve that  
 
        24  trust.  Step back, analyze this thing.  What happened in  
 
        25  the process, do whatever it takes to pr eserve that trust.   
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         1  If we don't do it, if you don't take st eps to do that,  
 
         2  it's going to be very, very difficult t o develop this  
 
         3  tractor rule.   
 
         4           The second thing I want to tal k about is the  
 
         5  economy.  A lot of folks will question why is ag up here?   
 
         6  Ag got a sweet deal on the last rule.  Let me tell you the  
 
         7  provisions in there in those extensions  effect very few  
 
         8  trucks.  For example, in the cotton ind ustry, less than a  
 
         9  third of the trucks are eligible for th ose provisions.  In  
 
        10  the tree nut industry, less than a quar ter of the trucks  
 
        11  are eligible for those provisions.  We are very, very  
 
        12  affected by all the provisions of the r ule.   
 
        13           We would encourage you guys to  step back on that  
 
        14  as well.  Allow Prop. 1B funding to cat ch up.  Allow the  
 
        15  economy to catch up.  It's not a matter  of the technology  
 
        16  being there.   
 
        17           As an example, the last year w e worked with USDA  
 
        18  to get funding for tractors.  We were o verwhelmed with  
 
        19  applications.  We replaced over 300 tra ctors in the very  
 
        20  first year, five years in advance of th at rule on a  
 
        21  voluntary basis.  Guess what.  The ARB SIP for the tractor  
 
        22  rule says we need to get five to ten to ns of NOx  
 
        23  reductions from that rule.  We got two tons five years in  
 
        24  advance on a voluntary basis with that funding.  Funding  
 
        25  is necessary if you guys are going to b e successful in the  
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         1  truck rule, the construction equipment rule, the farm  
 
         2  equipment rule.  I encourage you guys t o do whatever it  
 
         3  takes to allow the time to catch up on this.   
 
         4           Thank you. 
 
         5           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
         6           Lowell Robinson, are you here?   Lowell Robinson?   
 
         7           Nidia Bautista, you are the se cond to the last.   
 
         8  The last witness is going to be Julie S auls.   
 
         9           MS. BAUTISTA:  Good afternoon,  Chair, members of  
 
        10  the Board, staff.   
 
        11           My name is Nidia Bautista.  I' m the Policy  
 
        12  Director with the Coalition for Clean A ir.  We're a  
 
        13  statewide air quality advocacy organiza tion with an office  
 
        14  in Los Angeles, Fresno, and Sacramento.   And I'm here  
 
        15  today to basically express our support for this  
 
        16  regulation.   
 
        17           I'm also a member of the CARB' s Truck Rule  
 
        18  Advisory Committee and very committed t o working alongside  
 
        19  industry to ensure we have successful o utreach for this  
 
        20  regulation.   
 
        21           As your staff presentation has  acknowledged,  
 
        22  diesel trucks do represent a large sour ce of air pollution  
 
        23  in our state and particularly in region s really suffering  
 
        24  with high levels of air pollution, incl uding the San  
 
        25  Joaquin Valley and the South Coast.  An d those pollutants  
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         1  include NOx and PM.  And we know there is high levels of  
 
         2  toxicity associated with diesel polluti on as well, not to  
 
         3  mention the greenhouse gas impacts as w ell.   
 
         4           To that end, if we are committ ed to clean air, we  
 
         5  can't overlook the trucks.  We can't af ford that.  We must  
 
         6  support this life-saving regulation, on e of the most  
 
         7  important regulations this Board has ev er adopted.  And we  
 
         8  understand that in doing so we're going  to reduce the  
 
         9  harmful exposure as well as help attain  our clean air  
 
        10  goals and help reduce climate change.   
 
        11           A year ago, you made a commitm ent to come back to  
 
        12  have an assessment on the economy and i mpacts.  That's  
 
        13  part of the reason why we're here.  We all understand  
 
        14  there has been a down turn in the econo my.  I don't think  
 
        15  anyone here is denying that.  We know t here's residents  
 
        16  across the state that have been impacte d.  It's not just  
 
        17  truckers.  It's everyone.   
 
        18           But that said, your staff anal ysis does  
 
        19  demonstrate there is this opportunity t o make some  
 
        20  modifications.  And we're open to those  modifications,  
 
        21  with one caveat.  Those modifications n eed to be informed  
 
        22  by the emissions budget, as Board Membe r D'Adamo  
 
        23  mentioned.  And we need to ensure there  is an assessment  
 
        24  analysis done on that to ensure that we 're not trading  
 
        25  things we can't afford to.   
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         1           So, therefore, we will look fo rward to working  
 
         2  with you and with your staff to move fo rward in the public  
 
         3  process to develop these modifications.    
 
         4           And the other thing that there  was a commitment  
 
         5  made on the localized assessments of ag  operations in lieu  
 
         6  of the sweet deal that Roger, the geniu s, mentioned.  We  
 
         7  just wanted to ensure that continues to  move forward.  We  
 
         8  know it's been a challenging year with furloughs.  But  
 
         9  that said, these communities definitely  deserve that  
 
        10  promise that you made a year ago and we  want to make sure  
 
        11  that moves forward.   
 
        12           And the other thing just to me ntion that we've  
 
        13  historically and will continue to move forward to look for  
 
        14  and find incentive funding.  I worked o n a task force with  
 
        15  Board Member D'Adamo and working with B oard Member Berg on  
 
        16  the incentives group.  We know that's a  challenging part,  
 
        17  because there may not be money for ever ybody.  That's just  
 
        18  the truth.  But we'll still continue to  try to identify  
 
        19  where there is funding.  Where we can m aximize existing  
 
        20  funding, we will be there alongside wit h you and industry  
 
        21  to do that.   
 
        22           Thank you. 
 
        23           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        24           Okay.  Our last speaker.   
 
        25           MS. SAULS:  Good evening.   
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         1           My name is Julie Sauls with th e California  
 
         2  Trucking Association.   
 
         3           I want to thank you for your p atience and the  
 
         4  interest you have shown to all of the s peakers who have  
 
         5  come before me.   
 
         6           I also want to commend Dr. Tel les and Supervisor  
 
         7  Roberts on their true concerns about th e integrity of this  
 
         8  agency, as well as compliment Ms. Berg on her interest in  
 
         9  the workshop she attended last week on the economics.  She  
 
        10  did express you are all very concerned about the economic  
 
        11  situation and what is happening here.   
 
        12           Yesterday, I opened up the mor ning report and was  
 
        13  half expecting to see a determined outc ome for this  
 
        14  hearing already put as the press releas e for the event.  I  
 
        15  was pleasantly surprised to see I belie ve it's the first  
 
        16  time you have publicly acknowledged a d ownturn in the  
 
        17  economy and the effect and the impact i t is having on the  
 
        18  rule.   
 
        19           Today, you additionally saw du ring the staff's  
 
        20  presentation more evidence and as well you've heard over  
 
        21  and over by all the 93 or so speakers b efore me about the  
 
        22  economic impact that the rule is truly having.  And you've  
 
        23  been presented with some options by you r staff.   
 
        24           I truly hope that you will tre at that as a floor  
 
        25  and certainly not as a ceiling for the opportunities and  
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         1  options that you may want to explore as  a Board in dealing  
 
         2  with this rule.  This is very important .  This is truly  
 
         3  having an impact on all of those.  And this is your  
 
         4  opportunity to restore the good work th at you have put out  
 
         5  there and the efforts that you are tryi ng to do by doing  
 
         6  something that will help the trucking c ompanies in this  
 
         7  time of this economy and in dealing wit h this regulation.   
 
         8           I thank you.  Thank you very m uch. 
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  T hat concludes our  
 
        10  list of witnesses.   
 
        11           I think it's been a long but i nformative day.   
 
        12           I want to congratulate the spe akers on giving us  
 
        13  a lot of substantive information, speci fic information in  
 
        14  many instances, some of it very persona l to their  
 
        15  businesses, some of it more industry wi de.  But clearly  
 
        16  we've heard a lot of different comments .   
 
        17           Today, we have only put before  us the update on  
 
        18  the in-use on-road diesel vehicle rule,  the truck and bus  
 
        19  rule.  But obviously we've been enterta ining comments on  
 
        20  all of our rules and in particular on a ll the diesel  
 
        21  rules, including the port trucks and th e construction  
 
        22  off-road equipment rules as well becaus e there is a fair  
 
        23  amount of overlap on a lot of these iss ues.   
 
        24           However, I think in light of t he notice for this  
 
        25  hearing that direction that we would gi ve to the staff  
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         1  should be limited to things that we wan t them to do with  
 
         2  the on-road rule, even though we may ex press our opinions  
 
         3  about other things as well.   
 
         4           You know, I want to come back to kind of where we  
 
         5  were at the beginning.  I believe that there is a  
 
         6  consensus on this Board that, given the  gap between what  
 
         7  we thought the emissions would be and w hat the emissions  
 
         8  actually are as a result of the down ec onomy, that we have  
 
         9  some room to work without compromising air quality and  
 
        10  within that window we clearly ought to be taking action.   
 
        11  I don't see any -- there's not even rea lly any question of  
 
        12  that.  If you've got the room and you'v e got conditions  
 
        13  that we've got, we should act.   
 
        14           I think the bigger question is  whether and to  
 
        15  what extent we can afford to implement changes in the  
 
        16  rules that would have a negative impact  on air quality and  
 
        17  still meet the legal requirements.   
 
        18           The bigger issue has been rais ed about whether  
 
        19  the federal government is going to back  down on the  
 
        20  particulate standard, the deadlines tha t are in the  
 
        21  Federal Clean Air Act.  I suppose anyth ing is possible.   
 
        22  But I think it would be a mistake to ba nk on that.   
 
        23           California has been down that road before.  We've  
 
        24  submitted plans that openly said we wou ld not meet federal  
 
        25  standards.  And what happens is we end up getting sued by  
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         1  citizen organizations, environmental or ganizations.  And  
 
         2  the effect of that is an injunction whi ch ties up your  
 
         3  highway funds, other federal grant fund s, as well as  
 
         4  putting a stop to any permits, which is  the last thing you  
 
         5  want to do in a situation where you're trying to dig your  
 
         6  head out of a recession.  So I don't th ink there is much  
 
         7  point in going down that path.   
 
         8           But, again, I think there's ro om.  And the staff  
 
         9  has certainly presented us with a few i deas for ways in  
 
        10  which they could modify the rule.   
 
        11           There's also the issue of what  to do about the  
 
        12  report that was based on the work of a person who was  
 
        13  exposed as being fraudulent.  And I thi nk that the work of  
 
        14  that individual does have to be withdra wn and redone  
 
        15  because of the problems that were creat ed by his action.   
 
        16           It's unfortunate that other go od people who had  
 
        17  no idea of what he was doing will suffe r because of that,  
 
        18  because, you know, other people were in volved in writing  
 
        19  this thing who had no idea what was goi ng on.  And so  
 
        20  they, too, are going to be put under a cloud, but so is  
 
        21  the whole organization.  And that's jus t the reality of  
 
        22  what happened.   
 
        23           I think it's also necessary th at we do hear a  
 
        24  report from the Executive Officer that lays out in detail  
 
        25  everything that happened and what is be ing done about it  
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         1  as well.   
 
         2           And I'm still very keen on doi ng the bigger  
 
         3  review of the science behind the rule, because I was a  
 
         4  little bit surprised to hear today from  people who I think  
 
         5  have been following this the notion tha t there isn't any  
 
         6  support for the health concerns over PM 2.5.  I mean, I  
 
         7  know there are people out there today t hat still think  
 
         8  that cigarettes are not really bad for you.  But by and  
 
         9  large, after years and years of discuss ion, you think  
 
        10  these issues have been kind of put to r est.   
 
        11           And although the Tran report w as recent and it  
 
        12  was certainly given a lot of publicity,  it was coming  
 
        13  after years and years of studies, revie ws, peer reviewed  
 
        14  articles, the federal record basis for the PM2.5 decision,  
 
        15  the work on carcinogenicity by our own Toxic Review  
 
        16  Board -- not the ARB's, but the Cal/EPA  Board, et cetera,  
 
        17  et cetera.  And I think there is a need  for that to be  
 
        18  brought back out and for the critics an d the skeptics who  
 
        19  obviously have had the opportunity now because of what Mr.  
 
        20  Tran did to call everything into questi on, I think that  
 
        21  needs to be engaged.  And I think the B oard needs to take  
 
        22  the time, at least a bunch of us -- and  I certainly  
 
        23  will -- to sit and really listen to all  of that, including  
 
        24  to the critics.   
 
        25           So I think those are the main areas that we're  
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         1  talking about here.  But I know that th ere are people who  
 
         2  have specific ideas that they'd like to  raise.  And so I  
 
         3  think we should take a little bit of ti me for some  
 
         4  discussion.   
 
         5           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  Can I  just ask staff  
 
         6  before that if they could comment on wh at they heard today  
 
         7  referenced with the options --  
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  The opti ons in terms of the  
 
         9  options for delay or for changes.   
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  Right .  On item 27,  
 
        11  slide 27, you list the possible options  that reflect the  
 
        12  state of the economy.  I was wondering if you could ask  
 
        13  staff to draw on what they had heard to day to comment on  
 
        14  the options that are identified here.   
 
        15           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  Would you like us  
 
        16  to do that now?   
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Yeah, th at would be fine. 
 
        18           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        19  WHITE:  Well, I think we heard that -- I think from a  
 
        20  number of people that a one-year delay is what many people  
 
        21  who commented today have asked for.   
 
        22           But I think we've also heard a s well that relief  
 
        23  for medium/small fleets, fleets that ar e above our current  
 
        24  threshold, also need some specific reli ef.  So I don't  
 
        25  think that we heard a consensus by any means that one was  
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         1  preferable over the other.   
 
         2           And I think our original inten t was to continue  
 
         3  to work on these and gather additional stakeholder input  
 
         4  on which would provide the most substan tial and  
 
         5  significant relief within the emission bounds that I think  
 
         6  we've been talking about is how we woul d propose to  
 
         7  proceed on this. 
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Procedur ally, you would  
 
         9  hold a workshop, put together a staff p roposal.  It would  
 
        10  be noticed.  And then it would be broug ht back to the  
 
        11  Board for formal notice and comment rul emaking, because  
 
        12  we're doing this under the Administrati ve Procedures Act.   
 
        13  If we're going to give any relief, it's  got to be in the  
 
        14  form of an actual change to the regulat ion.  Otherwise,  
 
        15  it's just, you know, speculative as to what might actually  
 
        16  happen.   
 
        17           We have to follow the procedur es.  So we can put  
 
        18  out a notice and gather input, and the Board can certainly  
 
        19  express its general directions as to wh at they'd like to  
 
        20  see explored.  But there can't be an ac tual vote until  
 
        21  we've gone through the 45-day notice pr ocess and filed our  
 
        22  proposals with the Office of Administra tive Law, et  
 
        23  cetera.  And I've been advised that the  earliest that  
 
        24  could then happen would be at the April  Board meeting.   
 
        25  But everybody would know what was going  on, because we  
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         1  would be marching through the various s teps.   
 
         2           Ms. D'Adamo, did you have your  pencil up there?   
 
         3           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Yes.  I  would just like to  
 
         4  maybe take a look at this a different w ay, comparing slide  
 
         5  27 to slide 17.   
 
         6           Slide 17, the economy alone do es not achieve the  
 
         7  expected PM reductions.  I really do th ink we need to make  
 
         8  adjustments along the lines of what you  outlined.  But I'm  
 
         9  concerned about that 2014 date.  And I don't see Congress  
 
        10  changing the date, not unless the whole  standards get  
 
        11  changed by EPA without going through Co ngress.  I don't  
 
        12  know what the likelihood is of that.  B ut I don't expect  
 
        13  to see it.  We're kind of by ourselves out here.  If there  
 
        14  were a lot of other states that had the  same problem,  
 
        15  maybe the Congress would want to take t his up.   
 
        16           So what I would like to see is  something along  
 
        17  the lines of a faster growth scenario w here we allow that  
 
        18  gap to be our emissions budget, so to s peak, without  
 
        19  sacrificing any of the public health be nefits that we have  
 
        20  gained in the rule.   
 
        21           And then we come back.  We com e back and see if  
 
        22  the economy continues to falter and mak e some further  
 
        23  adjustments.   
 
        24           What I don't want to see is th at we take a slower  
 
        25  growth scenario, we turn out to be wron g.  We can't meet  
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         1  the 2014 date, and then we come back wi th a more stringent  
 
         2  rule.  I think that's going to be a lot  more problematic  
 
         3  for us.   
 
         4           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I'm not sure they  
 
         5  understand what you would support then.    
 
         6           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Well, I  would say using a  
 
         7  faster growth scenario where we take th e gap between the  
 
         8  reductions as a result of the economy a nd where we would  
 
         9  have been under the rule, which shows t hat we can make  
 
        10  some adjustments in 2011, perhaps some additional ones in  
 
        11  2012, but not beyond that. 
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I see. 
 
        13           BOARD MEMBER D'ADAMO:  Use tha t faster growth as  
 
        14  the base line for the budget. 
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I unders tand.   
 
        16           Ms. Riordan.   
 
        17           BOARD MEMBER RIORDAN:  Madam C hair, if I might --  
 
        18  and I apologize to the audience and to staff, because I do  
 
        19  need to leave to be able to catch my pl ane.   
 
        20           But I'd respectfully maybe dis agree a little bit  
 
        21  with Ms. D'Adamo.  And the reason is I think we are going  
 
        22  to have a very slow recovery in Califor nia.  And based on  
 
        23  all of the construction, or lack thereo f, in southern  
 
        24  California, I just have this feeling th at we're in for a  
 
        25  long difficult recovery.  So if people would like to see  
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         1  both analyses, that's fine.  But I'd su re like to look at  
 
         2  the slower one.   
 
         3           One of the things that I took away from this  
 
         4  meeting, it's clear to me that we need to do some of the  
 
         5  things, Madam Chair, that you just indi cated of looking at  
 
         6  possible ways to reflect the state of t he economy and  
 
         7  provide some relief to our affected par ties that have  
 
         8  spoken today.   
 
         9           But it also is good to have th ese hearings,  
 
        10  because something that I hadn't thought  of and that I  
 
        11  clearly think needs to be put into play , and that is those  
 
        12  people who have made the investment in the technology to  
 
        13  assist all of us in trying to reduce th ese diesel  
 
        14  emissions, we need to be cognizant of t heir viability.   
 
        15           And I was sitting here thinkin g about what we  
 
        16  might do.  And the only thing I can com e up with  
 
        17  quickly -- and I think many heads and h ours later you can  
 
        18  probably think of even better things --  but that would be  
 
        19  to again give a lot of early credit to people who do want  
 
        20  to retrofit.  I think that is the way t o try to stimulate  
 
        21  a market for those who are manufacturin g retrofits and are  
 
        22  installing retrofits.  But there are pr obably other ways,  
 
        23  too.   
 
        24           And then secondarily, it is my  belief that we  
 
        25  must get the moneys that might still be  available to again  
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         1  the affected parties to provide assista nce in doing the  
 
         2  retrofitting that's necessary for new e ngines.   
 
         3           And I'm told, for instance, th at in the SOON  
 
         4  program -- and I'm only told this.  I d on't have this by  
 
         5  somebody like Dr. Wallerstein telling m e this directly.   
 
         6  There's money there.  There is a lot of  money that could  
 
         7  still be used.   
 
         8           We heard again from the gentle man from Oakland  
 
         9  there's perhaps some money there that c ould be used that  
 
        10  needs to be gotten out.  We need to get  this money out  
 
        11  working for us.  If we need to go back and re-evaluate the  
 
        12  kinds of contracts that we're drawing u p to be able to use  
 
        13  those moneys, we need to really think a bout being very  
 
        14  positive and very helpful to people and  again give them  
 
        15  credit for using this.  We've got to in centivize the use  
 
        16  of the money that's there, because I th ink that will get  
 
        17  us some early action items that help th e whole issue of  
 
        18  the amount of emissions and their reduc tions.  But it will  
 
        19  also keep in business the people who ar e doing the R&D and  
 
        20  the manufacturing of the retrofits and all of the things  
 
        21  that we need.   
 
        22           And then, finally -- and I kno w, Madam Chair, you  
 
        23  said this was on the trucking, but we d id notice for the  
 
        24  off-road rule, too.   
 
        25           I think we need to look at the  inventory; start  
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         1  talking soon.  Because in March, I thin k there is a date  
 
         2  that we need to recognize.  They're goi ng to have to make  
 
         3  some decisions.  And I think we initial ly need to get  
 
         4  working on looking at the numbers that they have produced  
 
         5  and if there is any conversation about what we need to do  
 
         6  and et cetera.   
 
         7           So those I think are my points  for today.  And I  
 
         8  thank you for your time.   
 
         9           (Applause) 
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Just to clarify, the March  
 
        11  date is for the reporting date?   
 
        12           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  Reporting date.   
 
        13           BOARD MEMBER RIORDAN:  I thoug ht to have to be in  
 
        14  compliance. 
 
        15           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        16  WHITE:  Which rule --  
 
        17           BOARD MEMBER RIORDAN:  Off-roa d. 
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  On the o ff-road. 
 
        19           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        20  WHITE:  Let me just clarify a few dates .   
 
        21           The reporting for the off-road  rule occurred this  
 
        22  year.  So fleets reported this spring a nd summer.   
 
        23           The first compliance date for the large fleets is  
 
        24  March 1st of 2010, although we expect m any, if not most,  
 
        25  fleets will -- and we heard many of the m here today will  
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         1  probably have sufficient credits to car ry them through.   
 
         2  Yes.   
 
         3           BOARD MEMBER RIORDAN:  We hope  so.   
 
         4           But just thinking about maybe if there's somebody  
 
         5  that doesn't, we better know kind of wh ere we're going. 
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We want a faster assessment  
 
         7  of where we are.   
 
         8           BOARD MEMBER RIORDAN:  If we c ould just start the  
 
         9  process. 
 
        10           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        11  WHITE:  I would say we have.  The infor mation from AGC --  
 
        12  we met with them on Thursday and saw th at information for  
 
        13  the first time.  We're working with the m to get some  
 
        14  additional information on their assessm ent, look and try  
 
        15  to utilize what we've done for the truc k here today and  
 
        16  apply it to that so we can quickly act on it.  Certainly  
 
        17  try to get as much knowledge as we can before the  
 
        18  reporting for the reduced activities co ming in this spring  
 
        19  2010. 
 
        20           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Thank yo u.   
 
        21           There is some divergence among  the witnesses and  
 
        22  I suspect probably just in terms of pol icy on the relief  
 
        23  issue as to whether you grant equal rel ief to all types of  
 
        24  trucking firms versus whether you focus  it on smaller  
 
        25  businesses and in particular on the Cal ifornia-based  
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         1  businesses, which tend to be the small and medium size,  
 
         2  however you want to define it, as I und erstand that.   
 
         3           And I guess that to the extent  that we're going  
 
         4  to try to keep some momentum going forw ard to recognize  
 
         5  the firms that have invested in retrofi ts and in doing  
 
         6  retrofits, I think it's important that we give the  
 
         7  greatest consideration to the smaller b usinesses, because  
 
         8  those are the ones that are the most di rectly related to  
 
         9  the California economy.  And the ones w ho have the ability  
 
        10  to pay and to continue are at least inh erently more likely  
 
        11  to be the largest and especially the on es that are  
 
        12  involved in interstate work.  So while I don't normally  
 
        13  like to discriminate, it seems to me th ere is a basis for  
 
        14  at least looking at some discrimination  that's designed to  
 
        15  help our state in particular in a time that's bad for  
 
        16  everybody.   
 
        17           Other Board members want to sp eak?   
 
        18           Yes, Ms. Berg.   
 
        19           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  Thank you.    
 
        20           I do agree with both Mary, you r three actions;  
 
        21  and, Barbara, I also agree with your tw o.   
 
        22           One of the things that really struck me today was  
 
        23  what seems to be the misalignment of th e ability to  
 
        24  comply.  So the financial numbers conti nue from a year ago  
 
        25  still to be grand canyon apart.   
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         1           So I would really like to see based on the fact  
 
         2  that our assumptions a year ago there w ould be freight  
 
         3  increases.  And we know that freight ra tes are down.  We  
 
         4  know that we were hoping that the incen tive money that we  
 
         5  did have that would go a long way and t he incentive money  
 
         6  was late getting out, plus we had diffi culty getting some  
 
         7  incentive money.   
 
         8           I think the asset loss is a hu ge issue, and it  
 
         9  has undermined people's ability to even  get funding if  
 
        10  they felt that that was a viable option  for them.   
 
        11           So I would really like to see if within the  
 
        12  compliance area that we're going to loo k at these options  
 
        13  that we truly take another look at the ability, the way  
 
        14  that the rule is going to play out, and  implement it if it  
 
        15  is financially feasible from a cash flo w perspective.  Not  
 
        16  an economic perspective, but a cash flo w perspective,  
 
        17  because that's what keeps companies in business or out of  
 
        18  business. 
 
        19           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I would like to support  
 
        20  that as well.   
 
        21           I think one of the things that  this hearing  
 
        22  really focused on is that it's not just  a matter of the  
 
        23  general economy and its situation.  It' s a question of can  
 
        24  people actually get financing to put th e equipment on.   
 
        25           And, I mean, we know just from  reading the  
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         1  newspapers that everybody is having a h ard time getting  
 
         2  financing for doing anything at this po int.  And obviously  
 
         3  that's particularly true if you can't b ack it up with the  
 
         4  asset value.  So I think that's a very sound point, and it  
 
         5  is something we're going to have to get  more information  
 
         6  and do a better analysis on.   
 
         7           (Thereupon Ms. Riordan exited the proceedings)  
 
         8           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  We will re ach out to the  
 
         9  industry to specifically get some help on getting the  
 
        10  database in order to get this informati on.   
 
        11           And one point we do have comin g up, and that is  
 
        12  the registration for the first group of  on-road vehicles  
 
        13  that is due March 31st, and that is the  ag specialty  
 
        14  equipment.  It also is for the retireme nt fleets is my  
 
        15  understanding.  And is it also for the fleets that are  
 
        16  going to take Option 2 and 3 if you're going to do fleet  
 
        17  averaging or percentage, do you have to  register then by  
 
        18  the 31st?   
 
        19           IN-USE CONTROL MEASURES SECTIO N MANAGER BRASIL:   
 
        20  The March 31st date reporting is for th e fleets that have  
 
        21  done early retrofits and expect to take  the credit, those  
 
        22  who expect to use the retirement credit  in the future.   
 
        23  And the agricultural fleets, all of the ir vehicles would  
 
        24  be reported as well as the street sweep ers that were  
 
        25  removed from the portable equipment pro gram.   
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         1           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  So I'd lik e to hear from  
 
         2  staff your projection or if you feel th at do you need  
 
         3  extra time to get some of these fleets registered?  Do we  
 
         4  need all of them registered by the 31st , considering that  
 
         5  we don't have the program up and runnin g yet and we're  
 
         6  probably looking to accomplish -- indus try is going to  
 
         7  accomplish this registration period at maximum 90 days and  
 
         8  probably less than 90 days?   
 
         9           IN-USE CONTROL MEASURES SECTIO N MANAGER BRASIL:   
 
        10  The first emissions requirement complia nce date is January  
 
        11  1st of 2011.  So if there were a later date for reporting  
 
        12  to take advantage of early credits, we would not change  
 
        13  any of the emissions compliance.   
 
        14           The caveat being the street sw eepers would have  
 
        15  normally been reporting for the portabl e engines we've  
 
        16  given exemptions for, and for the agric ultural fleets, if  
 
        17  we do have their information earlier in  and they will  
 
        18  label their vehicles, then it will be m uch more straight  
 
        19  forward to do the risk assessment and u nderstand which  
 
        20  trucks would potentially qualify for th e agricultural  
 
        21  provisions on the roadways as well.  Th at might be a  
 
        22  consideration on those dates.  
 
        23           HEAVY-DUTY DIESEL IN-USE STRAT EGIES BRANCH CHIEF  
 
        24  WHITE:  I would add, as we look at that  reporting, the one  
 
        25  that's probably the highest priority in  the near term is  
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         1  going to be looking at the agricultural  vehicle reporting,  
 
         2  simply because we've heard from a numbe r of people about  
 
         3  the need to continue to move quickly on  the health risk  
 
         4  assessment that the Board directed us t o do.  And so that  
 
         5  would allow us to continue to move forw ard quickly on  
 
         6  that.  And the other elements could cer tainly look at some  
 
         7  perhaps alternative later dates in reco gnition of where we  
 
         8  are right now.   
 
         9           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  So, Madam Chair, I would  
 
        10  recommend that we allow staff to includ e in the proposals  
 
        11  for April that the early credit and the  other two areas  
 
        12  other than the ag could, in fact, repor t at a -- whatever  
 
        13  date you were to look at and to report back to the Board,  
 
        14  and then we really focus on the ag to g et them registered.   
 
        15  And we really rally the outreach commit tee to put all of  
 
        16  our focus in on the ag to get that grou p done by March  
 
        17  31st. 
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Is there  any objection?  If  
 
        19  not, let's give that direction to staff  as well.   
 
        20           Okay.  Yes, Dr. Balmes.   
 
        21           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  While Ms . Berg has brought  
 
        22  up specifics about the agriculture indu stry, I'd like to  
 
        23  go back to a year ago when we heard a l ot of testimony  
 
        24  from the logging industry.  We heard so me again today.   
 
        25  And some of you may recall that I was c oncerned about that  
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         1  specific impact in the logging industry .   
 
         2           And I think that we should con sider perhaps an  
 
         3  exemption to the 25,000 mile limit.  As  far as I'm  
 
         4  concerned, logging is a type of agricul ture.  And I think  
 
         5  the impacts have been pretty specifical ly tough in that  
 
         6  region that does have relatively clean air.   
 
         7           So I would propose that that a lso be considered  
 
         8  some kind of --  
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Reclassi fication.   
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  -- anoth er classification  
 
        11  for the logging industry. 
 
        12           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  L et's add that to  
 
        13  the list of potential to-dos.   
 
        14           Dr. Telles.   
 
        15           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  I think we're getting a  
 
        16  little ahead of ourselves.  And I think  the first order of  
 
        17  business would be to do what you sugges ted, and that's to  
 
        18  redo the report on the methodology and the health  
 
        19  assessment.  And I think that the reaso n to do this is if  
 
        20  we're going to do anything with this re gulated industry  
 
        21  that has lost respect for this organiza tion, I think we  
 
        22  have to demonstrate to them that we wil l take the  
 
        23  necessary efforts to make sure that we have a report that  
 
        24  has honesty and integrity in it.   
 
        25           And in that regards, I would m ake this motion and  
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         1  would hope that the Board would go on r ecord to support it  
 
         2  primarily to get beyond this issue abou t our lack of  
 
         3  integrity.  And this motion will be -- perhaps I may not  
 
         4  have a second.  But I would recommend t o the staff that we  
 
         5  temporarily suspend -- partially tempor arily suspend the  
 
         6  truck rule, but to continue the registr ation, because that  
 
         7  will be helpful information for trucker s as well as  
 
         8  proceeding ahead.  But we temporary sus pend this rule  
 
         9  until we have redone the methodology on  the health  
 
        10  assessment.  And until that's done, in a public manner,  
 
        11  that would be done in the same way that  it was done  
 
        12  before, but with more credible people i nvolved. 
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think I understand the  
 
        14  motion.   
 
        15           Is there a second?   
 
        16           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I'm inc lined, but I  
 
        17  need -- I'm not sure what "temporarily suspend" means.  I  
 
        18  don't know what the implications of tha t.  I know the rest  
 
        19  of you know it.   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  Temporar ily suspend until  
 
        21  the methodologies report be redone.   
 
        22           BOARD MEMBER KENNARD:  I'd lik e to understand how  
 
        23  long that would take to redo the report .   
 
        24           RESEARCH DIVISION CHIEF CROES:   Bart Croes, Chief  
 
        25  of Research.   
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         1           To redo the report and then go  through the public  
 
         2  process and the peer review process I t hink could be done  
 
         3  in as little as four months, if things go well.  But  
 
         4  certainly the report we did took much l onger than that,  
 
         5  and there is a possibility we could acc elerate it.   
 
         6           It's really the factor that we  don't have a lot  
 
         7  of control over is the peer review.  An d maybe there is  
 
         8  some steps we can take with the Califor nia university  
 
         9  system to expedite that.  
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Let me just ask a  
 
        11  question, because there's things here t hat, try as I  
 
        12  might, are very difficult to understand .   
 
        13           The original report and the gu y that we have the  
 
        14  problem with is the statistician.  I me an, is it possible  
 
        15  to look at the work, not by anybody con nected with this  
 
        16  Board in any way, shape, or form, but s omebody comparable  
 
        17  outside to review this work and to see if, in fact, we  
 
        18  have an argument with the work?   
 
        19           I mean, we know we have an arg ument with the  
 
        20  author.  It seems like the question is do we have an  
 
        21  argument with the work product?   
 
        22           I mean, it seems to me we eith er got to quickly  
 
        23  figure out whether this report is of an y value, or the  
 
        24  other option is just throw the report a way.  You know,  
 
        25  throw it away.  Throw it out.  This rep ort, I hear it's  
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         1  not important and I hear it is importan t.  If it's not  
 
         2  important, we should be able to throw i t away and whatever  
 
         3  money we spent on it.   
 
         4           But I think I would -- you kno w, I'd almost like  
 
         5  to have -- Dr. Telles, you had mentione d at one time get  
 
         6  an independent party.   
 
         7           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  I'm prob ably one of the few  
 
         8  Board members that actually read the re port --  
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Excuse m e.   
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  Okay.  I  said few.   
 
        11           And the report is based upon a  statistical  
 
        12  analysis and putting together a lot of information from  
 
        13  peer review journals.  And I think it w ould possibly be  
 
        14  possible to have some statistician look  at it.   
 
        15           Unfortunately, the methodology  was written by a  
 
        16  gentleman who had falsified his credent ials, and I think  
 
        17  it puts everything in that report in a doubtful light.   
 
        18  And I would feel more comfortable if th e methodology was  
 
        19  redone by a separate statistician rathe r than just  
 
        20  fumbling through what has already been done. 
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think Dr. Balmes might be  
 
        22  a useful contributor to this conversati on, because he does  
 
        23  do epidemiology for a living and works with statistician.   
 
        24           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  Well, fi rst of all, as I  
 
        25  said this morning, the science is there , whether Mr. Tran  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    320 
 
         1  had a Ph.D. or not.  So roughly the sam e outcome will be  
 
         2  obtained from a redoing of the analysis .   
 
         3           Again, as I said this morning,  there may be a few  
 
         4  less lives or a few more lives lost or saved, but  
 
         5  basically you'll get the same result.   
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  But ther e could be --  
 
         7           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  Yeah.  N o -- so, and I  
 
         8  think the methodology isn't actually th at sophisticated.   
 
         9  So, to me, the issue is one of credibil ity of the Board  
 
        10  has been brought up by multiple speaker s, including  
 
        11  members of the Board.   
 
        12           And so I think in order to imp rove our  
 
        13  credibility with the affected parties, as Ms. Riordan  
 
        14  would say, I think we have to redo the report.   
 
        15           I don't think it needs to -- n o new science has  
 
        16  to be done.  There has to be the applic ation of  
 
        17  appropriate statistical methodology to the peer-reviewed  
 
        18  scientific literature that exists alrea dy.   
 
        19           Now, there are two ongoing rev iews of the same  
 
        20  literature.  The U.S. EPA is considerin g whether there  
 
        21  should be even a stricter PM2.5 rule th an is already out  
 
        22  there.  And so they've done a review of  the literature and  
 
        23  in the process of doing it.  That's alr eady been published  
 
        24  in draft form.   
 
        25           And then as part of the global  burden of disease  
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         1  effort that originally was World Health  Organization, it's  
 
         2  been redone.  There is a body of epidem iologists reviewing  
 
         3  the literature and coming up with a con centration response  
 
         4  function with an approach that would no t be Mr. Tran's,  
 
         5  but would probably -- but would meet an y kind of muster  
 
         6  because it's being peer reviewed intern ationally.   
 
         7           I've contacted the people that  are doing that  
 
         8  review.  They have already done that co ncentration  
 
         9  response function analysis.  Totally in dependent of  
 
        10  anything Mr. Tran did.  It wouldn't be published until, at  
 
        11  the earliest, the fall of 2010.  So tha t wouldn't meet the  
 
        12  time line.  But they've already complet ed the analysis.   
 
        13           So I think that, as Mr. Croes mentioned, it could  
 
        14  be -- especially if we partner with an effort that's  
 
        15  already ongoing that we can get somethi ng potentially done  
 
        16  sooner than later.   
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I guess the question that  
 
        18  your comment raises for me is why could n't we take this  
 
        19  independent analysis that already exist s out there  
 
        20  conveniently and have that then peer re viewed by U.C. or  
 
        21  other California-oriented peer reviewer s and use that as  
 
        22  a --  
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  That's w hat I was trying to  
 
        24  suggest.  In my academic muddle, it did n't come out  
 
        25  clearly.  Because we haven't formally - -  
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         1           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I mean, Tran's report was  
 
         2  not published at the time that we consi dered it.   
 
         3           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  We haven 't formally  
 
         4  negotiated with this group.  But both M r. Croes and I have  
 
         5  had conversation with Erin Cohen, who i s the co-chair of  
 
         6  this International Committee that's doi ng this for the  
 
         7  Global Burden of Disease. 
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Dr. Tell es, I think we  
 
         9  interrupted you.   
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  I was go ing to -- I agree  
 
        11  with everything that Dr. Balmes says.   
 
        12           But to remind you that what th e EPA does is it  
 
        13  doesn't make a rule on this.  What it d oes is it  
 
        14  establishes a level of PM2.5 which is f elt to be  
 
        15  detrimental to health.  That's what the  World Health  
 
        16  Organization does.   
 
        17           This health assessment doesn't  do that.   
 
        18  Basically, the purpose of this health a ssessment is to use  
 
        19  that information and to tell us as Boar d members in the  
 
        20  state of California the impact of expos ure to PM2.5 in the  
 
        21  state of California.  So it has to be d one to reflect that  
 
        22  information that's important for the Bo ard to make  
 
        23  decisions on.   
 
        24           And I agree that, you know, th ere's plenty of  
 
        25  information here that has already been achieved and is  
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         1  going to be achieved here in the next y ear or so that can  
 
         2  be used to do this.  But I just think i t has to be done  
 
         3  with the same intent that it was initia lly done for, and  
 
         4  that's to establish a risk assessment f or the citizens of  
 
         5  California. 
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I see.  Thank you for the  
 
         7  clarification.   
 
         8           Dr. Balmes.   
 
         9           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  Just a s hort follow-up,  
 
        10  because I know other Board members want  to speak, is that  
 
        11  what the comparative risk assessment fo r the Global Burden  
 
        12  of Disease project is doing is coming u p with the  
 
        13  concentration response function.   
 
        14           And then for the association b etween PM2.5 and  
 
        15  mortality, just like Mr. Tran's effort did, but then you  
 
        16  have to apply the California data about  exposure to PM2.5  
 
        17  to that concentration response function .  So I agree with  
 
        18  Dr. Telles.   
 
        19           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Mayor Lo veridge.   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  Three  quick points.   
 
        21           One is just a general one.  Bu t I've never been  
 
        22  part of an organization where the major  reports come from  
 
        23  somebody deep in the organization.  Eve ry organization  
 
        24  I've ever been a part of it comes from the people at the  
 
        25  top.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    324 
 
         1           I think when a report comes fo rward, it's not a  
 
         2  report of some lowly member of staff.  It's a report of  
 
         3  the organization.  And I think in the f uture we ought to  
 
         4  have the senior members of the CARB sta ff be accountable  
 
         5  and responsible for the reports that co me forward.   
 
         6           Two quick things.  I mean, if there is agreement  
 
         7  we need to rework the report, I see val ue in doing that.   
 
         8           But as to suspending the rule,  it seems to me  
 
         9  that creates enormous kind of uncertain ty and consequences  
 
        10  that we talked at some length about.   
 
        11           So just one general, we need t o change the  
 
        12  procedure of this Board in terms of wha t reports come.   
 
        13           But I do not favor the motion of suspending the  
 
        14  rule. 
 
        15           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.   
 
        16           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER SCHEI BLE:  If I could  
 
        17  address Supervisor Roberts --  
 
        18           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  You've kind of answered  
 
        19  part of the question.   
 
        20           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER SCHEI BLE:  What role did  
 
        21  the additional analysis play?   
 
        22           The Board adopted the Ports an d Goods Movement  
 
        23  Emission Reduction Plan.  It adopted a number of diesel  
 
        24  emission control measures, including th e port trucking  
 
        25  rule and the off-road rule without this  report, basically  
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         1  based on a previous analysis of what wa s the relationship  
 
         2  between PM mortality and --  
 
         3           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I under stand that.  And I  
 
         4  don't want to go down that road.  Okay.    
 
         5           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER SCHEI BLE:  The report  
 
         6  was not an essential part --  
 
         7           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  No, but  you guys are  
 
         8  missing the whole point when you say th at.  You've got a  
 
         9  major flawed report with our name on it .   
 
        10           DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER SCHEI BLE:  Right.   
 
        11           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  And I u nderstand.   
 
        12  Technically, maybe it wasn't the rock o n which we based  
 
        13  everything.  And that may be a legal an swer; it's not a  
 
        14  good answer.  Okay.  It was very bad wo rk.  It was -- you  
 
        15  heard me earlier.  I'm going to try to keep my blood  
 
        16  pressure down a little bit here.   
 
        17           We know the answer to -- I thi nk I know the  
 
        18  answer to one.  If we're going to redo this thing, it's  
 
        19  going to optimistically take about four  months.   
 
        20           So the motion that had been ma de -- hasn't been  
 
        21  seconded yet -- was that we would have a partial  
 
        22  suspension.  I don't know what that --  
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  I'll cla rify.   
 
        24           By "partial suspension," I thi nk it's important  
 
        25  to continue to collect information on r egistration of  
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         1  trucks.  That's important information f or truckers as well  
 
         2  as to be able to predict what's going t o happen with the  
 
         3  economy.  It gives us more solid inform ation to make  
 
         4  decisions on in the future.  That's par t of the rule.  I  
 
         5  think to continue that would be importa nt.   
 
         6           But to enforce the rule -- in other words, to  
 
         7  require truckers to retrofit their truc ks or replace them  
 
         8  while we're in the process of clearing the air, so to  
 
         9  speak, would be inappropriate.   
 
        10           That's what I meant by partial  suspension:  We  
 
        11  continue to collect information, but we  don't enact the  
 
        12  rule until we get this cleared. 
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Well, te chnically, the rule  
 
        14  actually has been adopted.  It was sent  to OAL a year ago.   
 
        15  There was back and forth, and they've a pproved it.   
 
        16           CHIEF COUNSEL PETER:  OAL has approved.  The rule  
 
        17  is now final.   
 
        18           So in terms of what Dr. Telles  was just saying,  
 
        19  in terms of enforcement, there is alway s discretion for  
 
        20  enforcement.   
 
        21           The only thing that's happenin g that's the  
 
        22  requirement that was laid out in the st aff report this  
 
        23  morning, this year, the only thing that 's required is data  
 
        24  collection, which I think you just indi cated that you want  
 
        25  that to continue.  So there's nothing r eally to suspend on  
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         1  the enforcement.   
 
         2           And to actually suspend the ru le formally would  
 
         3  actually have to do an amendment to the  rule that already  
 
         4  is in place.   
 
         5           And I think you're discussing amendments with  
 
         6  respect to the submissions budget.  But  you couldn't  
 
         7  actually have a motion -- setting aside  that it's not on  
 
         8  the agenda.  But you couldn't make a mo tion to suspend the  
 
         9  rule without going through a notice pac kage, okay, because  
 
        10  we have a final rule.   
 
        11           But the bottom line is you can  enforce  
 
        12  enforcement.  You can suspend enforceme nt.  But, in fact,  
 
        13  there's nothing to enforce this year.   
 
        14           So it's a circle way around.  I understand your  
 
        15  point, but I don't --  
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Procedur ally, it may not be  
 
        17  possible. 
 
        18           CHIEF COUNSEL PETER:  Procedur ally, it doesn't  
 
        19  really have an effect. 
 
        20           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We have two other Board  
 
        21  members that have --  
 
        22           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Could I  finish?   
 
        23           The problem -- let me tell you  the discomfort I'm  
 
        24  having.  It seems to me we're having a couple different  
 
        25  discussions here that are all interrela ted.   
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         1           If we simply -- if I understan d the motion right,  
 
         2  we could -- even if we could do this an d we suspended the  
 
         3  rule and get everything back four, five  months, we're back  
 
         4  to reinstating the rule.   
 
         5           We've been having a discussion  that the problem's  
 
         6  not much more than a five-month problem .  That we're  
 
         7  looking at a solution that goes out muc h further than five  
 
         8  months.  That it has impacts not only o n the trucking, but  
 
         9  on off-road and every other -- agricult ure, forestry, and  
 
        10  every other thing.  That it seems to me  we want that  
 
        11  process started.  And it doesn't make s ense to me to enter  
 
        12  into something that we're going to undo  four months from  
 
        13  now.   
 
        14           I guess I'd like -- I'm trying  to mix the two  
 
        15  things that I'm concerned about.   
 
        16           I think you have to redo this report.   
 
        17  Absolutely.  No question about it.   
 
        18           And I think your recommendatio ns -- you guys are  
 
        19  the professionals down there.  I'm just  a humble  
 
        20  architect.  I don't get into those kind s of things.  I'll  
 
        21  help you on land use later.   
 
        22           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  We shoul d redo the report.   
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  And a p lanner.   
 
        24           But I think we should do that at the same time as  
 
        25  we're directing staff on these other th ings.   
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         1           I, for one, think our slow gro wth projection is  
 
         2  terribly optimistic.  Okay.  I don't th ink there's -- the  
 
         3  amount of equipment and trucking -- I m ean, the trucking  
 
         4  industry is getting battered.  The cons truction industry  
 
         5  is almost nonexistent today.   
 
         6           So there are some self-regulat ing things -- I  
 
         7  shouldn't say "self."  There are things  happening to them  
 
         8  that are going a lot further than we ev er imagined in  
 
         9  cleaning up the air.  And I think we ne ed to use that to  
 
        10  help to at least create the breaks.   
 
        11           Barbara Riordon's comment abou t creating early  
 
        12  incentives to assist some of those comp anies that are  
 
        13  investing, I think these are great sugg estions.   
 
        14           So I'm for redoing the study, finding ways to  
 
        15  postpone this that clearly are based on  a less than fast  
 
        16  growth.  In fact, I'd base it on a less  than slow growth.   
 
        17  Because every prediction I've seen, eve ry number I've  
 
        18  seen, everything I'm evidencing in San Diego is contrary  
 
        19  to what we see here.   
 
        20           And I don't know what the timi ng is.  I don't  
 
        21  know how you orchestrate bringing all t hese things back. 
 
        22           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think it's pretty clear  
 
        23  the Board doesn't want to see any enfor cement of this rule  
 
        24  until the report has been redone.  I th ink that's come  
 
        25  through loud and clear.   
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         1           Can we hear from the other Boa rd members who  
 
         2  wanted to speak?   
 
         3           BOARD MEMBER KENNARD:  Let me just first -- I see  
 
         4  this in two different segments.  They'r e two different  
 
         5  issues we're dealing with.   
 
         6           The first is a transgression - - very serious  
 
         7  transgression on the part of a CARB sta ff member, which is  
 
         8  distinct in my mind from the rule and t he current economic  
 
         9  conditions that are affecting the enfor cement of the rule  
 
        10  and the ability of the industry to comp ly with the rule.   
 
        11           So let me just first share wit h my fellow Board  
 
        12  members my view on the transgression of  staff.   
 
        13           And I respectfully disagree wi th my Board members  
 
        14  who want to throw out this report.  Bec ause certainly this  
 
        15  gentleman was dishonest.  It was egregi ous.  I think that  
 
        16  people that had knowledge and their fai lure to disclose  
 
        17  was a miscalculation.  But I also don't  believe it was  
 
        18  intentionally malicious or intentionall y neglected.   
 
        19           You know, this is a very large  organization with  
 
        20  a lot of moving parts and pieces.  Thes e things  
 
        21  unfortunately happen.  I think that the re was no intent to  
 
        22  misinform or mislead.  And I just feel very, very strongly  
 
        23  that there's been a myriad of apologies  by staff and by  
 
        24  our Chairman.   
 
        25           And we've been assured that th is gentleman --  
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         1  although some people would like to see him fired -- that  
 
         2  there are rules, there are civil servic e rules, there are  
 
         3  legal rules that probably prohibit staf f from doing any  
 
         4  more than has already been done to him.   Whether we like  
 
         5  it or not, that's the law.  And I don't  think that staff  
 
         6  intentionally did not do what they coul d do to punish him.   
 
         7           We've been assured that you do  not have to have a  
 
         8  Ph.D. to have done this statistical ana lysis that he did.   
 
         9  It's been reviewed.  And I, for one, do n't want to spend  
 
        10  the resources to have this report done again.  I think in  
 
        11  a time of very limited resources at the  State level that  
 
        12  we would be lacking in our fiduciary du ty to go and redo  
 
        13  this report based on the fact situation  as I see it.   
 
        14           That being said, to the other issue, I strongly  
 
        15  believe that this is a point in history  that is  
 
        16  unparalleled relative to our economic s ituation.  And I'm  
 
        17  very supportive of us going back and se eing how we can  
 
        18  modify the implementation of this rule.    
 
        19           And I'd like to see if staff c ould look at some  
 
        20  kind of metrics, because all of us are kind of shooting in  
 
        21  the dark whether we're in a slow growth  or a fast growth.   
 
        22  And we really don't know.  If we all kn ew, we wouldn't be  
 
        23  sitting here.   
 
        24           So maybe as you do this analys is, you can look at  
 
        25  some kind of metrics, whether it's the GDP or the  
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         1  unemployment rate or whatever --  
 
         2           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Somethin g objective. 
 
         3           BOARD MEMBER KENNARD:  Somethi ng objective and  
 
         4  not some arbitrary time of two years or  five years or what  
 
         5  have you.  That would be my view.   
 
         6           And just as a final note, I ca nnot support the  
 
         7  motion that's been put forward.   
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.   
 
         9           BOARD MEMBER YEAGER:  Yeah.  J ust a couple random  
 
        10  thoughts here.   
 
        11           I also wouldn't support the mo tion.  I think it  
 
        12  would create much more confusion and co ncern than is  
 
        13  really necessary if we suspended it all  together.   
 
        14           But I did want to sort of tie it back to what Ms.  
 
        15  D'Adamo was referring to as well.  If y ou look at that  
 
        16  chart on 17, it does look like obviousl y that we're making  
 
        17  the goals in 2011 and perhaps in 2012 a s well when we come  
 
        18  back with the analysis.   
 
        19           I guess my thought of doing th e additional  
 
        20  analysis won't really effect the overal l goals that we're  
 
        21  trying to achieve by the rule.  If we l ook at again doing  
 
        22  a modification, if we look at doing mor e of having more of  
 
        23  the impact of the regulation further do wn, we have that  
 
        24  four months to do the additional report .   
 
        25           Mr. Goldstene, is that correct ?  And depending  
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         1  again what kind of modification we're l ooking at, the four  
 
         2  months wouldn't affect that?   
 
         3           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  That's right.  We  
 
         4  could bring it back to the Board by Apr il 22nd, which is  
 
         5  the date of the April Board meeting, pu blicly workshop  
 
         6  different options.  You'll probably dir ect us tonight to  
 
         7  look at some specific options.  Ms. Ken nard's option of  
 
         8  indexing or finding metrics or somethin g, we'll explore  
 
         9  different options.   
 
        10           We would put together a rule p ackage that will go  
 
        11  through the 45-day comment period and t hen bring it to the  
 
        12  Board for consideration with the differ ent options and the  
 
        13  detail.   
 
        14           BOARD MEMBER YEAGER:  So my ho pe is that we can  
 
        15  accomplish both.  One, get a new analys is, which I do  
 
        16  think if we don't do it now, we're goin g to regret it.   
 
        17  Hopefully, just takes that issue off th e table.  I don't  
 
        18  believe we're going to find anything su bstantially  
 
        19  different at all, for many of the reaso ns that Ms. Kennard  
 
        20  just said.  I think staff reviewed it a nd went over it,  
 
        21  and they feel assured that the science itself was solid  
 
        22  and that we're not going to probably ge t a different  
 
        23  result.  But I still think it's importa nt to do.   
 
        24           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  I think I might  
 
        25  have misunderstood.  Were you talking a bout an economic  
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         1  analysis or --  
 
         2           BOARD MEMBER YEAGER:  I'm talk ing about the --  
 
         3           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  Oh, the Tran  
 
         4  report.  I'm sorry.   
 
         5           So I'm talking with Mike and B art here about the  
 
         6  most expeditious way of looking at the methodology and the  
 
         7  statistical work and trying to get it p eer reviewed.   
 
         8           The challenge sometimes is we don't control the  
 
         9  peer review process timing.  So on that , it would be hard  
 
        10  to make a commitment to exactly April. 
 
        11           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Could w e just deal with  
 
        12  that first?   
 
        13           And if Dr. Telles would make t hat his motion to  
 
        14  instruct the staff to redo the report, I would gladly  
 
        15  second that.  And we can deal with that . 
 
        16           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I think that already is  
 
        17  sort of out there in my comments.  But if you want to  
 
        18  formally make that a motion, go right a head.   
 
        19           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  Say that  one more time.   
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  To redo  the report.  To  
 
        21  instruct staff to redo --  
 
        22           BOARD MEMBER YEAGER:  But not to suspend the  
 
        23  rule?   
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Just ask ing for a separate  
 
        25  motion --  
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         1           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  Before I  say anything  
 
         2  again, I just wanted to address Ms. Ken nard's statement.   
 
         3           She mentioned that the report had been reviewed  
 
         4  and that everybody felt good with that.    
 
         5           Actually, if you read the revi ews of the report,  
 
         6  a couple of the reviewers -- one of the m, Arden Pope, who  
 
         7  is probably the most prestigious of all  the members on  
 
         8  that review, mentioned in his letter to  CARB that he felt  
 
         9  comfortable with it as long as somebody  ran the numbers  
 
        10  that Tran had directed.   
 
        11           Now, you have to understand th at Tran was the  
 
        12  only statistician on this.  So he had t otal control of  
 
        13  this report.  And in other words, the r eviewer himself did  
 
        14  not run the numbers.   
 
        15           And I don't know if you unders tand that, but  
 
        16  basically he's asking that the numbers do be run.  And I  
 
        17  think -- and basically in a way saying,  yeah, it's a good  
 
        18  report as long as it's good.  But that' s what needs to be  
 
        19  done.   
 
        20           And the process -- initially I  thought that if --  
 
        21  and I don't think doing this precludes doing the other  
 
        22  things we're talking about, talking to industry and  
 
        23  talking to health and environmental gro ups to kind of redo  
 
        24  some things that could be acceptable fo r everybody.  I  
 
        25  don't think it precludes that.   
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         1           But I think it is a necessary component to get  
 
         2  everybody on board to say in a statemen t -- a very strong  
 
         3  statement that we are going to do it, a nd we are going to  
 
         4  suspend it until it be done the right w ay.  "Partially  
 
         5  suspend" is the word I used. 
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  That's w here you're getting  
 
         7  off where the rest of us are ready to g o. 
 
         8           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Buried within that I think  
 
         9  is the motion I would like to second. 
 
        10           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Do we --  Dr. Telles, if you  
 
        11  would retract for just a moment and --  
 
        12           BOARD MEMBER TELLES:  Okay. 
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  -- and a llow Dr. Balmes to  
 
        14  state the motion. 
 
        15           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  As a pro cedural move, I  
 
        16  would like to make the motion that we r edo the Tran  
 
        17  report. 
 
        18           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.   
 
        19           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I thoug ht that was --  
 
        20           BOARD MEMBER BALMES:  Without the partial  
 
        21  suspension.   
 
        22           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I just wanted to give him  
 
        23  an opportunity to do that.  He doesn't want to do that?   
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  He doesn 't want to do that. 
 
        25           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I'll se cond your motion. 
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         1           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We have a motion to redo  
 
         2  the report before us.  Has been properl y seconded.   
 
         3           Does everyone understand the m otion?   
 
         4           Would all who are in favor ple ase say aye.   
 
         5           (Ayes)   
 
         6           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Any oppo sed?   
 
         7           (Whereupon Board Members Kenna rd and  
 
         8           Sperling voted nay.) 
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Two no. 
 
        10           BOARD MEMBER KENNARD:  For dif ferent reasons. 
 
        11           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  For diff erent reasons.  But  
 
        12  that's okay.  I'm sympathetic with Ms. Kennard's rational  
 
        13  here.   
 
        14           But I think that, you know, Dr . Telles has  
 
        15  really -- whether you agree with him or  not, he has done a  
 
        16  huge amount of work on this issue.  And  because of his  
 
        17  lonely at first pursuit of it, he has m ade it an issue of  
 
        18  the Board's credibility.  And so now we  have to deal with  
 
        19  that.  We have no choice.  We have to d eal with it.  So I  
 
        20  think it passes anyhow.  So here we are .  We've agree to  
 
        21  redo the report.   
 
        22           Now, next, Mayor Loveridge.   
 
        23           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  Just as you listen  
 
        24  today, this problem of one-size-fits-al l became difficult.   
 
        25  And we identified the question of the l umber trucks, the  
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         1  cattle trucks.  And I don't know anythi ng about cabs or  
 
         2  something struck me as telling.  I look ed at the other  
 
         3  comments as telling.   
 
         4           I guess the only point I want to make is as you  
 
         5  listen to testimony and do your work in  this, if there are  
 
         6  exceptions that don't fit, staff ought to bring them to us  
 
         7  for consideration. 
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Come bac k with any  
 
         9  additional cleanup that you think would  be useful.   
 
        10           All right.  Are there any furt her motions?   
 
        11           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Do we n eed a motion to  
 
        12  direct staff?   
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We don't  normally need to  
 
        14  do that, but I think we could.  We coul d direct staff to  
 
        15  reflect on the options that you present ed and on the  
 
        16  additional options that others have pro posed, including  
 
        17  the idea of indexing in some way any re lief to  
 
        18  improvements in the economy or upticks in emissions that  
 
        19  could be measured.   
 
        20           And the Board wants to see thi s back again and we  
 
        21  want to be in a position to vote on it before any  
 
        22  enforcement action is taken under the r ule.  So you've  
 
        23  indicated that you think that's April.  I don't think we  
 
        24  need to be -- don't think the motion ne eds to include the  
 
        25  date, but I think it needs to include t he intent that  
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         1  there be additional information gathere d and a draft put  
 
         2  out and go through the whole rulemaking  process, if that's  
 
         3  an acceptable motion.   
 
         4           Do I have a second on that?   
 
         5           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  Secon d.   
 
         6           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I guess  my biggest concern  
 
         7  is as we get to April, I don't know whe n spending  
 
         8  requirements of any kind kicked in.  An d if they were even  
 
         9  a few months later, for a business to b e waiting for us to  
 
        10  have a hearing to know what they're goi ng to have to do  
 
        11  within a few months after that may be v ery problematic.   
 
        12  And I think we need to keep that -- we have to take that  
 
        13  into consideration.   
 
        14           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I hear y ou.  I just  
 
        15  remembered that I also wanted to add, i f I may amend my  
 
        16  motion, one of the things we want staff  to also look at is  
 
        17  the idea of any possible incentives tha t could be used in  
 
        18  lieu of just regulatory forcers that co uld help keep the  
 
        19  progress moving forward, but at the sam e time allow for  
 
        20  relief.  So that should also be added t o the motion.   
 
        21           Okay.  We have a motion and a second.  Any  
 
        22  further discussion?   
 
        23           The motion was to direct staff  to prepare some  
 
        24  proposed amendments to the on-road heav y-duty truck rule  
 
        25  that reflect the fact that emissions ar e down and will be  
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         1  down for at least another year or two a t a minimum and  
 
         2  perhaps longer.  And that would put thi s rule on track to  
 
         3  kick back in again.  That's not very te chnical elegant  
 
         4  language.  But to ramp back up again ba sed on some  
 
         5  objective criteria about increases in e missions or  
 
         6  improvements in the economy.  Sorry.  Y ou want to --  
 
         7           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  And the  off-road. 
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  We're al so -- well, maybe  
 
         9  we can do the off-road separately, beca use I'm on a roll  
 
        10  here on this one.   
 
        11           We can take up the off-road.  And that they would  
 
        12  look at -- among the options, they woul d look at ways of  
 
        13  creating additional incentives for peop le who can't afford  
 
        14  earlier compliance to comply.  And also  look at exceptions  
 
        15  that may have been considered in the pa st but not brought  
 
        16  forward that would carve out certain ty pes of trucks or  
 
        17  uses of trucks that are of less concern  from a health  
 
        18  perspective.   
 
        19           BOARD MEMBER Berg:  Where in t his process it  
 
        20  would include the financial review.   
 
        21           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  And the financial issue  
 
        22  would be included within that, not just  the general state  
 
        23  of the economy, but specifically the af fordability and  
 
        24  availability of credit and so forth.   
 
        25           If that is clear enough, I hop e my seconder will  
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         1  continue to second it and --  
 
         2           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Yes.   
 
         3           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Could we  have a vote on  
 
         4  that one?   
 
         5           All in favor, please say aye.   
 
         6           (Ayes)  
 
         7           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Opposed?    
 
         8           Now on the off-road.  
 
         9           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Well, I  think I want to  
 
        10  initiate a similar look.  We've been ta lking that we're  
 
        11  going to have that data somewhere early  in the year, if  
 
        12  that could be brought under the same tr ack, so be it.   
 
        13           I would like to have the same kind of review with  
 
        14  the same intention as to what can be do ne to relieve the  
 
        15  economic impacts on an industry that is  largely  
 
        16  disappearing right now in California. 
 
        17           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Okay.  S taff, did you --  
 
        18           CHIEF DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER  CACKETTE:  Right  
 
        19  now, per your direction, we're coming b ack to you in July  
 
        20  to do kind of what we did today for off -road.  And we  
 
        21  would have the benefit of knowing which  vehicles have  
 
        22  taken advantage of the legislatively-pr ovided delays to  
 
        23  the program and which ones have gotten credits for  
 
        24  retiring vehicles, for scrapping vehicl e, for parking  
 
        25  vehicles, various things like that that  came out of the  
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         1  budget review last year that you adopte d as part of that  
 
         2  rule.  We'll know what those are in Mar ch.  That's why we  
 
         3  picked the July date, so we can see wha t's happened and  
 
         4  have better accurate metrics of --  
 
         5           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Why can 't we take a look  
 
         6  at it in April so we can have this kind  of discussion we  
 
         7  had here today?   
 
         8           BOARD MEMBER LOVERIDGE:  The d ata that the  
 
         9  General Contractors of America provided  is at least one  
 
        10  way of looking at this question, the 63  page report which  
 
        11  used our modeling and data.   
 
        12           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  Well, y eah.  They've given  
 
        13  us -- the staff I think just got that.  But it seems to me  
 
        14  we have an awful lot of information tha t you're going to  
 
        15  have a lot of information early in the year.  And it seems  
 
        16  to me we should be in a position to hav e the kind of  
 
        17  discussion that we had on trucks today on construction  
 
        18  equipment before July of next step year . 
 
        19           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  I feel t here is a little  
 
        20  bit of perhaps some Board members recei ved this repot in  
 
        21  advance.  I saw it for the first time t oday.  I don't know  
 
        22  when the staff received it.   
 
        23           EXECUTIVE OFFICER GOLDSTENE:  Thursday. 
 
        24           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  It was c lear from the  
 
        25  testimony that a lot of work has gone i nto this and  
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         1  they're very anxious to engage with us.   And you guys have  
 
         2  not engaged with them, at least as I un derstand it.  And  
 
         3  they really want to have an open proces s.   
 
         4           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  The sta ff testified they  
 
         5  got this last Thursday, I think is what  I heard.  And the  
 
         6  testimony -- I'm not asking to use this  as the basis of  
 
         7  anything other than to prepare a report  for us.   
 
         8           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  But it's  certainly data  
 
         9  that we need to look at and review and get some comments  
 
        10  to the Board on.  I'm looking for a pro cess.   
 
        11           CHIEF DEPUTY EXECUTIVE OFFICER  CACKETTE:  The key  
 
        12  process is that we won't really know wh ich companies have  
 
        13  been severely impacted by the economy, which companies  
 
        14  have been less severely impacted by the  economy, because  
 
        15  that reporting and that information is what comes in in  
 
        16  March.   
 
        17           And so the problem is that we' re going to get  
 
        18  that almost within weeks before you'd a sk us to come back.   
 
        19  That's really key to the relief that th e Legislature  
 
        20  already gave them.  Because if, in fact , you are severely  
 
        21  impacted, essentially there is a two-ye ar delay in the  
 
        22  rule.  It's already in place.  You've a lready amended the  
 
        23  rule to reflect what the Legislature's direction was.   
 
        24           And so the question is, well, what about the  
 
        25  companies that weren't as seriously imp acted?  What are  
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         1  they doing?  Are they just on the serio us part?  Or do  
 
         2  they still have problems getting money?   Things like that.   
 
         3  We would at least know when they are, h ow many they are,  
 
         4  what size vehicles and size fleets they  are in March.   
 
         5           But I don't know that we can c ompletely turn that  
 
         6  around.  And we can give you a sense of  it, I guess, but I  
 
         7  don't know if we can do the proper anal ysis in a few  
 
         8  weeks, given we have to do the truck ru le as well.  I'm  
 
         9  just telling you that's why we picked J uly.  Obviously,  
 
        10  we'll do whatever you like.   
 
        11           BOARD MEMBER ROBERTS:  I'd lik e to see it in  
 
        12  April. 
 
        13           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  Why don' t you plan on doing  
 
        14  the best you can with the data that you  get in March and  
 
        15  we'll see where we get.   
 
        16           If things haven't turned aroun d much, I think the  
 
        17  answer is that it's going to be pretty bad.  But, you  
 
        18  know, you may have some bright spots th at you've been able  
 
        19  to identify or at least get some ideas of ways in which  
 
        20  you could adjust to this.   
 
        21           I think the Board would like t o hear at least a  
 
        22  preliminary review of this issue, regar dless of where you  
 
        23  are.  I mean, with the truck rule, we'r e expecting to have  
 
        24  a real regulatory hearing.  With this o ne, it may be more  
 
        25  of just an assessment of where we are.   
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         1           Okay.  And I think that doesn' t require a motion.   
 
         2  I think you get what it is we're lookin g for here.   
 
         3           BOARD MEMBER BERG:  I think by  April we'll be  
 
         4  through the first quarter of 2010.  If those of us that  
 
         5  are very concerned that it's going to b e slower than slow,  
 
         6  maybe we'll be pleasantly surprised aft er the first  
 
         7  quarter.  And I think that that can als o help in guiding  
 
         8  us on how we're going to perceive the r est of 2010.   
 
         9           CHAIRPERSON NICHOLS:  That's a  hopeful note.   
 
        10           Is there anything additional t hat we can do right  
 
        11  now?   
 
        12           I will tell you before I at le ast leave, we have  
 
        13  two people who signed up for regular pu blic comment, and  
 
        14  not on any item on the agenda.  If they 're still here, we  
 
        15  are required to listen to them.   
 
        16           Do we have the people from Ker n Oil and Refining  
 
        17  Company still with us this evening, or have they given up  
 
        18  on us?  Well, they may have decided tha t -- they did  
 
        19  submit written comments.  This is relat ed -- is not  
 
        20  related to any of the rules we're deali ng with.  It's  
 
        21  actually related to the low carbon fuel  standard.  We'll  
 
        22  make sure the Board members see this.  And that will  
 
        23  constitute the public comment.   
 
        24           All right.  Without further ad o, we will be  
 
        25  adjourned.  Thank you all very much for  your  
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         1  participation.  
 
         2           (Thereupon the California Air Resources Board      
 
         3           recessed at 6:48 p.m.) 
 
         4            
 
         5            
 
         6            
 
         7            
 
         8            
 
         9            
 
        10            
 
        11            
 
        12            
 
        13            
 
        14            
 
        15            
 
        16            
 
        17            
 
        18            
 
        19            
 
        20            
 
        21            
 
        22            
 
        23            
 
        24            
 
        25            
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                    347 
 
         1                    CERTIFICATE OF REPORT ER 
 
         2           I, TIFFANY C. KRAFT, a Certifi ed Shorthand  
 
         3  Reporter of the State of California, an d Registered  
 
         4  Professional Reporter, do hereby certif y: 
 
         5           That I am a disinterested pers on herein; that the  
 
         6  foregoing hearing was reported in short hand by me,             
 
         7  Tiffany C. Kraft, a Certified Shorthand  Reporter of the  
 
         8  State of California, and thereafter tra nscribed into  
 
         9  typewriting. 
 
        10           I further certify that I am no t of counsel or  
 
        11  attorney for any of the parties to said  hearing nor in any  
 
        12  way interested in the outcome of said h earing. 
 
        13           IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have her eunto set my hand  
 
        14  this 17th day of December, 2009. 
 
        15   
 
        16   
 
        17   
 
        18   
 
        19   
 
        20            
 
        21                                                        
 
        22                             TIFFANY C. K RAFT, CSR, RPR 
 
        23                             Certified Sh orthand Reporter 
 
        24                             License No. 12277   
 
        25            
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


